## Holomorphic Function Spaces on Homogeneous Siegel Domains

Mattia Calzi
Dipartimento di Matematica,
Università degli Studi di Milano,
Via C. Saldini 50, 20133 Milano, Italy
mattia.calzi@unimi.it

Marco M. Peloso<sup>1</sup>
Dipartimento di Matematica,
Università degli Studi di Milano,
Via C. Saldini 50, 20133 Milano, Italy
marco.peloso@unimi.it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Both authors were partially supported by the grant PRIN 2015 Real and Complex Manifolds: Geometry, Topology and Harmonic Analysis, and by the grant Fractional Laplacians and subLaplacians on Lie groups and trees of the Gruppo Nazionale per l'Analisi Matematica, la Probabilita e le loro Applicazioni (GNAMPA) of the Istituto Nazionale di Alta Matematica (INdAM).

# Contents

1	Elementary Theory	1
	1.1 General Definitions	
	1.2 The Fourier Transform	. 3
	1.3 Bergman and Hardy Spaces	. 6
	1.4 Paley–Wiener Theorems	. 12
	1.5 The Kohn Laplacian on $\mathcal{N}$	. 18
	1.6 Notes and Further Results	. 19
2	Homogeneous Siegel Domains of Type II	20
	2.1 <i>T</i> -Algebras	. 20
	2.2 Notation	. 22
	2.3 Gamma Functions	. 23
	2.4 Evaluation of Some Norms	. 30
	2.5 Lattices and Quasi-Constancy	. 35
	2.6 Notes and Further Results	. 42
3	Weighted Bergman Spaces I	44
	3.1 Weighted Bergman Spaces	. 45
	3.2 Paley–Wiener Theorems	. 48
	3.3 Sampling	. 52
	3.4 Atomic Decomposition	. 59
	3.5 Duality	. 66
	3.6 Notes and Further Results	. 69
4	Besov Spaces of Analytic Type	71
	4.1 Spaces of Test Functions	. 71
	4.2 Besov Spaces	
	4.3 Notes and Further Results	
5	Weighted Bergman Spaces II	89
	5.1 Boundary Values	. 89
	5.2 Bergman Projectors	
	5.3 Notes and Further Results	
$\mathbf{A}$	Mixed Norm Spaces	115

#### Abstract

We study several connected problems of holomorphic function spaces on homogeneous Siegel domains. The main object of our study concerns weighted mixed norm Bergman spaces on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II. These problems include: sampling, atomic decomposition, duality, boundary values, boundedness of the Bergman projectors. Our analysis include the Hardy spaces, and suitable generalizations of the classical Bloch and Dirichlet spaces. One of the main novelties in this work is the generality of the domains under consideration, that is, homogeneous Siegel domains, extending many results from the more particular cases of the upper half-plane, Siegel domains of tube type over irreducible cones, or symmetric, irreducible Siegel domains of type II.

2010 Mathematical Subject Classification: 42B35, 32M15.

Keywords: Bergman spaces, homogeneous Siegel domains, atomic decomposition, boundary values, Bergman projectors, Hardy spaces, Dirichlet space, Bloch space.

# Introduction

This research monograph is devoted to the study of spaces of holomorphic functions on a class of unbounded domains in several variables. The domains we are concerned with are the homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, and the spaces we shall consider are Hardy and Bergman spaces. On the one hand, we wish to give a uniform and systematic presentation of the main results developed in the literature on several related problems on weighted Bergman spaces on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II. On the other hand, we extend the aforementioned results from a variety of particular settings to the general case

Recall that a connected open subset D of  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is said to be a homogeneous domain if the group of holomorphic automorphisms of D acts transitively on D. Homogeneous Siegel domains of type II have been introduced in [56] as unbounded models of the bounded homogeneous domains on finite-dimensional complex vector spaces (cf. [73]).

The simplest example of a Siegel domain is the upper half-plane  $\mathbb{C}_+ := \mathbb{R} + i\mathbb{R}_+^*$  in  $\mathbb{C}$ , which is an unbounded domain biholomorphically equivalent to the unit disc in  $\mathbb{C}$  by means of the Cayley transform. Various spaces of holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}_+$  can be considered, such as the Bergman space  $(p \in ]0, \infty]$ )

$$A^p(\mathbb{C}_+) = \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_+) \cap L^p(\mathbb{C}_+),$$

where  $Hol(\mathbb{C}_+)$  denotes the space of holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}_+$ , the Hardy space

$$H^{p}(\mathbb{C}_{+}) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_{+}) \colon \sup_{y>0} \|f(\cdot + iy)\|_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R})} < \infty \right\},\,$$

the Dirichlet space

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_+) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_+) \colon f' \in L^2(\mathbb{C}_+) \right\}$$

(modulo constant functions), and the Bloch space

$$\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}_{+}) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_{+}) \colon \sup_{z \in \mathbb{C}_{+}} \Im z |f'(z)| < \infty \right\}$$

(modulo constant functions).

Following [58], for  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$  and s > 0 one may also define the weighted Bergman space

$$A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_+) \colon \int_0^\infty \left( \|f(\cdot + iy)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} y^s \right)^q \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y} < \infty \right\}$$

(resp.

$$A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{C}_+) \colon \sup_{y>0} \left( \|f(\cdot + iy)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} y^s \right) < \infty \right\}$$

when  $q=\infty$ ). With this definition, the mapping  $f\mapsto f'$  induces an isomorphism of  $A^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$  onto  $A^{p,q}_{s+1}(\mathbb{C}_+),^1$  so that one may define the space  $A^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$  for  $p,q\in ]0,\infty]$  and  $s\leqslant 0$ , as the space of holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}_+$  (modulo polynomials of degree at most [-s]) whose derivative of order [-s]+1 belongs to  $A^{p,q}_{s+[-s]+1}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ . In this way, the space  $A^{2,2}_0(\mathbb{C}_+)$  is canonically isomorphic to the Hardy space  $H^2(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , while  $A^{2,2}_{-1/2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  is the Dirichlet space  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  and  $A^{\infty,\infty}_0(\mathbb{C}_+)$  is the Bloch space.<sup>2</sup>

At least when  $p = q \in [1, \infty[$ , this is a consequence of Cauchy estimates and a suitable version of Hardy's inequality. In the general case, this follows from the atomic decomposition described below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Notice that, in Chapter 5 below, the Bloch space will be denoted by  $\widehat{A}_0^{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , while  $A_0^{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  will denote the Hardy space  $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ .

CONTENTS iv

All the above spaces have been widely studied in various directions. For example, since the space  $A_s^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , s>0, is a hilbertian space which embeds continuously into the space of holomorphic functions, it has a reproducing kernel, namely

$$K_s(z, w) = \frac{s(2i)^{2s+1}}{2\pi} \frac{1}{(z - \overline{w})^{2s+1}}.$$

One may then consider the integral operator (s' > 0)

$$(P_{s'}f)(z) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} K_{s'}(z, w) f(w) (\Im w)^{s'-1} dw,$$

called the Bergman projector, and prove that it induces an endomorphism of the mixed norm space

$$L_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) = \left\{ f \colon \mathbb{C}_+ \to \mathbb{C} \colon f \text{ measurable}, \int_0^\infty \left( \|f(\cdot + iy)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} y^s \right)^q \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y} < \infty \right\}$$

(modification if  $q = \infty$ ) if and only if  $p, q \ge 1$  and 2s' > s + 2. In addition,  $P_{s'}$  reproduces the elements of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , that is

$$P_{s'}f = f \qquad \forall f \in A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$$

if and only if  $2s' > s+1+1/\min(1,p)$   $(p,q \in ]0,\infty]$ ). In particular, if  $p,q \geqslant 1$  and 2s' > s+2, then  $P_{s'}$  induces a continuous projector of  $L_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  onto  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ .

Furthermore, holomorphy implies that the elements of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  are 'quasi-constant' (in a suitable weak sense) on the sets

$$Q_{R,j,k} := [2^{kR}Rj, 2^{kR}R(j+1)] \times [2^{kR}, 2^{(k+1)R}],$$

for  $j, k \in \mathbb{Z}$  and R > 0, so that the sampling map

$$S: f \mapsto (\Im z_{R,j,k})^{s+1/p} f(z_{R,j,k})$$

(where the  $z_{R,j,k} \in Q_{R,j,k}$  are arbitrary) induces an isomorphism of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  onto a closed subspace of

$$\ell^{p,q} = \left\{ \lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}} \colon \sum_{k} \|(\lambda_{j,k})_j\|_{\ell^p}^q < \infty \right\}$$

(modification if  $q = \infty$ ).

Observe that the only reason why the Bergman projector  $P_{s'}$  fails to induce an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$  when p<1 or q<1 is that the elements of  $L^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$  are not locally integrable in general in those cases. In view of the preceding sampling result, this problem could be overcome 'discretizing' the domain  $L^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$  of  $P_{s'}$ , thus findining an 'atomic decomposition' of  $A^{p,q}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$ . One may then prove that the mapping

$$\mathcal{A} \colon \ell^{p,q} \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} K_{s'}(\cdot, z_{R,j,k}) (\Im z_{R,j,k})^{2s'-s-1-1/p} \in A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$$

is continuous (and has a continuous linear section if R is sufficiently small) if and only if  $2s' > s + 1 + 1/\min(1, p)$ .

Another interesting problem related to these spaces is that of determining the boundary values of the elements of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , that is, the limits of the functions  $f_y \colon \mathbb{R} \ni x \mapsto f(x+iy) \in \mathbb{C}$  for  $y \to 0^+$ , for every  $f \in A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ . It turns out the boundary values of the elements of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  span the closed subspace of the homogeneous Besov space  $\dot{B}_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathbb{R})$  consisting of the distributions whose Fourier transform is supported in  $\mathbb{R}_+$ . Furthermore, the so-defined mapping

$$\mathcal{B} \colon A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) \ni f \mapsto \lim_{y \to 0^+} f(\,\cdot\, + iy) \in \dot{B}_{p,s}^{-s}(\mathbb{R})$$

is an isomorphism onto its image For p=q=2, this latter result is closely related to the Paley–Wiener representation theorems, which assert that the elements of  $A_s^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  are the Laplace–Fourier transforms of the elements of  $L^2(|\cdot|^{-2s}\cdot\mathcal{H}^1)$  supported in  $\mathbb{R}_+$ .

Finally, suitable inclusions between the spaces  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , which are the counterparts of the Sobolev embeddings between the corresponding Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{-s}$ , allow to characterize the dual of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  by means of the sesquilinear form, for  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$  and  $s, s' > 0,^3$ 

$$A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) \times A_{s'}^{p',q'}(\mathbb{C}_+) \ni (f,g) \mapsto \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} f(x+iy) \overline{g(x+iy)} y^{s+s'+(1/p-1)+} \, \mathrm{d}x \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Define  $p' := \max(1, p)'$ , so that  $p' = \infty$  if  $p \le 1$  and  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} = 1$  if  $p \ge 1$ . Define q' analogously.

CONTENTS

The preceding sesquilinear forms then induce continuous sesquilinear forms on  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+) \times A_{s'}^{p',q'}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  for all  $s,s' \in \mathbb{R}$  which induce an antilinear isomorphism of  $A_{s'}^{p',q'}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  onto  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)'$ . In particular, this identifies the Bloch space  $A_0^{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  with the dual of the (unweighted) Bergman space  $A_1^{1,1}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ .

The preceding results can be (and have been) investigated in more general contexts. One first observes that  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$  is the simplest example of a symmetric cone, that is, a self-dual open cone (with respect to some chosen scalar product) not containing any affine line, on which the group of affine automorphisms acts transitively. Then, one may consider an arbitrary symmetric cone  $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^m$  and the associated tube domain, which is also called a Siegel domain of type I,

$$D = \mathbb{R}^m + i\Omega.$$

In this case, D can be foliated as the union of the translates  $\mathbb{R}^m + ih$  of the 'Šilov boundary' or 'distinguished boundary'

$$bD = \mathbb{R}^m$$

of D, that is, the smallest closed subset of  $\partial D$  on which every bounded continuous function on  $\overline{D}$  which is holomorphic on D has the same supremum as on  $\overline{D}$ . In this case, the weight function on  $\Omega$  can be replaced by a power of the characteristic function

$$\varphi \colon D \ni z \mapsto \int_{\Omega} e^{i\langle h, z \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}h$$

of  $\Omega$  or, more generally, by a 'generalized power function'  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}_+^*$ , where  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and r is the rank of the cone  $\Omega$ . Throughout the whole work, we denote by  $\mathcal{H}^k$  the k-dimensional Hausdorff measure and by  $\mathbf{d}(\cdot)$  the integration in the given variable with respect to the appropriate Hausdorff measure. Given the symmetric, or more generally homogeneuous, cone  $\Omega$ , there exists a vector  $\mathbf{d} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  canonically associated to  $\Omega$  such that  $\nu_{\Omega} := \Delta^{\mathbf{d}}_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m$  is the unique (up to a multiplicative constant) Radon measure invariant under the linear transformations that preserve  $\Omega$  (see Definitions 2.6 and 2.12). Then, we consider the spaces

$$A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) \colon \int_{\Omega} \left( \|f(\cdot + ih)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^m)} \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h) \right)^q d\nu_{\Omega}(h) < \infty \right. \right\}$$

(modification when  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ ). In this case, the boundary values of the elements of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  can be naturally embedded in a space of Besov type  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(bD)$  under suitable assumptions, even though the corresponding (continuous and one-to-one) boundary mapping

$$\mathcal{B}\colon A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)\to B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(bD)$$

is not an isomorphism, in general. Observe that, when  $D=\mathbb{C}_+$ , one has natural isomorphisms  $(-\Delta)^{s'/2} \colon \dot{B}^s_{p,q}(\mathbb{R}) \to \dot{B}^{s-s'}_{p,q}(\mathbb{R})$ , where  $\Delta$  denotes the second derivative on  $\mathbb{R}$ . In the general case, one may define suitable generalized Riemann–Liouville operators which induce isomorphisms  $B^s_{p,q}(bD) \to B^{s-s'}_{p,q}(bD)$ . Nonetheless, such operators are in general far from being (fractional powers of) hypoelliptic operators. For this reason, while in the case of  $\mathbb{C}_+$  it is relatively easy to study the spaces  $A^{p,q}_s(D)$  for  $s \leq 0$  by means of suitable Taylor expansions, in the general case the situation is far more involved (cf., e.g., [71]).

For what concerns sampling and atomic decomposition, they can be investigated replacing the sets  $Q_{R,j,k}$  with the balls  $B(z_{j,k},R)$  associated with some invariant distance, where  $(z_{j,k})$  is an R-lattice on D. In a similar way one may also study tube domains over homogeneous cones, that is, open cones not containing any affine line, on which the group of affine automorphisms acts transitively.

The preceding considerations may be further extended to homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, that is, homogeneous domains of the form

$$D = \{ (\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^m : \Im z - \Phi(\zeta, \zeta) \in \Omega \},\$$

where  $\Omega$  is an open convex cone in  $\mathbb{R}^m$  which does not contain any affine line and

$$\Phi \colon \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^m$$

CONTENTS vi

is a hermitian mapping such that  $\Phi(\zeta,\zeta) \in \overline{\Omega} \setminus \{0\}$  for every non-zero  $\zeta \in \mathbb{C}^n$ . The homogeneity of D is equivalent to the homogeneity of  $\Omega$  and a suitable condition on  $\Phi$  (cf., e.g., [74, Theorem 2.3]). In this case, the Šilov boundary

$$bD = \{ (\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^m \colon \Im z - \varPhi(\zeta, \zeta) = 0 \}$$

of D can be identified with  $\mathcal{N} = \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{R}^m$  by means of the mapping

$$(\zeta, x) \mapsto (\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta, \zeta)).$$

As before, D can be foliated as the union of the translates bD + ih,  $h \in \Omega$ , of bD. Furthermore,  $\mathcal{N}$  can be endowed with the structure of a 2-step stratified group which acts holomorphically on D. The Haar measure on  $\mathcal{N}$  is both left and right invariant and coincides with the Lebesgue (i.e. Hausdorff) measure  $\mathcal{H}^{2n+m}$ . In this setting, we consider the spaces

$$A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) : \int_{\Omega} \left( \int_{\mathcal{N}} |f(\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta, \zeta) + ih)|^p \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x) \right)^{q/p} \Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h) < \infty \right\}$$

(modification when  $\max(p, q) = \infty$ ).

In this situation, though, a more prominent lack of symmetry can generate new phenomena. For example, if  $\overline{\Omega}$  is the closed convex envelope of  $\{\Phi(\zeta,\zeta)\colon \zeta\in\mathbb{C}^n\}$ , then, at least for  $p\in[1,\infty]$ ,

$$H^p(D) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) \colon \sup_{h \in \Omega \cap U} \int_{\mathcal{N}} |f(\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta, \zeta) + ih)|^p \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x) < \infty \right\}$$

(modification if  $p = \infty$ ) for every neighbourhood U of 0 in  $\Omega$ . On the contrary, in the classical case  $\mathbb{C}_+ = \mathbb{R} + i\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , a holomorphic function f on D such that  $\sup_{0 < y \leq R} \|f(\cdot + iy)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R})}$  for every R > 0 can

grow exponentially fast at infinity. This is the case, e.g., for the function  $f: z \mapsto \int_{-1}^{1} e^{itz} dt = 2 \frac{\sin z}{z}$  on  $\mathbb{C}_{+}$ .

In addition, in order to define the Besov type spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(bD)$ , while identifying bD with  $\mathcal{N}$ , one needs to make use of the non-commutative Fourier transform associated with  $\mathcal{N}$ , which is far less manageable that in the commutative case. Even in the simple case of the Heisenberg groups, the characterization of the image of the Schwartz space under the Fourier transform provided in [36] is quite complicated. Consequently, working with the Fourier transform of general tempered distributions may not be convenient.

The aforementioned problems have been studied at different levels of generality. We point out that there exists also a vector  $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , canonically associated with D, that plays an important role in the analysis, see Definitions 2.6 and 2.12. We now indicate is a brief list of papers most relevant to the present work.

- Gindikin in [37] studied the *unweighted* Bergman space  $A_{-\mathbf{d}/2}^{2,2}(D)$  and the Hardy space  $H^{2}(D)$  for general Siegel domains of type II, established Plancherel formulae and determined the reproducing kernels;
- Ogden and Vági in [51] studied the spaces  $H^2(D)$  for general Siegel domains of type II in connection with the Fourier transform of the group  $\mathcal{N}$ ;
- Coifman and Rochberg in [28] studied the spaces  $A_{s(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})-\mathbf{d}/p}^{p,p}(D)$ ,  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ , on symmetric <sup>4</sup> Siegel domains of type II, and investigated atomic decomposition;
- Ricci and Taibleson in [58] established almost all the results considered in the discussion above for the spaces  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ ;
- Békollé and Temgoua Kagou in [13] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty[$ , on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, and investigated the properties of the Bergman projectors;
- Békollé in [6] studied the spaces  $A_{s1_r}^{p,p}(D)$ ,  $p \in ]0,1]$ , on irreducible symmetric Siegel domains of type II, and characterized their duals;
- Bonami in [17] studied the spaces  $A_{s1_r}^{p,q}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in [1,\infty[$ , on irreducible symmetric tube domains, and surveyed results concerning the boundedness of the Bergman projectors and the boundary values:<sup>5</sup>

 $<sup>{}^4\</sup>mathrm{See}$  Definition 1.1. If D is symmetric, then it is also homogeneous.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Here, and in the rest of the paper,  $\mathbf{1}_r := (1, \dots, 1) \in \mathbb{N}^r$ .

CONTENTS vii

• Békollé, Bonami, Garrigós, Nana, Peloso, and Ricci in [8] studied the spaces  $A_{s\mathbf{1}_r}^{p,q}(D)$ ,  $p,q\in[1,\infty[$ , on irreducible symmetric tube domains, and investigated their atomic decomposition and the boundedness of the Bergman projectors;

- Békollé, Bonami, Garrigós, and Ricci in [9] studied the spaces  $A_{s1_r}^{p,q}(D)$  on irreducible symmetric tube domains and investigated their boundary values and the boundedness of the Bergman projectors;
- Ciatti and Ricci in [27] studied the boundedness of the unweighted Bergman projectors on unweighted Bergman spaces on Siegel domains of type II over (not necessarily homogeneous) polyhedral cones;
- Debertol in [31] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  on irreducible symmetric tube domains and investigated their boundary values and the boundedness of the Bergman projectors;
- Nana and Trojan in [50] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ ,  $p \in [1, \infty[$  on irreducible symmetric tube domains, and investigated the boundedness of the Bergman projectors;
- Nana in [49] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in [1,\infty[$ , on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, and investigated the boundedness of the Bergman projectors;
- Békollé, Ishi, and Nana in [12] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$  on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, and investigated their atomic decomposition;
- Békollé, Gonessa, and Nana, in [10] study the spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in [1,\infty]$ , on irreducible symmetric tube domains, and investigate their atomic decomposition and complex interpolation spaces;
- Christensen in [26] studied the spaces  $A_{s1_r}^{p,q}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in [1,\infty]$ , on symmetric tube domains, and investigated a different kind of atomic decomposition thereon;
- Arcozzi, Monguzzi, Peloso, and Salvatori in [4] studied the spaces  $A_s^{2,2}(D)$  on the symmetric Siegel domains of type II associated with the cone  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , and established Paley–Wiener theorems;
- Békollé, Gonessa, and Nana in [11] studied the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in [1,\infty[$ , on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II, and investigated the boundedness of the Bergman projectors.<sup>6</sup>

The preceding description of the available literature (which makes no claim to be exhaustive) should suggest how rarely the general study of the spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ,  $p,q \in ]0,\infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II has been undertaken. This is one of the main objects of the present research monograph.

Before describing the structure of each chapter, we shall briefly discuss an issue concerning the notion of a weighted Bergman space. In the literature, two different interpretations of the notion of a weight appear. The first one is that employed in [58], and is the one we described above and shall consistently adopt in Chapters 3 and 5. In this case, the weight  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{s}$  acts as a multiplier of the function and not of the measure. With this convention, the space of boundary values of  $A_s^{p,q}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  embeds canonically in the classical homogeneous Besov space  $\dot{B}_{n,q}^{-s}(\mathbb{R})$ .

classical homogeneous Besov space  $\dot{B}_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathbb{R})$ .

The second one is that employed in [13, 6, 17, 8, 9, 50, 49, 12, 10, 26]. In this case, the weight  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  acts as a multiplier of the measure, and the resulting space  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  is then equal to  $A_{(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{b}/2)/q}^{p,q}(D)$ , where  $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  is as above. Even though this choice is quite common in the literature, it still has some drawbacks. On the one hand, it fails to include the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)$  for  $\mathbf{s} \neq \mathbf{0}$ . On the other hand, it suggests considering only the Bergman projector  $P_{(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{b}/2)/2}$  on  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , thus ignoring the more general pattern that appears taking into account the full scale of the projectors  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$ , as (more or less explicitly) done in [58]. The aforementioned issues have also undesirable (minor) consequences, such as: the inclusions between the spaces  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  are usually described in terms of the growth of the  $L^p$  or  $L^{\infty}$ -norms of the function on the translates of bD, since most of the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)$  are missing. The correspondences between the indices  $p,q,\mathbf{s}$  are more cumbersome in some situations since, e.g.,  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  has boundary values in  $B_{p,q}^{-(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{b}/2)/q}(D)$ , while the Riemann–Liouville operator corresponding to the generalized power function  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega'$  maps  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}+q\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$  (for  $\mathbf{s}'$  sufficiently large).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Notice, though, that when D is not a tube domain and  $p \neq q$ , then the definition of  $A_s^{p,q}(D)$  adopted in [49, 11] is different from ours.

CONTENTS viii

For these reasons, we preferred to follow [58] and to consider the weight as a multiplier of the function and not of the measure. We shall only depart from this choice in Chapter 1, whose results are mostly propaedeutical to the chapters which follow.

In Chapter 1, we shall first introduce the notion of a Siegel domain D of type II, and define the group structure on its Šilov boundary bD. We shall then briefly indicate some basic facts about the Fourier transform on bD, and then apply this machinery to the study of the weighted Bergman spaces  $A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D)$ , defined as

$$A^{p,q}_{\mu}(D) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) \colon \int_{\Omega} \left( \int_{\mathcal{N}} |f(\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta, \zeta) + ih)|^p d(\zeta, x) \right)^{q/p} d\mu(h) < \infty \right\}$$

(modification when  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ ), where  $\mu$  is a positive Radon measure on  $\Omega$  satisfying some minimal assumptions.

This leads to a characterization of  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$  by means of the Fourier transform (cf. Propositions 1.33 and 1.36), and to the determination (up to a Fourier inversion) of the reproducing kernels of the Hardy space  $A_{\mu}^{2,\infty}(D)$  and of the weighted Bergman space  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D)$ . We shall also prove some results on the inclusions between the various weighted Bergman spaces (Proposition 1.22) and a density result (Proposition 1.29). Because of the general nature of the 'weight'  $\mu$ , though, these results are only 'local' in a suitable sense, and will only be extended to global results by homogeneity, in Chapter 3.

The results concerning the use of the Fourier transform of  $\mathcal N$  are basically a simplified version of [51]. The main novelty here is the generality of the 'weight'  $\mu$ , which can lead to some new phenomena in some cases: for example, it may happen that, given  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mu}(D)$  and  $h \in \Omega$ , the function  $f(\cdot + ih)$  does not belong to the Hardy space  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ . This is the case, e.g., when  $D = \mathbb{C}_+$  and  $\mathrm{d}\mu(y) = e^{-y}\,\mathrm{d}y$ .

In Chapter 2, we shall introduce the notation on homogeneous Siegel domains which we shall consistently employ in the chapters that follow, and we shall prove several technical lemmas. In this chapter we shall introduce our notation for the 'generalized power functions'  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  resp. We shall prove some results on the gamma functions on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , most of which are already present in the literature (cf. [37, 50]). We shall then introduce our notation for the Riemann–Liouville operators and prove some basic facts about them. Finally, we shall recall some basic facts on the canonical invariant Kähler metric and the invariant measure on D, and we shall prove a general version of 'Korányi's lemma' (Theorem 2.42), extending [12, Theorem 1.1]. This result is of fundamental importance to deal with atomic decomposition. We shall then define suitable lattices on D and  $\Omega$  and prove the quasi-constancy on invariant balls of several important functions on D,  $\Omega$ , and  $\Omega'$ .

In Chapter 3, we shall introduce the weighted Bergman spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  on the homogeneous Siegel domain D of type II and study in full generality some of the problems we presented for  $\mathbb{C}_+$ . This study will be completed in Chapter 5. We shall then prove inclusion results between the Bergman spaces (Propositions 3.2 and 3.7), and density results for their intersections (Proposition 3.9). We shall then determine an explicit formula for the reproducing kernel of the Bergman space  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  (Proposition 3.11) and determine its reproducing properties on other spaces (Proposition 3.13). We shall then briefly develop Paley–Wiener theorems for  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$ , extend them below the critical index following [4] (Proposition 3.17), and determine an analogue of the classical Dirichlet space in this context (Proposition 3.18).

Next, we shall prove some results on sampling (Theorems 3.21 and 3.22) and on atomic decomposition (Propositions 3.30 and 3.31, and Theorems 3.32 and 3.33), following [58, 8]. Optimality is achieved in some situations, even though the general picture is still unclear. We then apply the preceding results to characterize the dual of  $A_p^{\mathbf{p},q}(D)$  under various assumptions (Propositions 3.36 and 3.38), following [58, 8].

In Chapter 4, we shall introduce the spaces of Besov type  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(bD)$  and develop some basic facts of the associated theory, such as duality results and the compatibility with the Riemann–Liouville operators previously defined, which play the same role as the fractional Laplacian for homogeneous Besov spaces. We shall not delve deeply into the theory of Besov spaces (thus proving results on multiplication, convolution, Fourier multipliers, or interpolation), since our main focus is in their connection with the weighted Bergman spaces.

In Chapter 5, we shall complete the study of weighted Bergman spaces started in Chapter 3. We shall study the boundary values of the elements of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  (Proposition 5.4 and Theorem 5.10), following [9]. We shall then prove the equivalence of several conditions concerning the boundary values of the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , their atomic decompositions, and the boundedness of the Riemann–Liouville operators (Corollary 5.16). Finally, we shall study the boundedness of the Bergman projectors, following [9] (Theorem 5.25).

In the Appendix A, we shall collect a few results and notation on mixed norm spaces. After recalling the definition of the mixed norm space  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$ , for  $p,q\in ]0,\infty]$ , we shall characterize its dual in two

CONTENTS ix

specific situations (Propositions A.10, and A.11) and compare  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  with the space  $L^q(\mu;L^p(\nu))$  (Propositions A.7 and A.8). For this latter comparison to make sense, we shall briefly recall the definition and some properties of the Bochner spaces  $L^p(\mu;Z)$ , where Z is a locally bounded F-space (cf. Definition A.1).

We shall adhere as far as possible to the commonly adopted notation. Possible exceptions to this rule are explicitly defined at their first occurrence and then listed in the Index of Notation, to which the reader is referred for any unspecified piece of notation.

We conclude the introduction with some notational remarks. We first notice that the spaces  $A^{p,p}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  are the ('pure norm') weighted Bergman spaces, the unweighted Bergman spaces if  $\mathbf{s} = -\mathbf{d}/q$ . In order to make the notation as uniform as possible, we shall denote by  $A^{p,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$  the Hardy spaces  $H^p(D)$ . The (generalized) Dirichlet space will be denoted by  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , while the (generalized) Bloch space will be denoted by  $\widehat{A}^{\infty,\infty}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ .

For a better treatment of the duality between the various weighted Bergman spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , it will be convenient to introduce some smaller spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ , which are defined by some vanishing conditions 'at infinity.' In particular,  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  when  $p,q < \infty$ , so that the difference between  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  only matters when either p or q equals  $\infty$ .

In order to deal with both  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  and  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (and in similar circumstances), we shall make considerable use of statements of the form

'Assume that A (resp. B if C) holds. Then A' (resp. B' if C') holds,'

where A, B, C, A', B', and C' denote suitable properties. We believe that these statements should be clear from the context.<sup>8</sup> Sometimes, C or C' may be empty. We hope that this shortened notation be of help to understand the various statements.

Finally, we remark that we shall not denote explicitly the measure in integrals and Lebesgue spaces when it reduces to a suitably normalized Lebesgue measure.

$$(A \Longrightarrow A') \land [((A \land \neg C) \lor (B \land C)) \Longrightarrow ((A' \land \neg C') \lor (B' \land C'))].$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The element  $\mathbf{s}'$  of  $\mathbb{N}^r$  is relevant only for the definition of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  and  $\widehat{A}^{\infty,\infty}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  as sets, as well as for the precise determination of their norms. As a matter of fact, changing  $\mathbf{s}'$  gives rise to canonically isomorphic spaces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>More precisely, the above statement is equivalent to the following lengthier one (expressed in symbols for simplicity):

# Chapter 1

# Elementary Theory

In this chapter we shall introduce our main notation on Siegel domains of type II over open convex cones not containing affine lines. We begin with an open convex cone  $\Omega$ , not containing any affine line, in a finite-dimensional real vector space F of dimension m, and an  $\Omega$ -positive hermitian mapping  $\Phi \colon E \times E \to F$ , where E is a finite-dimensional complex vector space of dimension n. One may wonder why E and F are not directly identified with  $\mathbb{C}^n$  and  $\mathbb{R}^m$ , respectively, by a suitable choice of coordinates. On the one hand, this would cause some notational issues, since we shall consider on E several complex structures other than the original one, giving rise to different spaces  $E_{\lambda}$ . On the other hand, we believe that this choice marks more clearly the different roles played by E and F, which might not appear identifying  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  with  $\mathbb{C}^{n+m}$  (we denote by  $F_{\mathbb{C}}$  the complexification of F, that is,  $F \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$ ).

Denoting by D the corresponding Siegel domain, we observe that the action of the Silov boundary bD on D stems from a 2-step nilpotent group structure on the ambient space  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  which turns D in a semigroup.

In Section 1.2, we recall some basic facts on the Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{N}$  and establish some notation. See [51] for a more detailed study of the Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{N}$  and for a direct comparison of the Bargmann and Schrödinger representations. We shall content ourselves with a brief exposition of the main properties of the Bargmann representations, which are particularly well adapted to the study of Siegel domains of type II.

In Section 1.3, we study a provisional version of the weighted Bergman spaces we shall study in Chapter 3. As we mentioned in the introduction, in this chapter it will be convenient to choose a positive Radon measure  $\mu$  as the weight. Nonetheless, the role of  $\mu$  will be of importance only when dealing with the spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$  (cf. Section 1.4), for which the Plancherel formula allows a more detailed treatment. For other spaces, we shall only deal with 'local' properties of such spaces, for which the role of  $\mu$  is virtually irrelevant (provided that it satisfies some minimal requirements).

In Section 1.4, we apply the results of Section 1.2 to the study of the spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$ . In particular, by means of Propositions 1.33 and 1.36, we shall characterize the spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$  by means of the Fourier transform, thus establishing some Paley–Wiener theorems. These results will then be applied to find the reproducing kernels of the Hardy space  $A_{\mu}^{2,\infty}(D)$  (Corollary 1.39) and of the weighted Bergman spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D)$  (Corollary 1.41). While the procedure to find Corollary 1.39 is essentially the same as the one of [51], Corollary 1.41 seems to be new, at least in the stated generality.

## 1.1 General Definitions

In this section we introduce the notation we shall adopt for Siegel domains of type II, the associated boundary, the group structure of the latter, and its action on the domain.

Denote by E a vector space over  $\mathbb C$  of finite dimension n and by F a vector space over  $\mathbb R$  of finite dimension m>0. Let  $\Omega$  be an open convex cone with vertex 0 in F and not containing any affine lines (that is, such that its closure  $\overline{\Omega}$  is proper). Denote by  $\Omega'$  the dual cone of  $\Omega$ , that is, the interior of the polar of  $\overline{\Omega}$  in F'. More explicitly,

$$\varOmega' = \left\{ \; \lambda \in F' \colon \langle \lambda, h \rangle > 0 \quad \forall h \in \overline{\varOmega} \setminus \left\{ \; 0 \; \right\} \; \right\}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Notice that we do *not* impose the condition n > 0, so that our analysis applies to tube domains as well. The condition m > 0 is nonetheless necessary to avoid trivialities.

We shall endow F with the (partial) ordering induced by  $\overline{\Omega}$ , so that ' $x \leq y$ ' means ' $y - x \in \overline{\Omega}$ ' for every  $x, y \in F$ .

Throughout the whole presentation, we shall denote by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$  a bilinear pairing and by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  a sesquilinear pairing, without explicitly indicating the spaces on which these pairings are defined. Such spaces will be clear from the context and we believe that such abuse of notation will cause no confusion.

Let  $\Phi \colon E \times E \to F_{\mathbb{C}}$  be a positive non-degenerate hermitian mapping, that is:

- (1)  $\Phi$  is linear in the first argument;
- (2)  $\Phi(\zeta, \zeta') = \overline{\Phi(\zeta', \zeta)}$  for every  $\zeta, \zeta' \in E$ ;
- (3)  $\Phi$  is non-degenerate;
- (4)  $\Phi(\zeta) := \Phi(\zeta, \zeta) \in \overline{\Omega}$  for every  $\zeta \in E$ .

Observe that, assuming conditions (1), (2), and (4), condition (3) is equivalent to the following one:

(3')  $\Phi(\zeta,\zeta) \neq 0$  for every non-zero  $\zeta \in E$ .

**Definition 1.1.** Define the Siegel domain of type II associated with the cone  $\Omega$  and the mapping  $\Phi$  as

$$D := \{ (\zeta, z) \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}} \colon \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \in \Omega \},\$$

and denote by

$$bD := \{ (\zeta, z) \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}} \colon \Im z - \varPhi(\zeta) = 0 \}$$

its Šilov boundary.

If  $E = \{0\}$ , D is in particular called a Siegel domain of type I or a tube domain.

The domain D is said to be homogeneous if the group G(D) of biholomorphisms of D onto itself acts transitively on D.

Moreover, D is said to be symmetric if for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  there exists  $\varphi \in G(D)$  such that  $\varphi \circ \varphi$  is the identity and  $(\zeta, z)$  is an isolated fixed point of  $\varphi$ . Finally, D is said to be irreducible if it is not holomorphically equivalent to a product of two Siegel domains.

Remark 1.2. We explicitly point out that, according to our Definition 1.1, the class of Siegel domains of type II includes the class of Siegel domains of type I, that is, we allow the space E to reduce to  $\{0\}$ . There is no common agreement in the literature on this point. For instance, in [37] and [28] the same convention is adopted, the references [6] and [12] implicitly adopt it too. On the other hand, the works [18] and [30] assume that  $E \neq \{0\}$  and therefore a domain of type II cannot be of type I as well.

We make the choice of including the tube type domains in the definition of Siegel domains of type II for a practical reason. All our results are proved in both cases  $E \neq \{0\}$  and  $E = \{0\}$ , unless explicitly indicated, and it becomes simpler to deal with a single class of domains.

We recall that if D is symmetric, then it is also homogeneous. In addition, recall that bD can be characterized as the smallest closed subset B of  $\overline{D}$  such that  $\sup_{\overline{D}} |f| = \sup_{B} |f|$  for every bounded continuous

function  $f : \overline{D} \to \mathbb{C}$  which is holomorphic on D (cf. [47, Lemma 2.2]).

The proof of the following result is straightforward and left to the reader. Notice that it both endows bD with a group structure and provides a holomorphic action of bD on D by left translations, as we shall see below.

**Lemma 1.3.** The mapping  $: (E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}) \times (E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}) \to E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ , defined by

$$(\zeta, z) \cdot (\zeta', z') := (\zeta + \zeta', z + z' + 2i\Phi(\zeta', \zeta))$$

for every  $\zeta, \zeta' \in E$  and for every  $z, z' \in F_{\mathbb{C}}$ , endows  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  with a nilpotent (real) Lie group structure of step 2 with centre  $\{0\} \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ . The identity is (0,0) and

$$(\zeta, z)^{-1} = (-\zeta, -z + 2i\Phi(\zeta))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ .

Notice that the derived subgroup  $[E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}, E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}]$  of  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  is the vector space generated by  $\{0\} \times \Im \Phi(E \times E)$ , which is contained in, but not necessarily equal to,  $\{0\} \times F$ .

**Definition 1.4.** We endow  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  with the product defined in Lemma 1.3.

Observe that, if  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ , then

$$\Im(z+z'+2i\Phi(\zeta',\zeta))-\Phi(\zeta+\zeta')=\Im z-\Phi(\zeta)+\Im z-\Phi(\zeta'),$$

so that

$$D \cdot \overline{D}, \overline{D} \cdot D \subseteq D, \quad \overline{D} \cdot \overline{D} \subseteq \overline{D}, \quad \text{and} \quad bD \cdot bD \subseteq bD.$$

Thus,  $D, \overline{D}$ , and bD are subsemigroups of  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  and act analytically on both D and  $\overline{D}$ . In addition,  $bD^{-1} \subseteq bD$ , so that bD is a subgroup of  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ .

**Definition 1.5.** Define  $\mathcal{N}$  as  $E \times F$ , endowed with the group structure given by the product

$$(\zeta,x)(\zeta',x')\coloneqq (\zeta+\zeta',x+x'+2\Im\varPhi(\zeta,\zeta')).$$

Observe that the mapping

$$\mathcal{N} \ni (\zeta, x) \mapsto (\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta)) \in bD$$

is an isomorphism of Lie groups.

**Definition 1.6.** For every  $f: D \to \mathbb{C}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , define

$$f_h \colon \mathcal{N} \ni (\zeta, x) \mapsto f(\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih) \in \mathbb{C}.$$

#### 1.2 The Fourier Transform

In this section we briefly discuss the Fourier transform on the 2-step nilpotent group  $\mathcal{N}$ . Since we are mostly interested in the interaction of the Fourier transform with weighted Bergman spaces, we shall make use of the Bargmann representations, which are particularly well suited to the purpose.

**Definition 1.7.** Define, for every  $\lambda \in F'$ ,

$$B_{\lambda} \colon E \times E \ni (\zeta, \zeta') \mapsto \langle \lambda, \Im \Phi(\zeta, \zeta') \rangle \in \mathbb{R}$$

and

$$W := \{ \lambda \in F' : \exists \zeta \neq 0 \text{ such that } B_{\lambda}(\zeta, \cdot) = 0 \}.$$

Observe that W is a proper algebraic variety of F' and that  $W = \emptyset$  if and only if  $E = \{0\}$ . In addition,  $\Omega' \cap W = \emptyset$  since  $B_{\lambda}$  is the imaginary part of the non-degenerate scalar product

$$E \times E \ni (\zeta, \zeta') \mapsto \langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, \Phi(\zeta, \zeta') \rangle$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  (here,  $\lambda_{\mathbb{C}} = \lambda \otimes I_{\mathbb{C}}$ ).

We fix a scalar product on the real vector space  $E \times F$  for which E and F are orthogonal and for which the multiplication by i is a skew-adjoint endomorphism of E. Observe that the Hausdorff measure  $\mathcal{H}^{2n+m} = \mathcal{H}^{2n} \otimes \mathcal{H}^m$  is both left- and right-invariant on  $\mathcal{N}$ , so that we may choose it as the Haar measure on  $\mathcal{N}$ . We endow E and F, and consequently F', with the corresponding scalar products and Hausdorff measures.

**Definition 1.8.** For every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , define  $J_{\lambda} \in GL(E)$  so that

$$\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, \Phi(\zeta, i\zeta') \rangle = \langle \zeta | J_{\lambda} \zeta' \rangle$$

for every  $\zeta, \zeta' \in E$ .

In addition, define the (absolute value of the) Pfaffian of  $J_{\lambda}$  (considered as an endomorphism of the real vector space underlying E)

$$|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| := |\det_{\mathbb{C}}(J_{\lambda})|,$$

where  $\det_{\mathbb{C}}$  denotes the complex determinant, and set

$$\Lambda_{+} := \{ \lambda \in F' : \forall \zeta \neq 0 \quad \langle \lambda, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle > 0 \}.$$

Observe that

$$B_{\lambda}(\zeta,\zeta') = \Re\langle \zeta | J_{\lambda}\zeta' \rangle$$

for every  $\zeta, \zeta' \in E$ . In addition, the properties of  $\Phi$  show that  $J_{\lambda}^* = -J_{\lambda}$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , and that  $-iJ_{\lambda}$  is positive if  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$ , in which case  $J_{\lambda} = i|J_{\lambda}|$ . Further,

$$|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| = \det_{\mathbb{C}}(|J_{\lambda}|) = |\det_{\mathbb{R}}(J_{\lambda})|^{1/2}$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , and  $|Pf(\lambda)| = 1$  for every  $\lambda \in F'$  if and only if  $E = \{0\}$ . Finally,  $\Lambda_+ = F'$  if and only if  $E = \{0\}$ .

**Definition 1.9.** For  $\lambda \notin W$ , define

$$J_{\lambda}' := |J_{\lambda}|^{-1} J_{\lambda},$$

and let  $E_{\lambda}$  be the vector space E endowed with the complex structure induced by  $J'_{\lambda}$ , i.e.,

$$(x+iy)\cdot_{\lambda}\zeta \coloneqq x\zeta + yJ'_{\lambda}\zeta$$

for every  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$  and for every  $\zeta \in E_{\lambda}$ .

Define

$$\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta,\zeta') := \Im \Phi(J'_{\lambda}\zeta,\zeta') + i\Im \Phi(\zeta,\zeta')$$

for every  $\zeta, \zeta' \in E_{\lambda}$ .

Notice that  $\Phi_{\lambda}$  is an  $\mathbb{R}$ -bilinear form on  $E_{\lambda}$  which is  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear in the first argument, and that  $\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, \Phi_{\lambda} \rangle$  is hermitian and positive. In addition,  $\lambda \in \Lambda_{+}$  if and only if  $\lambda \notin W$  and  $J'_{\lambda} = i$  or, equivalently,  $\Phi = \Phi_{\lambda}$ . This is also equivalent to  $E_{\lambda} = E$ .

Observe, in addition, that  $J'_{\lambda}$  and i commute, so that  $J'_{\lambda}$  is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear endomorphism of E. Since, in addition,  $J'^2_{\lambda} = -I$ , we see that E is the direct sum of two orthogonal subspaces  $E_{\lambda,+}$  and  $E_{\lambda,-}$  such that  $J'_{\lambda} = \pm i$  on  $E_{\lambda,\pm}$ . Then,  $E_{\lambda} = E_{\lambda,+}$  if and only if  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$ .

Now, take  $\lambda \notin W$ , and observe that  $\mathcal{N}/\ker \lambda$  is isomorphic to the (2n+1)-dimensional Heisenberg group (interpreting  $\mathbb{R}$  as the 1-dimensional Heisenberg group, by an abuse of language). Therefore, the Stone-von Neumann theorem (cf., e.g., [34, Theorem 1.50]) implies that there is (up to unitary equivalence) one and only one irreducible unitary representation  $\pi_{\lambda}$  of  $\mathcal{N}$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(0,x) = \mathrm{e}^{-i(\lambda,x)}I$  for every  $x \in F$ . This representation is characterized by the fact that it possesses a cyclic unit vector whose corresponding diagonal coefficient is the function

$$(\zeta, x) \mapsto e^{-i\langle \lambda, x \rangle - ||J_{\lambda}|^{1/2} \zeta|^2} = e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, -ix - \Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta) \rangle}$$

(cf. [51] and [5, Section 2] for more details). We can realize  $\pi_{\lambda}$  as follows.

**Definition 1.10.** Define  $H_{\lambda} := \text{Hol}(E_{\lambda}) \cap L^{2}(\nu_{\lambda})$ , where  $\nu_{\lambda} = e^{-2\langle \lambda, \Phi_{\lambda}(\cdot) \rangle} \cdot \mathcal{H}^{2n}$ , and where  $\text{Hol}(E_{\lambda})$  denotes the space of holomorphic functions on  $E_{\lambda}$ . Then, define

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, x)\psi(\omega) := e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, -ix + 2\Phi_{\lambda}(\omega, \zeta) - \Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta) \rangle} \psi(\omega - \zeta)$$

for every  $\psi \in H_{\lambda}$ , for every  $\omega \in E_{\lambda}$ , and for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ .

The representations  $\pi_{\lambda}$  are also known as the Bargmann representations.

**Definition 1.11.** For  $v \in E_{\lambda}$ , define

$$\partial_{E_{\lambda},v}\psi := \frac{1}{2} (\partial_v - i\partial_{J'_{\lambda}v}) \psi(0)$$

for every  $\mathbb{R}$ -differentiable function  $\psi$  on  $E_{\lambda}$ , so that  $\partial_{E_{\lambda},v}\psi = \partial_{v}\psi(0)$  for every  $\psi \in \text{Hol}(E_{\lambda})$ . In particular,  $\partial_{E_{\lambda},v}$  is an element of the complexification of the real tangent space of  $E_{\lambda}$  at 0.

Observe that  $\partial_{E_{\lambda},v} = \partial_{E,v}$  if  $v \in E_{\lambda,+}$ , while  $\overline{\partial_{E_{\lambda},v}} = \partial_{E,v}$  if  $v \in E_{\lambda,-}$ .

**Proposition 1.12.** The following hold:

•  $\pi_{\lambda}$  is an irreducible continuous unitary representation of  $\mathcal{N}$  in  $H_{\lambda}$ ;

•  $e_{\lambda,0} \coloneqq \sqrt{\frac{2^n |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)|}{\pi^n}} \chi_{E_{\lambda}}$  is a unit vector in  $H_{\lambda}$ , and

$$\langle \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, x) e_{\lambda,0} | e_{\lambda,0} \rangle = e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, -ix - \Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta) \rangle}$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , where  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  denotes the inner product in  $H_{\lambda}$ ;

• for every  $v \in E_{\lambda}$ , for every  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\pi_{\lambda})$  and for every  $\omega \in E_{\lambda}$ .

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(\partial_{E_{\lambda},v})\psi(\omega) = -\partial_{v}\psi(\omega)$$

and

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(\overline{\partial_{E_{\lambda},v}})\psi(\omega) = 2\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, \Phi_{\lambda}(\omega,v) \rangle \psi(\omega).$$

Cf. [51] for more details on the Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{N}$ , and for a connection between the representations  $\pi_{\lambda}$  and the Schrödinger representations employed, e.g., in [5].

The unit vectors  $e_{\lambda,0}$  and the relative orthogonal projectors are of particular importance in the study of holomorphic functions, as we shall see in Proposition 1.16.

*Proof.* Straightforward computations show that  $\pi_{\lambda}$  is a unitary representation of  $\mathcal{N}$  in  $H_{\lambda}$ . Continuity is established by means of [75, Theorem 16.28]. Further, arguing as in [66, Lemma 5.1], one may prove that  $\pi_{\lambda}$  is irreducible. In order to prove that

$$\langle \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, x) e_{\lambda,0} | e_{\lambda,0} \rangle = e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, -ix - \Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta) \rangle}$$

we observe that for all  $\omega \in E$ 

$$\langle \lambda, \Phi_{\lambda}(\omega) \rangle = ||J_{\lambda}|^{1/2} \omega|^2.$$

Now, for  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , with some obvious change of variables we see that

$$\begin{split} \langle \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,x)e_{\lambda,0}|e_{\lambda,0}\rangle &= e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},-ix-\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} \frac{2^{n}|\mathrm{Pf}(\lambda)|}{\pi^{n}} \int_{E} e^{-2\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},\Phi_{\lambda}(\omega)-\Phi_{\lambda}(\omega,\zeta)\rangle} \,\mathrm{d}\omega \\ &= e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},-ix-\frac{1}{2}\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} \frac{2^{n}|\mathrm{Pf}(\lambda)|}{\pi^{n}} \int_{E} e^{-2\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},\Phi_{\lambda}(\omega-\zeta/2)-i\Im\Phi_{\lambda}(\omega,\zeta)\rangle} \,\mathrm{d}\omega \\ &= e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},-ix-\frac{1}{2}\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n}} \int_{E} e^{-\frac{1}{2}|\omega|^{2}-i\Re\langle\omega\,|\,|J_{\lambda}|^{-1/2}J_{\lambda}\zeta\rangle} \,\mathrm{d}\omega \\ &= e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},-ix-\frac{1}{2}\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} e^{-\frac{1}{2}||J_{\lambda}|^{-1/2}J_{\lambda}\zeta|^{2}} \\ &= e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}},-ix-\frac{1}{2}\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} e^{-\frac{1}{2}\langle \lambda,\Phi_{\lambda}(\zeta)\rangle} \end{split}$$

recalling that  $|Pf(\lambda)| = \det_{\mathbb{R}}(|J_{\lambda}|^{1/2})$ , and appling [40, Theorem 7.6.1]). In particular, taking  $(\zeta, x) =$ (0,0), we see that  $||e_{\lambda,0}||_{H_{\lambda}} = 1$ . 

The last assertions follow easily.

Even though we have not fully described the dual of  $\mathcal{N}$  (when  $E \neq \{0\}$ ), we are now able to present the associated Plancherel formula. Cf. [51] for more details and a precise interpretation of the formalism of direct integrals.

**Definition 1.13.** We denote by  $\mathcal{L}(H_{\lambda})$  the space of endomorphisms of  $H_{\lambda}$ , and by  $\mathcal{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})$  the space of Hilbert-Schmidt endomorphisms of  $H_{\lambda}$ . For  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$  and  $f \in L^{1}(\mathcal{N})$ , define  $\pi_{\lambda}(f) \in \mathcal{L}(H_{\lambda})$  by setting

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f)\psi = \int_{\mathcal{N}} f(\zeta, x) \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, x) \psi \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x),$$

for  $\psi \in H_{\lambda}$ .

Corollary 1.14. The mapping

$$L^1(\mathcal{N})\ni f\mapsto (\pi_\lambda(f))\in \prod_{\lambda\in F'\backslash W}\mathscr{L}(H_\lambda)$$

induces an isometric isomorphism

$$\mathcal{P} \colon L^2(\mathcal{N}) \to \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{F' \setminus W}^{\oplus} \mathscr{L}^2(H_{\lambda}) |\mathrm{Pf}(\lambda)| \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

*Proof.* The assertion follows from [5, Section 2], [51, Theorem 5.2], and Proposition 1.12 when  $E \neq \{0\}$ , from standard Fourier analysis otherwise.

**Definition 1.15.** We denote by  $P_{\lambda,0}$  the self-adjoint projector of  $H_{\lambda}$  onto the space generated by  $e_{\lambda,0}$ , with the notation of Proposition 1.12.

Observe that  $P_{\lambda,0}(H_{\lambda}) = \bigcap_{v \in E_{\lambda}} \ker d\pi_{\lambda}(\partial_{E_{\lambda},v})$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ .

In the following proposition, we show that the Fourier transform of holomorphic functions is relatively simple. It does not say anything when  $E = \{0\}$ .

**Proposition 1.16.** If  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ ,  $h \in \Omega$  and  $f_h \in L^1(\mathcal{N}) + L^2(\mathcal{N})$ , then

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = \chi_{\Lambda_{\perp}}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(f_h)P_{\lambda,0}$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ .

Cf. [57, 4] for the case  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}_+^*$ .

*Proof.* Take  $v \in E$  and let  $\overline{Z_v}$  be the left-invariant vector field on  $\mathcal{N}$  which induces  $\overline{\partial_{E,v}}$  at 0. Then,

$$\overline{Z_v} f_h(\zeta, x) = \overline{\partial_{E,v}} \big[ \omega \mapsto f((\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta)) \cdot (\omega, ih)) \big] = 0$$

since f is holomorphic and bD acts holomorphically on D.

Fix a representative  $\tau$  of the 'mapping'  $\lambda \mapsto \pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$ , and observe that there is a negligible subset N of F', containing W, such that

$$\tau(\lambda) \mathrm{d}\pi_{\lambda}(\overline{\partial_{E,v}}) = 0$$

for every  $\lambda \notin N$  and for every v in a countable dense subset of E, hence for every  $v \in E$  by continuity. Then, Proposition 1.12 implies that

$$\tau(\lambda)\langle\lambda,\Phi(\,\cdot\,,v)\rangle=0$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+ \setminus N$ . By the arbitrariness of v in E, it follows that  $\tau(\lambda)$  vanishes at every (holomorphic) polynomial on  $E_{\lambda}$  which vanishes at 0, hence at every element of  $H_{\lambda}$  which vanishes at 0 (argue as in [34, Theorem 1.63]). Therefore,

$$\tau(\lambda) = \tau(\lambda) P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+ \setminus N$ .

If, otherwise,  $\lambda \notin \Lambda_+ \cup N$ , then we may take a non-zero  $v \in E_{\lambda,-}$ , so that

$$\tau(\lambda)\partial_v = -\tau(\lambda)\mathrm{d}\pi_\lambda(\partial_{E_\lambda,v}) = 0$$

by Proposition 1.12. Since the image of  $\partial_v$  contains the set of (holomorphic) polynomials on  $E_{\lambda}$ , which is dense in  $H_{\lambda}$  (argue as in [34, Theorem 1.63]), this implies that  $\tau(\lambda) = 0$ .

## 1.3 Bergman and Hardy Spaces

In this section we shall introduce a *provisional* definition of weighted Bergman spaces. Most of the results proved in this section are relative to 'local' properties of such spaces. For this reason, we shall also introduce the spaces  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,q}(D)$  for a better treatment of such 'local' properties.

We observe explicitly that the spaces  $A^{p,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  defined below are simply the Hardy space  $H^p(D)$  if  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . We keep the general notation for the sake of uniformity.

We refer the reader to the appendix for an explanation of the notation concerning Lebesgue spaces.

**Definition 1.17.** Take a positive Radon measure  $\mu$  on  $\Omega$ , and define, for  $p, q \in ]0, +\infty]$ ,

$$A^{p,q}_{\mu}(D) := \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) \colon \int_{\Omega} \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^q d\mu(h) < \infty \right\}$$

endowed with the topology associated with the distance

$$(f,g) \mapsto \|f - g\|_{A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D)}^{\min(1,p,q)} \coloneqq \left( \int_{\Omega} \|f_h - g_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^q \,\mathrm{d}\mu(h) \right)^{\min(1,p,q)/q}$$

(modifications if  $q = \infty$ ). We define also

$$A_{u,\operatorname{loc}}^{p,q}(D) := \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D) \colon [h \mapsto ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}] \in L^q_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mu) \right\},$$

endowed with the corresponding (metrizable) topology. We define  $A^{p,q}_{\mu,0}(D)$  and  $A^{p,q}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$  as the spaces of  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  such that the mapping  $h \mapsto f_h$  belongs to  $L^q_0(\mu; L^p_0(\mathcal{N}))$  and  $L^q_{0,\text{loc}}(\mu; L^p_0(\mathcal{N}))$ , respectively, endowed with the corresponding topology (cf. Definition A.2).

Here and throughout the paper, we denote by  $L_0^{\ell}$  the closure of  $C_c$  in  $L^{\ell}$ , so that  $L_0^{\ell} = L^{\ell}$  if  $\ell \in ]0, \infty[$ , and  $L_0^{\ell} = C_0$  if  $\ell = \infty$ .

Remark 1.18. The measure  $\mu$  can be replaced by any positive Radon measure with the same support without altering the spaces  $A_{\mu}^{p,\infty}(D)$  and  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ .

Indeed, the mapping

$$\varphi \colon h \mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = \sup_K \|\chi_K f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})},$$

where K runs through the set of compact subsets of  $\mathcal{N}$ , is lower semi-continuous on  $\Omega$ . Hence, the set  $\{h \in \Omega : \varphi(h) > t\}$  is open in  $\Omega$  for every  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ , so that  $\|\chi_C \varphi\|_{L^{\infty}(\mu)} = \sup_{\text{Supp}(\chi_C \cdot \mu)} \varphi$  for every closed subset C of  $\Omega$ . In addition,

$$\overline{\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) \cap U} \subseteq \operatorname{Supp}(\chi_C \cdot \mu) \subseteq \operatorname{Supp}(\mu) \cap C$$

if C is the closure of an open subset U of  $\Omega$ .

The following lemma is taken from [51, Lemma 8.1]. The functions  $g^{(\varepsilon)}$  are very useful when arguing by approximation.

**Lemma 1.19.** Take  $\alpha \in \left]0, \frac{1}{2}\right[$ . There is a family  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  of holomorphic functions on D such that the following hold:

- (1) there is a constant C > 0 such that  $|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}(\zeta, x)| \leq e^{-\varepsilon C(|\zeta|^{2\alpha} + |x|^{\alpha} + |h|^{\alpha})}$  for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ ;
- (2) for every  $p \in ]0,\infty]$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  there is a constant  $C_{\varepsilon,p} > 0$  such that  $\|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_{\varepsilon,p} e^{-\varepsilon C|h|^{\alpha}}$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ ;
- (3)  $g^{(\varepsilon)} \to 1$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ , locally uniformly on D.

In particular,  $A_{u,0,\text{loc}}^{p,q}(D) \neq 0$  for every  $p,q \in ]0,\infty]$ .

*Proof.* Take a basis  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_m$  of F' contained in  $\Omega'$ . Observe that, if  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , then

$$\Im\langle(\lambda_j)_{\mathbb{C}}, z\rangle = \langle\lambda_j, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) + \Phi(\zeta)\rangle \geqslant \langle\lambda_j, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta)\rangle > 0$$

since  $\Phi(\zeta) \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Therefore, for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  we may define

$$g^{(\varepsilon)} : D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \exp\left(-\varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{m} \langle (\lambda_j)_{\mathbb{C}}, z \rangle^{\alpha}\right) \in \mathbb{C},$$

where the complex power to the exponent  $\alpha$  is the unique holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{C} \setminus (-i\mathbb{R}_+)$  which induces the mapping  $x \mapsto x^{\alpha}$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ . Thus, the above remarks imply that

$$|g^{(\varepsilon)}(\zeta, z)| \le \exp\left(-\varepsilon \cos(\alpha \pi) \sum_{j=1}^{m} |\langle (\lambda_j)_{\mathbb{C}}, z \rangle|^{\alpha}\right)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , where  $\cos(\alpha \pi) > 0$ . Therefore, if  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}(\zeta, x)| \leqslant \exp\left(-\varepsilon \frac{\cos(\alpha \pi)}{2^{\alpha/2}} 3^{\alpha - 1} \sum_{j=1}^m (|\langle \lambda_j, x \rangle|^{\alpha} + \langle \lambda_j, h \rangle^{\alpha} + \langle \lambda_j, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle^{\alpha})\right)$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , since

$$\begin{split} |\langle (\lambda_j)_{\mathbb{C}}, x + i \varPhi(\zeta) + i h \rangle|^{\alpha} &\geqslant 2^{-\alpha/2} (|\langle \lambda_j, x \rangle| + \langle \lambda_j, h \rangle + \langle \lambda_j, \varPhi(\zeta) \rangle)^{\alpha} \\ &\geqslant 2^{-\alpha/2} 3^{\alpha - 1} \left( |\langle \lambda_j, x \rangle|^{\alpha} + \langle \lambda_j, h \rangle^{\alpha} + \langle \lambda_j, \varPhi(\zeta) \rangle^{\alpha} \right). \end{split}$$

Set  $C' := \cos(\alpha \pi) 2^{-\alpha/2} 3^{\alpha-1}$ . Then, for every  $p \in ]0, \infty]$  there is a constant  $C'_{\varepsilon,p} > 0$  such that

$$\|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C'_{\varepsilon,p} \exp\left(-\varepsilon C' \sum_{j=1}^m \langle \lambda_j, h \rangle^{\alpha}\right)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . The assertion follows easily.

**Lemma 1.20.** Take  $\alpha \in \left]0, \frac{1}{2}\left[, \left(g^{(\varepsilon)}\right)_{\varepsilon>0}\right] \text{ as in Lemma 1.19, } p,q \in \left]0,\infty\right] \text{ and } f \in A^{p,q}_{\mu,0,\mathrm{loc}}(D). \text{ Then, } g^{(\varepsilon)}f \text{ converges to } f \text{ in } A^{p,q}_{\mu,0,\mathrm{loc}}(D) \text{ for } \varepsilon \to 0^+.$ 

*Proof.* Assume first that  $q < \infty$ . If  $p < \infty$ , then the dominated convergence theorem shows that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^+} \|g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h - f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 0$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . If, otherwise,  $p = \infty$ , then  $f_h \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$ , so that  $\|g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h - f_h\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} \to 0$  for  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ . Thus, the dominated convergence theorem shows that  $g^{(\varepsilon)} f$  converges to f in  $A_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}^{p,q}(D)$  for  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ . Now, assume that  $q = \infty$ . Since the mapping

$$\mathrm{Supp}\,(\mu)\ni h\mapsto f_h\in L^p(\mathcal{N})$$

is then continuous, the  $f_h$  stay in a compact subset of  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$  as h stays in a compact subset of Supp  $(\mu)$ . Now, the endomorphisms  $\varphi \mapsto g^{(\varepsilon)}\varphi$  of  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$ , as  $\varepsilon$  runs through  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , are equicontinuous, and converge pointwise to the identity for  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ . The assertion then follows from [20, Theorem 1 of Chapter X, §2, No. 4].

The following result, which is a simple consequence of the subharmonicity of  $|f|^p$ , is of fundamental importance in the study of weighted Bergman spaces.

**Lemma 1.21.** Take  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  and  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ . Then,

$$|f(\zeta,z)|^p \leqslant \int_{B_{E\times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((\zeta,z),\rho)} |f(\zeta',z')|^p d(\zeta',z')$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $\rho > 0$  such that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((\zeta, z), \rho) \subseteq D$ .

*Proof.* This follows from [45, Theorem 2.1.4 and Corollary 2.1.15].

The following result is a sort of 'local' version of the inclusions between the various weighted Bergman spaces we shall prove later (cf. Propositions 3.2 and 3.7). It still has some relevant consequences.

Here and throughout the paper, if  $\nu$  is a Radon measure and  $f \in L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\nu)$ , we shall denote by  $f \cdot \nu$  the measure with density f with respect to the measure  $\nu$ , so that  $(f \cdot \nu)(B) = \int_B f \, \mathrm{d}\nu$  for every Borel set B. If  $\mathfrak F$  is a subset of  $L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\nu)$ , we shall define  $\mathfrak F \cdot \nu \coloneqq \{ f \cdot \nu \colon f \in \mathfrak F \}$ . Finally, we shall define  $p' \coloneqq \max(1,p)'$  for every  $p \in ]0, \infty]$ , so that  $p' = \infty$  if  $p \in ]0, 1$  and  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} = 1$  if  $p \in [1, \infty]$ .

**Proposition 1.22.** Take  $p_1, p_2, q_1, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $p_1 \leqslant p_2$  and  $q_1 \leqslant q_2$ , and assume that  $\chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m \in L^{q_1'}_{loc}(\mu) \cdot \mu$ . Then there are continuous inclusions

$$A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D) \subseteq A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$$
 and  $A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D) \subseteq A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$ .

The proof is based on [58, Proposition 2.2].

*Proof.* Denote by  $\varrho$  the density of  $\chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m$  with respect to  $\mu$ , and define  $\ell := \min(1, p_1, q_1)$  to simplify the notation. Define

$$\varphi \colon E \times F \times \varOmega \ni (\zeta, x, h) \mapsto (\zeta, x + i \varPhi(\zeta) + i h) \in D,$$

and observe that  $\varphi$  is a bijection of  $E \times F \times \Omega$  onto D. Observe that there are  $R_0 > 0$  and C' > 0 such that, for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$B_{E\times F_C}((0,ih),R/C')\subseteq \varphi(B_{\mathcal{N}}(0,R)\times B_F(h,R))\subseteq B_{E\times F_C}((0,ih),C'R).$$

Therefore, Lemma 1.21 implies that there is a constant  $C_{R_0} > 0$  such that

$$|f(0,ih)|^{\ell} \leqslant C_{R_0} \oint_{B_F(h,R)} \oint_{B_N(0,R)} |f_{h'}(\zeta',x')|^{\ell} d(\zeta',x') dh'$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  such that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih), C'R) \subseteq D$ . Hence,

$$|f(\zeta,z)|^{\ell} \le C_{R_0} \oint_{B_F(h,R)} \oint_{B_N(0,R)} |f_{h'}((\zeta,x)(\zeta',x'))|^{\ell} d(\zeta',x') dh'$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  such that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih), C'R) \subseteq D$ , where  $h := \Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)$ . Thus, applying Minkowsky's integral inequality, the right invariance of the measure on  $\mathcal{N}$  and Jensen's inequality,

$$||f_h||_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)} = ||f_h|^{\ell}||_{L^{p_1/\ell}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)/\ell}$$

$$\leq \left(C_{R_0} \int_{B_F(h,R)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} dh'\right)^{\min(1,q_1)/\ell}$$

$$\leq C_{R_0}^{\min(1,q_1)/\ell} \int_{B_F(h,R)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)} dh'.$$

In addition, the left invariance of the measure on  $\mathcal{N}$ , Hölder's inequality, and Jensen's inequality show that

$$\begin{split} \|f_h\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)} &= \||f_h|^{\ell}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)/\ell} \\ &\leqslant \left(\frac{C_{R_0}}{C_R'^{\ell/p_1}} \int_{B_F(h,R)} \|f_{h'}\|_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} \, \mathrm{d}h'\right)^{\frac{\min(1,q_1)}{\ell}} \\ &\leqslant C_{R_0}^{\min(1,q_1)/\ell} \frac{1}{C_R'^{\frac{\min(1,q_1)}{p_1}}} \int_{B_F(h,R)} \|f_{h'}\|_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_1)} \, \mathrm{d}h', \end{split}$$

where  $C'_R := \mathcal{H}^{2n+m}(B_{\mathcal{N}}(0,R))$ . Therefore, there is a constant  $C_{p_1,q_1,p_2,R} > 0$  such that

$$||f_{h}||_{L^{p_{2}}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_{1})} \leq C_{p_{1},q_{1},p_{2},R} \int_{B_{F}(h,R)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^{p_{1}}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_{1})} dh'$$

$$= \frac{C_{p_{1},q_{1},p_{2},R}}{\mathcal{H}^{m}(B_{F}(0,R))} \int_{B_{F}(h,R)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^{p_{1}}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,q_{1})} \varrho(h') d\mu(h').$$

Now, let K be a compact subset of  $\Omega$ , and take  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  in such a way that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih), C'R) \subseteq D$  for every  $h \in K$ . Then, setting

$$B_F(K,R) := \bigcup_{h \in K} B_F(h,R)$$

and

$$C_{p_1,q_1,p_2,q_2,R} := \mu(K)^{1/q_2} \left( \frac{C_{p_1,q_1,p_2,R} \|\chi_{B_F(K,R)}\varrho\|_{L^{q'_1}(\mu)}}{\mathcal{H}^m(B_F(0,R))} \right)^{1/\min(1,q_1)},$$

by means of Hölder's inequality we see that

$$\left(\int_{K} \|f_{h}\|_{L^{p_{2}}(\mathcal{N})}^{q_{2}} d\mu(h)\right)^{1/q_{2}} \leq \mu(K)^{1/q_{2}} \sup_{h \in K} \|f_{h}\|_{L^{p_{2}}(\mathcal{N})}$$

$$\leq C_{p_{1},q_{1},p_{2},q_{2},R} \left(\int_{B_{F}(K,R)} \|f\|_{L^{p_{1}}(\mathcal{N})}^{q_{1}} d\mu(h)\right)^{1/q_{1}},$$

so that the first assertion follows.

For what concerns the second assertion, take  $f \in A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$  and  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19. Then, Lemma 1.20 implies that  $g^{(\varepsilon)}f$  converges to f in  $A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ , hence also in  $A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$ . It will then suffice to prove that  $g^{(\varepsilon)}f \in A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$  for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Let us first show that  $g^{(\varepsilon)}_h f_h \in L^{p_2}_0(N)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ . The assertion is clear if  $p_2 < \infty$ . Otherwise, the assertion follows from the fact that  $f_h$  is continuous and bounded. If  $q_2 < \infty$ , this is sufficient to conclude. Otherwise, we have to show that the mapping

Supp 
$$(\mu) \ni h \mapsto g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h \in L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})$$

is continuous. If  $p_2 < \infty$ , it suffices to observe that f is continuous on D and that the functions  $g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h$ , as h runs through a compact subset K of D, are uniformly bounded in absolute value by an element of  $L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})$  (e.g.,  $|g^{(\varepsilon)}| \sup_{h \in K} ||f_h||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}$ ). When  $p_2 = \infty$ , we observe that the  $f_h$ , as h runs through a compact

subset K of D, are uniformly bounded and equicontinuous. Hence, the  $g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h$ , as h runs through K, are equicontinuous on  $\mathcal{N}$  and at the point at infinity of  $\mathcal{N}$ . Thus, the mapping

$$\Omega \ni h \mapsto g_h^{(\varepsilon)} f_h \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$$

is continuous by [20, Theorem 1 of Chapter X, §2, No. 4].

Corollary 1.23. Take  $p, q_1, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  and assume that  $\chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m \in L^{q_1'}_{loc}(\mu) \cdot \mu$ . If  $q_2 \geqslant q_1$ , then  $A^{p,q_1}_{\mu, loc}(D) = A^{p,q_2}_{\mu, loc}(D)$  (as topological vector spaces).

In particular, if the measure  $\mu$  is relatively well-behaved, then the index q in the definition  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,q}(D)$  is essentially irrelevant. Nonetheless, if we had simply considered the space  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ , then the inclusion  $A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D) \subseteq A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,q}(D) = A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,\infty}(D)$  would not have been clear.

Corollary 1.24. Take  $p_1, p_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $p_1 \leqslant p_2$ . Assume, further, that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . Then there are continuous inclusions  $A_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}^{p_1,\infty}(D) \subseteq A_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}^{p_2,\infty}(D)$  and  $A_{\mu,0,\operatorname{loc}}^{p_1,\infty}(D) \subseteq A_{\mu,0,\operatorname{loc}}^{p_2,\infty}(D)$ .

*Proof.* Indeed, we may assume that  $\mu = \chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m$ .

Corollary 1.25. Take  $p \in ]0,\infty]$ , assume that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ , and take  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}(D)$ . Then,  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}(D)$  if and only if  $f_h \in L^p_0(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

This result shows that the continuity of the mapping  $h \mapsto f_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$  is ensured if we know that  $f_h \in L^p_0(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

Proof. It will suffice to prove that, if  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  and  $f_h \in L^p_0(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , then  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$ , that is, the mapping  $\Omega \ni h \mapsto f_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$  is continuous. Notice that we may assume that  $\mu = \chi_\Omega \cdot \mathcal{H}^m$ . Define  $R_0, C'$ , and  $C_{R_0}$  as in the proof of Proposition 1.22, so that

$$|f_h(\zeta, x)|^{\min(1,p)} \le C_{R_0} \oint_{B_F(h,R)} \oint_{B_N(0,R)} |f_{h'}((\zeta, x)(\zeta', x'))|^{\min(1,p)} d(\zeta', x') dh'$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , and for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  such that

$$\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih), C'R) \subseteq D.$$

Now, fix  $h_0 \in \Omega$  and  $R_1 \in ]0, R_0/2]$  in such a way that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih_0), 2C'R_1) \subseteq D$ , and observe that there is a constant C'' > 0 such that

$$|f_h(\zeta, x)|^{\min(1, p)} \leqslant C'' \int_{B_F(h_0, 2R_1)} \int_{B_N(0, R_1)} |f_{h'}((\zeta, x)(\zeta', x'))|^{\min(1, p)} d(\zeta', x') dh'$$

for every  $h \in B_F(h_0, R_1)$  and for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Define

$$\widetilde{f}_{h_0} : \mathcal{N} \ni (\zeta, x) \mapsto \int_{B_F(h_0, 2R_1)} \int_{B_{\mathcal{N}}(0, R_1)} |f_{h'}((\zeta, x)(\zeta', x'))|^{\min(1, p)} \,\mathrm{d}(\zeta', x') \,\mathrm{d}h',$$

and let us prove that  $\widetilde{f}_{h_0}^{1/\min(1,p)} \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$ . If  $p < \infty$ , it suffices to argue as in the proof of Proposition 1.22. Then, assume that  $p = \infty$ , and let us prove that the mapping

$$\Omega \times \mathcal{N} \ni (h', (\zeta', x')) \mapsto R_{(\zeta', x')} f_{h'} \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$$

is measurable, where  $R_{(\zeta',x')}$  denotes the right translation by  $(\zeta',x')$ . Since  $C_0(\mathcal{N})$  is a separable Banach space and since  $(\delta_{(\zeta,x)})_{(\zeta,x)\in\mathcal{N}}$  is total (that is, generates a dense vector subspace) in the dual  $\mathcal{M}^1(\mathcal{N})$  of  $C_0(\mathcal{N})$ , by [22, Proposition 10 of Chapter IV, §5, No. 5] it will suffice to show that the mapping

$$\Omega \times \mathcal{N} \ni (h', (\zeta', x')) \mapsto \langle \delta_{(\zeta, x)}, R_{(\zeta', x')} f_{h'} \rangle$$

is measurable for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , and this is clear. Therefore, the mapping

$$\Omega \times \mathcal{N} \ni (h', (\zeta', x')) \mapsto R_{(\zeta', x')} |f_{h'}| \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$$

is measurable. In addition, it is easily seen that the  $R_{(\zeta',x')}|f_{h'}|$ , for  $h' \in \overline{B}_F(h_0,2R_1)$  and  $(\zeta',x') \in \overline{B}_N(0,R_1)$ , stay in a bounded subset of  $C_0(\mathcal{N})$ , so that  $\widetilde{f}_{h_0} \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$ .

Then, the assertion follows from the dominated convergence theorem when  $p < \infty$ , and from the equicontinuity of the  $f_h$ ,  $h \in B_F(h_0, R_1)$ , at the point at infinity of  $\mathcal{N}$ , when  $p = \infty$ .

The following result is the extension of a well-known (and quite useful) fact concerning functions in the classical Hardy spaces  $H^p(\mathbb{C}_+)$ . In the classical situation, it is closely related to the subharmonicity of |f| (for  $p \ge 1$ ) and to a suitable decomposition of the elements of  $H^p(\mathbb{C}_+)$  (for p < 1). The general case follows from the classical one by means of Fubini's theorem.

**Proposition 1.26.** Take  $p \in ]0,\infty[$  and assume that Supp  $(\mu) = \Omega$ . Then, for every  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ , the mapping  $\Omega \ni h \mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing.

Recall that F (hence  $\Omega$ ) is endowed with the ordering ' $x \leq y$  if and only if  $y - x \in \overline{\Omega}$ .'

Proof. Take  $h_0 \in \Omega$  and a unit vector  $h \in \overline{\Omega}$ . It will suffice to prove that the mapping  $\mathbb{R}_+^* \ni y \mapsto \|f_{h_0+yh}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing for every  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ . Let  $F_h$  be the orthogonal complement of h in F, and fix  $\zeta \in E$  and  $x' \in F_h$ . Define

$$f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}\colon \mathbb{C}_+\ni (x+iy)\mapsto f(\zeta,x'+ih_0+(x+iy)h)\in\mathbb{C},$$

where  $\mathbb{C}_+ = \mathbb{R} + i\mathbb{R}_+^*$ . Then,  $f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}$  is holomorphic on  $\mathbb{C}_+$ . Let us prove that  $f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'} \in A_{\mathcal{H}^1}^{p,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ . Indeed, defining  $R_0$ , C', and  $C_{R_0}$  as in the proof of Proposition 1.22, we see that

$$|f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}(x+iy)|^{\min(1,p)} \le C_{R_0} \int_{B_F(h_0+yh,R)} \int_{B_N(0,R)} |f_{h'}((\zeta,x'+xh)(\zeta',x''))|^{\min(1,p)} d(\zeta',x'') dh'$$

for every  $x + iy \in \mathbb{C}_+$  and for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$  such that  $\overline{B}_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ih_0), C'R) \subseteq D$ . Therefore,

$$||f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}(\cdot + iy)||_{L^p(\mathbb{R})}^{\min(1,p)} \leqslant \frac{C_{R_0} C_R'^{1/\max(1,p)}}{C_R''^{1/\max(1,p)}} \int_{B_F(h_0+yh,R)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,p)} dh'$$

$$\leqslant \frac{C_{R_0} C_R'^{1/\max(1,p)}}{C_R''^{1/\max(1,p)}} ||f||_{A_\mu^{p,\infty}(D)}^{\min(1,p)}$$

for every y > 0, where

$$C_R' := \sup_{(\zeta', x'') \in E \times F_h} \mathcal{H}^1(B_{\mathcal{N}}(0, R) \cap [(\zeta', x'') + \mathbb{R}h])$$

and

$$C_R'' := \mathcal{H}^{2n+m}(B_{\mathcal{N}}(0,R)).$$

Thus,  $f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'} \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mathcal{H}^1}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , so that

$$||f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}(\cdot + iy)||_{L^p(\mathbb{R})} \le ||f_{h_0,h,\zeta,x'}(\cdot + iy')||_{L^p(\mathbb{R})}$$

for every y, y' > 0 such that y > y', thanks to [32, Theorem 11.5]. The assertion follows easily.

**Lemma 1.27.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and assume that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . Then,  $A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}^{p,q}(D)$ ) is complete if and only if the inclusion  $A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D) \subseteq \operatorname{Hol}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mu,\operatorname{loc}}^{p,q}(D) \subseteq \operatorname{Hol}(D)$ ) is continuous.

*Proof.* One implication follows from the closed graph theorem (for complete metrizable topological vector spaces), the other one from the completeness of the mixed norm space  $L^{p,q}(\mathcal{H}^{2n+m},\mu)$  (cf. Proposition A 6)

Corollary 1.28. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and assume that  $\chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m \in L^{q'}_{loc}(\mu) \cdot \mu$ . Then,  $A^{p,q}_{\mu}(D)$  and  $A^{p,q}_{\mu,loc}(D)$  are complete.

*Proof.* This follows from Proposition 1.22 and Lemma 1.27, since  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  embeds continuously into Hol(D).

The following density result is a 'local' version of Proposition 3.9. It still has some useful consequences.

**Proposition 1.29.** Take  $p_1, p_2, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $p_2 \leq p_1$ . Then, the space  $A_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}^{p_1,q}(D) \cap A_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}^{p_2,q}(D)$  is dense in the space  $A_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}^{p_1,q}(D)$ .

The proof is based on [51, Lemma 8.1], which deals with the density of the space  $A_{\mathcal{H}^m}^{p_1,\infty}(D) \cap A_{\mathcal{H}^m}^{p_2,\infty}(D)$  in the space  $A_{\mathcal{H}^m}^{p_1,\infty}(D)$ .

*Proof.* Take  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19, and take  $f\in A^{p_1,q}_{\mu,0,\mathrm{loc}}(D)$ . Notice that we may assume that  $p_2< p_1$ . Set  $s:=\frac{p_1p_2}{p_1-p_2}$  if  $p_1\neq\infty,\ s:=p_2$  if  $p_1=\infty$ . Then Hölder's inequality implies that

$$\|(fg^{(\varepsilon)})_h\|_{L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant \|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{L^s(\mathcal{N})} \|f_h\|_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_{\varepsilon,s} \|f_h\|_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})} e^{-\varepsilon C|h|^{\alpha}},$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore,  $fg^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p_1,q}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D) \cap A^{p_2,q}_{\mu,0,\text{loc}}(D)$  for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . The assertion then follows from Lemma 1.20.

## 1.4 Paley-Wiener Theorems

In this section we shall study some global properties of the weighted Bergman spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$ , making use of the Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{N}$ . In particular, we shall characterize the spaces  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$  and  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{2,q}(D)$  by means of the Fourier transform (thus proving analogues of the classical Paley–Wiener theorems) in Propositions 1.33 and 1.36.

**Definition 1.30.** We denote by  $\mathcal{L}\mu$  the Laplace transform of  $\mu$ , defined as

$$(\mathcal{L}\mu)(\lambda) = \int_{\Omega} e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} d\mu(h)$$

for every  $\lambda \in F_{\mathbb{C}}'$  such that  $\Re \lambda \in \mathscr{D}_{\mu}$ , where

$$\mathscr{D}_{\mu} := \left\{ \lambda \in F' \colon (\mathcal{L}\mu)(\lambda) = \int_{\Omega} e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} d\mu(h) < \infty \right\}.$$

We now recall some basic facts on the Laplace transform. The proofs, which are elementary, are omitted

**Lemma 1.31.** The set  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  is a union of translates of  $\overline{\Omega'}$ . In addition, if  $\mathcal{D}_{\mu}$  is not empty, then  $\mu$  induces a Radon measure on  $\overline{\Omega}$ .

**Lemma 1.32.** Assume that  $\mu$  is non-zero and homogeneous of degree  $d \in \mathbb{R}$ , that is, that  $(r \cdot)_* \mu = r^d \mu$  for every r > 0. Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \neq \emptyset$ ;
- (2)  $\mu$  induces a Radon measure on  $\overline{\Omega}$ ;
- (3) there is an open neighbourhood V of 0 in  $\overline{\Omega}$  such that  $\mu(V \cap \Omega) < \infty$ .

Assume that  $\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \neq \emptyset$  and denote by S be the interior of the convex hull of Supp  $(\mu)$ . Then, d < 0, S is an open convex cone which does not contain any affine line, and  $S' \subseteq \mathscr{D}_{\mu} \subseteq \overline{S'}$ .

Observe that, if  $\chi_{\Omega} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m \in L^{q'}_{loc}(\mu) \cdot \mu$ , then Supp  $(\mu) = \Omega$ .

The following result shows that the holomorphy of f not only simplifies the Fourier transform of  $f_h$  (cf. Proposition 1.16), but also relates the Fourier transforms of  $f_h$  and  $f_{h'}$  for  $h, h' \in \Omega$ . If we were able to define the inverse Fourier transform of an arbitrary measurable field of operators on  $\Lambda_+$ , we could then define a general notion of boundary values of the elements of  $A_{\mu,\text{loc}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ , at least for  $p \in [1,2]$ .

**Proposition 1.33.** Take  $p \in [1, 2]$ , and assume that Supp  $(\mu) = \Omega$ . Then, for every  $f \in A_{\mu, \text{loc}}^{p, \infty}(D)$  there is a measurable field of operators

$$\tau_f \colon F' \to \prod_{\lambda \in F'} \mathscr{L}(H_\lambda)$$

such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau_f(\lambda) = \chi_{\Lambda_+}(\lambda) e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau_f(\lambda) P_{\lambda, 0}$$

for almost every  $\lambda \notin W$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

The proof is based on [61, Theorem 19.2], which deals with the case  $D = \mathbb{C}_+$ .

Proof. Define  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  is as in Lemma 1.19. Then, up to replacing f with  $fg^{(\varepsilon)}$  and then passing to the limit, we may assume that p=1. Take two distinct elements h,h' of  $\Omega$ . Let  $\widetilde{F}$  be the orthogonal complement of  $(h'-h)\mathbb{R}$  in F, so that  $\widetilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$  is an algebraic complement of  $(h'-h)\mathbb{C}$  in  $F_{\mathbb{C}}$ . Define  $\widetilde{B}_F(0,\rho) := B_{\widetilde{F}}(0,\rho) + [-\rho,\rho](h'-h)$  for every  $\rho > 0$ . Then, by Cauchy's integral theorem,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\chi_{B_{E}(0,\rho)\times\widetilde{B}_{F}(0,\rho)}f_{h}) - e^{\langle\lambda,h'-h\rangle}\pi_{\lambda}(\chi_{B_{E}(0,\rho)\times\widetilde{B}_{F}(0,\rho)}f_{h'})$$

$$= -\sum_{\varepsilon=\pm 1}\varepsilon i|h-h'|\int_{B_{E}(0,\rho)\times B_{\widetilde{F}}(0,\rho)}\int_{0}^{1}f(\zeta,x+i\Phi(\zeta)+ih+(\varepsilon\rho+it)(h'-h))$$

$$\times e^{-i(\varepsilon\rho+ti)\langle\lambda,h'-h\rangle}dt\,\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,x')\,d(\zeta,x)$$

for every  $\rho > 0$  and for every  $\lambda \notin W$ . Now, the right-hand side of the preceding formula is bounded in  $\mathcal{L}(H_{\lambda})$ -norm by

$$g(\rho) := \sum_{\varepsilon = \pm 1} |h' - h| e^{\langle \lambda, h' - h \rangle_+} \int_0^1 ||f_{h + t(h' - h)}(\cdot + \varepsilon \rho(h' - h))||_{L^1(E \times \widetilde{F})} dt.$$

In addition,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} g(\rho) \, \mathrm{d}\rho \leqslant 2 \mathrm{e}^{\langle \lambda, h' - h \rangle_+} \sup_{h'' \in [h, h']} \|f_{h''}\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})} < \infty,$$

so that there is a sequence  $\rho_k \to \infty$  such that  $g(\rho_k) \to 0$  for  $k \to \infty$ . Hence, passing to the limit for  $k \to \infty$ , we see that  $\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = \mathrm{e}^{\langle \lambda, h' - h \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f_{h'})$ . Therefore, it suffices to define  $\tau_f(\lambda) := \mathrm{e}^{\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$  for some (hence every)  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\lambda \notin W$ . The second equality follows from Proposition 1.16.  $\square$ 

In the following corollaries, we draw some consequences of Proposition 1.33 in the cases of Hardy  $(A_{\mu}^{2,\infty}(D))$  and weighted Bergman spaces  $(A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D))$ . The case of Hardy spaces has already been completely solved by at least three different methods in [37, 44, 51]. Our approach is basically that of [51].

**Corollary 1.34.** Keep the hypotheses and the notation of Proposition 1.33, and assume that p=2 and that  $f \in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ . Then,  $\tau_f(\lambda)=0$  for almost every  $\lambda \notin \Omega'$  and

$$||f||_{A_{\mu}^{2,\infty}(D)}^2 = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{O'} ||\tau_f(\lambda)||_{\mathscr{L}^2(H_{\lambda})}^2 |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

In particular,  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  is a hilbertian space. In addition, there is a unique  $f_0 \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\tau_f(\lambda) = \pi_{\lambda}(f_0)$  for almost every  $\lambda \in F'$ ,  $||f_0||_{L^2(\mathcal{N})} = ||f||_{A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)}$ , and  $f_h \to f_0$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  as  $h \to 0$ .

To the best of our knowledge, the case of the weighted Bergman spaces  $A^{2,2}_{\mu}(D)$  considered below has not been considered in the literature in this generality. Cf. [37] for the case  $\mu = \mathcal{H}^m$ , treated with a different method.

**Corollary 1.35.** Keep the hypotheses and the notation of Proposition 1.33, and assume that p=2 and that  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mu}(D)$ . Then,  $\tau_f(\lambda)=0$  for almost every  $\lambda \notin \frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_+$ , and

$$||f||_{A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D)}^{2} = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}} ||\tau_{f}(\lambda)||_{\mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})}^{2} \mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

The following result, together with Proposition 1.33, completes the characterization of  $A_{\mu}^{2,q}(D)$  and  $A_{\mu,loc}^{2,q}(D)$  by means of the Fourier transform.

**Proposition 1.36.** Take  $q \in ]0,\infty[$  (resp.  $q \in ]0,\infty[$ ), and assume that Supp  $(\mu)=\Omega$  and that  $A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $A^{2,q}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$ ) is complete. Let  $\tau\colon \Lambda_+\to \prod_{\lambda\in F'}\mathscr{L}(H_\lambda)$  be a measurable field of operators such that the following hold:

- (1)  $\tau(\lambda) = \tau(\lambda)P_{\lambda,0}$  for almost every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$ ;
- (2) the mapping  $h \mapsto \left( \int_{\Lambda_+} \|\tau(\lambda)\|_{\mathscr{L}^2(H_\lambda)}^2 \mathrm{e}^{-2\langle \lambda, h \rangle} | \mathrm{Pf}(\lambda) | \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \right)^{1/2}$  belongs to  $L^q(\mu)$  (resp.  $L^q_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mu)$ ).

Then, there is a unique  $f \in A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A^{2,q}_{\mu,loc}(D)$ ) such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

If, in addition,  $\int_{A_{+}} ||\tau(\lambda)||_{\mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})} e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} |Pf(\lambda)| d\lambda < \infty$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , then

$$f(\zeta,z) = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Lambda_+} \text{Tr}(\tau(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z)^*) e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} |\text{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ .

In order to prove Proposition 1.36, we need two simple lemmas.

**Lemma 1.37.** Take  $q \in ]0,\infty]$  and assume that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . Let  $\tau \colon \Omega' \to \prod_{\lambda \in \Omega'} \mathscr{L}(H_{\lambda})$  be a measurable field of operators such that the mapping

$$h \mapsto \left( \int_{\Omega'} \| \tau(\lambda) \|_{\mathscr{L}^2(H_\lambda)}^2 e^{-2\langle \lambda, h \rangle} | \operatorname{Pf}(\lambda) | \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \right)^{1/2}$$

belongs to  $L_{loc}^q(\mu)$ . Then, the mapping

$$g_p \colon h \mapsto \int_{\Omega'} \|\tau(\lambda)\|_{\mathscr{L}^2(H_\lambda)}^p e^{-p\langle \lambda, h \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

is finite, continuous, and decreasing on  $\Omega$  for every  $p \in [1,2]$ .

Proof. Observe that there is a  $\mu$ -negligible subset N of  $\Omega$  such that  $g_2(h)$  is finite for every  $h \in \Omega \setminus N$ , thanks to [22, Proposition 14 of Chapter IV, §5, No. 9]. Then, take  $h \in \Omega$ , and observe that there is  $h' \in \Omega \cap (h - \Omega) \setminus N$  since the support of  $\mu$  is the whole of  $\Omega$ . It then follows that the mapping  $\Omega' \ni \lambda \mapsto \mathrm{e}^{-\langle \lambda, h - h' \rangle}$  stays in  $L^1(\nu) \cap L^{\infty}(\nu)$ , where  $\nu = |\mathrm{Pf}| \cdot \mathcal{H}^m$ . Hence,  $g_p(h)$  is finite for every  $p \in [1, 2]$ . In addition,  $g_p(h') \leqslant g_p(h)$  for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  such that  $h' - h \in \Omega$ , since  $\mathrm{e}^{-\langle \lambda, h' \rangle} \leqslant \mathrm{e}^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle}$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Hence,  $g_p$  is decreasing. Continuity follows from the dominated convergence theorem.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 1.38.** Let U be an open subset of a hilbertian space X over  $\mathbb C$  of finite dimension k, let  $\nu$  be a Radon measure on a Hausdorff space Y, and let Z be a Banach space over  $\mathbb C$ . Take  $p \in [1, \infty]$  and take  $f \in \operatorname{Hol}(U; L^p(\nu; Z))$ . Then, there is a  $(\mathcal H^{2k} \otimes \nu)$ -measurable mapping  $g \colon U \times Y \to Z$  such that  $g(\cdot, y)$  is holomorphic for every  $y \in Y$  and  $g(x, \cdot)$  is a representative of f(x) for every  $x \in U$ .

*Proof.* Identify X with  $\mathbb{C}^k$ . Take  $x_0 \in X$  and take  $r_{x_0} > 0$  so that the Taylor series of f at  $x_0$  converges absolutely to f on  $\overline{B}(x_0, r_{x_0})$ . For every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^k$ , choose a representative  $f_{x_0,\alpha}$  of  $\frac{1}{\alpha!}\partial^{\alpha}f(x_0)$ , and let  $N_{x_0}$  be the  $\nu$ -negligible set of  $y \in Y$  such that  $\sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^k} ||f_{x_0,\alpha}(y)||r_{x_0}^{|\alpha|} = \infty$ . Then, define  $g_{x_0} \colon B(x_0, r_{x_0}) \times Y \to Z$  so that

$$g_{x_0}(x,y) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^k} f_{x_0,\alpha}(y)(x-x_0)^{\alpha}$$

for every  $(x,y) \in B(x_0,r_{x_0}) \times (Y \setminus N_{x_0})$ , while  $g_{x_0}(x,y) = 0$  for every  $(x,y) \in B(x_0,r_{x_0}) \times N_{x_0}$ . Then,  $g_{x_0}$  is  $(\mathcal{H}^{2k} \otimes \nu)$ -measurable,  $g_{x_0}(\cdot,y)$  is holomorphic for every  $y \in Y$  and  $g_{x_0}(x,\cdot)$  is a representative of f(x) for every  $x \in B(x_0,r_{x_0})$ .

Now, take  $x_0, x_1 \in U$ , and observe that, since  $B(x_0, r_{x_0}) \cap B(x_1, r_{x_1})$  is separable, there is a  $\nu$ -negligible subset  $N_{x_0, x_1}$  of Y such that  $g_{x_0}(x, y) = g_{x_1}(x, y)$  for every  $x \in B(x_0, r_{x_0}) \cap B(x_1, r_{x_1})$  and for every  $y \in Y \setminus N_{x_0, x_1}$ . Next, observe that there is a countable subset C of U such that

$$U = \bigcup_{x \in C} B(x, r_x).$$

Then, set  $N := \bigcup_{x_0, x_1 \in C} N_{x_0, x_1}$ , and define  $g(x, y) = g_{x_0}(x, y)$  for every  $x \in B(x_0, r_{x_0})$ , for every  $x_0 \in C$ , and for every  $y \in Y \setminus N$ , while g(x, y) = 0 for every  $(x, y) \in U \times N$ . The preceding remarks show that gis well-defined, that N is  $\nu$ -negligible, and that g satisfies the conditions of the statement.

Proof of Proposition 1.36. Step I. Assume first that either  $q = \infty$  or  $\tau$  is compactly supported in  $\Lambda_+$ . Observe that, if  $q = \infty$ , then our assumptions imply that  $\tau$  is supported on  $\overline{\Omega'}$ . Define  $f_0 : \Omega + iF \to 0$  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  so that, for every  $h \in \Omega + iF$ ,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\widetilde{f}_0(h)) = \chi_{\Lambda_+}(\lambda) e^{-\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, h \rangle} \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , thanks to Corollary 1.14. Let us prove that  $\tilde{f}_0$  is holomorphic. With the notation of Corollary 1.14, this is equivalent to showing that the mapping

$$h \mapsto e^{-\langle (\cdot)_{\mathbb{C}}, h \rangle} \tau \in \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{A_{+}}^{\oplus} \mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda}) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

is holomorphic, and this latter fact follows easily from Morera's theorem, thanks our assumptions. Next, take  $v \in E$  and let  $\overline{Z_v}$  be the left-invariant vector field on  $\mathcal{N}$  which induces  $\overline{\partial_{E,v}}$  at the origin (cf. Definition 1.11). Then,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\overline{Z_v}\widetilde{f_0}(h)) = -e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle}\tau(\lambda)d\pi_{\lambda}(\overline{Z_v}) = 0$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in F'$ , so that  $\overline{Z_v}\widetilde{f_0}(h) = 0$  (in the sense of distributions) for every  $h \in \Omega + iF$ . Next, take  $w \in F$ , and observe that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\partial_{w}(\widetilde{f}_{0}(h))) = i\langle\lambda, w\rangle e^{-\langle\lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, h\rangle}\tau(\lambda) = -i\partial_{w}\left(e^{-\langle\lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, \cdot\rangle}\tau(\lambda)\right)(h) = -i\pi_{\lambda}\left((\partial_{w}\widetilde{f}_{0})(h)\right)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$  and for every  $h \in \Omega + iF$ . Now, observe that Lemma 1.38 shows that there is a measurable mapping  $\widetilde{f}_1: (\Omega + iF) \times \mathcal{N} \to \mathbb{C}$  such that  $\widetilde{f}_1(\cdot, (\zeta, x))$  is holomorphic for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , while  $\widetilde{f}_1(h,\cdot)$  is a representative of  $\widetilde{f}_0(h)$  for every  $h\in\Omega+iF$ . Define  $\widetilde{f}_2\colon D\to\mathbb{C}$  so that

$$\widetilde{f}_2(\zeta,z)\coloneqq\widetilde{f}_1(\Im z-\varPhi(\zeta),(\zeta,\Re z))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z)$ , so that  $\widetilde{f}_2$  is measurable and locally square-integrable. In addition,  $\overline{Z}_v \widetilde{f}_2 = 0$  for every  $v \in E$  (interpreting  $\overline{Z}_v$  as the left-invariant vector field on  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$  which induces  $\overline{\partial_{E,v}}$  at (0,0)), while

$$\partial_{iw}\widetilde{f}_2 = i\partial_w\widetilde{f}_2$$

for every  $w \in F$ . It then follows that  $\widetilde{f}_2$  satisfies Cauchy–Riemann equations on D (in the sense of distributions), so that it has a holomorphic representative  $f \in A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A^{2,q}_{\mu,\mathrm{loc}}(D)$ ) which necessarily satisfies the conditions of the statement.

STEP II. Now, consider the general case. We may assume that  $q < \infty$ . Let  $(\Sigma_i)$  be an increasing sequence of compact subsets of  $\Lambda_+$  whose union is  $\Lambda_+$ . Then, step I implies that for every j there is  $\widetilde{f}_j \in A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $\widetilde{f}_j \in A^{2,q}_{\mu,\mathrm{loc}}(D)$ ) such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((\widetilde{f_j})_h) = \chi_{\Sigma_j}(\lambda) e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . In addition, by dominated convergence we see that  $(f_j)$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $A^{2,q}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$ ), so that it converges to a limit f in  $A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  (resp.  $A^{2,q}_{\mu,\text{loc}}(D)$ ). The function f then satisfies the conditions of the statement. STEP III. Observe that  $\text{Tr}(\tau(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,\Re z)^*) = \text{Tr}(\tau(\lambda)(\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,\Re z)P_{\lambda,0})^*)$ , and that

$$\|\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z) P_{\lambda,0}\|_{\mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})}^{2} = \operatorname{Tr}(P_{\lambda,0}) = 1$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . Consequently, if

$$\int_{\Lambda_{+}} \|\tau(\lambda)\|_{\mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})} e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda < \infty$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , then

$$f(\zeta, z) := \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Lambda_+} \operatorname{Tr}(\tau(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z)^*) e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , thanks to Corollary 1.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>To see this, convolve  $\widetilde{f}_0(h)$  on the right with a smooth approximate identity, and pass to the limit.

Corollary 1.39. Assume that Supp  $(\mu) = \Omega$  and define

$$S((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{O'} e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, i(z-\overline{z'}) + 2\Phi(\zeta, \zeta') \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$ . Then, S is the reproducing kernel of  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ , that is,

$$f(\zeta, z) = \langle f|S(\cdot, (\zeta, z))\rangle_{A_{u}^{2,\infty}(D)}$$

for every  $f \in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ .

This gives an alternative proof of [37, Theorem 5.3]. The function S is also known as the Cauchy–Szegő kernel.

*Proof.* For every  $(\zeta',z') \in D$ , denote by  $S_{(\zeta',z')}$  the unique element of the hilbertian space  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  such that  $\langle f|S_{(\zeta',z')}\rangle=f(\zeta',z')$  for every  $f\in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  (cf. Proposition 1.22 and Corollaries 1.28 and 1.34). Set  $x'\coloneqq\Re z'$  and  $h'\coloneqq\Im z'-\varPhi(\zeta')$ , and observe that

$$f(\zeta', z') = f_{h'}(\zeta', x') = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(f_{h'})\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta', x')^{*}) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda$$
$$= \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(f_{0})(\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta', x')P_{\lambda, 0})^{*}) e^{-\langle \lambda, h' \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda,$$

where  $f_0$  is the limit of  $f_h$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  for  $h \to 0$  (cf. Proposition 1.16 and Corollary 1.34). Conversely, Proposition 1.36 and Lemma 1.37 show that, for every  $f_0 \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(f_0) = \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(f_0)P_{\lambda,0}$  for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , there is a unique  $f \in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  such that  $f_0 = \lim_{h \to 0} f_h$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$ . By the arbitrariness of  $f_0$ , it then follows that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((S_{(\zeta',z')})_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h+h' \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta',x') P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Hence, Proposition 1.36 and Lemma 1.37 show that  $(S_{(\zeta',z')})_h(\zeta,x)$  equals

$$\frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \text{Tr}(P_{\lambda,0} \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta' - \zeta, x' - x - 2\Im \Phi(\zeta, \zeta')) P_{\lambda,0}) e^{-\langle \lambda, h + h' \rangle} |\text{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda$$

by the Fourier inversion formula, for (almost) every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . The assertion follows from Proposition 1.12.

The following result, which is based on the reproducing properties of the Poisson–Szegő kernel, has some interesting consequences which do not arise in the study of tube domains. In particular, if  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible,  $p \in [1, \infty]$ , and  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu, \text{loc}}(D)$ , then  $f(\cdot + ih) \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , a fact which is clearly false in tube domains.

**Corollary 1.40.** Take  $p \in [1, \infty]$  and assume that Supp  $(\mu) = \Omega$ . Assume that  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible and take  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu,\mathrm{loc}}(D)$ . Then, the mapping  $h \mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$ .

Observe that the assumption that  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible (for  $\mathcal{H}^m$ ) means that the closed convex envelope of  $\Phi(E)$  is  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Equivalently,  $\overline{\Lambda_+} = \overline{\Omega'}$ .

*Proof.* With the notation of Corollary 1.39, define (the Poisson–Szegő kernel), for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ ,

$$P_{(\zeta,z)} := S((\zeta,z),(\zeta,z))^{-1}|S(\cdot,(\zeta,z))_0|^2,$$

where  $S(\cdot,(\zeta,z))_0$  denotes the limit of  $S(\cdot,(\zeta,z))_h$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  as  $h\to 0$ . Hence,  $P_{(\zeta,z)}$  is positive, has integral 1, and

$$\lim_{(\zeta,z)\to(\zeta_0,x_0+i\Phi(\zeta_0))} \langle P_{(\zeta,z)}\cdot\mathcal{H}^{2n+m},\varphi\rangle = \varphi(\zeta_0,x_0)$$

for every bounded continuous function  $\varphi$  on  $\mathcal{N}$  and for every  $(\zeta_0, x_0) \in \mathcal{N}$  (cf. [43, Theorem 2.4]). In addition,

$$P_{(\zeta',x'+i\Phi(\zeta'))\cdot(\zeta,z)} = P_{(\zeta,z)}((-\zeta',-x')\cdot)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $(\zeta', x') \in \mathcal{N}$ . Further, if p > 1 and  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$ , then

$$f(\zeta, z + ih) = \langle f_h | P_{(\zeta, z)} \rangle$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$  (cf. [43, Proposition 2.7]). Assume first that  $p \leq 2$ , so that  $f \in A_{\mu, \text{loc}}^{2, \infty}(D)$  by Proposition 1.22. By means of Proposition 1.33, we then see that the mapping  $h \mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^2(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$ , so that  $f(\cdot + ih) \in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu}(D)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Then,  $f(\zeta, z + ih) = \langle f_h | P_{(\zeta, z)} \rangle$  for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$  by the preceding remarks. Further,

$$P_{(\zeta,x+i\Phi(\zeta)+ih)}(0) = P_{(0,ih)}(-\zeta,-x)$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that

$$f_{h+h'} = f_h * P_{(0,ih')}$$

for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  (cf. the proof of [43, Proposition 2.7]). Using Young's inequality, we then see that  $||f_{h+h'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}.$ 

The case p>2 is treated assuming first that  $f\in A^{2,\infty}_{\mu,\mathrm{loc}}(D)\subseteq A^{p,\infty}_{\mu,\mathrm{loc}}(D)$  and then using Proposition 1.29 to get the conclusion, when  $p < \infty$ . If  $p = \infty$ , then take  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19. Then, the above arguments show that  $(g^{(\varepsilon)}f)_{h+h'} = (g^{\varepsilon}f)_h * P_{(0,ih')}$  for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , whence  $f_{h+h'} = f_h * P_{(0,ih')}$  passing to the limit. Thus, the mapping  $h \mapsto ||f_h||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing.  $\square$ 

Corollary 1.41. Assume that  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D)$  is complete and that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . Define  $K_{\mu} : D \times D \to \mathbb{C}$  so

$$f(\zeta', z') = \langle f | K_{\mu}(\cdot, (\zeta', z')) \rangle_{A_{\nu}^{2,2}(D)}$$

for every  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mu}(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta',z') \in D$ . Then,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(K_{\mu}(\cdot,(\zeta',z'))_{h}) = \chi_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu}\cap\Lambda_{+}}(\lambda)\frac{1}{\mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda)}e^{-\langle\lambda,h+\Im z'-\Phi(\zeta')\rangle}\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta',\Re z')P_{\lambda,0}$$

for almost every  $\lambda \notin W$ , for every  $(\zeta', z') \in D$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . If, in addition,  $\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+} \subseteq \overline{\Omega'}$ , then

$$K_{\mu}((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2} \mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Omega'} e^{\langle \lambda_{\mathbb{C}}, i(z-\overline{z'}) + 2\Phi(\zeta, \zeta') \rangle} \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)|}{\mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda)} d\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$ .

The function  $K_{\mu}$ , which is the reproducing kernel of the weighted Bergman space  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(D)$ , is also known as the (weighted) Bergman kernel.

Recall that  $\mathscr{D}_{\mu}$  is the set of  $\lambda \in F'$  for which  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(\lambda)$  is finite.

*Proof.* Notice that  $K_{\mu}$  is well defined thanks to Lemma 1.27. Define  $K_{(\zeta',z')} := K_{\mu}(\cdot,(\zeta',z'))$  for every  $(\zeta',z')\in D$ . Set  $x'\coloneqq\Re z'$  and  $h'\coloneqq\Im z'-\varPhi(\zeta')$ , and observe that, with the notation of Corollary 1.35,

$$f(\zeta', z') = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}} \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(f_{h'})\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta', x')^{*}) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda$$
$$= \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}} \operatorname{Tr}(\tau_{f}(\lambda)(\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta', x')P_{\lambda, 0})^{*}) e^{-\langle \lambda, h' \rangle} |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, d\lambda,$$

(cf. Proposition 1.16 and Corollary 1.35), but also

$$f(\zeta',z') = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}} \operatorname{Tr}(\tau_{f}(\lambda)\tau_{K_{(\zeta',z')}}(\lambda)^{*}) \mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

In addition, take a compact subset  $\Sigma$  of the interior of  $\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}$  and observe that Proposition 1.16 implies that there is a unique  $f_{\Sigma} \in A^{2,2}_{\mu}(D)$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}((f_{\Sigma})_h) = \chi_{\Sigma}(\lambda)e^{-\langle \lambda,h\rangle}P_{\lambda,0}$  for almost every  $\lambda \notin W$ . Taking into account the arbitrariness of  $\Sigma$  and observing that  $\mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda)$  is finite and non-zero for every  $\lambda \in \frac{1}{2} \mathscr{D}_{\mu}$  since the support of  $\mu$  is the whole of  $\Omega$ , it follows that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((K_{(\zeta',z')})_h) = \frac{1}{\mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda)} e^{-\langle \lambda, h+h' \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta',x') P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for almost every  $\lambda \in \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+}$ .

Now, if  $\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}_{\mu} \cap \Lambda_{+} \subseteq \overline{\Omega'}$ , then Proposition 1.36 and Lemma 1.37 imply that  $(B_{(\zeta',z')})_{h}(\zeta,x)$  equals

$$\frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}\mathscr{D}_{\mu}\cap\Omega'} \operatorname{Tr}(P_{\lambda,0}\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta'-\zeta,x'-x-2\Im\Phi(\zeta,\zeta'))P_{\lambda,0}) e^{-\langle\lambda,h+h'\rangle} \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)|}{\mathcal{L}\mu(2\lambda)} d\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Thus, the assertion follows from Proposition 1.12.

## 1.5 The Kohn Laplacian on $\mathcal{N}$

We now illustrate some connections between the Hardy spaces  $A_{\mathcal{H}^m}^{2,\infty}(D)$  and the Kohn Laplacian on  $\mathcal{N}$  (associated with the chosen scalar product on E). We refer the reader to [52, 53] for further information on this topic, and references therein.

Take  $q \in \{0, ..., n\}$ , and denote by  $\Lambda_q(\mathcal{N})$  the pull-back under the canonical projection  $\mathcal{N} \to E$  of the (0, q)-exterior power of the cotangent bundle of E. If  $\zeta_1, ..., \zeta_n$  are coordinate functions on E associated with a fixed orthonormal basis  $(v_1, ..., v_n)$  of E, a section of  $\Lambda_q(\mathcal{N})$  is therefore a mapping of the form

$$\sum_{\alpha} a_{\alpha} d\overline{\zeta}^{\alpha},$$

where  $a_{\alpha}$  is a (real-valued) function on  $\mathcal{N}$  and  $d\overline{\zeta}^{\alpha} = d\overline{\zeta_{\alpha_1}} \wedge \cdots \wedge d\overline{\zeta_{\alpha_q}}$  for every strictly increasing multi-index  $\alpha$  in  $\mathbb{N}^q$ . The scalar product on E then induces a scalar product on the space of compactly supported continuous sections of  $\Lambda_q(\mathcal{N})$ 

$$(\omega_1, \omega_2) \mapsto \int_{\mathcal{N}} \langle \omega_1(\zeta, x), \omega_2(\zeta, x) \rangle d(\zeta, x).$$

Now, for every smooth section  $\omega = \sum_{\alpha} \omega_{\alpha} d\overline{\zeta}^{\alpha}$  of  $\Lambda_q(\mathcal{N})$ , define

$$\bar{\partial}_b \omega := \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{k=1}^n \overline{Z_k}(\omega_{\alpha}) d\overline{\zeta_k} \wedge d\overline{\zeta}^{\alpha},$$

where  $\overline{Z_k}$  is the left-invariant vector field on E which induces  $\partial_{E,v_k}$  at the origin. Denote by  $\bar{\partial}_b^*$  the formal adjoint of  $\bar{\partial}_b$  with respect to the scalar product previously defined. The left-invariant differential operator acting on smooth sections of  $\Lambda_q(\mathcal{N})$ 

$$\Box_b^{(q)} := \bar{\partial}_b \bar{\partial}_b^* + \bar{\partial}_b^* \bar{\partial}_b$$

is called the Kohn Laplacian. In [52, Proposition 2.1], an explicit expression of  $\Box_b^{(q)}$  has been provided. In particular,

$$\Box_b^{(0)} = \mathcal{L} + i \sum_{k=1}^n \partial_{\Phi(v_k)},$$

where  $\mathcal{L} := -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{n} (\overline{Z_k} Z_k + Z_k \overline{Z_k}).$ 

**Proposition 1.42.** The kernel of  $\Box_b^{(0)}$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  is

$$\widetilde{H}^2(\mathcal{N}) \coloneqq \left\{ \ f \in L^2(\mathcal{N}) \colon \pi_{\lambda}(f) = \chi_{\varLambda_+}(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(f) P_{\lambda,0} \ \text{for almost every } \lambda \in F' \setminus W \ \right\}.$$

If  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible, then  $\widetilde{H}^2(\mathcal{N})$  is the set of boundary values of the Hardy space  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mathcal{H}^m}(D)$ .

*Proof.* We observe that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_b^{(0)}f) = \pi_{\lambda}(f)\mathrm{d}\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_b^{(0),\dagger})$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$  and for every  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\Box_b^{(0)} f \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$ , where  $\Box_b^{(0),\dagger}$  denotes the formal transpose of  $\Box_b^{(0)}$ , that is

$$\Box_b^{(0),\dagger} = \mathcal{L} - i \sum_{k=1}^n \partial_{\Phi(v_k)}.$$

Now,

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_{b}^{(0),\dagger}) = d\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{L}) - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \langle \lambda, \Phi(v_{k}) \rangle I_{H_{\lambda}}$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Take  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , and let  $v_{\lambda,1}, \ldots, v_{\lambda,n}$  be an orthonormal basis of E which diagonalizes  $-iJ_{\lambda}$ . Let  $\theta_{\lambda,1}, \ldots, \theta_{\lambda,n}$  be the corresponding eigenvalues, and let  $Z_{\lambda,1}, \ldots, Z_{\lambda,n}$  be the left-invariant vector fields on  $\mathcal{N}$  which induce  $\partial_{E,v_1}, \ldots, \partial_{E,v_n}$  at the origin. Then, it is readily verified that

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{n} (\overline{Z_{\lambda,k}} Z_{\lambda,k} + Z_{\lambda,k} \overline{Z_{\lambda,k}}),$$

so that Proposition 1.12 implies that, if we define  $e_{\lambda,\alpha} := \prod_{k=1}^n \langle \lambda, \Phi_{\lambda}(\,\cdot\,, v_{\lambda,k}) \rangle^{\alpha_k}$  for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^n$ , then

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{L})e_{\lambda,\alpha} = \sum_{k=1}^{n} ((1+2\alpha_k)|\theta_{\lambda,k}|)e_{\lambda,\alpha}.$$

In addition, it is not hard to see that  $(e_{\lambda,\alpha})_{\alpha\in\mathbb{N}^n}$  is a complete orthogonal system in  $H_{\lambda}$  (cf. [34, Theorem 1.63]). Therefore,  $d\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_b^{(0),\dagger})$  is a positive self-adjoint operator with purely discrete spectrum, its least eigenvalue is

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\mathbb{C}}|J_{\lambda}| - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \langle \lambda, \Phi(v_k) \rangle = \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathbb{C}}(|J_{\lambda}| + iJ_{\lambda}),$$

and the corresponding eigenprojector is  $P_{\lambda,0}$ . It then follows that  $\ker d\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_b^{(0),\dagger}) = \{0\}$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus (W \cup \Lambda_+)$ , while  $\ker d\pi_{\lambda}(\Box_b^{(0),\dagger}) = \mathbb{C}e_{\lambda,0}$  if  $\lambda \in \Lambda_+$ . Therefore, the assertion follows.

In particular, if  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible, then  $\widetilde{H}^2(\mathcal{N})$  is the set of boundary values of the Hardy space  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mathcal{H}^m}(D)$ , thanks to Corollary 1.34 and Proposition 1.36.

#### 1.6 Notes and Further Results

- 1.6.1 The material collected in this chapter is far from being complete or comprehensive. Several relevant topics, such as non-tangential or admissible limits at the Šilov boundary of the elements of the Hardy spaces, or the properties of the Poisson kernel, are not treated in detail. Only Paley–Wiener theorems are treated in depth, even though the description of the 'boundary values' of the elements of the weighted Bergman spaces  $A^{2,q}_{\mu}(D)$  is only given up to a Fourier transform (cf. Propositions 1.33). For the weights considered in Chapter 3, we shall characterize these spaces as suitable Besov spaces (at least for  $q \leq 2$ ). One may wonder if an analogous assertion holds for more general weights. Cf. [62] and the references therein for a treatment of Besov and Triebel–Lizorkin spaces with weights in suitable local Muckenhoupt classes.
- **1.6.2** The measures  $\mathcal{H}^{2n+m} \otimes \mu$  are precisely the Radon measures on  $\mathcal{N} \times \Omega$  that are invariant under the 'horizontal translations' by  $\mathcal{N}$ . Thus, under the identification of D with  $\mathcal{N} \times \Omega$ , such measures constitute the analogue of the translation invariant measures on  $\mathbb{C}_+$ , or, in its bounded realization, the rotational invariant measures on the unit disk.
- 1.6.3 Most of the results in this chapter are proved under the assumption that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \Omega$ . The case when  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) \subsetneq \Omega$  is certainly of interest, but the situation is by far more complicated. An interesting space of holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{C}_+$  was studied in [54] in connection with the so-called  $\operatorname{\textit{M\"{u}ntz-Sz\'{a}sz}}$  problem for the Bergman space, and was denoted by  $\mathscr{M}^2$ . In this case  $\mu$  is an atomic measure on  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , with  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mu) = \frac{1}{2}\mathbb{N}$  and, in our notation,  $\mathscr{M}^2 = A_{\mu}^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+) \cap A_{\mathcal{H}^2,\operatorname{loc}}^{2,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ , endowed with the  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ -norm. It was shown in [54] that the space  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  contains wildly behaved functions, such as  $\exp(ie^{2\pi iz})$ . See also [55] and references therein for a further discussion on functions in  $A_{\mu}^{2,2}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  for a general  $\mu$ .

# Chapter 2

# Homogeneous Siegel Domains of Type II

In this chapter, we shall introduce our notation for various objects related to homogeneous Siegel domains of type II and recall some basic facts.

In Section 2.1 we shall recall some basic facts on T-algebras and the associated homogeneous cones. We shall generally avoid to make use of the associated formalism as long as possible, and reformulate several definitions in a more conceptual way in Sections 2.2 and 2.3. In particular, we shall define the generalized power functions  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , respectively. In the remainder of Section 2.3 and in Section 2.4, we shall report several results on gamma and beta functions related to these generalized power functions. These results will be of importance in the development of the theory of weighted Bergman spaces (cf. Section 3).

Finally, in Section 2.5, we shall recall some basic properties of the Bergman metric on D and define some related metrics on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ . Notice that these latter metrics are different from the canonical invariant Riemannian metric on general homogeneous cones defined in [33, I.4], unless  $E = \{0\}$ . Nonetheless, since both metrics are invariant, the difference is of minor importance. We shall then introduce a suitable notion of lattices on D which is adapted to the decomposition of D as a union of translates of D. This restriction, which is analogous to that employed in [58], is necessary to deal with mixed norm Bergman spaces. For less general Bergman spaces, more general lattices may be employed. We shall then present several quasi-constancy results for various relevant functions on D,  $\Omega$ , and  $\Omega'$ .

## 2.1 T-Algebras

In this brief section we recall some notions from [72]. Cf. also [50]. Notice that we shall no longer make use in the sequel of the notation of this chapter, unless explicitly stated, in favour of a more conceptual one.

For every  $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we denote by  $\Delta_r$  the monoid  $\{0\} \cup \{1, \ldots, r\}^2$  endowed with the product defined by (j,k)(j',k') = (j,k') if k = j' and 0 otherwise, while (j,k)0 = 0(j,k) = 0 for every  $j,j',k,k' = 1,\ldots,r$ .

**Definition 2.1.** A T-algebra of rank r is a (not necessarily associative) finite-dimensional graded algebra A over  $\mathbb{R}$  of type  $\Delta_r$  (cf. [19, Definition 1 of Chapter III, §3, No. 1]), endowed with a linear involution \* such that the following hold:

- (1)  $A_{j,k}^* = A_{k,j}$  for every  $j, k = 1, \dots, r$  and  $(ab)^* = b^*a^*$  for every  $a, b \in A$ ;
- (2)  $A_0 = \{0\}$  and dim  $A_{j,j} = 1$  for every  $j = 1, \dots, r$ ;
- (3) for every j = 1, ..., r there is  $e_j \in A_{j,j}$  such that left and right multiplication by  $e_j$  induce the identity on  $A_{j,k}$  and  $A_{k,j}$ , respectively, for every k = 1, ..., r;
- (4) if we define  $\operatorname{Tr} a = \sum_{j=1}^r \langle e_j', a \rangle$  for every  $a \in A$ , where  $e_j'$  is the unique graded linear functional on A which takes the value 1 at  $e_j$   $(j=1,\ldots,r)$ , then the mapping  $(a,b) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(ab)$  is symmetric;
- (5) for every  $a, b, c \in A$ , Tr(a(bc)) = Tr((ab)c);

- (6) the symmetric<sup>1</sup> bilinear mapping  $(a,b) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(a^*b)$  is positive and non-degenerate;
- (7) setting  $T := \bigoplus_{j \leq k} A_{j,k}$ , one has t(uw) = (tu)w and  $t(uu^*) = (tu)u^*$  for every  $t, u, w \in T$ .

The vector space subjacent to A may then be endowed with the scalar product  $\langle a, b \rangle := \text{Tr}(a^*b)$ ,  $a, b \in A$ .

Notice that  $A_{j,k}$  is orthogonal to  $A_{j',k'}$  if  $(j,k) \neq (j',k')$ . Indeed, if  $a \in A_{j,k}$  and  $b \in A_{j',k'}$ , then  $a^*b = 0$  if  $j \neq j'$ , and  $ba^* = 0$  if  $k' \neq k$ , whence  $\langle a,b \rangle = \text{Tr}(a^*b) = \text{Tr}(ba^*) = 0$ .

#### **Definition 2.2.** Define

$$T_{+} := \left\{ a \in T : \langle e'_{j}, a \rangle > 0 \quad \forall j = 1, \dots, r \right\}, \qquad H := \left\{ a \in A : a = a^{*} \right\},$$
  
 $C(A) := \left\{ tt^{*} : t \in T_{+} \right\}, \qquad C'(A) := \left\{ t^{*}t : t \in T_{+} \right\}.$ 

The cones C(A) and C'(A) are said to have rank r.

The following result is proved in [72]. Recall that an open convex cone C not containing any affine line is said to be homogeneous if the group of affine automorphisms of C acts transitively on C.

#### **Theorem 2.3.** The following hold:

- (1)  $T_+$ , endowed with the product induced by A, is a Lie group;
- (2) the algebra A' with the same operations as A and the graduation  $A'_{j,k} := A_{r+1-j,r+1-k}$ ,  $j,k = 1,\ldots,r$ , is a T-algebra;
- (3) C(A) and C'(A) are open convex cones, and are dual to one another with respect to the scalar product on H;
- (4)  $(tx)t^* = t(xt^*)$  and  $(t^*x)t = t^*(xt)$  for every  $t \in T_+$  and for every  $x \in H$ ;
- (5) the mappings

$$(t,x) \mapsto txt^*$$
 and  $(t,x) \mapsto t^*xt$ 

are simply transitive left and right actions of  $T_+$  on C(A) and C'(A), respectively, which are dual to one another with respect to the scalar product on H.

Finally, every homogeneous open convex cone not containing any affine line is isomorphic to C(A) for some T-algebra A.

The following lemmas are the analogues of well-known facts concerning (classical) triangular groups.

**Lemma 2.4.** Define  $T_1$  as the set of  $t \in T_+$  such that  $\langle e'_j, t \rangle = 1$  for every j = 1, ..., r. Then,  $[T_+, T_+] = T_1$  and  $T_1$  is a nilpotent subgroup of T.

Proof. Recall that, by Theorem 2.3,  $T_+$  is a Lie group. In addition, define a mapping X from T into the set of left-invariant vector fields on  $T_+$  so that  $(X(t)f)(t') = f'(t') \cdot (t't)$  for every  $t \in T$ , for every  $t' \in T_+$ , and for every  $f \in C^1(T_+)$ . Then, it is easily verified that X is an isomorphism of T onto the Lie algebra of  $T_+$ , and that [X(t), X(t')] = X(tt' - t't) for every  $t, t' \in T$ . In addition, it is also clear that the subspace  $T_0 := \bigoplus_{j < k} A_{j,k}$  of T identifies with the Lie algebra of  $T_1$ , which is clearly nilpotent. Since  $T_+$  and  $T_1$  are connected, by [23, Proposition 4 of Chapter III, §9, No. 2] it will suffice to show that  $[T,T] = T_0$ . Now, take  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $\alpha_j \neq \alpha_k$  whenever  $j \neq k$ , and define  $t_\alpha := \sum_{j=1}^r \alpha_j e_j$ . Then, for every  $t \in T_0$ ,

$$tt_{\alpha} - t_{\alpha}t = \sum_{j < k} (\alpha_k - \alpha_j)t_{j,k},$$

so that the mapping  $t \mapsto tt_{\alpha} - t_{\alpha}t$  is an automorphism of  $T_0$ . Hence,  $[T, T] = T_0$  and the assertion follows.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Observe that  $\text{Tr}(a) = \text{Tr}(a^*)$  for every  $a \in A$ , since the only automorphism of the field  $\mathbb{R}$  is the identity, and since the subalgebras  $A_{j,j}$  of A are isomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}$ . Then, (4) shows that  $\text{Tr}(a^*b) = \text{Tr}(b^*a)$  for every  $a, b \in A$ .

**Lemma 2.5.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  the mapping

$$\Delta^{\mathbf{s}} \colon T_+ \ni t \mapsto \prod_{j=1}^r \langle e'_j, t \rangle^{2s_j} \in \mathbb{C}^*$$

is a homomorphism of Lie groups. Conversely, every homomorphism of Lie groups from  $T_+$  into  $\mathbb{C}^*$  is of this form.

The definition of  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$  may seem peculiar. Nonetheless, since we are more interested in the cone C(A) than in the group  $T_+$ , we define the homomorphism  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$  in such a way that it induces the mapping  $\sum_{j=1}^r t_j e_j \mapsto \prod_{j=1}^r t_j^{s_j}$  when transferred on C(A) by means of the bijection  $t \mapsto tt^*$ . Observe also that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}} : T_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ .

Proof. It is clear that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$  is a homomorphism, since  $\langle e'_j, tt' \rangle = \langle e'_j, t \rangle \langle e'_j, t' \rangle$  for every  $t, t' \in T$  and for every  $j = 1, \ldots, r$ . Conversely, let  $\Delta$  be a homomorphism of  $T_+$  into  $\mathbb{C}^*$ . Since  $B := \bigoplus_{j=1}^r \mathbb{R}_+^* e_j$  is a subgroup of  $T_+$  isomorphic to  $(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , there is a unique  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  such that  $\Delta(t) = \prod_{j=1}^r \langle e'_j, t \rangle^{2s_j}$  for every  $t \in B$ . Denote by  $T_1$  the subgroup of  $t \in T$  such that  $\langle e'_j, t \rangle = 1$  for every  $j = 1, \ldots, r$ , and observe that  $BT_1 = T_+$  and that  $[T_+, T_+] = T_1$  by Lemma 2.4, so that  $\Delta(T_1) = \{1\}$ . Then,  $\Delta = \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$ .

### 2.2 Notation

In this brief section we establish the main notation for homogeneous cones and homogeneous Siegel domains of type II.

As mentioned in Section 2.1, we shall interpret the formalism of T-algebras in a more conceptual way, fixing a group  $T_+$  which acts simply transitively on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  and 'base points'  $e_{\Omega}$  and  $e_{\Omega'}$  in  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ . We shall also define two vectors  $\mathbf{m}$  and  $\mathbf{m}'$  which are closely related to the geometry of  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , and will play an important role in the sequel.

We shall then impose a condition on D which is equivalent to (affine) homogeneity. This condition implies that the Pfaffian |Pf| induces a character on  $T_+$ , which will play an important role in the sequel. We shall therefore introduce a proper piece of notation.

Define  $E, F, \Omega, \Phi, D, bD$ , and  $\mathcal{N}$  as in Section 1.1, and assume further that  $\Omega$  is a homogeneous cone. Further, define  $\pi_{\lambda}$ ,  $H_{\lambda}$ , and |Pf| as in Section 1.2. By Theorem 2.3, there are a T-algebra A and an isomorphism  $\Psi$  of the corresponding space H onto F such that  $\Psi(C(A)) = \Omega$ . Hence,  ${}^t\Psi(\Omega')$  is the image of C'(A) under the isomorphism of H onto its dual H' induced by the scalar product of H. Define

$$e_{\varOmega} \coloneqq \varPsi\left(\sum_{j=1}^r e_j\right) \quad \text{and} \quad e_{\varOmega'} = {}^t\varPsi^{-1}\left(\sum_{j=1}^r e_j'\right).$$

We shall assume that F carries the scalar product induced by that of H, and we shall say that r is the rank of  $\Omega$ . Then,  $T_+$  acts simply transitively on the left on  $\Omega$  and on the right on  $\Omega'$ , and the actions of  $T_+$  on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  are transpose of one another.

**Definition 2.6.** Define  $m_{j,k} := \dim A_{j,k}$  for every  $j, k = 1, \ldots, r$ , and set

$$\mathbf{m} \coloneqq \left(\sum_{k>j} m_{j,k}\right)_{j=1,\dots,r}$$
 and  $\mathbf{m}' \coloneqq \left(\sum_{k< j} m_{j,k}\right)_{j=1,\dots,r}$ .

We then define  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$ , for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , as in Lemma 2.5.

We shall assume that for every  $t \in T_+$  there is  $g \in GL(E)$  such that

$$t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (q \times q).$$

This condition is equivalent to assuming that D is a homogeneous Siegel domain (cf. [74, Theorem 2.3] and [47, Proposition 2.2]).

We shall no longer make use of the symbols A, H,  $e_j$ ,  $e'_j$  (j = 1, ..., r), and  $\Psi$  with the above meaning, unless explicitly stated.

**Lemma 2.7.** There is  $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that  $\Delta^{-\mathbf{b}}(t) = |\det_{\mathbb{R}}(g)|$  for every  $t \in T_+$  and for every  $g \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ .

Proof. Observe first that the group  $U(\Phi)$  of elements of GL(E) which preserve  $\Phi$  is closed in GL(E) and contained in the unitary group associated with the scalar product  $\langle (e_{\Omega'})_{\mathbb{C}}, \Phi \rangle$  on E. Hence,  $U(\Phi)$  is compact, so that  $|\det g| = 1$  for every  $g \in U(\Phi)$ . Therefore, we may define a function  $\det_{\Phi} \colon T_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+^*$  so that  $\det_{\Phi}(t) = |\det_{\mathbb{R}}(g)|$  for every  $t \in T_+$  and for every  $g \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ . It is easily seen that  $\det_{\Phi}$  is a homomorphism of  $T_+$  into  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , so that  $\det_{\Phi} = \Delta^{-\mathbf{b}}$  for some  $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ .

#### **Definition 2.8.** We define **b** as in Lemma 2.7.

We conclude this section with some examples and remarks.

Example 2.9. If D is an irreducible symmetric Siegel domain of type II, then there are  $a, b \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $a = m_{j,k}$  for every  $j, k \in \{1, \ldots, r\}$  such that  $j \neq k$ , and such that  $\mathbf{b} = -b\mathbf{1}_r$ . In addition, D is uniquely determined, up to a biholomorphism, by the three parameters a, b, and r.

Then,

$$\mathbf{m} = (a(r-j))_{j=1,...,r}, \qquad \mathbf{m}' = (a(j-1))_{j=1,...,r},$$

and

$$\mathbf{d} = -(1 + a(r-1)/2)\mathbf{1}_r$$
.

In particular,  $m = -\sum_{j=1}^r d_j = r(1 + a(r-1)/2)$ . Observe that, in this situation,  $\Delta^{\mathbf{1}_r}$  and its powers play a central role in the theory of such domains. For this reason, it is quite common, in the literature, to consider only irreducible symmetric Siegel domains of type II (or simply tube domains), and to consider only the spaces  $A_{s1_r}^{p,q}(D)$ , with the notation of Chapter 3.

In addition to that, irreducible symmetric Siegel domains (or, more precisely, their bounded counterparts) have been completely classified by É. Cartan in [24]. See also [1] for a brief exposition of the classification.

Example 2.10. If r=1, then D is necessarily irreducible and symmetric, and is biholomorphically equivalent to the unit ball in  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ . In this case,  $\mathbf{d} = -1$  and  $\mathbf{b} = -n$ . In addition,  $\mathcal{N}$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}$  if n=0, and to the (2n+1)-dimensional Heisenberg group  $\mathbb{H}_n$  if n>0.

Remark 2.11. We observe that D is a tube domain, that is,  $E = \{0\}$ , if and only if  $\mathbf{b} = \mathbf{0}$ .

#### 2.3 Gamma Functions

In this section we introduce our notation for generalized power functions. Observe that, while the definition of generalized power functions on  $\Omega$  is quite uniform (up to the notation), at least two ways to define generalized power functions on  $\Omega'$  exist in the literature. On the one hand, in e.g. [37, 13], the generalized power functions on  $\Omega'$  are defined identifying  $\Omega'$  with the cone C(A'), with the notation of Section 2.1, thus reversing the order of the variables. On the other hand, in e.g. [50], the generalized power functions on  $\Omega'$  are defined by means of the canonical right action of  $T_+$  on  $T_-$  in complete analogy with the case of  $T_+$  when comparing our results with those presented in the literature, it will sometimes be necessary to reverse the order of the variables.

We then identify the invariant measures on  $T_+$ ,  $\Omega$ , and  $\Omega'$ , as well as the modular function on  $T_+$ . Then, we report some basic results concerning the gamma and beta functions on the cones  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  introduced in [37].

We conclude this section with some basic results on the generalized Riemann–Liouville operators on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , following [37].

**Definition 2.12.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , define the generalized power functions  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , respectively, so that

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(e_{\varOmega}) &= 1, \qquad \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(e_{\varOmega'}) = 1, \\ \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(t \cdot h) &= \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(t) \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h), \qquad \text{and} \qquad \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda \cdot t) = \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(t) \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \end{split}$$

for every  $t \in T_+$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Recall that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}$  is the character of  $T_+$  defined as in Lemma 2.5.

With  $\mathbf{m}$  and  $\mathbf{m}'$  as in Definition 2.6, we set

$$\mathbf{d} \coloneqq -\left(\mathbf{1}_r + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}'\right),$$

and

$$u_{\Omega} \coloneqq \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{d}} \cdot \mathcal{H}^{m} \quad \text{and} \quad \nu_{\Omega'} \coloneqq \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{d}} \cdot \mathcal{H}^{m}.$$

In the following lemma, we define the Hausdorff measure  $\mathcal{H}^m$  on  $T_+$  with reference to the formalism of Section 2.1, using the identifications of Section 2.2.

**Lemma 2.13.** The Hausdorff measure  $\mathcal{H}^m$  on  $T_+$  is relatively invariant. Its left and right multipliers are

$$\Delta^{(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m})/2}$$
 and  $\Delta^{(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m}')/2}$ ,

respectively. In particular, the modular function on  $T_+$  is

$$\Lambda^{(\mathbf{m}'-\mathbf{m})/2}$$

In addition,

$$(\iota_{\Omega})_*(\Delta^{-(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m})/2}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m)=2^{-(m+r)/2}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{d}}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m$$

and

$$(\iota_{\Omega'})_*(\Delta^{-(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m}')/2}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m)=2^{-(m+r)/2}\Delta^{\mathbf{d}}_{\Omega'}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m,$$

where

$$\iota_{\Omega} : T_{+} \ni t \mapsto t \cdot e_{\Omega} \in \Omega$$
 and  $\iota_{\Omega'} : T_{+} \ni t \mapsto e_{\Omega'} \cdot t \in \Omega'$ .

In particular,  $\nu_{\Omega}$  and  $\nu_{\Omega'}$  are two  $T_+$ -invariant measures on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , respectively.

*Proof.* Observe first that the product on  $T_+$  is bilinear, so that  $\mathcal{H}^m$  is relatively invariant. Then, take  $\varphi \in C_c(T_+)$  and  $t = \sum_{j=1}^r \alpha_j e_j$  for some  $\alpha \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and observe that

$$\int_{T_{+}} \varphi(tt') dt' = \int_{T_{+}} \varphi\left(\sum_{j \leqslant k} \alpha_{j} t'_{j,k}\right) dt' = \alpha^{-(\mathbf{1}_{r} + \mathbf{m})} \int_{T_{+}} \varphi(t') dt',$$

so that  $\Delta^{(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m})/2}$  is the left multiplier of  $\mathcal{H}^m$ . Analogously,  $\Delta^{(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m}')/2}$  is the right multiplier of  $\mathcal{H}^m$ , so that the modular function of  $T_+$  is  $\Delta^{(\mathbf{m}'-\mathbf{m})/2}$ .

Then, denote by J the Jacobian of the mapping  $\iota_{\Omega} \colon T_{+} \ni t \mapsto tt^{*} \in \Omega$ . Observe that

$$\iota'_{\Omega}(t)v = vt^* + tv^*$$

for every  $t \in T_+$  and for every  $v \in T$  (identifying T with the tangent space of  $T_+$  at t). Define  $P: A \to T$  by  $P(a)_{j,k} := a_{j,k}$  for  $j \leq k$  and  $P(a)_{j,k} = 0$  for j > k, and observe that, for every  $v \in T$  and for every  $w \in H$ ,

$$\langle \iota'_{\Omega}(t)v, w \rangle = 2\langle v, wt \rangle = \langle v, 2P(wt) \rangle,$$

so that  $\iota'_{Q}(t)^*w = 2P(wt)$ . Therefore,

$$\iota'_{O}(t)^{*}\iota'_{O}(t)v = 2P((vt^{*})t + (tv^{*})t)$$

and, in particular,  $\iota'_{\Omega}(e)^*\iota'_{\Omega}(e) = 2I + 2\sum_{j=1}^r e'_j$ , whence

$$J(e) = 2^{(m+r)/2}$$

Now, the area formula shows that

$$(\iota_{\Omega})_*(J\cdot\mathcal{H}^m)=\chi_{\Omega}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m.$$

In addition, since  $T_+$  acts on F by linear mappings, the measure  $\mathcal{H}^m$  on  $\Omega$  is relatively invariant, so that

$$J(t) = J(te) = \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(t)J(e)$$

for some  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and for every  $t \in T_+$ . Now, to determine  $\mathbf{s}$  it suffice to compute J(t) for  $t = \sum_{j=1}^r \alpha_j e_j$ ,  $\alpha \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . However, in this case

$$2P((vt^*)t + (tv^*)t)_{j,k} = 2(1+\delta_{j,k})v_{j,k}\alpha_k^2$$

for every  $j \leq k$ , so that

$$J(t) = \Delta^{(\mathbf{1}_r + \mathbf{m}')/2}(\alpha)J(e).$$

Thus,

$$(\iota_{\Omega})_*(\Delta^{-(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m})/2}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m)=2^{-(m+r)/2}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{d}}\cdot\mathcal{H}^m.$$

The other assertion is proved similarly

Recall that  $\mathcal{L}$  denotes the Laplace transform.

**Proposition 2.14.** The measure  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}$  induces a Radon measure on  $\overline{\Omega}$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$ . In this case,

$$\mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}) = (2\pi)^{\frac{m-r}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{r} \Gamma\left(s_{j} - \frac{m_{j}}{2}\right) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}.$$

Analogously,  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}$  induces a Radon measure on  $\overline{\Omega'}$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . In this case,

$$\mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}) = (2\pi)^{\frac{m-r}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{r} \Gamma\left(s_j - \frac{m_j'}{2}\right) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}.$$

Cf. [37, Theorem 2.1] for the original results, where a different normalization of the scalar product is used.

*Proof.* Observe first that, by Lemma 2.13,

$$\mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega})(e_{\Omega'}) = 2^{(m+r)/2} \int_{T_{\perp}} e^{-\operatorname{Tr}(tt^{*})} \Delta^{\mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{1}_{r} + \mathbf{m})/2}(t) dt,$$

in the sense that one side of the equality is defined if and only if the other one is, and then equality holds. Now,  $\text{Tr}(tt^*) = |t|^2 = \sum_{j \leqslant k} |t_{j,k}|^2$ , while  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{1}_r+\mathbf{m})/2}(t) = \prod_{j=1}^r t_{j,j}^{2\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{1}_r-\mathbf{m}}$ , so that the preceding integral is defined if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and, in this case,

$$2^{r} \int_{T_{+}} e^{-\operatorname{Tr}(tt^{*})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{1}_{r}+\mathbf{m})/2}(t) dt = \pi^{(m-r)/2} \prod_{j=1}^{r} \Gamma(s_{j} - m_{j}/2),$$

since  $2\int_0^\infty e^{-x^2}x^{2s_j-m_j}\frac{dx}{x} = \Gamma(s_j-m_j/2)$   $(j=1,\ldots,r)$  and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-x^2}dx = \sqrt{\pi}$ . The fact that, when  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ,

$$\mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}) = (2\pi)^{\frac{m-r}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{r} \Gamma\left(s_{j} - \frac{m_{j}}{2}\right) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}$$

follows by homogeneity. The second assertion is proved similarly.

**Definition 2.15.** We define, for  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$ 

$$\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}) := \int_{\Omega} e^{-\langle e_{\Omega'}, h \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h) = (2\pi)^{\frac{m-r}{2}} \prod_{j=1}^{r} \Gamma\left(s_{j} - \frac{m_{j}}{2}\right)$$

and, for  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ,

$$\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{s}) := \int_{\Omega'} e^{-\langle \lambda, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega'}(\lambda) = (2\pi)^{\frac{m-r}{2}} \prod_{i=1}^{r} \Gamma\left(s_{j} - \frac{m'_{j}}{2}\right).$$

As a corollary to Proposition 2.14 we now present some elementary results on beta functions.

Corollary 2.16. Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the function  $h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{d}}(h-h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')$  is  $\nu_{\Omega}$ -integrable on  $\Omega \cap (h-\Omega)$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}, \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , in which case

$$\int_{\Omega \cap (h-\Omega)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{d}}(h-h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h') d\nu_{\Omega}(h') = \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s})\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}')}{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}')} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'+\mathbf{d}}(h).$$

An analogous statement holds for  $\Omega'$ . Cf. [37, Theorem 2.2] for the original result.

*Proof.* The first assertion follows easily from Proposition 2.14. For what concerns the second assertion, assume that  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and observe that the above equality is equivalent to  $(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}) * (\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}) = \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s})\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}')}{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}')} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}$ . Since the Laplace transforms of both sides of the asserted equality are equal on  $\Omega' + iF$  by Proposition 2.14, the assertion follows.

Corollary 2.17. Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the function  $h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')$  is  $\nu_{\Omega}$ -integrable on  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , in which case

$$\int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h') = \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}') \Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}')}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(h).$$

An analogous statement holds for  $\Omega'$ . Cf. [37, Proposition 2.6] for the original result (which is flawed by an incorrect computation of the modular function on  $T_+$ ). See also [50, Lemma 4.19] for an alternative proof, under the additional assumption  $\mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

*Proof.* Define a mapping  $I: h \mapsto h^{-1}$  on  $\Omega$  so that  $(t \cdot e_{\Omega})^{-1} := t^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}$  for every  $t \in T_+$ . Then, it is easily verified that  $I(e_{\Omega} + \Omega) = \Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega)$ . In addition, Lemma 2.13 shows that  $I_*(\nu_{\Omega}) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{m} - \mathbf{m}')/2} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}$ . Therefore,

$$\int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(e_{\Omega} + h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h') \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h') = \int_{e_{\Omega} + \Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}}(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{d}}(h' - e_{\Omega}) \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

$$= \int_{\Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d} - (\mathbf{m} - \mathbf{m}')/2}(h'^{-1}) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{d}}(h'^{-1} - e_{\Omega}) \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

$$= \int_{\Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{d} - \mathbf{s} + (\mathbf{m} - \mathbf{m}')/2 - \mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{d}}(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{d}}(e_{\Omega} - h') \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

$$= \int_{\Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{d}}(e_{\Omega} - h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}' + (\mathbf{m} - \mathbf{m}')/2}(h') \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h'),$$

where each integral is defined if and only if the other ones are, and then all the equalities hold. Therefore, the assertion follows from Proposition 2.14, Corollary 2.16, and homogeneity.

It will be relevant, e.g. in the study of Riemann–Liouville operators, to know which generalized power functions on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  are actually polynomials. Cf. [42] for a more detailed study of this subject.

**Definition 2.18.** We denote by  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  the sets of  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  are polynomials, respectively.

To simplify the notation, if  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $a \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ , we define

$$a^{\mathbf{s}} := a^{\sum_{j=1}^{r} s_j} = e^{(\sum_{j=1}^{r} s_j) \log a}.$$

By an abuse of language, we also define

$$i^z := e^{\pi i z/2}$$

for every  $z \in \mathbb{C}$ . We define  $i^{\mathbf{s}}$  accordingly.

In particular,  $a^{-d} = a^m$  and  $a^{-b} = a^n$ .

**Lemma 2.19.**  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  are sub-monoids of  $\mathbb{N}^r$  and are isomorphic to  $\mathbb{N}^r$ .

In particular,  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  are cofinal in  $\mathbb{R}^r$  for  $\leq$ .

*Proof.* Clearly,  $\mathbf{0} \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega} \cap \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  and both  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  are stable under the sum. Thus,  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  are sub-monoids of  $\mathbb{R}^r_+$ . To see that they are contained in  $\mathbb{N}^r$ , keep the notation of Chapter 2.1 (identifying F with H), and observe that

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \sum_{j=1}^{r} \alpha_{j} e_{j} \right) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \left( \sum_{j=1}^{r} \sqrt{\alpha_{j}} e_{j} \right) \cdot e_{\Omega} \right) = \prod_{j=1}^{r} \alpha_{j}^{s_{j}}$$

for every  $\alpha \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Finally,  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{N}^r$  thanks to [42, Theorem 2.2]. The assertions concerning  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  are proved analogously.

Combining the fact that polynomials are entire functions with Proposition 2.14, we are then able to show that the generalized power functions on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  always extend to holomorphic functions on  $\Omega+iF$  and  $\Omega'+iF'$ , respectively. Notice that, if  $\mathbf{s}\in\mathbb{Z}^r$ , then  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}$  and  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega'}$  are rational functions, but may have singularities on  $\partial\Omega+iF$  and  $\partial\Omega'+iF'$ , respectively, in general. We denote by  $\mathcal{S}'(F)$  and  $\mathcal{S}'(F')$  the spaces of tempered distributions on F and F', respectively.

Corollary 2.20. For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , the functions  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  extend to holomorphic functions on  $\Omega + iF$  and  $\Omega' + iF'$ . In addition, the mappings

$$\mathbb{C}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,) \in \mathcal{S}'(F)$$

and

$$\mathbb{C}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto \Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{O'}(\lambda + i \cdot) \in \mathcal{S}'(F')$$

are holomorphic for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ .

*Proof.* Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . By Lemma 2.19, we may take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  such that  $\mathbf{s}' - \Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , so that Proposition 2.14 implies that

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s})} \mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}),$$

so that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  extends to a holomorphic function on  $\Omega + iF$ . In addition, it is clear that the mapping

$$\mathbf{s} \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h+i\,\cdot\,) \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s})} \mathcal{F}_{F'}(\mathbf{e}^{-\langle\,\cdot\,,h\rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}) \in \mathcal{S}'(F)$$

is holomorphic on the set of  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  such that  $\Re \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}' \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . By the arbitrariness of  $\mathbf{s}'$ , the assertions concerning  $\Omega$  follow. The remaining assertions are proved similarly.

Recall that, when  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}_+^*$ , the Riemann–Liouville potentials  $I^s$  on  $\mathbb{R}$  are defined so that

$$I^{s} = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\Gamma(s)} (\cdot)^{s-1} \cdot \mathcal{H}^{1} & \text{if } \Re s > 0\\ \mathcal{F}^{-1} ((i \cdot)^{-s}) & \text{if } \Re s < 1. \end{cases}$$

In the general case, an analogous definition by cases is no longer possible, in full generality, since stronger conditions on **s** are needed to ensure local integrability of  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{d}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ . For this reason, it will be convenient to define the operators  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  by means of their Fourier transform. To do this, though, we need to give a (distributional) meaning to  $\lim_{\lambda \to 0} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda + i \cdot)$ . This is the purpose of the following result.

Lemma 2.21. Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then,

$$J_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}} \coloneqq \lim_{\substack{h \in \varOmega \\ h \to 0}} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,) \qquad and \qquad J_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{s}} \coloneqq \lim_{\substack{\lambda \in \varOmega' \\ \lambda \to 0}} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,)$$

are well defined elements of S'(F) and S'(F'), respectively. In addition,

$$J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = i^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \quad and \quad J_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} = i^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$$

on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , respectively, and the mappings

$$\mathbb{C}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \in \mathcal{S}'(F)$$
 and  $\mathbb{C}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto J_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} \in \mathcal{S}'(F')$ 

are holomorphic.

*Proof.* We prove only the assertions concerning  $J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$ . If  $-\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$ , then Proposition 2.14 shows that

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,) = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}\cdot\nu_{\Omega'})(h+i\,\cdot\,) = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \mathcal{F}_{F'}(\mathrm{e}^{-\langle\,\cdot\,,h\rangle}\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}\cdot\nu_{\Omega'}),$$

so that  $J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \mathcal{F}_{F'}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}).$ 

Now, let U be the set of  $(z,h) \in \mathbb{C} \times (\Omega + iF)$  such that  $z \notin \mathbb{R}_-$  and  $zh \in \Omega + iF$ , and let us prove that U is a connected open subset of  $\mathbb{C} \times (\Omega + iF)$ . Indeed, U is clearly open. Further, observe that for every  $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}_-$  the set  $U_z$  of  $h \in F_{\mathbb{C}}$  such that  $(z,h) \in U$  is the convex set  $(\Omega + iF) \cap z^{-1}(\Omega + iF)$ , and is therefore connected. In addition, take  $z_0, z_1 \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}_-$  such that  $\Im z_0 \Im z_1 > 0$  if either  $\Re z_0 \leqslant 0$  or  $\Re z_1 \leqslant 0$ . Let us prove that there are  $h \in \Omega$  and  $h' \in F$  such that

$$[(1-t)\Re z_0 + t\Re z_1]h - [(1-t)\Im z_0 + t\Im z_1]h' \in \Omega$$

for every  $t \in [0,1]$ . Indeed, if  $\Re z_0, \Re z_1 > 0$ , it suffices to take  $h \in \Omega$  and h' = 0. If, otherwise,  $\Re z_0 \leq 0$  or  $\Re z_1 \leq 0$ , it suffices to take  $h \in \Omega$  and h' = Rh for some R such that  $\Re z_0 - R\Im z_0, \Re z_1 - R\Im z_1 > 0$ , which is possible since  $\Im z_0\Im z_1 > 0$ . Thus,

$$[z_0(h+ih'), z_1(h+ih')] \subseteq \Omega + iF.$$

By the arbitrariness of  $z_0$  and  $z_1$ , it follows that U is connected. Now, observe that the mapping

$$\Psi \colon U \ni (z,h) \mapsto \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}^{\mathbf{s}}(zh) - z^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \in \mathbb{C}$$

is holomorphic, where  $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}_- \ni z \mapsto z^{\mathbf{s}} \in \mathbb{C}$  is the unique holomorphic function which equals  $x \mapsto e^{\mathbf{s} \log x}$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ . Observe that  $\Psi$  vanishes on  $\mathbb{R}_+^* \times \Omega$  by the homogeneity of  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ , so that it vanishes on the whole of U by holomorphy. Thus,

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ih') = i^{\mathbf{s}}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h'-ih)$$

for every  $h,h'\in \Omega,$  so that  $J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}=i^{\mathbf{s}}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega.$ 

In the general case, take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  such that  $\mathbf{s}' - \Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, clearly

$$J_Q^{\mathbf{s}} = \Delta_Q^{\mathbf{s}'}(i \cdot) J_Q^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}'},$$

so that  $J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = i^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega$ .

For what concerns holomorphy, fix some  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$ . Then, the mapping  $\mathbf{s} \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(i \cdot) J_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'} \in \mathcal{S}'(F)$  is holomorphic on the set of  $\mathbf{s}$  such that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{s}' - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , so that the assertion follows from Lemma 2.19.

**Definition 2.22.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , we define Riemann–Liouville potentials on F and F' as follows:

$$I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = \lim_{\substack{\lambda \in \Omega' \\ \lambda \to 0}} \mathcal{F}_{F}^{-1}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda + i \cdot))$$
$$I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} = \lim_{\substack{h \in \Omega \\ h \neq 0}} \mathcal{F}_{F'}^{-1}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h + i \cdot)).$$

We collect in the following result some elementary properties of the Riemann–Liouville potentials previously defined.

**Proposition 2.23.** Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then, the following properties hold:

- (1)  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega} \text{ if } \Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}, \text{ while } I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{s})} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'} \text{ if } \Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r};$
- (2)  $\mathcal{L}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} = \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}} \text{ on } \Omega' + iF' \text{ and } \mathcal{L}I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}} = \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}} \text{ on } \Omega + iF;$
- (3)  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is supported in  $\overline{\Omega}$  and  $I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is supported in  $\overline{\Omega'}$ ;
- (4)  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is supported at 0 if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ , while  $I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is supported at 0 if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$ ;
- (5)  $I_O^{\mathbf{s}} * I_O^{\mathbf{s}'} = I_O^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}$  and  $I_{O'}^{\mathbf{s}} * I_{O'}^{\mathbf{s}'} = I_{O'}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}$ .

Since clearly  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{0}} = \delta_0$  and  $I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{0}} = \delta_0$ , it then follows that  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$  are fundamental solutions of the differential operators  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  and  $I_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  and for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$ , respectively.

*Proof.* (1) This follows from Proposition 2.14.

- (2) This follows from (1) and Proposition 2.14 when  $\Re s$  is sufficiently large. The general case then follows by holomorphy, thanks to Lemma 2.21.
- (3) This follows from (1) when  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , respectively, and by holomorphy in the general case.
  - (4) This follows from the definition of  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega}$  and  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ .
- (5) This follows e.g. from Corollary 2.16 when  $\Re s$ ,  $\Re s' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\Re s$ ,  $\Re s' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , respectively. The general case follows by holomorphy, since the space

$$\mathcal{D}'_{\Omega}(F) := \left\{ T \in \mathcal{D}'(F) \colon \operatorname{Supp}(T) \subseteq \overline{\Omega} \right\}$$

(where  $\mathcal{D}'(F)$  denotes the space of distributions on F) is a commutative and associative convolution algebra (cf. [64, Theorems XIII, XIV, and XIV bis]).

When convolving smooth functions with  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$ , we shall often restrict ourselves to the case  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ , so that  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is a differential operator and no issues occur. With a deeper analysis, one may sometimes extend such results to more general values of  $\mathbf{s}$ .

**Proposition 2.24.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega + iF$ ,

$$(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'})(h) = (\mathbf{s} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}')_{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h),$$

where 
$$(\mathbf{s} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}')_{\mathbf{s}'} = \prod_{i=1}^{r} (s_i + \frac{1}{2}m'_i) \cdots (s_j - s'_j + \frac{1}{2}m'_j + 1).$$

*Proof.* By holomorphy, it will suffice to prove the assertion for  $h \in \Omega$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{d} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, Proposition 2.23 shows that

$$\begin{split} \boldsymbol{\Delta}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{\mathbf{s}} * \boldsymbol{I}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{-\mathbf{s}'} &= \boldsymbol{\varGamma}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}(\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}) \boldsymbol{I}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}} * \boldsymbol{I}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \\ &= \boldsymbol{\varGamma}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}(\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}) \boldsymbol{I}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{d}} \\ &= \frac{\boldsymbol{\varGamma}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}(\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d})}{\boldsymbol{\varGamma}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}(\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{d})} \boldsymbol{\Delta}_{\boldsymbol{\varOmega}}^{\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}'}, \end{split}$$

whence the result, since  $\frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{d})}{\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{d})} = \left(\mathbf{s} + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}'\right)_{\mathbf{s}'}$ .

We now describe further properties of the generalized power functions  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{b}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}$  in terms of the preceding results.

As we observed in Example 2.9,  $\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{d} \in \mathbb{R}_{-1}$  when D is irreducible and symmetric. As a consequence, some objects in the theory of Bergman spaces simplify in that case (cf., e.g., [1]). This need no longer be the case if D is either not irreducible or not symmetric.

**Proposition 2.25.** The following properties hold:

- $-\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ ;
- $|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| = |\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda)$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ ;
- $\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n}) = \frac{\pi^n}{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|} I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{b}}.$

Proof. Observe first that, with the notation of Section 1.2,

$$J_{\lambda \cdot t} = g^* J_{\lambda} g$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , for every  $t \in T_+$ , and for every  $g \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ . Therefore, under the same assumptions,

$$|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda \cdot t)| = \det_{\mathbb{C}}(|J_{\lambda \cdot t}|) = |\det_{\mathbb{C}}(g)|^2 \det_{\mathbb{C}}(|J_{\lambda}|) = \Delta^{-\mathbf{b}}(t)|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)|$$

by the definition of **b**. Hence,  $|Pf(\lambda)| = |Pf(e_{\Omega'})|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda)$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ .

Next, observe that

$$|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) = |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| = |\det_{\mathbb{C}}(J_{\lambda})| = \det_{\mathbb{C}}(-iJ_{\lambda})$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Since the mapping

$$F' \setminus W \ni \lambda \mapsto \det_{\mathbb{C}}(-iJ_{\lambda}) \in \mathbb{C}$$

is clearly polynomial, it then follows that  $-\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ .

Finally, observe that  $\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})$  is a positive Radon measure on F which is concentrated on  $\Phi(E) \subseteq \overline{\Omega}$ , since the positive quadratic form  $\Phi$  is a proper mapping. In addition, a simple change of variables shows that

$$\mathcal{L}(\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n}))(\lambda) = \int_E e^{-\langle \lambda, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} d\zeta = \frac{1}{|Pf(\lambda)|} \int_E e^{-|\zeta|^2} d\zeta = \frac{\pi^n}{|Pf(\lambda)|}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , since  $\langle \lambda, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle = \left| |J_{\lambda}|^{1/2} \zeta \right|^2$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $\zeta \in E$ . Now, observe that Proposition 2.23 implies that

$$(\mathcal{L}I_{\varOmega}^{-\mathbf{b}})(\lambda) = \varDelta_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{b}}(\lambda)$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , so that

$$\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n}) = \frac{\pi^n}{|\text{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|} I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{b}}$$

by the uniqueness of the Laplace transform.

### 2.4 Evaluation of Some Norms

This section contains several technical results which will be very useful in the following chapters. We mainly report or extend the results present in the literature to compute the  $L^p$  norms of several functions associated with the generalized powers functions on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ .

While the results concerning the study of  $L^p$  norms for  $p < \infty$  are generally reduced to the computations of  $L^1$  norms, the study of  $L^\infty$  norms is slightly subtler and will be addressed by some passages to the limit.

**Lemma 2.26.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $h \in \Omega$ . Then,  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot) \in L^1(F)$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . In this case,

$$\int_{F} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix)| \, \mathrm{d}x = (4\pi)^{m} 2^{\Re \mathbf{s}} \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{d} - \Re \mathbf{s})}{|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}/2)|^{2}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}}(h).$$

Again, an analogous statement holds for  $\Omega'$ . The proof is based on [50, Lemma 4.20], which deals with the case  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

*Proof.* Observe first that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}/2}(h+ix)^2$  for every  $x \in F$ , so that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot) \in L^1(F)$  if and only if  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}/2}(h+i\cdot) \in L^2(F)$ . Now,

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}/2}(h+i\cdot) = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}/2)} \mathcal{F}_{F'}(e^{-\langle\cdot,h\rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}/2} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'})$$

when  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}^*_{\perp})^r$ , thanks to Proposition 2.14. By Proposition 2.23 and analyticity,

$$\Delta_{O}^{\mathbf{s}/2}(h+i\cdot) = \mathcal{F}_{F'}(e^{-\langle\cdot,h\rangle}I_{O'}^{-\mathbf{s}/2})$$

on  $\Omega'$  for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Observe, in addition, that Proposition 2.23 implies that

$$I_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}/2} = \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}/2)} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}/2} \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}$$

on  $\Omega'$ , and that  $I_{\Omega'}^{-s/2} \neq 0$ . Therefore, Proposition 2.14 shows that

$$e^{-\langle \cdot, h \rangle} I_{\Omega'}^{-s/2} \in L^2(\Omega') \cdot \nu_{\Omega'}$$

if and only if  $-\Re \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{d} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , in which case

$$\int_{F} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix)| \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{(2\pi)^{m}}{|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}/2)|^{2}} \int_{\Omega'} \mathrm{e}^{-\langle \lambda, 2h \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{d}-\Re \mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega'}(\lambda) 
= (2\pi)^{m} 2^{\Re \mathbf{s}-\mathbf{d}} \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{d}-\Re \mathbf{s})}{|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}/2)|^{2}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}-\mathbf{d}}(h).$$

The assertion follows since  $2^{-\mathbf{d}} = 2^m$ .

We now present an analogue of Corollary 2.17. The proof is inspired by that of [50, Lemma 4.19].

**Lemma 2.27.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  such that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and take  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the function  $h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')$  is  $\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})$ -integrable on  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{b} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . In this case,

$$\int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h') d\Phi_{*}(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h') = \frac{\pi^{n} \Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{s})}{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| \Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{b}}(h).$$

For the sake of simplicity, we shall not characterize the set  $\mathbf{S}$  of  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the function  $h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')$  is  $\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})$ -integrable on  $\Omega$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ . We simply observe that, if  $-\mathbf{b} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , then Propositions 2.14 and 2.23 show that  $\mathbf{S} = \mathbf{b} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , while  $S = \mathbb{R}^r$  if  $E = \{0\}$  since, in this case,  $\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n}) = \delta_0$ . The interested reader may recover the general case observing that  $\mathbf{S}$  is an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^r$ , that the mapping

$$\mathbf{S} + i \mathbb{R}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto \int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h + h') \, \mathrm{d}\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h') \in \mathbb{C}$$

is holomorphic, and that the mapping

$$\mathbb{R}^r \ni \mathbf{s} \mapsto \int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h') \,\mathrm{d}\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h') \in [0,\infty]$$

is continuous by Fatou's lemma.

*Proof.* Assume first that  $\mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and observe that Propositions 2.14 and 2.25 and Tonelli's theorem imply that

$$\begin{split} \int_{\varOmega} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h') \, \mathrm{d} \varPhi_{*}(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h') &= \frac{1}{\Gamma_{\varOmega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \int_{\varOmega} \int_{\varOmega'} \mathrm{e}^{-\langle \, \cdot \, , h+h' \rangle} \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{-\mathbf{s}} \, \mathrm{d} \nu_{\varOmega'} \, \mathrm{d} \varPhi_{*}(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h') \\ &= \frac{\pi^{n}}{|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\varOmega'})| \Gamma_{\varOmega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \int_{\varOmega'} \mathrm{e}^{-\langle \, \lambda \, , h \rangle} \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d} \nu_{\varOmega'}(\lambda) \\ &= \frac{\pi^{n} \Gamma_{\varOmega'}(\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{s})}{|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\varOmega'})| \Gamma_{\varOmega'}(-\mathbf{s})} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{b}}(h) \end{split}$$

if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , while the first integral is  $\infty$  otherwise. The assertion for general  $\mathbf{s}$  follows, since  $|\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}| = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega$ .

The preceding results allow to compute  $L^p$  'norms' of several functions associated with the generalized power functions  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$ ,  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ . We now deal with  $L^{\infty}$  norms.

**Definition 2.28.** For every  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , we define

$$\mathbf{s}^{\mathbf{s}'} \coloneqq \prod_{j=1}^r s_j^{s_j'},$$

with the convention  $0^0 = 1$ .

**Lemma 2.29.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then,  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is bounded on the bounded subsets of  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$ . In this case,

$$\|\mathbf{e}^{-\langle \lambda, \cdot \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})} = (\Re \mathbf{s}/\mathbf{e})^{\Re \mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\Re \mathbf{s}}(\lambda)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

An analogous result holds for  $\Omega'$ .

*Proof.* Keep the notation of Chapter 2.1, and let B be a bounded subset of  $\Omega$ . Then,  $\sup_{t \cdot e_{\Omega} \in B} \langle e'_j, t \rangle$  is finite for every  $j = 1, \ldots, r$ , so that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is bounded on B whenever  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$ . Conversely, assume that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \notin \mathbb{R}_+^r$ , and take  $j \in \{1, \ldots, r\}$  so that  $\Re s_j < 0$ . Then, the sequence  $(t_j/k + \sum_{j' \neq j} e_{j'}) \cdot e_{\Omega}$  is bounded in  $\Omega$ , but

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \left( t_j / k + \sum_{j' \neq j} e_{j'} \right) \cdot e_{\Omega} \right) = \infty.$$

Now, assume that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and observe that, if p is (finite and) large enough, Proposition 2.14 implies that

$$\|\mathrm{e}^{-\langle\lambda,\,\cdot\,\rangle}\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\Re\mathbf{s}}\|_{L^p(\nu_{\varOmega})}=\varGamma_{\varOmega}(p\Re\mathbf{s})^{1/p}p^{-\Re\mathbf{s}}\varDelta_{\varOmega'}^{-\Re\mathbf{s}}(\lambda)$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Therefore, passing to the limit for  $p \to \infty$  and using Stirling's formula,

$$\|e^{-\langle \lambda, \cdot \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})} = (\Re \mathbf{s}/e)^{\Re \mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\Re \mathbf{s}}(\lambda)$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . The assertion for  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r_+$  follows by continuity.

**Lemma 2.30.** Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the function  $h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')$  is bounded on  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r$ , in which case

$$\sup_{h' \in \Omega} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')| = \frac{(\Re \mathbf{s}')^{\Re \mathbf{s}'}(-\Re \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}')^{-\Re \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}'}}{(-\Re \mathbf{s})^{-\Re \mathbf{s}}}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}'}(h).$$

In addition,  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+\cdot)\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}\in C_0(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}'\in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s}+\Re \mathbf{s}'\in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

An analogous result holds for  $\Omega'$ .

*Proof.* By homogeneity, we may assume that  $h = e_{\Omega}$ . Then, define a mapping  $I: \Omega \ni h \mapsto h^{-1} \in \Omega$  such that  $I(t \cdot e_{\Omega}) = t^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}$  for every  $t \in T_+$ , so that  $I(e_{\Omega} + \Omega) = \Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega)$ . Thus,

$$\begin{split} \sup_{h' \in \varOmega} |\Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(e_{\varOmega} + h') \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')| &= \sup_{h' \in e_{\varOmega} + \varOmega} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}}(h') \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}'}(h' - e_{\varOmega}) \\ &= \sup_{h' \in \varOmega \cap (e_{\varOmega} - \varOmega)} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{-\Re \mathbf{s}}(h') \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}'}(h'^{-1} - e_{\varOmega}) \\ &= \sup_{h' \in \varOmega \cap (e_{\varOmega} - \varOmega)} \Delta_{\varOmega}^{-\Re \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}'}(h') \Delta_{\varOmega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}'}(e_{\varOmega} - h'), \end{split}$$

which is finite if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r$ , thanks to Lemma 2.29. Now, if  $\mathbf{s} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , then for p (finite and) sufficiently large we have, by Corollary 2.17,

$$\|h' \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')\|_{L^{p}(\nu_{\Omega})} = \left(\frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(p\mathbf{s}')\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-p(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'))}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-p\mathbf{s})}\right)^{1/p}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(h),$$

so that, passing to the limit for  $p \to \infty$  and using Stirling's formula,

$$\sup_{h' \in \Omega} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h')| = \frac{\mathbf{s'}^{\mathbf{s'}}(-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'})^{-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'}}}{(-\mathbf{s})^{-\mathbf{s}}}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s'}}(h).$$

The assertion for general s and s' follows by continuity.

To conclude, observe that

$$\lim_{h' \to \partial(\Omega \cap (e_{\Omega} - \Omega))} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\Re \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}'}(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}'}(e_{\Omega} - h') = 0$$

if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\Re \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , so that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+\cdot)\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in C_0(\Omega)$  by the preceding remarks.

Corollary 2.31. Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then,  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}^r_+$ .

An analogous result holds for  $\Omega'$ . Recall that F is endowed with the ordering induced by  $\overline{\Omega}$ , so that  $x \leq y$  if and only if  $y - x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , for every  $x, y \in F$ .

*Proof.* Apply Lemma 2.30 with 
$$\mathbf{s}' = 0$$
.

**Lemma 2.32.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the function  $x \mapsto |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix)|$  is bounded on F if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}^r_+$ , in which case

$$\sup_{x \in F} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix)| = \frac{(-\Re s)^{-\Re s}}{|(-\mathbf{s})^{-\mathbf{s}}|} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}}(h).$$

In addition,  $|\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot)| \in C_0(F)$  if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

An analogous result holds for  $\Omega'$ .

*Proof.* Assume first that  $\Re s \in -(\mathbb{R}^*_+)^r$ . Then Lemma 2.26 shows that, if p is large enough,

$$\|\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot)\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} = 2^{\Re \mathbf{s}} \left( (4\pi)^{m} \frac{\Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{d}-p\Re \mathbf{s})}{|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-(p/2)\mathbf{s})|^{2}} \right)^{1/p} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}-\mathbf{d}/p}(h),$$

so that, passing to the limit for  $p \to \infty$ , and using Stirling's formula,

$$\sup_{x\in F} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+ix)| = \frac{(-\Re s)^{-\Re s}}{|(-\mathbf{s})^{-\mathbf{s}}|} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}}(h).$$

Then, by continuity we see that the same happens also for every  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}^r_+$ .

Now, assume that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,)$  is bounded on F. Then,

$$\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(h+i\,\cdot\,) = \varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\,\cdot\,) \varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(h+i\,\cdot\,)$$

is integrable on F for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , thanks to Lemma 2.26, so that Lemma 2.26 implies that  $\Re \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . By the arbitrariness of  $\mathbf{s}'$ , it then follows that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r$ .

Next, assume that  $\mathbf{s} \in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and define

$$f \colon F + i\Omega \ni (x + ih') \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h' - ix) \in \mathbb{C},$$

so that, with the notation of Section 1.3,  $f \in A^{p,1}_{\nu_{\Omega},\text{loc}}(F+i\Omega)$  for p (finite and) sufficiently large. In addition,  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h+i\,\cdot\,) = f_h(-\,\cdot\,)$ . Since Proposition 1.22 shows that  $f \in A^{\infty,\infty}_{\nu_{\Omega},0,\text{loc}}(F+i\Omega)$ , this implies that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h+i\,\cdot\,) \in C_0(F)$ .

Finally, assume that  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r \setminus (-\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and let us prove that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot) \notin C_0(F)$ . Indeed, keep the notation of Section 2.1, and define

$$t_{\rho} \coloneqq re_j + \sum_{k \neq j} e_k$$

for every  $\rho > 0$ , where  $j \in \{1, ..., r\}$  is chosen so that  $s_j = 0$ . Then

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+it_{\rho}\cdot x) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(t_{\rho}^{-1}\cdot h+ix)$$

for every  $x \in F$  and for every r > 0. Arguing as in the proof of Lemma 2.21, we then see that, for every  $x \in \Omega$ ,

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+it_{\rho}\cdot x)=i^{\mathbf{s}}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(x-it_{\rho}^{-1}\cdot h),$$

which converges to  $i^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(x-iP(h))$  as  $r \to +\infty$ , where P is the projector of H onto  $H \cap \left(\sum_{k,\ell \neq j} A_{k,\ell}\right)$  with kernel  $H \cap \left(\sum_{k=1}^r (A_{j,k} + A_{k,j})\right)$ . Since  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is holomorphic on  $\Omega + iF$  and does not vanish identically, there is  $x \in \Omega$  such that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(x-iP(h)) \neq 0$ , so that  $\lim_{r \to +\infty} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+it_{\rho}\cdot x) \neq 0$  even though  $\lim_{r \to +\infty} t_{\rho}\cdot x = \infty$ . Thus,  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+i\cdot) \not\in C_0(F)$ .

The following functions are closely related to the reproducing kernels of the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  that we shall define in Section 3 (cf. Proposition 3.11).

**Definition 2.33.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , and define

$$B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta,z) \coloneqq \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \frac{z - \overline{z'}}{2i} - \varPhi(\zeta,\zeta') \right)$$

for every  $((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) \in (D \times \overline{D}) \cup (\overline{D} \times D)$ .

Observe that  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta',z')}(\zeta,z)B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta',z')}(\zeta,z)=1$ , so that  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta',z')}(\zeta,z)\neq 0$  for every  $((\zeta,z),(\zeta',z'))\in (D\times\overline{D})\cup(\overline{D}\times D)$ .

We conclude this section with the computation of the  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  norms of the functions  $B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}$  (cf. Definition 2.35).

**Lemma 2.34.** Take  $p \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , and  $((\zeta', z'), h) \in (D \times \overline{\Omega}) \cup (\overline{D} \cup \Omega)$ . Then,  $\left(B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta', z')}\right)_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$  (resp.  $\left(B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta', z')}\right)_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$ ) if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}^*_+)^r$  (resp.  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}^r_+$  if  $p = \infty$ ). In this case,

$$\left\| \left( B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}} \right)_h \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = C_{\mathbf{s},p} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p} (h + \Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')),$$

where

$$C_{\mathbf{s},p} := \left(\frac{(4\pi)^m \pi^n \Gamma_{\Omega'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - p\Re \mathbf{s})}{|\text{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})||\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-(p/2)\mathbf{s})|^2}\right)^{1/p}$$

if  $p < \infty$ , while  $C_{\mathbf{s},\infty} := \frac{(-\Re s)^{-\Re s}}{|(-\mathbf{s})^{-\mathbf{s}}|}$ .

*Proof.* Assume first that p=1, and define  $h':=\Im z'-\Phi(\zeta')$ . Then,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathcal{N}} \left| \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \frac{(x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih) - \overline{z'}}{2i} - \Phi(\zeta, \zeta') \right) \right| \operatorname{d}(\zeta, x) \\ &= 2^{-\Re \mathbf{s}} \int_{E \times F} \left| \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( h + h' + \Phi(\zeta - \zeta') - (x - x')i - \Im\Phi(\zeta, \zeta')i \right) \right| \operatorname{d}(\zeta, x) \\ &= 2^{-\Re \mathbf{s}} \int_{\Omega} \int_{F} \left| \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \left( h + h' + h'' - ix \right) \right| \operatorname{d}x \operatorname{d}\Phi_{*}(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h'') \\ &= \frac{(4\pi)^{m} \Gamma_{\Omega'} (\mathbf{d} - \Re \mathbf{s})}{|\Gamma_{\Omega'} (-\mathbf{s}/2)|^{2}} \int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{d}} (h + h' + h'') \operatorname{d}\Phi_{*}(\mathcal{H}^{2n})(h'') \\ &= \frac{(4\pi)^{m} \pi^{n} \Gamma_{\Omega'} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \Re \mathbf{s})}{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| |\Gamma_{\Omega'} (-\mathbf{s}/2)|^{2}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{b} - \mathbf{d}} (h + h') \end{split}$$

by Lemmas 2.26 and 2.27, provided that  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . The first integral is  $\infty$  otherwise.

The assertion for 
$$p < \infty$$
 follows since  $\left\| \left( B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}} \right)_h \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = \left\| \left( B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{ps}} \right)_h \right\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})}^{1/p}$ .  
Next, assume that  $p = \infty$ . Then, Corollary 2.31 and Lemma 2.32 imply that  $B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}} \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})$  if and

only if  $\Re \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{R}^r_+$ , and that, in this case,

$$\left\| \left( B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}} \right)_h \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} = C_{\mathbf{s},\infty} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} (h + \Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')).$$

In addition, Lemma 2.32 again shows that  $\left(B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}}\right)_h \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$  if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in -(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . 

**Definition 2.35.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . We define  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  as the Hausdorff space associated with the space

$$\left\{ f \colon D \to \mathbb{C} \colon f \text{ is measurable,} \int_{\Omega} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \| f_h \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right)^q \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h) < \infty \right\}$$

(modification when  $q = \infty$ ), endowed with the corresponding structure of a locally bounded F-space. We define  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  as the closure of  $C_c(D)$  in  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ .

Notice that  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) = L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  if (and only if)  $p, q < \infty$ .

**Proposition 2.36.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $(\zeta', z') \in D$ . Then,  $B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s}, 0}^{p, q}(D)$  (resp.  $B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  if and only if the following conditions are satisfied:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ );
- $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{n}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2n}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \ (resp. \ \Re \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r \ if \ p = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty).$

In this case,

$$\left\|B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s'}}\right\|_{L_{\nu}^{p,q}(D)} = C_{\mathbf{s'},p}C_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s'},p,q}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s+s'}-(\mathbf{b+d})/p}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')),$$

where  $C_{\mathbf{s}',p}$  is that of Lemma 2.34, and

$$C_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',p,q} := \left(\frac{\Gamma_{\Omega}(q\mathbf{s})\Gamma_{\Omega'}((q/p)(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) - q(\mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}'))}{\Gamma_{\Omega'}((q/p)(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) - q\Re \mathbf{s}')}\right)^{1/q},$$

if  $q < \infty$ , while

$$C_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',p,\infty} := \frac{\mathbf{s}^{\mathbf{s}}((\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p - \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}')^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p - \mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}'}}{((\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p - \Re \mathbf{s}')^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p - \Re \mathbf{s}'}}.$$

*Proof.* Take  $h \in \Omega$ . Then Lemma 2.34 shows that  $\left(B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}\right)_h \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$  (resp.  $\left(B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}\right)_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$ ) if and only if  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\Re \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $p = \infty$ ), and that, in this case,

$$\left\| (B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'})_h \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = C_{\mathbf{s}',p} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\Re \mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p} (h + \Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')).$$

If  $q < \infty$ , then Corollary 2.17 shows that  $B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta',z')} \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta',z')} \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ) if and only if the conditions of the statement hold and that, in this case,

$$\left\|B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s'}}\right\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} = C_{\mathbf{s'},p}C_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s'},p,q}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re\mathbf{s'}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta'))$$

Finally, if  $q = \infty$ , then Lemma 2.30 shows that  $B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,\infty}(D)$  (resp.  $B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ ) if and only if the conditions of the statement hold and that, in this case,

$$\left\|B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}\right\|_{L_{\nu}^{p,\infty}(D)} = C_{\mathbf{s}',p}C_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',p,\infty}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')).$$

The assertion follows.

### 2.5 Lattices and Quasi-Constancy

This section deals with the various tools needed for the 'discretization' of several problems related to weighted Bergman spaces (and Besov spaces).

We first recall the definition of the Bergman metric and use this metric to induce an invariant metric on  $\Omega$  (which is not, in general, the 'canonical' invariant metric on a homogeneous cone). We also fix an invariant measure on D. We then deal with the quasi-constancy of several functions on D,  $\Omega$ ,  $\Omega'$  on invariant balls.

We conclude this section with a suitable definition of lattices on D,  $\Omega$ , and  $\Omega'$ , and with a proof of their main properties.

Denote temporarily with B the composite of the unweighted Bergman kernel (that is, the reproducing kernel associated with the unweighted Bergman space  $A_{\mathcal{H}^m}^{2,2}(D)$ , with the notation of Section 1.3) and the diagonal mapping of D. Then, Corollary 1.41 and Propositions 2.14 and 2.25 show that

$$B(\zeta, z) = \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| \Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{b} - 2\mathbf{d})}{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(-\mathbf{d})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b} + 2\mathbf{d}} \left(\Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)\right)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . The Bergman metric **k** is then defined by

$$\mathbf{k}_{(\zeta,z)}vv' \coloneqq \partial_v \overline{\partial_{v'}}(\log B)(\zeta,z)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $v, v' \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ . Notice that **k** is a Kähler metric. We denote by **g** its real part, that is, the associated Riemannian metric.

Simple computations lead to the following result.

**Lemma 2.37.** For every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $(v, w), (v', w') \in E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{k}_{(\zeta,z)}((v,w)(v',w')) &= \left(\frac{(\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}})''(h)}{\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}}(h)} - \left(\frac{(\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}})'(h)}{\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}}(h)}\right)^{\otimes 2}\right) \cdot \\ &\cdot \left(-\frac{i}{2}w - \varPhi(v,\zeta)\right) \cdot \left(\frac{i}{2}\overline{w'} - \varPhi(\zeta,v')\right) - \frac{(\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}})'(h)}{\varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}}(h)} \cdot \varPhi(v,v'), \end{split}$$

where  $h := \Im z - \Phi(\zeta)$ .

**Definition 2.38.** We endow D with the Riemannian distance d associated with  $\mathbf{g}$ , and we define

$$\nu_D := \frac{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(-\mathbf{d})}{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| \Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{b} - 2\mathbf{d})} B \cdot \mathcal{H}^{2n+2m}.$$

We denote with  $B((\zeta, z), \rho)$  the open ball with centre  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and radius  $\rho > 0$  relative to the distance d

The constant in the definition of  $\nu_D$  has been added for computational reasons. Indeed, with these conventions,

$$\int_{D} f \, d\nu_{D} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathcal{N}} f_{h}(\zeta, x) \, d(\zeta, x) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}}(h) \, d\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

for every  $f \in L^1(\nu_D)$ .

**Proposition 2.39.** Denote by G(D) the group of biholomorphisms of D onto itself. Then, the following hold:

- $(1) \ G(D) \ acts \ transitively \ on \ D;$
- (2)  $\mathbf{k}$ ,  $\mathbf{g}$ , and the associated distance d are G(D)-invariant;
- (3) the measure  $\nu_D$  is G(D)-invariant;
- (4) the metric space (D,d) is complete. In particular, the closed balls relative to d are compact.

*Proof.* (1) This follows from the fact that G(D) contains the left translations by elements of bD and the automorphisms of the form  $(\zeta, z) \mapsto (g\zeta, t \cdot z)$  for  $t \in T_+$  and  $g \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ .

- (2) This follows from [45, Proposition 1.4.15].
- (3) This follows from [45, Proposition 1.4.12].
- (4) The first assertion follows from [48, Theorem 1.3], while the second assertion follows from the Hopf–Rinow theorem (cf. [46, Corollary 6.7]).

**Definition 2.40.** We endow  $\Omega$  with the Riemannian metric  $\mathbf{g}_{\Omega}$  induced by  $\mathbf{g}$  through the embedding  $h \mapsto (0, ih)$  of  $\Omega$  in D. We denote with  $d_{\Omega}$  the associated distance. We denote with  $B_{\Omega}(h, \rho)$  the open ball with centre  $h \in \Omega$  and radius  $\rho > 0$  relative to the distance  $d_{\Omega}$ .

We endow  $\Omega'$  with the Riemannian metric  $\mathbf{g}_{\Omega'}$  and the associated distance  $d_{\Omega'}$  obtained by means of the identification  $\Omega \ni t \cdot e_{\Omega} \mapsto e_{\Omega'} \cdot t^{-1} \in \Omega'$ , where  $t \in T_+$ . We denote with  $B_{\Omega'}(\lambda, \rho)$  the open ball with centre  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and radius  $\rho > 0$  relative to the distance  $d_{\Omega'}$ .

In this way, the distances on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  are  $T_+$ -invariant.

The following result allows us to compare the invariant balls on D and  $\Omega$ . In particular, it shows that, even though  $\mathbf{g}_{\Omega}$  was defined by means of an embedding, the distance on  $\Omega$  is actually a 'quotient' of the distance on D.

**Lemma 2.41.** The mapping  $\varrho: D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \in \Omega$  is a Riemannian submersion. In addition, for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$ ,

$$d_{\Omega}(\varrho(\zeta, z), \varrho(\zeta', z')) \leq d((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')),$$

with equality if  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in (\zeta'', z'') \cdot (\{0\} \times i\Omega)$  for some  $(\zeta'', z'') \in bD$ .

Recall that, if  $(M_1, \mathbf{g}_1)$  and  $(M_2, \mathbf{g}_2)$  are Riemannian manifolds and  $f: M_1 \to M_2$  is a submersion, then f is a Riemannian submersion if  $T_{x_1}(f)$  induces an isometry of  $\ker T_{x_1}(f)^{\perp}$  onto  $T_{f(x_1)}(M_2)$  for every  $x_1 \in M_1$ .

Observe that, in particular, the closed balls of  $\Omega$  are compact, so that the distance  $d_{\Omega}$  induces the uniformity of a complete space on  $\Omega$ .

*Proof.* Take  $(v, w) \in E \times F$  and  $w' \in iF$ , and observe that

$$\mathbf{k}_{(0\ ih)}(v,w)(0,w') \in i\mathbb{C}$$

by Lemma 2.37, since  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}}$  is real on  $\Omega$ . Thus, (v,w) and (0,w') are orthogonal for  $\mathbf{g}_{(0,ih)}$ . Since  $E \times F = \ker \varrho'(0,ih)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , this implies that iF is the  $\mathbf{g}_{(0,ih)}$ -orthogonal complement of  $\ker \varrho'(0,ih)$ . In addition, the restriction of  $\varrho'(0,ih)$  to iF is an isometry between  $\mathbf{g}_{(0,ih)}$  and  $(\mathbf{g}_{\Omega})_h$  by definition, so that  $\varrho$  is a Riemannian submersion at (0,ih) for every  $h \in \Omega$ . By the invariance of  $\mathbf{k}$  and  $\varrho$  under the action of bD (cf. Proposition 2.39), it follows that  $\varrho$  is a Riemannian submersion on the whole of D

Thus, if  $\gamma: [0,1] \to D$  is a piecewise smooth curve joining two points  $(\zeta, z)$  and  $(\zeta', z')$  of D, then  $\rho \circ \gamma: [0,1] \to \Omega$  is a piecewise smooth curve joining  $h := \rho(\zeta, z)$  and  $h' := \rho(\zeta', z')$ , and

$$\|(\varrho \circ \gamma)'(t)\|_{\mathbf{g}_{\Omega}} \leq \|\gamma'(t)\|_{\mathbf{g}}$$

for every t where  $\gamma$  is differentiable. Consequently,

$$d_{\Omega}(\varrho(\zeta, z), \varrho(\zeta', z')) \leq d((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z'))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$ , by the arbitrariness of  $\gamma$ . To prove the last assertion, we may assume that  $(\zeta, z) = (0, ih)$  and  $(\zeta', z') = (0, ih')$ , by homogeneity. If  $\gamma$  is a piecewise smooth curve joining h and h' in  $\Omega$ , then  $(0, i\gamma)$  is a piecewise smooth curve joining (0, ih) and  $(0, ih'), \gamma = \varrho \circ (0, i\gamma)$ , and

$$\|\gamma'(t)\|_{\mathbf{g}_{\Omega}} = \|(0, i\gamma)'(t)\|_{\mathbf{g}},$$

whence

$$d_{\Omega}(h, h') \geqslant d((0, ih), (0, ih')).$$

Equality holds by the preceding remarks.

We now prove some quasi-constancy lemmas for several functions on D,  $\Omega$ , and  $\Omega'$ . The following result, also known as Korányi's lemma, is of fundamental importance to deal with atomic decomposition of weighted Bergman spaces. It first appeared in [28, Lemma 2.3] for symmetric Siegel domains of type II and s = b + 2d. It has then been extended in [12, Theorem 1.1] to general homogeneous Siegel domain of type II, for s = b + 2d. By an inductive procedure, we extend this result to the case of general s.

**Theorem 2.42.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$  and R > 0. Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\left| \frac{B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta',z')}{B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta'',z'')} - 1 \right| \leqslant Cd((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z''))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'')) \leqslant R$ .

Remark 2.43. This result may be extended in two ways. On the one hand, one may prove the same assertion under the weaker assumption  $(\zeta, z) \in \overline{D}$ , by continuity. On the other hand, arguing by symmetry, one may prove that

$$\left| \frac{B_{(\zeta_1, z_1)}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta_1', z_1')}{B_{(\zeta_2, z_2)}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta_2', z_2')} - 1 \right| \leqslant C(d((\zeta_1, z_1), (\zeta_2, z_2)) + d((\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2', z_2')))$$

for every  $(\zeta_1, z_1), (\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2, z_2), (\zeta_2', z_2') \in D$  such that

$$d((\zeta_1, z_1), (\zeta_2, z_2)), d((\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2', z_2')) \leq R.$$

*Proof.* We prove the assertion by induction on r. Even though the case r=1 can be treated aside, since the following construction is meaningful (though trivial) for r=1, we may artificially introduce the rather trivial case r=0 and proceed with the inductive step. Observe, though, that the we do not consider the trivial domain  $D = \{0\}$  elsewhere. Then, assume that  $r \geqslant 1$  and that the assertion holds for every homogeneous Siegel domain of type II over a homogeneous cone of rank < r. Keep the notation of Section 2.1, so that F = H and  $\Omega = C(A)$ . Define

$$A^{(r-1)} := \bigoplus_{j,k \geqslant 2} A_{j,k},$$

and endow  $A^{(r-1)}$  with the structure of a T-algebra of rank r-1 with the operations of A and the graduation  $A^{(r-1)}_{j,k} \coloneqq A_{j+1,k+1}$ , for  $j,k=1,\ldots,r-1$ . Let  $T^{(r-1)}_+$ ,  $H^{(r-1)}$  and  $\Omega^{(r-1)}=C(A^{(r-1)})$  be the associated spaces.

Let  $\pi^{(r-1)}: A \to A^{(r-1)}$  be the linear mapping which induces the identity on  $A^{(r-1)}$  and vanishes on  $A_{j,k}$  for every  $j,k=1,\ldots,r$  such that either j=1 or k=1. Thus,  $\pi^{(r-1)}$  may be considered as the self-adjoint projector of A onto  $A^{(r-1)}$ . Notice that, even though  $\pi^{(r-1)}$  need not be a morphism of algebras, it is easily verified that

$$\pi^{(r-1)}(a^*) = \pi^{(r-1)}(a)^*, \qquad \pi^{(r-1)}(tt') = \pi^{(r-1)}(t)\pi^{(r-1)}(t'),$$

and

$$\pi^{(r-1)}(txt^*) = \pi^{(r-1)}(t)\pi^{(r-1)}(x)\pi^{(r-1)}(t)^*$$

for every  $a \in A$ , for every  $x \in H$ , and for every  $t, t' \in T$ . In particular,  $\pi^{(r-1)}(H) = H^{(r-1)}, \pi^{(r-1)}(H)$ induces a homomorphism of  $T_+$  onto  $T_+^{(r-1)}$ , and  $\pi^{(r-1)}(C) = \Omega^{(r-1)}$ . Therefore, by an abuse of notation,  $\Delta_{\Omega^{(r-1)}}^{\mathbf{s}'} \circ \pi^{(r-1)} = \Delta_C^{(0,\mathbf{s}')}$  on C for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^{r-1}$ , whence

$$\varDelta_{\varOmega^{(r-1)}}^{\mathbf{s}'} \circ \pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} = \varDelta_{C}^{(0,\mathbf{s}')}$$

on C+iH by holomorphy. Next, observe that  $\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} \circ \Phi$  is a  $\Omega^{(r-1)}$ -positive hermitian mapping of E into  $H^{(r-1)}$ . Let  $E^{(r-1)}$  be the quotient of E by the radical of  $\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} \circ \Phi$ , and let  $\pi_E \colon E \to E^{(r-1)}$  be the canonical projection. We denote by  $\Phi^{(r-1)}$  the non-degenerate  $\Omega^{(r-1)}$ -positive hermitian mapping of  $E^{(r-1)}$  into  $H^{(r-1)}$  induced by  $\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} \circ \Phi$ . Observe that for every  $t \in T_+^{(r-1)}$  there is  $g \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ , so that

$$t\cdot (\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)}\circ \varPhi)=(\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)}\circ \varPhi)\circ (g\times g).$$

In particular, g preserves the radical of  $\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} \circ \Phi$ , so that it induces an element g' of  $GL(E^{(r-1)})$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi^{(r-1)} = \Phi^{(r-1)} \circ (g' \times g')$ . Therefore,

$$D^{(r-1)} := \left\{ (\zeta', z') \in E^{(r-1)} \times H_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} : \Im z' - \varPhi^{(r-1)}(\zeta') \in \Omega^{(r-1)} \right\}$$

is a homogeneous Siegel domain of type II, and  $D^{(r-1)} = (\pi_E \times \pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)})(D)$ . Define

$$B_{(\zeta_2',z_2')}^{\mathbf{s}',(r-1)}(\zeta_1',z_1') \coloneqq \varDelta_{\varOmega^{(r-1)}}^{\mathbf{s}'}\left(\frac{z_1'-\overline{z_2'}}{2i} - \varPhi^{(r-1)}(\zeta_1',\zeta_2')\right)$$

for every  $(\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2', z_2') \in D^{(r-1)}$  and for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^{r-1}$ . In addition, let  $d^{(r-1)}$  be the Bergman distance on  $D^{(r-1)}$ . Then, the inductive assumption implies that for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^{r-1}$  there is a constant  $C_{\mathbf{s}'} > 0$  such that

$$\left| \frac{B_{(\zeta'_0,z'_0)}^{\mathbf{s}',(r-1)}(\zeta'_1,z'_1)}{B_{(\zeta'_0,z'_0)}^{\mathbf{s}',(r-1)}(\zeta'_2,z'_2)} - 1 \right| \leqslant C_{\mathbf{s}'} d^{(r-1)}((\zeta'_1,z'_1),(\zeta'_2,z'_2))$$

for every  $(\zeta_0', z_0'), (\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2', z_2') \in D^{(r-1)}$  such that  $d^{(r-1)}((\zeta_1', z_1'), (\zeta_2', z_2')) \leqslant R$ . Further, the preceding remarks show that, for every  $(\zeta_0, z_0), (\zeta_1, z_1) \in D$ ,

$$B_{(\zeta_0,z_0)}^{(0,\mathbf{s}')}(\zeta_1,z_1) = B_{(\pi_E(\zeta_0),\pi_r^{(r-1)}(z_0))}^{\mathbf{s}',(r-1)}(\pi_E(\zeta_1),\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)}(z_1)).$$

Then, take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ , and observe that there are  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^{r-1}$  and  $\tau \in \mathbb{C}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} = (0, \mathbf{s}') + \tau(\mathbf{b} + 2\mathbf{d})$ , so that

$$B_{(\zeta_0,z_0)}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta_1,z_1) = B_{(\zeta_0,z_0)}^{\tau(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})}(\zeta_1,z_1) B_{(\pi_E(\zeta_0),\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)}(z_0))}^{\mathbf{s}',(r-1)}(\pi_E(\zeta_1),\pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)}(z_1))$$

for every  $(\zeta_0, z_0), (\zeta_1, z_1) \in D$ . Now, select an *n*-dimensional real subspace  $\widetilde{E}$  of E, and interpret E as the complexification of  $\widetilde{E}$ . Endow E with the corresponding conjugation. Then, observe that, since  $\overline{D} \times D$ is convex, hence simply connected, for every  $\tau \in \mathbb{C}$  there is a holomorphic function

$$b_{\tau} \colon D \times \overline{D} \to \mathbb{C}$$

such that

$$B_{\overline{(\zeta,z)}}^{\tau(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})}(\zeta',z') = e^{b_{\tau}((\zeta,z),(\zeta',z'))}$$

for every  $\overline{(\zeta,z)}, (\zeta',z') \in D$ . Then, it is readily verified that for every  $\tau \in \mathbb{C}$  there is constant  $c_{\tau} \in \mathbb{C}$ such that

$$b_{\tau} = \tau b_1 + c_{\tau}$$

Now, by [12, the first proof of Theorem 1.1] there is a constant  $\widetilde{C} > 0$  such that

$$|b_1((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) - b_1((\zeta, z), (\zeta'', z''))| \le \widetilde{C}d((\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z''))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in \overline{D}$  and for every  $(\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'')) \leqslant R$ . Therefore, for every  $\tau \in \mathbb{C}$  there is a constant  $\widetilde{C}_{\tau} > 0$  such that

$$\left| \frac{B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\tau(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})}(\zeta',z')}{B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\tau(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})}(\zeta'',z'')} - 1 \right| \leqslant \widetilde{C}_{\tau} d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z''))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in \overline{D}$  and for every  $(\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'')) \leqslant R$ . Next, observe that the mapping  $\pi_E \times \pi_{\mathbb{C}}^{(r-1)} : D \to D^{(r-1)}$  is analytic, hence locally Lipschitz. Then, Proposition 2.39 and the preceding remarks show that there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\left| \frac{B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta,z)}(\zeta',z')}{B^{\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta,z)}(0,ie_{\Omega})} - 1 \right| \leqslant Cd((\zeta',z'),(0,ie_{\Omega}))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta', z'), (0, ie_{\Omega})) \leq R$ . The assertion then follows by homogeneity.

Corollary 2.44. Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then, there are two constants R, C > 0 such that

$$\left| \frac{\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')}{\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h'')} - 1 \right| \leqslant C d_{\Omega}(h',h'')$$

for every  $h \in \overline{\Omega}$  and for every  $h', h'' \in \Omega$  such that  $d_{\Omega}(h', h'') \leq R$ . If, in addition,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , then for every R' > 0 there is a constant C' > 0 such that

$$\frac{1}{C'}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h'')\leqslant \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h')\leqslant C'\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h+h'')$$

for every  $h \in \overline{\Omega}$  and for every  $h', h'' \in \Omega$  such that  $d_{\Omega}(h', h'') \leqslant R'$ .

An analogous result holds for  $\Omega'$ .

*Proof.* When  $h \in \Omega$ , it suffices to apply Theorem 2.42 with  $(\zeta, z) = (0, ih)$ ,  $(\zeta', z') = (0, ih')$ , and  $(\zeta'', z'') = (0, ih'')$ , thanks to Lemma 2.41. The general case follows by continuity.

**Lemma 2.45.** Take R > 0. Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  and for every  $\lambda, \lambda' \in \Omega'$  such that  $d_{\Omega}(h, h') \leq R$  and  $d_{\Omega'}(\lambda, \lambda') \leq R$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C} \leqslant \frac{\langle \lambda, h \rangle}{\langle \lambda', h' \rangle} \leqslant C.$$

The proof is based on [8, Theorem 2.45], which deals with symmetric cones.

*Proof.* Observe that  $\Omega = (\Omega')'$ , so that  $\langle \lambda, h \rangle > 0$  for every non-zero  $\lambda \in \overline{\Omega'}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . By compactness (cf. Proposition 2.39), there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\frac{1}{C_1} \leqslant \frac{\langle \lambda, h \rangle}{\langle \lambda, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \leqslant C_1$$

for every  $\lambda \in \overline{\Omega'}$  such that  $|\lambda| = 1$  and for every  $h \in \overline{B}_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, R)$ . Then, the same holds for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Next, take  $h, h' \in \Omega$  such that  $d_{\Omega}(h, h') \leqslant R$ , and choose  $t \in T_{+}$  so that  $h' = t \cdot e_{\Omega}$ . Then,  $d_{\Omega}(t^{-1} \cdot h, e_{\Omega}) \leqslant R$  and  $\frac{\langle \lambda, h \rangle}{\langle \lambda, h' \rangle} = \frac{\langle \lambda \cdot t, t^{-1} \cdot h \rangle}{\langle \lambda \cdot t, e_{\Omega} \rangle}$ , so that

$$\frac{1}{C_1} \leqslant \frac{\langle \lambda, h \rangle}{\langle \lambda, h' \rangle} \leqslant C_1$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Applying the above arguments to  $\Omega'$ , we see that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\frac{1}{C_2} \leqslant \frac{\langle \lambda, h \rangle}{\langle \lambda', h \rangle} \leqslant C_2$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\lambda, \lambda' \in \Omega'$  such that  $d_{\Omega'}(\lambda, \lambda') \leqslant R$ . Then, the assertion follows with  $C = C_1 C_2$ .

**Corollary 2.46.** Take R > 0. Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  and for every  $\lambda, \lambda' \in \Omega'$  such that  $d_{\Omega}(h, h') \leq R$  and  $d_{\Omega'}(\lambda, \lambda') \leq R$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C} \leqslant \frac{|h|}{|h'|} \leqslant C \qquad and \qquad \frac{1}{C} \leqslant \frac{|\lambda|}{|\lambda'|} \leqslant C.$$

*Proof.* We prove only the second assertion. The first one is proved analogously. Observe that the mapping  $\overline{\Omega'} \ni \lambda \mapsto \langle \lambda, e_{\Omega} \rangle \in \mathbb{R}_+$  is (positively) homogeneous of degree 1 and vanishes only at 0 (since  $e_{\Omega} \in \Omega = (\Omega')'$ ). Therefore, there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\frac{1}{C_1}|\lambda| \leqslant \langle \lambda, e_{\Omega} \rangle \leqslant C_1|\lambda|$$

for every  $\lambda \in \overline{\Omega'}$ . The assertion follows from Lemma 2.45.

**Lemma 2.47.** There is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{r}}|t \cdot e_{\Omega}| \leqslant ||t \cdot || \leqslant C|t \cdot e_{\Omega}|$$

and such that

$$||t \cdot ||^{-1} \le ||t^{-1} \cdot || \le C \frac{||t \cdot ||^{r-1}}{\Delta^{\mathbf{1}_r}(t)}$$

for every  $t \in T_+$ .

An analogous result hold for  $\Omega'$ .

The first assertion has been proved, with C = 1, in [9, Lemma 2.12] for the case of symmetric cones.

*Proof.* Since  $|e_{\Omega}| = \sqrt{r}$ , it is clear that  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{r}}|t \cdot e_{\Omega}| \leq ||t \cdot ||$ . Analogously, it is clear that  $||t \cdot ||^{-1} \leq ||t^{-1} \cdot ||$ . Then, keep the notation of Section 2.1, and observe that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$|aa'| \leqslant C_1|a||a'|$$

for every  $a, a' \in A$ . Therefore, for every  $x \in V$  and for every  $t \in T_+$ ,

$$|t \cdot x| = |txt^*| \leqslant C_1^2 |t| |x| |t^*| = C_1^2 |x| |t|^2$$

since clearly  $|t| = |t^*|$ . Therefore,  $||t \cdot || \le C_1 |t|^2$ . Now,

$$|t|^2 = \text{Tr}(tt^*) = \text{Tr}(t \cdot e_{\Omega}) = \langle t \cdot e_{\Omega}, e_{\Omega} \rangle \leqslant \sqrt{r} |t \cdot e_{\Omega}|,$$

whence the first assertion.

Finally, observe that

$$t^{-1} = \sum_{k=1}^{r} (-1)^{k-1} \sum_{j_1 < \dots < j_k} \frac{t_{j_1, j_2} \dots t_{j_{k-1} j_k}}{\prod_{\ell=1}^{k} \langle e'_{j_\ell}, t \rangle}$$

$$= \frac{1}{\Delta^{\mathbf{1}_r/2}(t)} \sum_{k=1}^{r} (-1)^{k-1} \sum_{j_1 < \dots < j_k} t_{j_1, j_2} \dots t_{j_{k-1} j_k} \prod_{\ell \notin \{j_1, \dots, j_k\}} \langle e'_{j_\ell}, t \rangle$$

for every  $t \in T_+$ . Observe that  $|e_j| = 1$ , so that  $0 < \langle e'_j, t \rangle = \text{Tr}(e_j t) \leq |t|$  for every  $t \in T_+$  and for every  $j = 1, \ldots, r$ . Therefore,

$$|t^{-1}| \le \frac{(1+C_1)^r - 1}{C_1^2 \Delta^{\mathbf{1}_r/2}(t)} |t|^{r-1},$$

so that

$$||t^{-1}\cdot|| \le \frac{((1+C_1)^r-1)^2}{C_1^2 \Delta^{1_r}(t)} |t|^{2(r-1)}$$

and the result since  $|t|^2 \leqslant \sqrt{r}|t \cdot e_{\Omega}| \leqslant r||t \cdot ||$ .

**Definition 2.48.** Take  $\delta > 0$ , R > 1, and let  $(h_k)_{k \in K}$  be a family of elements of  $\Omega$ . Then, we say that  $(h_k)$  is a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice if the following hold:

- the balls  $B_{\Omega}(h_k, \delta)$  are pairwise disjoint;
- the balls  $B_{\Omega}(h_k, R\delta)$  cover D.

We define  $(\delta, R)$ -lattices on  $\Omega'$  in an analogous fashion.

Since we want to deal with mixed norm spaces on D, we shall define lattices on D more carefully. Heuristically, the index set must have a product structure in order to keep track of the mixed norm structure of the functions spaces on D we shall consider. In order to simplify the computations, we shall also require that each lattice on D induce, in a rather straightforward way, a lattice on  $\Omega$ . More general choices are possible.

**Definition 2.49.** Take  $\delta > 0$ , R > 1, and let  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  be a family of elements of D. Then, we say that  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})$  is a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice if the following hold:

- there is a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(h_k)_{k \in K}$  on  $\Omega$  such that  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $j \in J$  and every  $k \in K$ ;
- the balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta)$  are pairwise disjoint;
- the balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)$  cover D.

**Lemma 2.50.** Take  $\delta > 0$ . Then, there is a  $(\delta, 4)$ -lattice on D.

Consequently, there are  $(\delta, 4)$ -lattices on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$  (actually, one may prove that there are  $(\delta, 2)$ -lattices on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ , as in [9, Lemma 2.6]).

The argument is classical. See, for example, [9, Lemma 2.6].

*Proof.* Let J be a maximal subset of  $bD + ie_{\Omega}$  such that the balls  $B((\zeta, z), \delta)$ , for  $(\zeta, z) \in J$ , are pairwise disjoint. Observe that, by maximality,

$$bD + ie_{\Omega} \subseteq \bigcup_{(\zeta, z) \in J} B((\zeta, z), 2\delta).$$

Next, choose a maximal subset K of  $T_+$  such that the sets

$$U(bD + it \cdot e_{\Omega}, \delta) := \bigcup_{(\zeta, z) \in bD + it \cdot e_{\Omega}} B((\zeta, z), \delta),$$

for  $t \in K$ , are pairwise disjoint, so that, by maximality (and the bD-invariance of d),

$$D = \bigcup_{t \in K} U(bD + it \cdot e_{\Omega}, 2\delta).$$

Then, for every  $k \in K$  choose  $g_k \in GL(E)$  such that  $k \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g_k \times g_k)$ , and define  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) := (g_k \times k)j$  for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ . Let us prove that the balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta)$  are pairwise disjoint. Indeed, take  $(j,k), (j',k') \in J \times K$  such that  $(j,k) \neq (j',k')$ . If  $k \neq k'$ , then

$$B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta) \subseteq U(bD + ik \cdot e_{\Omega}, \delta)$$
 and  $B((\zeta_{j',k'}, z_{j',k'}), \delta) \subseteq U(bD + ik' \cdot e_{\Omega}, \delta)$ ,

so that  $B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),\delta) \cap B((\zeta_{j',k'},z_{j',k'}),\delta) = \emptyset$ . If, otherwise, k=k', then  $j \neq j'$ , so that

$$B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta) = (g_k, k)(B(j, \delta))$$
 and  $B((\zeta_{j',k}, z_{j',k}), \delta) = (g_k, k)(B(j', \delta))$ 

are disjoint. Finally, observe that  $U(bD + ie_{\Omega}, 2\delta) \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in J} B(j, 4\delta)$ , so that the balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), 4\delta)$  cover D. Then,  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  is a  $(\delta, 4)$ -lattice.

**Proposition 2.51.** Take  $\delta_0 > 0$  and  $R_0 > 1$ . Then, there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that, for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D with  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$  and  $R \in ]1, R_0]$ , every ball  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)$  intersects at most N balls  $B((\zeta_{j',k'}, z_{j',k'}), R\delta)$ ,  $(j',k') \in J \times K$ .

The argument is classical. See, for example, [9, Lemma 2.6]. Notice that a similar result holds for lattices on  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega'$ .

*Proof.* Indeed, fix  $(j, k) \in J \times K$ , and let L be the set of  $(j', k') \in J \times K$  such that  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta) \cap B((\zeta_{j',k'}, z_{j',k'}), R\delta) \neq \emptyset$ . Then,

$$\bigcup_{(j',k')\in L} B((\zeta_{j',k'},z_{j',k'}),R\delta) \subseteq B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),2R\delta),$$

so that, by Proposition 2.39.

$$\operatorname{Card}(L)\nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\delta)) \leqslant \nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),2R\delta)).$$

Thus, it suffices to take N greater than  $\sup_{0<\delta\leqslant\delta_0}\frac{\nu_D(B((0,ie_\Omega),2R_0\delta))}{\nu_D(B((0,ie_\Omega),\delta))}$ , which is finite since  $\nu_D$  has a smooth density with respect to  $\mathcal{H}^{2n+2m}$ .

#### 2.6 Notes and Further Results

**2.6.1** The study of generalized power functions on homogeneous cones and of the associated gamma functions was first developed in [37], to which the reader is referred for some further developments which are not treated here.

Of particular interest is the study of the generalized Riemann–Liouville potentials  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$ . Here we discuss only the case  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  for simplicity, so that  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is supported on  $\{\,0\,\}$ . As we noted in Proposition 2.23, the differential operator  $\mathcal{I}_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  with convolution kernel  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  has an explicit fundamental solution, namely  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ . In addition, since  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  is supported in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , convolution with  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  with distributions supported on a translate of  $\overline{\Omega}$  is always possible, thus giving an inverse to the operator  $\mathcal{I}_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  on the space of such distributions. Nonetheless, it is sometimes relevant to solve the equation  $\mathcal{I}_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}f=g$  for more general g, especially in a constructive way (e.g., for g analytic).

If  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}_+^*$ , then subtracting a suitable Taylor polynomial to g is often sufficient to define a formal perturbation of  $g*I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  (which need not be defined) which gives a solution of the equation  $\mathcal{I}_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} f = g$ . For more general  $\Omega$ , the situation is more complicated, since partial 'indefinite integrations' over suitable subcones of  $\overline{\Omega}$  are needed. Cf. [37] for further details.

**2.6.2** Another interesting problem concerning the Riemann–Liouville potentials is the determination of the set  $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  of  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  for which  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is a positive measure (this set is called the 'Gindikin–Wallach set' in [41]). From Proposition 2.23 it follows that  $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  contains  $\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , but in fact it is strictly larger. The set  $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  has been first described by Gindikin [38] for general homogeneous cones. See also [71, 41, 3] for more details.

Here we content ourselves with a brief description of  $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ , based on [41]. For every  $\varepsilon \in \{0,1\}^r$ , define

$$\mathbf{m}^{(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon})} \coloneqq \left(\sum_{k>j} \varepsilon_k m_{j,k}\right)_{j=1,\dots,r},$$

so that  $\mathbf{m} = \mathbf{m}^{(\mathbf{1}_r)}$ . Then, endowing  $\mathbb{R}^r$  with the componentwise product,

$$\mathcal{G}(\Omega) = \bigcup_{\epsilon \in \{0,1\}^r} \left( \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{m}^{(\epsilon)} + \epsilon (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \right),$$

where the union is disjoint. In addition,  $\overline{\Omega}$  splits into the disjoint union of its  $T_+$ -orbits  $\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}$ , for  $\varepsilon \in \{0,1\}^r$ , defined so that

$$\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon} = T_+ \cdot \sum_{j=1}^r \varepsilon_j e_j,$$

with the notation of Section 2.1. Then,  $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{1}_r} = \Omega$ . Finally, for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}^{(\varepsilon)} + \varepsilon(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  the positive measure  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is concentrated on  $\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}$  and can be explicitly described.

Similar results hold for  $\Omega'$ .

**2.6.3** Using the results of 2.6.2, we are now able to give a necessary and sufficient condition for  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  to be negligible.

**Proposition 2.52.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  (cf. 2.6.2). Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $\mathbf{s} \in (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$ ;
- (2) the closed convex hull of Supp  $(I_O^s)$  is  $\overline{\Omega}$ .

The proof is based on [35, Theorem 1.6], which deals with the case in which  $\Omega$  is an irreducible symmetric cone.

Proof. (1)  $\Longrightarrow$  (2). Keep the notation of Section 2.1. Take  $\varepsilon \in \{0,1\}^r$  such that  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is concentrated on  $\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon} = T_+ \cdot e_{\varepsilon}$ , where  $e_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \sum_{j'=1}^r \varepsilon_{j'} e_{j'}$ . In other words,  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}^{(\varepsilon)} + \varepsilon(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Take  $j \in \{1, \ldots, r\}$  and let us prove that  $e_j \in \overline{\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}}$ . If  $\varepsilon_j = 1$ , then it is clear that  $(e_{1_r}/k + e_j) \cdot e_{\varepsilon} \to e_j$  for  $k \to \infty$ , so that  $e_j \in \overline{\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}}$ . If, otherwise,  $\varepsilon_j = 0$ , then  $m_j^{(\varepsilon)} > 0$ , so that there is  $k \in \{j+1, \ldots, r\}$  such that  $m_{j,k} > 0$  and  $\varepsilon_k = 1$ . Then, take  $t \in A_{j,k}$  so that |t| = 1, and observe that  $(e_{1_r}/k + t) \cdot e_{\varepsilon} \to tt^* = e_j$ .

Therefore,  $T_+ \cdot e_j \subseteq \overline{\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}}$  for every  $j = 1, \dots, r$ . Since

$$\Omega = T_+ \cdot e_{\mathbf{1}_r} \subseteq \sum_{j=1}^r T_+ \cdot e_j,$$

we then see that  $\Omega$  is contained in the closed convex hull of  $\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}$ , whence (2).

(2)  $\Longrightarrow$  (1). Assume by contradiction that  $s_j = 0$  for some  $j \in \{1, ..., r\}$ . Then,  $\varepsilon_j = 0$  and  $0 = m_j^{(\varepsilon)} = \sum_{k>j} \varepsilon_k m_{j,k}$ , so that for every  $k \in \{j, ..., r\}$  either  $\varepsilon_k = 0$  or  $A_{j,k} = \{0\}$ . Consequently,

$$\langle e'_j, t \cdot e_{\varepsilon} \rangle = \sum_{k \geqslant j} \varepsilon_k \langle e'_j, t_{j,k} (t_{j,k})^* \rangle = 0$$

for every  $t \in T_+$ . It then follows that the closed convex hull of  $\mathcal{O}_{\varepsilon}$  is contained in the kernel of  $e'_j$ : contradiction.

Corollary 2.53. The following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $\Lambda_+ \setminus \Omega'$  is negligible;
- (2)  $\mathbf{b} \in (\mathbb{R}_{-}^{*})^{r}$ .

*Proof.* This follows from the fact that  $\overline{A_+}$  is the polar of Supp  $(\Phi_*(\mathcal{H}^{2n})) = \text{Supp}(I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{b}}) = \mathcal{O}_{-\mathbf{b}}$  (cf. Proposition 2.25) and from Proposition 2.52.

# Chapter 3

# Weighted Bergman Spaces: Sampling, Atomic Decomposition, and Duality

In this chapter we develop at length the theory of weighted Bergman spaces on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II. We recall that the provisional notation of Sections 1.3 and 1.4 will no longer be used.

In Section 3.1, we shall introduce our notation for the weighted Bergman spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , and prove some inclusions (Propositions 3.2 and 3.7) between them. We shall also characterize the values of  $p, q, \mathbf{s}$  for which the space  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  is non-trivial (Proposition 3.5) and prove some (weak) density results between the various weighted Bergman spaces (Proposition 3.9).

In Section 3.2, we shall translate in the new notation the Paley–Wiener theorems developed in Section 1.4, determine an explicit expression of the reproducing kernel of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  (Proposition 3.11), and determine its reproducing properties on the various weighted Bergman spaces (Proposition 3.13). By means of these results, we shall then extend the definition of the Bergman spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  beyond the critical index  $\frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m}$  and prove Paley–Wiener theorems for such spaces (Proposition 3.17).

In Section 3.3, we shall deal with sampling results (Theorems 3.21 and 3.22), with the aid of the results of Section 2.5

In Section 3.4, we shall deal with atomic decomposition for the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . As mentioned in the introduction, by atomic decomposition we mean the possibility of expressing each element f of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  as a sum of the form

$$\sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k),$$

where  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})$  is a lattice on D,  $(h_k)$  is the associated lattice on  $\Omega$ , and

$$||f||_{A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \sim ||\lambda||_{\ell^{p,q}}$$

(cf. Definition 3.20). Thus, the validity of atomic decomposition consists (virtually) of two halves: the continuity of the map

$$\Psi \colon \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

from  $\ell^{p,q}$  into  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , and the surjectivity of  $\Psi$  (which implies that  $\Psi$  induces an isomorphism of a quotient of  $\ell^{p,q}$  onto  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ). We then say that property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$  holds if  $\Psi$  is continuous, and that property  $(L')^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$  holds if  $\Psi$  is continuous and onto (hence a strict morphism, by the open mapping theorem). Recall that, if X and Y are topological vector spaces, then a strict morphism  $T\colon X\to Y$  is a continuous linear mapping which induces an isomorphism  $X/\ker T\to T(X)$ . In order to give sufficient conditions for the validity of properties  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $(L')^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$ , it is convenient to prove the validity of the stronger property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},+}$ , that is, the continuity of the mapping

$$\lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} |B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

from  $\ell^{p,q}$  into  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  (Theorem 3.33). It turns out that property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},+}$  implies not only property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$ , as one would expect, but also property  $(L')^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}$  (Theorem 3.32).

In Section 3.5, we show some interesting connections between property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}$  and the characterization of the dual of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (cf. Definition 3.1). On the one hand, if property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}$  holds, then the sesquilinear form on  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \times A_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}$ 

$$(f,g) \mapsto \int_{D} f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} (\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) d\nu_{D}(\zeta,z)$$

induces an isomorphism of  $A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$  onto  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$  (Proposition 3.38). On the other hand, Theorem 3.21 implies that the space  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$  satisfies an analogue of property  $(L')^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}$  (Proposition 3.38). In particular, property  $(L')^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}$  holds if and only if the space  $A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  is canonically isomorphic to  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$ .

We keep the hypotheses and the notation of Chapter 2.

### 3.1 Weighted Bergman Spaces

In this section we define (mixed norm) weighted Bergman spaces, and present their basic properties. In particular, we characterize the values of **s** for which  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  is not trivial (Proposition 3.5) and we prove some (weak) density results (Proposition 3.9).

Throughout the chapter, we shall often indicate some minor modifications needed to treat the case  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ . As in Chapter 2, it turns out that the conditions on **s** are more uniform for the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (whose elements vanish at  $\infty$  in a suitable sense), even though the larger spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  are somewhat more natural. In order to give a general treatment of duality between weighted Bergman spaces, though, it is worthwhile dealing thoroughly with both spaces.

**Definition 3.1.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . We define the weighted Bergman spaces (cf. Definition 2.35)

$$A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) := \operatorname{Hol}(D) \cap L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \qquad \text{and} \qquad A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) := \operatorname{Hol}(D) \cap L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D),$$

with the topology induced by  $L_{\mathfrak{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ .

Recall that  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  is the closure of  $C_c(D)$  in  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , and differs from  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  (if and) only if  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ .

Observe that, with the notation of Chapter 1,  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = A_{\mu}^{p,q}(D)$ , where

$$\mu = \Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{d}} \cdot \mathcal{H}^m.$$

Moreover, the unweighted Bergman spaces are the spaces  $A^{p,p}_{-\mathbf{d}/p}(D)$ .

In the following result we provide simple inclusions between the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . As we shall see in Section 5.1, these inclusions are closely related to the Sobolev embeddings of the Besov spaces considered in Chapter 4. We shall deal with the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  in Proposition 3.7.

**Proposition 3.2.** Take  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p_1, q_1, p_2, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  such that

$$p_1 \leqslant p_2, \qquad q_1 \leqslant q_2, \qquad and \qquad \mathbf{s_2} = \mathbf{s_1} + \left(\frac{1}{p_2} - \frac{1}{p_1}\right)(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}).$$

Then, there is a continuous inclusion

$$A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{s_2}}^{p_2,q_2}(D).$$

*Proof.* We assume that  $q_1 < \infty$  and leave the (inessential) modifications for the case  $q_1 = \infty$  to the reader. By Proposition 1.22, there are a compact subset K of  $\Omega$  and a constant C > 0 such that

$$||f_{e_{\Omega}}||_{L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C \left( \int_{\mathcal{K}} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(h) ||f_h||_{L^{p_1}(\mathcal{N})} \right)^{q_1} d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{1/q_1}$$

for every  $f \in A^{p_1,q_1}_{\nu_{\Omega},\mathrm{loc}}(D)$  (with the notation of Chapter 1.3, cf. Definition 1.17). Then, take  $t \in T_+$ , choose  $g \in GL(E)$  so that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ , and observe that the C-linear mapping  $(\zeta, z) \mapsto (g\zeta, t \cdot z)$ 

preserves D. Applying the preceding estimate to the mapping  $(\zeta, z) \mapsto f(g\zeta, t \cdot z)$ , which clearly belongs to  $A_{\nu_0, \text{loc}}^{p_1, q_1}(D)$ , we obtain

$$\Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p_{2}}(t) \| f_{t \cdot e_{\Omega}} \|_{L^{p_{2}}(\mathcal{N})} 
\leq C \Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p_{1}}(t) \left( \int_{K} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_{1}}}(h) \| f_{t \cdot h} \|_{L^{p_{1}}(\mathcal{N})} \right)^{q_{1}} d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{1/q_{1}} 
= C \Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p_{1}-\mathbf{s_{1}}}(t) \left( \int_{t \cdot K} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_{1}}}(h) \| f_{h} \|_{L^{p_{1}}(\mathcal{N})} \right)^{q_{1}} d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{1/q_{1}}.$$

Thus.

$$\sup_{h \in \Omega} |\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}}(h)||f_h||_{L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})}| \leqslant C||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D)},$$

and

$$\left(\int_{\Omega} \left(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}}(h) \|f_h\|_{L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})}\right)^{q_1} d\nu_{\Omega}(h)\right)^{1/q_1} \leqslant C\nu_{\Omega}(K^{-1})^{1/q_1} \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D)},$$

where  $K^{-1} := \{ t \cdot e_{\Omega} : t^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega} \in K \}$ . The assertion follows by means of Hölder's inequality.  $\square$ 

Corollary 3.3. Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Then, the mapping  $h \mapsto ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$ .

*Proof.* Take  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19, and observe that  $g^{(\varepsilon)}f(\cdot+ih)\in A^{p,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$  for every  $h\in\Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon>0$ , since  $f\in A^{p,\infty}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  by Proposition 3.2. Then, Proposition 1.26 shows that

$$||g^{(\varepsilon)}f_{h+h'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le ||g^{(\varepsilon)}f_{h+h''}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  and for every  $h, h', h'' \in \Omega$  such that  $h' - h'' \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Passing to the limit for  $\varepsilon > 0$ , we then obtain

$$||f_{h+h'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant ||f_{h+h''}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $h, h', h'' \in \Omega$  such that  $h' - h'' \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Then assertion follows by the arbitrariness of h.

In Section 3.5, we shall investigate the conditions on **s** and **s'** which ensure that the sesquilinear form defined in the following result induces an antilinear isomorphism of  $A_{\mathbf{s'}}^{p',q'}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'$ .

Corollary 3.4. Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . Then, the sesquilinear form on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D) \times A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ 

$$(f,g) \mapsto \int_{D} f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)} (\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta,z)$$

is well defined and continuous.

*Proof.* It suffices to observe that  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \subseteq A^{\max(1,p),\max(1,q)}_{\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(D)$  continuously by Proposition 3.2.

We now characterize the values of  $p, q, \mathbf{s}$  for which  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  is non-trivial.

**Proposition 3.5.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . Then,  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \neq \{0\}$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) \neq \{0\}$ ) if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ).

The proof is based on [8, Proposition 3.8], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \ge 1$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$  and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

Proof. Step I. Assume that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ), and observe that the functions  $g^{(\varepsilon)}$ ,  $\varepsilon > 0$ , of Lemma 1.19 belong to  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ). Thus,  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \neq \{\ 0\ \}$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) \neq \{\ 0\ \}$ ).

STEP II. Assume first that  $q < \infty$  and that  $\mathbf{s} \notin \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and take  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Then, Corollary 3.3 implies that the mapping  $h \mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$ , hence everywhere 0 since  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega}$  does not induce a Radon measure on  $\overline{\Omega}$  (by Proposition 2.14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Indeed, since  $\|g_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{\infty} = 1$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , it is readily seen that  $\|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0^+} \|f_h g_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ .

Then, assume that  $q = \infty$ . Keep the notation of Chapter 2.1. If  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r_+$  but  $s_j = 0$  for some  $j \in \{1, \ldots, r\}$ , then define  $t_k := e_j/k + \sum_{j' \neq j} e_{j'}$ , so that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(t_k \cdot e_{\Omega}) = 1$  for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $t_k \cdot e_{\Omega}$  converges to the point at infinity of  $\Omega$  as  $k \to \infty$ . If  $f \in A^{p,\infty}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ , then

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} ||f_{t_k \cdot e_{\Omega}}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 0,$$

which implies that f=0 since f is holomorphic and the mapping  $h\mapsto \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing on  $\Omega$ . Finally, assume that  $\mathbf{s}\notin\mathbb{R}^r_+$  and take  $f\in A^{p,\infty}_\mathbf{s}(D)$ . Take  $j\in\{1,\ldots,r\}$  such that  $s_j<0$ , and define  $t_k$  as above, so that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}(t_k)\to+\infty$  as  $k\to\infty$ . Arguing as above, we then see that  $\|f_{t_k\cdot e_\Omega}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}\to 0$  as  $k\to\infty$ , so that f=0.

**Lemma 3.6.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ). Then, the mapping

$$\overline{\Omega} \ni h \mapsto f(\cdot + ih) \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$$

is continuous (resp. for the weak topology  $\sigma(A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D), L^{p',q'}_{-\mathbf{s}+(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(D))).$ 

*Proof.* Indeed, Proposition 1.22 and Corollary 3.3 show that  $||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is a decreasing function of  $h \in \Omega$  which is also continuous if  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ , so that the assertion is easily established.

**Proposition 3.7.** Take  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $p_1, q_1, p_2, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  such that

$$p_1 \leqslant p_2, \quad q_1 \leqslant q_2, \quad and \quad \mathbf{s_2} = \mathbf{s_1} + \left(\frac{1}{p_2} - \frac{1}{p_1}\right)(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}).$$

Then, there is a continuous inclusion

$$A_{\mathbf{s_1},0}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{s_2},0}^{p_2,q_2}(D).$$

Proof. Take  $f \in A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s}_1,0}(D)$ , and observe that Proposition 1.22 implies that  $f_h \in L^{p_2}_0(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$  and that the mapping  $\Omega \ni h \mapsto f_h \in L^{p_2}_0(\mathcal{N})$  is continuous. Then, take  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19, and observe that  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mathbf{s}_2,0}(D)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  (cf. Proposition 3.5). In addition, using Lemmas 1.20 and 3.6 we see that  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)}$  converges to f in  $A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s}_1}(D)$ , hence in  $A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mathbf{s}_2}(D)$  by Proposition 3.2, as  $h \to 0$  and  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ . The assertion follows thanks to Proposition 3.2.  $\square$ 

Corollary 3.8. Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $f \in A_{s,0}^{p,q}(D)$ ;
- (2)  $f_h \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$  (and  $\Delta_Q^s(h) \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \to 0$  as  $h \to \infty$  if  $q = \infty$ );
- (3)  $f_h \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$  and the mapping  $h \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^s(h) f_h$  belongs to  $C_0(\Omega; L_0^p(\mathcal{N}))$ .

*Proof.* (1)  $\Longrightarrow$  (3). This follows from Proposition 3.7.

- $(3) \implies (2)$ . Obvious.
- (2)  $\Longrightarrow$  (1). This follows from Proposition A.8 if  $q < \infty$ . If, otherwise,  $q = \infty$ , then it suffices to show that the mapping  $\Omega \ni h \mapsto f_h \in L^p_0(\mathcal{N})$  is continuous, but this follows from Corollary 1.25.

**Proposition 3.9.** Take  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p_1, p_2, q_1, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$ , and assume that  $\mathbf{s_2} \in \frac{1}{2q_2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q_2 = \infty$ ). Then,

$$A_{\mathbf{s_1},0}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s_2},0}^{p_2,q_2}(D)$$
 (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s_1},0}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s_2}}^{p_2,q_2}(D)$ ) is dense in  $A_{\mathbf{s_1},0}^{p_1,q_1}(D)$ .

In addition.

$$A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s_2},0}^{p_2,q_2}(D) \quad (resp. \ A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s_2}}^{p_2,q_2}(D)) \quad is \ dense \ in \quad A_{\mathbf{s_1}}^{p_1,q_1}(D)$$

for the weak topology  $\sigma(A_{\mathbf{s}_1}^{p_1,q_1}(D), L_{-\mathbf{s}_1+(1/p_1-1)_+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}^{p_1',q_1'}(D))$ .

Proof. Take  $f \in A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s_1},0}(D)$  and take  $g^{(\varepsilon)}$  as in Lemma 1.19 for some choice of  $\alpha \in ]0,1/2[$ . Then, Lemma 3.6 implies that  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s_1},0}(D)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In addition, set  $p_3 := \frac{p_1p_2}{p_1-p_2}$  if  $p_2 < p_1$ , and  $p_3 := \infty$  otherwise, so that Hölder's inequality implies that

$$\|(f(\cdot+ih)g^{(\varepsilon)})_{h'}\|_{L^{p_2}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_{p_3,\varepsilon}\|f_{h+h'}\|_{L^{\max(p_1,p_2)}(\mathcal{N})} e^{-\varepsilon C|h'|^{\alpha}}$$

for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , with the notation of Lemma 1.19. Now, Corollary 3.3 implies that the mapping

$$h' \mapsto ||f_{h'}||_{L^{\max(p_1,p_2)}(\mathcal{N})}$$

is decreasing on  $\Omega$ , so that  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mathbf{s_2},0}(D)$  (resp.  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p_2,q_2}_{\mathbf{s_2}}(D)$ ) for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Next, it is easily verified that  $f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)}$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  in  $A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s_1},0}(D)$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ , while  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot + ih)$  converges to  $f(\cdot + ih)$  as  $f(\cdot +$ 

## 3.2 Paley–Wiener Theorems

In this section we translate some results of Section 1.4 into the new formalism of this chapter (Proposition 3.11). We then show that the weighted Bergman kernels associated with the spaces  $A_{\bf s}^{2,2}(D)$  have nice reproducing properties for more general weighted Bergman spaces (Proposition 3.13), and that Riemann–Liouville operators induce isometries between the spaces  $A_{\bf s}^{2,2}(D)$ , up to a constant (Proposition 3.15). Even though this latter result will be considerably extended in Section 5.1, we need Proposition 3.15 to give a (somewhat formal but) reasonable extension of Proposition 3.11 for  ${\bf s} \notin \frac{1}{2}{\bf m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (Proposition 3.17). We conclude this section presenting some invariance properties of the so-defined space  $\widehat{A}_{({\bf b}+{\bf d})/2}^{2,2}(D)$  (Proposition 3.18), which may therefore be interpreted as a generalization of the classical Dirichlet space.

**Definition 3.10.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , define

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{s}}^{2}(\Omega') := \left\{ \tau \in \int_{\Omega'}^{\oplus} \mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda}) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-2\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \colon \tau = \tau \, P_{\cdot,0} \, \right\}.$$

**Proposition 3.11.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, there is a unique isometric isomorphism  $\mathcal{P} \colon A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \to \mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$  such that

$$\mathcal{P}f(\lambda) = \sqrt{\frac{|\text{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s})}{4^{\mathbf{s}}2^{m-n}\pi^{n+m}}} e^{\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$$

for every  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . In addition, the reproducing kernel of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  is the mapping

$$K_{\mathbf{s}}((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) := \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| \Gamma_{\Omega'}(2\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{b} - \mathbf{d})}{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s})} B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - 2\mathbf{s}}(\zeta, z).$$

Remark 3.12. Thus,  $K_{\mathbf{s}}((\zeta,z),(\zeta',z'))$  is the weighted Bergman kernel for the weighted Bergman space  $A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \operatorname{Hol}(D) \cap L^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and the inner product is given by

$$\langle f | g \rangle_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)} = \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathcal{N}} f_h(\zeta, x) \overline{g_h(\zeta, x)} d(\zeta, x) \Delta_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{d}}(h) dh$$
$$= \int_{D} f(\zeta, z) \overline{g(\zeta, z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{b} - \mathbf{d}}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) d\nu_D(\zeta, z),$$

see Definition 2.35.

Proof. Observe first that Corollary 1.35 shows that

$$||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)}^{2} = \frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \left\| e^{\langle \lambda, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f_{e_{\Omega}}) \right\|_{\mathscr{L}^{2}(H_{\lambda})}^{2} \mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega})(2\lambda) |\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda;$$

Recall that  $e^{\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$  does not depend on h for almost every  $\lambda$ , thanks to Proposition 1.33.

in addition, Propositions 2.14 and 2.25 imply that

$$\mathcal{L}(\Delta_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s}} \cdot \nu_{\Omega})(2\lambda) = 4^{-\mathbf{s}'} \Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s}) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-2\mathbf{s}}(\lambda)$$

and

$$|\operatorname{Pf}(\lambda)| = |\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda),$$

so that  $\mathcal{P}$  is an isometry of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  into  $\mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{s}}^{2}(\Omega')$ . In addition, Proposition 1.36 implies that  $\mathcal{P}$  is onto. For the second assertion, it suffices to observe that

$$2\mathbf{s} - \mathbf{b} - \mathbf{d} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + \mathbf{m} - \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{1}_r + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \subseteq \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$

since  $\mathbf{m}, -\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , and to apply Corollary 1.41.

In the following result we extend the reproducing properties of the weighted Bergman kernels to more general weighted Bergman spaces.

**Proposition 3.13.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Assume that the following hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ;
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^T \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \mathbb{R}_+^T \text{ if } q' = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{n'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2n'}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

Then, for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ ,

$$f(\zeta, z) = \int_{D} f(\zeta', z') K_{(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \mathbf{s}')/2}((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')) \,\mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta', z').$$

Remark 3.14. Observe that, by Proposition 3.11, the previous equality can be written as

$$f(\zeta, z) = c_{\mathbf{s}'} \int_D f(\zeta', z') B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta, z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z' - \Phi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D(\zeta', z'),$$

where

$$c_{\mathbf{s}'} = \frac{|\text{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}')}{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \mathbf{s}')}.$$

Moreover, since the relations between the various parameters are simpler using the kernels  $B^{s'}$  rather than the Bergman kernels  $K_s$ , we will privilege the former ones in the rest of the work.

The proof is based on [58, Lemma 4.4], which deals with  $\mathbb{C}_+$ . Notice that the conditions on  $\mathbf{s}$  and  $\mathbf{s}'$  simply ensure that  $B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta,z)} \in A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$ .

*Proof.* Notice that we may assume that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $q < \infty$  and that  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ , thanks to Proposition 3.5, so that  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, Proposition 3.11 shows that the assertion holds if

$$f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \cap A^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(D).$$

In addition, Proposition 2.36 shows that  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in A_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}$ , so that the assertion follows from Proposition 3.9 by continuity.

Cf. Corollary 5.11 and Proposition 5.13 for a much more general version of the following result. We provide a simple direct proof for the sake of completeness.

**Proposition 3.15.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ . Then, convolution by  $\sqrt{\frac{4\mathbf{s}'\Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s})}{\Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s}+2\mathbf{s}')}}I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an isometry of  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$ .

*Proof.* Observe first that Lemma 2.21 shows that  $\mathcal{F}_F(I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'})$  induces the homogeneous polynomial  $i^{\mathbf{s}'}\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}$ on  $\Omega'$ , so that

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}) = i^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda) I_{H_{\lambda}}$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Now, take  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , and observe that  $f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  is a well-defined holomorphic function on D. In addition, if  $\eta \in C_c^{\infty}(F)$ , then

$$(f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} * \eta)_h = f_h * (I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} * \eta) \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$$

and

$$\pi_{\lambda}((f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} * \eta)_{h}) = (\mathcal{F}_{F}\eta)(\lambda)i^{\mathbf{s}'}\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(f_{h})$$

for every almost  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . By the arbitrariness of  $\eta$ , this implies that  $f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \in \Omega'$  $A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  and that

$$\|f*I_{\varOmega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{2}(D)}^{2} = \frac{\Gamma_{\varOmega}(2\mathbf{s}+2\mathbf{s}')}{4^{\mathbf{s}'}\Gamma_{\varOmega}(2\mathbf{s})} \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)}^{2}$$

by Proposition 3.11. Conversely, if  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , then there is a unique  $\widetilde{f} \in A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\widetilde{f}_h) = 0$  $i^{-\mathbf{s}'}\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}'}\pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$  for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that  $f = \widetilde{f} * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$ .

**Definition 3.16.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\varOmega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, we define  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  as the Hausdorff locally convex space associated with the space of  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  such that  $f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \in A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$ , endowed with the corresponding topology.

In other words, the elements of  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  are equivalence classes of  $\operatorname{Hol}(D)$  modulo the elements of  $\operatorname{Hol}(D)$  which are annihilated by convolution with  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$ .

In the following result we provide an extension of Proposition 3.11 to the spaces  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$ . We shall see later (cf. the remarks following Definition 5.17) that  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  may be canonically identified with a subspace (with a finer topology) of  $A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  when  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

**Proposition 3.17.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, there is a unique isomorphism

$$\Psi \colon \widehat{A}^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D) \to \mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$$

such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'})_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} i^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda) \Psi(f)(\lambda)$$

for every  $f \in \widehat{A}^{2,2'}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ .<sup>3</sup>
In addition,  $\sqrt{\frac{|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})\Gamma_{\Omega}(2\mathbf{s}+2\mathbf{s}')|}{4^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}2^{m-n}\pi^{n+m}}}\Psi$  is an isometry and  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  is a hilbertian space.

In particular,  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$ , for  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'} \cap \left(\frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right)$ , is canonically isomorphic to the Hardy space  $A_0^{2,\infty}(D)$ , thanks to Corollary 1.34 and Proposition 1.36.

*Proof.* The property of the statement clearly defines a unique continuous linear mapping  $\Psi: \widehat{A}^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D) \to$  $\mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$  which is an isomorphism onto its image. Thus, it only remains to prove that  $\Psi$  is onto. Then, take  $\tau \in \mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$ , and fix  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, Proposition 3.11 implies that there is a unique  $f \in A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s+s'}}(D)$  such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = e^{\langle \lambda, h \rangle} i^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda) \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Since D is a convex open subset of  $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$ , [69, Theorem 9.4] implies that there is  $g \in \operatorname{Hol}(D)$  such that  $g * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} = f$ . Denoting by  $\dot{g}$  the equivalence class of g in  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , it follows that  $\Psi(\dot{g}) = \tau$ , whence the conclusion.

**Proposition 3.18.** Take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\frac{1}{2}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})+\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m}+(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, the space  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ (and its hilbertian norm) is invariant under composition with the affine automorphisms of D.

 $<sup>^3 \</sup>text{We identify } f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \text{ with its unique representative in } A^{2,2}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D).$ 

The precise way in which the 'composition' of the elements of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  with the affine automorphisms of D has to be intended will be defined in the proof.

Cf. [4, Theorem 5.5] for the case  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}_+^*$ , in which case an explicit knowledge of the group of holomorphic automorphisms leads to a proof of the invariance of  $\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  under the group of all holomorphic automorphisms of D.

*Proof.* In order to simplify the proof, we shall denote by  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}(D)$  the space  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  endowed with the norm induced by the mapping  $\Psi$  of Proposition 3.17, which is a multiple of the norm of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ .

Observe first that, by [47, Propositions 2.1 and 2.2], the group of affine automorphisms of D is the semidirect product of the group  $G_1$  of left translations by elements of bD and the group

$$G_2 = \{ g_1 \times (g_2)_{\mathbb{C}} : g_1 \in GL(E), g_2 \in GL(F), g_2(\Omega) = \Omega, g_2\Phi = \Phi \circ (g_1 \times g_1) \}.$$

Now, take  $\tau \in \mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$  such that  $\tau$  has compact support in  $\Omega'$ , and let f be the unique element of  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$  such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$  (cf. Proposition 1.36). Observe that f induces an element of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}(D)$ . Since they form a dense subspace of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}(D)$ , it will suffice to prove our assertion for such f. Then mapping  $f \mapsto f \circ A$ , for  $A \in G_1G_2$ , may then be extend by continuity to the whole of  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}(D)$ .

Observe that, if  $A \in G_1$ , then  $\pi_{\lambda}(f_h \circ A)$  equals the composition of  $\pi_{\lambda}(f_h)$  with a unitary automorphism of  $H_{\lambda}$ , so that

$$\|\pi_{\lambda}(f_h \circ A)\|_{L^2(H_{\lambda})} = \|\pi_{\lambda}(f_h)\|_{L^2(H_{\lambda})}$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , whence

$$||f_h \circ A||_{\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}^{2,2}(D)} = ||f_h||_{\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}^{2,2}(D)}.$$

Next, take  $A \in G_2$ , so that  $A = g_1 \times (g_2)_{\mathbb{C}}$  for some  $g_1, g_2$  as above. Denote by  $G(\Omega)$  the set of elements of GL(F) which preserve  $\Omega$ , so that  $G(\Omega)$  is a closed subgroup of GL(F) which acts transitively on  $\Omega$ . Let K be the stabilizer of  $e_{\Omega}$  in  $G(\Omega)$ . Then, K is a compact normal subgroup of  $G(\Omega)$  (cf. [47, p. 31]). In addition, if  $G_T$  denotes the subgroup of  $G(\Omega)$  induced by the action of  $T_+$  on  $\Omega$ , then  $G(\Omega)$  is the semidirect product of  $G_T$  and K. Since K is compact, each of its elements has determinant 1 in absolute value, so that there is  $t \in T_+$  such that  $|\det(g_2)| = \Delta^{-\mathbf{d}}(t)$ . In the same way, we see that  $|\det(g_1)| = \Delta^{-\mathbf{b}}(t)$  for a suitable choice of t. Then,  $g_1 \times g_2$  is an automorphism of  $\mathcal N$  and  $|\det(g_1 \times g_2)| = \Delta^{-\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d}}(t)$ , so that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((f \circ A)_{h}) = \pi_{\lambda}(f_{g_{2}h} \circ (g_{1} \times g_{2}))$$

$$= \Delta^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(t)\pi_{\lambda \circ g_{2}^{-1}}(f_{g_{2}h})$$

$$= \Delta^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(t)e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle}\tau(\lambda \circ g_{2}^{-1}).$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \|(f \circ A)\|_{\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}^{2,2}(D)}^2 &= \int_{\varOmega'} \|\tau(\lambda \circ g_2^{-1})\|_2^2 \varDelta^{2(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(t) \varDelta_{\varOmega'}^{-2\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d}}(\lambda) \,\mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= \int_{\varOmega'} \|\tau(\lambda)\|_2^2 \varDelta^{2\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(t) \varDelta_{\varOmega'}^{-2\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d}}(\lambda \cdot t) \,\mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= \|f\|_{\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}^{2}(D)}^2, \end{split}$$

whence the result.

Remark 3.19. If D is an irreducible symmetric Siegel domain of type II and  $\frac{m}{r} \in \mathbb{N}$ , then a 'generalized Dirichlet space'  $\mathcal{D}$  has been defined in [3, pp. 223–224]. Such space is invariant (with its norm) under the (suitably defined) composition with all the elements of G, where G is the component of the identity in the group of holomorphic automorphisms of D. In [1, Theorem 5.2] it is also proved that, if D is irreducible and symmetric and H is a complete prehilbertian space of holomorphic functions in which the constant functions are adherent to  $\{0\}$ , which is invariant (with its norm) under the composition

with all the elements of G, and for which the mapping  $\phi \mapsto f \circ \phi$  is continuous on a maximal compact subgroup of G for every  $f \in H$ , then  $\frac{m}{r} \in \mathbb{N}$  and the Hausdorff space associated with H is canonically isomorphic to  $\mathcal{D}$ .

In particular, if  $\frac{m}{r} \notin \mathbb{N}$ , the space  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  cannot be G-invariant in such a natural way. It would be interesting to determine if  $\widehat{A}^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2,\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  is isomorphic to  $\mathcal{D}$  when  $\frac{m}{r} \in \mathbb{N}$ .

### 3.3 Sampling

In this section we provide some sampling theorems. In particular, we show that, under suitable assumptions, the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  can be effectively studied by means of a suitable discretization.

**Definition 3.20.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and take two sets J and K. Define

$$\ell^{p,q}(J,K) := \left\{ \lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K} : ((\lambda_{j,k})_{j \in J})_{k \in K} \in \ell^q(K;\ell^p(J)) \right\},\,$$

endowed with the corresponding quasi-norm, and define  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  as the closure of  $\mathbb{C}^{(J\times K)}$  in  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ .

Then,  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  and  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$  are locally bounded *F*-spaces. In addition,  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$  is canonically isomorphic to  $\ell^q_0(K;\ell^p_0(J))$  (cf. Proposition A.8).

**Theorem 3.21.** Take  $R_0 > 1$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ). Then, there are  $\delta_0 > 0$  and C > 0 such that, for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D with  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$  and  $R \in ]1, R_0]$ , defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ , the mapping

$$S \colon \operatorname{Hol}(D) \ni f \mapsto \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_k) f(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) \right)_{j,k} \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$$

induces an isomorphism of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  onto a (closed) subspace of  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$  (resp. of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  onto a (closed) subspace of  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ) such that

$$\frac{1}{C} \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \le \delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} \|Sf\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} \le C \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}$$

for every  $f \in A^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)$  (resp. for every  $f \in A^{p,q}_s(D)$ ). In addition,

$$A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)\cap S^{-1}(\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K))\subseteq A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \qquad (resp.\ A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)\cap S^{-1}(\ell^{p,q}(J,K))\subseteq A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)).$$

Theorem 3.21 is an immediate consequence of the following more general result.

**Theorem 3.22.** Take  $\delta_+ > 0$ ,  $R_0 > 1$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ). Then, there are two constants  $\delta_- > 0$  and C > 0 such that, for every  $\varepsilon \in \{-, +\}$ , and for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D with  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_{\varepsilon}]$  and  $R \in ]1, R_0]$ , defining

$$S_+ \colon \operatorname{Hol}(D) \ni f \mapsto \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_k) \max_{\overline{B}((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)} |f| \right)_{j,k} \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$$

and

$$S_{-}: \operatorname{Hol}(D) \ni f \mapsto \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k}) \min_{\overline{B}((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)} |f| \right)_{j,k} \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K},$$

one has

$$\frac{1}{C} \|f\|_{A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \leqslant \delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} \|S_{\varepsilon}f\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} \leqslant C \|f\|_{A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)}$$

for every  $f \in A^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)$  (resp. for every  $f \in A^{p,q}_s(D)$ ). In addition,

$$S^{-1}_+(\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \qquad (\textit{resp. } S^{-1}_+(\ell^{p,q}(J,K)) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D))$$

when  $\varepsilon = +$ , while

$$A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D) \cap S_{-}^{-1}(\ell_{0}^{p,q}(J,K)) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \qquad (resp. \ A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D) \cap S_{-}^{-1}(\ell^{p,q}(J,K)) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D))$$

when  $\varepsilon = -$ .

The proof is based on [58, Lemma 6.3], which deals with  $S_+$  in the case of  $\mathbb{C}_+$ , and [8, Theorem 5.6], which is Theorem 3.21 in the case in which  $p = q \in [1, \infty]$  and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

With minor modifications, one may further prove that, for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , there is  $\delta_- > 0$  such that, if  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ ,  $S_- f \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  (resp.  $S_- f \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ), and the mapping  $(\zeta,z) \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta))f(\zeta,z)e^{-|\zeta|^{2\alpha}-|\Im z|^{\alpha}-|\Im z-\Phi(\zeta)|^{\alpha}}$  is bounded on D for some  $\alpha \in ]0,1/2[$ , then  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ ).

We first need some simple lemmas.

**Lemma 3.23.** There are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and C > 0 such that for every  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ , for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_0[$ , for every  $\rho \in$ 

$$|f(\zeta, z)|^p \leqslant C \int_{B((\zeta, z), \rho)} |f|^p d\nu_D.$$

*Proof.* Observe that there are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and  $\gamma > 0$  such that, for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_0]$ ,

$$B_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho) \subseteq B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho\gamma).$$

Now, Lemma 1.21 shows that

$$|f(0, ie_{\Omega})|^p \leqslant \int_{B_{E \times F_C}((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho/\gamma)} |f(\zeta', z')|^p d(\zeta', z')$$

for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_0]$  and for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ , so that our assertion follows for  $(\zeta, z) = (0, ie_{\Omega})$ , with

$$C := \sup_{0 < \rho \leqslant \rho_0} \frac{\nu_D(B((0, ie_\Omega), \rho))}{\mathcal{H}^{2n+2m}(B_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ie_\Omega), \rho/\gamma))} \sup_{B_{\Omega}(e_\Omega, \rho_0)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{b}-2\mathbf{d}}.$$

The assertion for general  $(\zeta, z)$  follows by homogeneity.

**Lemma 3.24.** There are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and C > 0 such that, for every  $\rho, \rho' \in ]0, \rho_0]$ , for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ , for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$  such that  $\rho := d((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) \leq \rho_0$ ,

$$|f(\zeta', z') - f(\zeta, z)| \leqslant \frac{C\rho}{\rho'} \sup_{B((\zeta, z), \rho + \rho')} |f|.$$

*Proof.* Observe first that there is  $\rho_1 > 0$  such that  $\exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}$  induces diffeomorphisms

$$B_{T_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(D)}(0,\rho) \to B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)$$
 and  $\partial B_{T_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(D)}(0,\rho) \to \partial B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)$ 

for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_1]$  (cf. [46, Theorem 6.4]). In addition, there are  $\rho_2 \in ]0, \rho_1]$  and  $\gamma \geqslant 1$  such that

$$\frac{1}{\gamma}d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z''))\leqslant |(\zeta',z')-(\zeta'',z'')|\leqslant \gamma d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z''))$$

for every  $(\zeta', z'), (\zeta'', z'') \in B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho_2) \cup B_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho_2)$ . Finally, observe that there is  $\gamma'$  such that

$$|\partial_v \exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(tv)| \leqslant \gamma'$$

for every  $v \in \overline{B}_{T_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(D)}(0,1)$  and for every  $t \in [0,\rho_2]$ . Then, choose  $\rho_0 := \rho_2/(2\gamma)$ . In addition, take  $\rho \leqslant \rho_0$ ,  $f \in \operatorname{Hol}(D)$ ,  $(\zeta',z') \in \partial B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)$ , and let  $v \in T_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(D)$  be the unit vector such that

$$\exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(\rho v) = (\zeta', z').$$

Then,

$$|f(\zeta',z') - f(0,ie_{\Omega})| \leq \int_{0}^{\rho} \left| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} f(\exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(tv)) \right| \mathrm{d}t$$

$$\leq \rho \sup_{t \in ]0,\rho[} \left| f'\left(\exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}(tv)\right) \cdot \left(\partial_{v} \exp_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}\right)(tv) \right|$$

$$\leq \gamma' \rho \sup_{(\zeta'',z'') \in B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)} |f'(\zeta'',z'')|.$$

In addition, Cauchy's integral formula implies that

$$|f'(\zeta'',z'')| \leq \frac{\gamma}{\rho'} \sup_{|v'| \leq 1} \int_{\partial B_{\mathbb{C}}(0,\rho'/\gamma)} |f((\zeta'',z'') + iwv')| dw$$

for every  $(\zeta'', z'') \in B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho)$  and for every  $\rho' \in ]0, \rho_0]$ . Thus,

$$|f(\zeta', z') - f(0, ie_{\Omega})| \leq \frac{\gamma \gamma'}{\rho'} \rho \sup_{B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho + \rho')} |f|.$$

The general assertion follows by homogeneity.

**Lemma 3.25.** There are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_0]$ , for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C^{1/\min(1,p,q)} \left( \int_{B_{\Omega}(h,\rho)} ||f_{h'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^q d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{1/q}.$$

(modification if  $q = \infty$ ).

*Proof.* Set  $\ell := \min(1, p, q)$  to simplify the notation. By Lemma 3.23, there are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and C' > 0 such that

$$|f(\zeta, z)|^{\ell} \leqslant C' \int_{B((\zeta, z), \rho)} |f|^{\ell} d\nu_D$$

for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ , for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , and for every  $\rho \in ]0, \rho_0]$ . Then, applying Minkowski's integral inequality (with exponent  $\frac{p}{\ell}$ ) and Young's inequality,

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} \leqslant C'C'_{\rho} \oint_{B_{\Omega}(h,\rho)} ||f_{h'}|^{\ell} * \left[ \left( \chi_{B((0,ih),\rho)} \right)_{h'} \right] \Big||_{L^{p/\ell}(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

$$\leqslant C'' \oint_{B_{\Omega}(h,\rho)} ||f||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} \frac{\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(h')}{\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(h)} \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , where

$$C'_{\rho} := \frac{\nu_{\Omega}(B(e_{\Omega}, \rho))}{\nu_{D}(B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho))}$$

and

$$C'' := C' \sup_{0 < \rho \leqslant \rho_0} \sup_{h' \in \Omega} C'_{\rho} \| (\chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)})_{h'} \|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})}.$$

By Corollary 2.44, there is a constant C>0 such that, for every  $f\in \operatorname{Hol}(D)$  and for every  $h\in\Omega$ ,

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} \leqslant C \int_{B_{\Omega}(h,\rho)} ||f||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\ell} d\nu_{\Omega}(h'),$$

provided that  $\rho_0$  is sufficiently small. Then, Jensen's inequality (with exponent  $\frac{q}{\ell}$ ) leads to the conclusion

*Proof of Theorem 3.22.* We leave to the reader the (purely formal) modifications needed to deal with the case  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ .

Step I. Define, for every  $\rho > 0$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$M_{\rho}(h) := \left\| \left( \chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho)} \right)_h \right\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})}.$$

Let us first show that  $M_{\rho}$  is bounded. Observe that, for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$d((\zeta, x + ih + i\Phi(\zeta)), (0, ie_{\Omega})) = d((g^{-1}\zeta, t^{-1} \cdot x + ie_{\Omega} + i\Phi(g^{-1}\zeta)), (0, it^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega})),$$

where  $t \in T_+$ ,  $g \in GL(E)$ ,  $h = t \cdot e_{\Omega}$ , and  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ . Since

$$d((0, it^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}), (0, ie_{\Omega})) = d_{\Omega}(t^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}, e_{\Omega}) = d_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, h)$$

and since  $(\chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),R\delta)})_h = 0$  if  $h \notin B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega},R\delta)$ , thanks to Lemma 2.41, we then conclude that

$$\bigcup_{h \in B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, R\delta)} \left\{ (\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N} : (\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih) \in B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \rho) \right\}$$

$$\subseteq \bigcup_{(g, t) \in K'} (g \times t) \left( \left\{ (\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N} : (\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ie_{\Omega}) \in B((0, ie_{\Omega}), 2\rho) \right\} \right),$$

where K' is a suitable *compact* subset of  $GL(E) \times T_+$ . Therefore, Proposition 2.39 implies that there is a compact subset K'' of  $\mathcal{N}$  such that  $(\chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),R\delta)})_h \leqslant \chi_{K''}$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that  $\|M_{\rho}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \leqslant \mathcal{H}^{2n+m}(K'')$ .

Then, for every  $\ell \in ]0, \infty]$ , for every  $t' \in T_+$ , and for every  $(\zeta', x') \in \mathcal{N}$ ,

$$\left\| \left( \chi_{B((\zeta',x'+i\Phi(\zeta)+it'\cdot e_{\Omega}),\rho)} \right)_h \right\|_{L^{\ell}(\mathcal{N})} = \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\ell} (h') M_{\rho} (t'^{-1}\cdot h)^{1/\ell},$$

with the convention  $0^0 = 0$ . In particular, (cf. Lemma 2.41),

$$\left\| \left( \chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \rho)} \right)_h \right\|_{L^{\ell}(\mathcal{N})} = \chi_{B_{\Omega}(h_k, \rho)}(h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/\ell}(h_k) M_{\rho} (t_k^{-1} \cdot h)^{1/\ell}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $k \in K$ , where  $t_k \in T_+$  and  $h_k = t_k \cdot e_{\Omega}$ . In addition,

$$||M_{\rho}||_{L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})} \simeq \rho^{2n+m} \text{ for } \rho \to 0^+.$$

For every  $h \in \Omega$ , define

$$K_h := \{ k \in K : h \in B_{\Omega}(h_k, R\delta) \},$$

and observe that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_h) \leq N$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , provided that  $R \leq R_0$  and  $\delta \leq \delta_+$ , thanks to Proposition 2.51. We may also assume that every  $h \in \Omega$  is contained in at most N balls  $B_{\Omega}(h_k, 2R\delta)$ ,  $k \in K$ , and that every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  is contained in at most N balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), 2R\delta)$ ,  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , provided that  $R \leq R_0$  and  $\delta \leq \delta_+$ . Finally, set  $\ell := \min(1, p, q)$ .

STEP II. Let us prove that  $S_+$  maps  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  into  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Take  $f\in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and define

$$C_{D,\rho} := \nu_D(B((0,ie_\Omega),\rho))$$
 and  $C_{\Omega,\rho} := \nu_\Omega(B_\Omega(e_\Omega,\rho))$ 

for every  $\rho > 0$  to simplify the notation. Then, Lemma 3.23 implies that there are  $\rho_0 \in ]0,1/2]$  and  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\max_{\overline{B}((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),R\delta)} |f|^p \leqslant \frac{C_1}{C_{D,\rho_0\delta}} \int_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),(R+\rho_0)\delta)} |f|^p d\nu_D$$

for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ . Therefore, Corollary 2.44 implies that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$(S_+f)_{j,k}^p \leqslant \frac{C_2}{C_{D,\rho_0\delta}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{p\mathbf{s}}(h_k) \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathcal{N}} |(\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),(R+\rho_0)\delta)}f)_h(\zeta,x)|^p \,\mathrm{d}(\zeta,x) \,\mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

for every  $(j, k) \in J \times K$ . Hence,

$$\sum_{j \in I} (S_+ f)_{j,k}^p \leqslant \frac{C_2}{C_{D,\rho_0 \delta}} N \Delta_{\Omega}^{ps}(h_k) \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,(R+\rho_0)\delta)} \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, Lemma 3.25 shows that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$\int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},(R+\rho_{0})\delta)} \|f_{h}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{p} d\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$\leq C_{3} \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},(R+\rho_{0})\delta)} \left( \int_{B_{\Omega}(h',\rho_{0}\delta)} \|f_{h}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{q} d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{p/q} d\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

$$\leq C_{3} \frac{C_{\Omega,(R+\rho_{0})\delta}}{C_{\Omega,\rho_{0}\delta}^{p/q}} \left( \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},(R+2\rho_{0})\delta)} \|f_{h}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{q} d\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right)^{p/q}$$

for every  $k \in K$ , provided that  $\rho_0 \delta_+$  is sufficiently small. Therefore, another application of Corollary 2.44 shows that there is a constant  $C_2' > 0$  such that

$$||S_{+}f||_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} \leqslant \frac{C_{2}' C_{\Omega,(R+\rho_{0})\delta}^{1/p}}{C_{D,\rho_{0}\delta}^{1/p} C_{\Omega,\rho_{0}\delta}^{1/q}} N^{1/p+1/q} ||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}.$$

Next, assume that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and let us prove that  $S_+(A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)) \subseteq \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Indeed, take  $\tilde{q} \in ]0, q[$  so that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2\tilde{q}}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and observe that the preceding computations show that  $S_+(A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\tilde{q}}(D)) \subseteq \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \cap \ell^{p,\tilde{q}}(J,K)$ , so that the assertion follows by means of Proposition 3.9 if  $p < \infty$ , since in that case  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K) \cap \ell^{p,\tilde{q}}(J,K) \subseteq \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$ . If, otherwise,  $p = \infty$ , then it is clear that  $\lim_{j \to \infty} (S_+f)_{j,k} = 0$  for every  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \cap A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\tilde{q}}(D)$  and for every  $k \in K$ , so that the assertion follows as before

STEP III. Conversely, assume that  $S_+f \in \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$  (resp.  $S_+f \in \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$ ), and let us prove that  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ ). Indeed, it is readily verified that

$$|f_h| \leqslant \sum_{(j,k)\in J\times K_h} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}}(h_k) \left(\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),R\delta)}\right)_h (S_+f)_{j,k}$$

on D, for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that  $f_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$  (resp.  $f_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$ ) for every  $h \in \Omega$ . In addition,

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant N^{1/p'} \left\| (\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h_k) M_{R\delta}(t_k^{-1} \cdot h)^{1/p} (S_+ f)_{j,k})_{j,k} \right\|_{\ell^p(J \times K_h)}$$

$$\leqslant N^{1/p' + (1/p - 1/q)_+} ||M_{R\delta}||_{\infty}^{1/p} \left\| \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h_k) ||((S_+ f)_{j,k})_j||_{\ell^p(J)} \right)_k \right\|_{\ell^q(K_h)}$$

so that the assertion follows.

STEP IV. Finally, take  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  such that  $S_-f \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  (resp.  $S_-f \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ), and let us prove that  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ) and that

$$||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \le C\delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} ||S_{-}f||_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

for a suitable constant C>0, depending only on  $\delta_-$  and  $R_0$ , provided that  $\delta_-$  is sufficiently small. Observe that, for every  $(j,k)\in J\times K$ , we may find  $(\zeta'_{j,k},z'_{j,k})\in \overline{B}((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),R\delta)$  such that

$$|f(\zeta'_{j,k}, z'_{j,k})| = \min_{\overline{B}((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)} |f|.$$

Now, Lemmas 3.23 and 3.24 imply that there are  $\rho_1 > 0$  and  $C_3 > 0$  such that, for every  $j \in J$ , for every  $k \in K_h$ , and for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  such that  $d((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), (\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih)) < R\delta$ ,

$$|f_h(\zeta, x)| \le |f(\zeta'_{j,k}, z'_{j,k})| + C_3 R \delta \|\chi_{B((\zeta, x+i\Phi(\zeta)+ih), 2R\delta + \rho_1)} f\|_{L^p(\nu_D)},$$

provided that  $R\delta \leqslant \rho_1$ . Then,

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p \leqslant 2^{(p-1)_+} ||M_{R\delta}||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \sum_{(j,k)\in J\times K_h} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h_k) |f(\zeta'_{j,k}, z'_{j,k})|^p + 2^{(p-1)_+} (C_3R\delta)^p \Theta_1(h),$$

where

$$\Theta_1(h) := \sum_{(j,k) \in J \times K_h} \int_{\mathcal{N}} (\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)})_h(\zeta, x) \int_D \chi_{B((\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih), 2R\delta + \rho_1)} |f|^p \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x)$$

Now, set  $K^{(k')} := \bigcup_{h \in B_{\Omega}(h_{k'}, R\delta)} K_h$  for every  $k' \in K$ , so that  $\operatorname{Card}\left(\left\{k' \in K : k \in K^{(k')}\right\}\right) \leq N$  by step I, provided that  $\delta \leq \delta_+$ . Then, Corollary 2.44 implies that there are constants  $C_4, C'_4 > 0$  such that, if  $R\delta \leq \rho_1$ ,

$$\int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s}}(h) \left( \sum_{(j,k)\in J\times K_h} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h_k) |f(\zeta'_{j,k}, z'_{j,k})|^p \right)^{q/p} d\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$\leq C_4 C_{\Omega,R\delta} \sum_{k'\in K} \Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s}}(h_{k'}) \left( \sum_{k\in K^{(k')}} \sum_{j\in J} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h_k) |f(\zeta'_{j,k}, z'_{j,k})|^p \right)^{q/p}$$

$$\leq C_4' C_{\Omega,R\delta} N^{\max(1,q/p)} ||S_-f||_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}^q$$

where the last inequality follows from the convexity or subadditivity of the mapping  $x \mapsto x^{q/p}$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ . Now, observe that

$$\Theta_1(h) = \int_D |f(\zeta', z')|^p \Theta_2(\zeta', z', h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D(\zeta', z'),$$

where

$$\Theta_2(\zeta', z', h) := \int_{\mathcal{N}} \sum_{(j,k) \in J \times K_h} (\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta) \cap B((\zeta', z'), 2R\delta + \rho_1)})_h(\zeta, x) \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x).$$

In addition, for every  $(\zeta', z') \in D$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , setting  $h' := \Im z' - \Phi(\zeta')$ , one has

$$\Theta_2(\zeta', z', h) \leqslant N \| (\chi_{B((\zeta', z'), 2R\delta + \rho_1)})_h \|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})} = N M_{2R\delta + \rho_1} (h'^{-1} \cdot h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(h'),$$

provided that  $R \leq R_0$  and  $\delta \leq \min(\rho_0, \delta_+)$ . Therefore, by step I we see that

$$\Theta_1(h) \leqslant N \| M_{2R\delta + \rho_1} \|_{\infty} \int_{B_{\Omega}(h, 2R\delta + \rho_1)} \| f_{h'} \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h'),$$

provided that  $R \leq R_0$  and  $\delta \leq \min(\rho_0, \delta_+)$ .

Now, take  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19 for some  $\alpha \in ]0,1/2[$ . Then, it is readily seen that  $f^{(\varepsilon)} := fg^{(\varepsilon)}$  belongs to  $A^{p,\infty}_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(D)$ , and that clearly  $S_-f_{\varepsilon} \leq S_-f$  for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In particular, the mapping  $h \mapsto \|f_h^{(\varepsilon)}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is (finite and) decreasing on  $\Omega$ , thanks to Corollary 3.3, for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In addition, observe that we may take  $\delta_1 \in ]0, \min(\rho_0, \delta_+)]$  and  $\rho_1$  sufficiently small such that  $B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, 2R_0\delta_1 + \rho_1) \subseteq e_{\Omega}/2 + \Omega$ , so that, by homogeneity,

$$B_{\Omega}(h, 2R_0\delta_1 + \rho_1) \subseteq h/2 + \Omega$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Then, the preceding estimates (applied to  $f^{(\varepsilon)}$ ) show that there is a constant  $C_5 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| f_h^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_5 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h) \delta^{(2n+m)/p} \|S_- f\|_{\ell^p(J \times K_h)} + \delta C_5 \left\| h' \mapsto \chi_{B_{\Omega}(h, 2R\delta + \rho_1)}(h') \left\| f_{h'}^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$
$$\leqslant C_5 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h) \delta^{(2n+m)/p} \|S_- f\|_{\ell^p(J \times K_h)} + \delta C_5 C_{\Omega, 2R_0\delta_1 + \rho_1}^{1/p} \left\| f_{h/2}^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})},$$

for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , provided that  $\delta \leqslant \delta_1$  and  $R \leqslant R_0$ , since the mapping  $h \mapsto \left\| f_h^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  is decreasing. If we define  $\chi_\ell \colon D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \chi_{e_\Omega/2^\ell + \Omega}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \in \mathbb{R}_+$  for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ , then there is a constant  $C_6 > 0$  such that

 $\left\| \chi_{\ell} f^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^{p,q}(D)} \leq C_6 \delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} \| S_- f \|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} + \delta C_6 \left\| \chi_{\ell+1} f^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{L^{p,q}(D)}$ 

for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  and for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ , provided that  $\delta \leqslant \delta_1$  and  $R \leqslant R_0$ . Now, observe that

$$\begin{split} \left\| f^{(\varepsilon)} \chi_{\ell+1} \right\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} &\leq \left\| f \right\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)} \left\| g^{(\varepsilon)} \chi_{\ell+1} \right\|_{L_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{p,q}(D)} \\ &\leq C_{7,\varepsilon} \left\| f \right\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)} \left\| \chi_{e_{\Omega}/2^{\ell+1} + \Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p} \mathrm{e}^{-C_{7,\varepsilon} |\cdot|^{\alpha}} \right\|_{L^{q}(\nu_{\Omega})} \\ &\leq C_{8,\varepsilon} 2^{((n+m)/p+m/q)(\ell+1)} \| f \|_{A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)} \end{split}$$

for suitable constants  $C_{7,\varepsilon}, C_{8,\varepsilon} > 0$ . Then, choose N' > (n+m)/p + m/q and choose  $\delta_- \in ]0, \delta_1]$  so that  $C_6\delta_- \leq 2^{-N'}$ , and observe that the preceding computations show that, if  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_-]$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| f^{(\varepsilon)} \chi_{\ell} \right\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} &= \sum_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} 2^{-\ell N'} \left( \left\| f^{(\varepsilon)} \chi_{\ell} \right\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} - \frac{1}{2^{N'}} \left\| f^{(\varepsilon)} \chi_{\ell+1} \right\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \right) \\ &\leq \frac{C_6}{1 - 2^{-N'}} \delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} \| S_- f \|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} \end{aligned}$$

for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  and for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . Passing to the limit for  $\ell \to \infty$  we then infer that  $f^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and that

$$\left\| f^{(\varepsilon)} \right\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant \frac{C_6}{1 - 2^{-N'}} \delta^{(2n+m)/p + m/q} \| S_- f \|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Then, passing to the limit for  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ , we infer that  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and that

$$||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant \frac{C_6}{1 - 2^{-N'}} \delta^{(2n+m)/p + m/q} ||S_- f||_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}.$$

It only remains to prove that, if  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  and  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D) \cap S_-^{-1}(\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K))$ , then  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ .

Observe first that the preceding computations show that

$$\|\chi_{\ell}(f-f^{(\varepsilon)})\|_{L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \leqslant \frac{C_6}{1-2^{-N'}} \delta^{(2n+m)/p+m/q} \|S_{-}(f-f^{(\varepsilon)})\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}.$$

Since  $S_{-}(f-f^{(\varepsilon)}) \leqslant S_{-}f\widetilde{S}_{+}(1-g^{(\varepsilon)})$ , where  $\left[\widetilde{S}_{+}(1-g^{(\varepsilon)})\right]_{j,k} := \max_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),R\delta)} \left|1-g^{(\varepsilon)}\right|$  for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , and since  $1-g^{(\varepsilon)} \to 0$  locally uniformly, it is readily seen that  $\chi_{\ell}(f-f^{(\varepsilon)}) \to 0$  in  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  for  $\varepsilon \to 0^+$ . In particular,  $f_h \in L^p_0(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and  $h \mapsto \chi_{e_{\Omega}/2^{\ell}+\Omega}(h)\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h)\|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$  belongs to  $L^q_0(\nu_{\Omega})$  for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . To conclude, it will essentially suffice to show that, if  $q = \infty$ , then  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h)\|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \to 0$  as h approaches the boundary of  $\Omega$ . Observe that, by the preceding computations, there is a constant  $C_9 > 0$  such that

$$||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_9 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h) ||S_-f||_{\ell^p(J \times K_h)} + \delta C_9 ||f_{h/2}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Observe that

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \|f_{h/2}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} = 2^{\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h/2) \|f_{h/2}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant 2^{\mathbf{s}} \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore, assuming that  $\delta_{-}$  is so small that  $\delta_{-}C_{9}2^{\mathbf{s}} \leqslant 1/2$ ,

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = \sum_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} 2^{-\ell} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h/2^{\ell}) \|f_{h/2^{\ell}}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} - \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2^{\mathbf{s}}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h/2^{\ell}) \|f_{h/2^{\ell+1}}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right)$$

$$\leq C_9 \sum_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} 2^{-\ell} \|S_- f\|_{\ell^p(J \times K_{h/2^{\ell}})}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Now, observe that  $\eta := \min_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} d_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, e_{\Omega}/2^{\ell+1}) > 0$ , and that  $\eta = \min_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} d_{\Omega}(h, h/2^{\ell+1})$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , by homogeneity. Therefore, if  $\delta_{-}$  is so small that  $2R_{0}\delta_{-} < \eta$ , then the sets  $K_{h/2^{\ell}}$ , as  $\ell$  runs through  $\mathbb{N}$ , are pairwise disjoint for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Hence,

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant 2C_9 N^{1/p} \|S_- f\|_{\ell^{p,\infty}(J,K_h')}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , where  $K'_h := \bigcup_{\ell \in \mathbb{N}} K_{h/2^{\ell}}$ . Since  $K'_h$  is contained in the complement of every fixed finite subset of K if  $h \in \Omega \setminus (e_{\Omega}/2^{\ell} + \Omega)$  and  $\ell$  is sufficiently large, this and the preceding arguments prove that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega}(h) \|f_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \to 0$  as  $h \to \infty$  in  $\Omega$ , provided that  $\delta_-$  is sufficiently small (independently of f). The proof is complete.

Corollary 3.26. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ) and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ . Then, convolution by  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \to A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) \to A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$ ).

*Proof.* Using Cauchy's estimates, we see that there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\max_{B((0.ie_{\Omega}),1)} |f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}| \leqslant C \max_{B((0.ie_{\Omega}),2)} |f|$$

for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ . Therefore, by homogeneity we see that

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)) \max_{B((\zeta,z),1)} \lvert f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \rvert \leqslant C \max_{B((\zeta,z),2)} \lvert f \rvert$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$ . Therefore, the assertion follows from Lemma 2.50 and Theorem 3.22.

### 3.4 Atomic Decomposition

In this section we deal with atomic decomposition for the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . As mentioned earlier, along with property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}$ , which is the properly called atomic decomposition, we consider also a stronger property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},+}^{p,q}$ , which is somewhat easier to deal with. As we shall see in Section 5.2, these properties are closely related with analogous statements concerning the Bergman projectors.

**Definition 3.27.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions are satisfied:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2a}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ );
- $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } p = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty).$

Then, we say that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ) holds if for every  $\delta_0 > 0$  there is a  $(\delta,4)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$ , with  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$ , such that, defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ , the mapping

$$\Psi \colon \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

is well defined (with locally uniform convergence of the sum) and maps  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  continuously (resp. maps  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  continuously).

If we may take  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$ , for every  $\delta_0 > 0$  as above, in such a way that the corresponding mapping  $\Psi$  is onto, then we say that property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ) holds.

Because of Theorems 3.21 and 3.22, it is useful to know that atomic decomposition holds for sufficiently 'fine' lattices. This is the reason why we formulated properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  and  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  (and then  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  and  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ) is a somewhat strong way.

Notice that the conditions on  $\mathbf{s}$  and  $\mathbf{s}'$  are natural, since they ensure that  $B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta,z)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta,z)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ) for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ . In the following result we provide further necessary conditions for the validity of property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}$  (resp.  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$ ).

**Lemma 3.28.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0}^{p, q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}'}^{p, q}$ ) holds. Then, the following hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty);$
- $\bullet \ \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(p,p')}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2\min(p,p')}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \inf\left(\frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}'\right) (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ if } q' < \infty \text{ and } \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \left(\frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \mathbb{R}_+^r\right) \cap \left(\frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right) \text{ if } q' = \infty.$

Proof. By Proposition 2.36, it will suffice to show that

$$B_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in A_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D).$$

Take  $\delta_0 > 0$ . Then, there is a  $(\delta, 4)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$ , with  $\delta \leqslant \delta_0$ , such that the mapping

$$\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \in A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$$

is well defined and continuous, where  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ . Observe that the continuity of the mapping  $f \mapsto f(0, ie_{\Omega})$  on  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  implies that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\left| \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(0,ie_{\Omega}) \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \right| \leqslant C_1 \|\lambda\|_{\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Therefore, Proposition A.11 implies that

$$\left(B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}(0,ie_{\varOmega})\Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}_{\varOmega}(h_{k})\right)\in\ell^{p',q'}(J,K),$$

so that the conclusion follows from Theorems 2.42 and 3.22.

**Definition 3.29.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions are satisfied:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ );
- $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } p = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty).$

Then, we say that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) holds if there are a  $(\delta,R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})_{j\in J,k\in K}$ , for some  $\delta>0$  and R>1, and a constant C>0 such that, defining  $h_k:=\Im z_{j,k}-\Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k\in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j\in J$  and

$$\Psi_{+}(\lambda)(\zeta,z) \coloneqq \sum_{j,k} \left| \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z) \right| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_{k})$$

for every  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , one has

$$\|\Psi_{+}(\lambda)\|_{L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \leqslant C\|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  (resp.  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ).

Notice that, unlike in Definition 3.27, we do not need to define properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  and  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$  requiring some condition to hold for several lattices, thanks to the following result.

**Proposition 3.30.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and assume that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0, +}^{p, q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', +}^{p, q}$ ) holds. Then, for every  $\delta_0 > 0$  and for every  $R_0 > 0$  there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $\mathbf{s}_0 \in \mathbf{s} + \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , for every  $\mathbf{s}'_0 \in \mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}_0 - \mathbb{R}^r_+$  and for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  such that  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$  and  $R \in ]1, R_0]$ , defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and

$$\Psi_{+}(\lambda)(\zeta,z) \coloneqq \sum_{i,k} \left| \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s'_0}}(\zeta,z) \right| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s_0}-\mathbf{s'_0}}(h_k)$$

for every  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , one has

$$\|\Psi_{+}(\lambda)\|_{L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s_0}}(D)} \leqslant \frac{C}{\delta^{(2n+2m)/p'+(1/p-1/q)+m}} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  (resp.  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ).

In particular, property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) implies property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}'_0,0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}'_0,+}^{p,q}$ ).

*Proof.* By assumption, the are a  $(\delta', R')$ -lattice  $(\zeta'_{j',k'}, z_{j',k'})_{j' \in J', k' \in K'}$  on D, with  $\delta' > 0$  and R' > 1, and a constant C' > 0 such that, defining  $h'_{k'} \coloneqq \Im z'_{j',k'} - \Phi(\zeta'_{j',k'})$  for every  $k' \in K'$  and

$$\Psi'_{+}(\lambda')(\zeta,z) \coloneqq \sum_{j',k'} \left| \lambda'_{j',k'} B^{\mathbf{s'}}_{(\zeta'_{j',k'},z'_{j',k'})}(\zeta,z) \right| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'}}(h'_{k'})$$

for every  $\lambda' \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , one has

$$\|\Psi'_{+}(\lambda')\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C' \|\lambda'\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J',K')}$$

for every  $\lambda' \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J',K')$  (resp.  $\lambda' \in \ell^{p,q}(J',K')$ ). Then, define mapping  $\rho: J \times K \to J' \times K'$  in such a way that

$$d((\zeta'_{\rho(j,k)}, z'_{\rho(j,k)}), (\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})) < R'\delta'$$

for every  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ , and observe that, for every  $(j', k') \in J' \times K'$ ,

$$\operatorname{Card}(\rho^{-1}(j',k')) \leqslant \frac{\nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),R'\delta'+\delta))}{\nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega})),\delta)}$$

since the balls  $B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta)$ , as (j,k) runs through  $\rho^{-1}(j',k')$ , are pairwise disjoint and contained in  $B((\zeta'_{j',k'}, z'_{j',k'}), R'\delta' + \delta)$ . In addition, define

$$K_{k'} := \{ k \in K : \exists (j, j') \in J \times J' \mid \rho(j, k) = (j', k') \},$$

and observe that the balls  $B(h_k, \delta)$ , for  $k \in K_{k'}$ , are pairwise disjoint and contained in  $B(h'_{k'}, R'\delta' + \delta)$  thanks to Lemma 2.41. Hence,

$$\operatorname{Card}(K_{k'}) \leqslant \frac{\nu_{\Omega}(B(e_{\Omega}, R'\delta' + \delta))}{\nu_{\Omega}(B(e_{\Omega}, \delta))}.$$

Thus, there is C'' > 0 such that

$$\operatorname{Card}(\rho^{-1}(j',k')) \leqslant C''\delta^{-(2n+2m)}$$
 and  $\operatorname{Card}(K_{k'}) \leqslant C''\delta^{-m}$ 

for every  $j' \in J'$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ , provided that  $\delta \leq \delta_0$  and  $R \leq R_0$ . Now, take  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$  and define  $\lambda'_{j',k'} := \sum_{\rho(j,k)=(j',k')} |\lambda_{j,k}|$ , so that

$$\|\lambda'\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J',K')} \leqslant C''^{1/p'+(1/p-1/q)+} \delta^{-(2n+2m)/p'-(1/p-1/q)+m} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}$$

and  $\lambda' \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J',K')$  if  $\lambda \in \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Now, Theorem 2.42 implies that there is a constant C''' > 0 such that

$$\sum_{j,k} \left| \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \leqslant C''' \Psi'_{+}(\lambda').$$

Therefore, it will suffice to choose  $C := C'C''^{1/p'} + (1/p-1/q) + C'''$ , since

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_0}-\mathbf{s}}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta))\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s'}-\mathbf{s_0}-\mathbf{s'_0}}(h_k)|B_{(\zeta_{i,k},z_{i,k})}^{\mathbf{s'_0}-\mathbf{s'}}(\zeta,z)| \leqslant 1$$

for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$  and for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ , thanks to Proposition 2.36.

In the next result we show that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) implies property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$ ). As we shall see in Theorem 3.32, it actually implies property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ).

**Proposition 3.31.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0, +}^{p, q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', +}^{p, q}$ ) holds. Let  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  be a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1. Define  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ . Then, the mapping

$$\Psi \colon \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

induces a continuous linear mapping from  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  (resp. from  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ) into  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ).

*Proof.* The assertion follows immediately from Propositions 2.36 and 3.30 when property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  holds. Then, assume that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$  holds and let us prove that the sum defining  $\Psi(\lambda)$  converges locally uniformly for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Observe that Theorem 2.42 implies that there is a constant C>0 such that

$$|B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta',z')| \leq C|B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z)|$$

for every  $(\zeta, z), (\zeta', z') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) \leq 1$ , and for every  $(j, k) \in J \times K$ . In addition, there is a negligible subset N of D such that, for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D \setminus N$ ,

$$\sum_{j,k} |\lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta',z')| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) < \infty.$$

Then, the sum defining  $\Psi(\lambda)$  converges uniformly on  $B((\zeta, z), 1)$  for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D \setminus N$ , so that  $\Psi(\lambda)$  is pointwise well defined and holomorphic. It is then easily verified that  $\Psi(\lambda) \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , and that  $\Psi: \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \to A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  is continuous.

**Theorem 3.32.** Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0, +}^{p, q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', +}^{p, q}$ ) holds. Fix  $R_0 > 1$ . Then, there is  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that, if  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$  and  $R \in ]1, R_0]$ , then the mapping  $\Psi$  defined in Proposition 3.31 has a continuous linear section  $\Psi' \colon A_{\mathbf{s}, 0}^{p, q}(D) \to \ell_0^{p, q}(J, K)$  (resp.  $\Psi' \colon A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p, q}(D) \to \ell_0^{p, q}(J, K)$ ).

Thus, property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  implies property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$ , while property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$  implies property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ . Since clearly property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  implies property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ , it also implies property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ .

The proof is based on [58, Theorem 1.5], which deals with  $\mathbb{C}_+$ .

*Proof.* Put a well-ordering on  $J \times K$  and define

$$U_{j,k} := B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta) \setminus \left( \bigcup_{(j',k') < (j,k)} B((\zeta_{j',k'}, z_{j',k'}), R\delta) \right)$$

for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , so that  $(U_{j,k})_{(j,k) \in J \times K}$  is a Borel measurable partition of D (since J and K are countable). In addition, define  $c_{j,k} \coloneqq \nu_D(U_{j,k})$  for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , so that

$$\nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\delta)) \leqslant c_{j,k} \leqslant \nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),R\delta))$$

for every  $(j, k) \in J \times K$ . Then, define

$$S \colon A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) \ni f \mapsto \left( c_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_k) f(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) \right) \in \ell^{p,q}(J, K),$$

so that Theorem 3.22 shows that S is well defined and continuous, and maps  $A_{s,0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  under the finer assumptions. In addition, define  $S' := \Psi S$  and  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for some (hence every)  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ . Then, Proposition 3.13 and Lemma 3.28 imply that, for every  $f \in A_s^{p,q}(D)$ ,

$$(f - S'f)(\zeta, z) = \sum_{j,k} \int_{U_{j,k}} \left( f(\zeta', z') B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta, z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')) - f(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta, z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \right) d\nu_D(\zeta', z').$$

Hence, Theorem 2.42, Corollary 2.44, and Lemma 3.24 imply that there are  $\rho_0 > 0$  and  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$|(f - S'f)(\zeta, z)| \le C_1 R \delta \sum_{j,k} c_{j,k} \sup_{(\zeta', z') \in B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta + \rho_0)} |f(\zeta', z')| |B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta, z)| \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . Now, let  $(\zeta'_{j',k'}, z'_{j',k'})_{j' \in J',k' \in K'}$  be a (1,4)-lattice on D (cf. Lemma 2.50), and observe that the proof of Proposition 2.51, together with Theorem 2.42 and Corollary 2.44 again, implies that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$|(f - S'f)(\zeta, z)| \le C_2 R \delta \sum_{j', k'} \sup_{(\zeta', z') \in B\left((\zeta'_{j', k'}, z'_{j', k'}), R\delta + \rho_0 + 4\right)} |f(\zeta', z')| |B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta'_{j', k'}, z'_{j', k'})}(\zeta, z)| \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(h'_{k'})$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , where  $h'_{k'} = \Im z'_{j',k'} - \Phi(\zeta'_{j',k'})$  for every  $k' \in K'$  and for some (hence every)  $j' \in J'$ . Hence, Theorem 3.22 and Proposition 3.30 show that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that, if  $R \leq R_0$  and  $\delta \leq 1$ , then

$$||f - S'f||_{A_{\mathfrak{p}}^{p,q}(D)} \leq C_3 \delta ||f||_{A_{\mathfrak{p}}^{p,q}(D)}.$$

Take  $\delta_0 > 0$  so that  $C_3 \delta_0 \leqslant \frac{1}{2}$ . Then,

$$\left\| \sum_{j \geqslant k} (I - S')^j f \right\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}^{\min(1,p,q)} \leqslant \sum_{j \geqslant k} 2^{-\min(1,p,q)j} \|f\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}^{\min(1,p,q)}$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , so that  $\sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} (I - S')^j$  is a well defined endomorphism of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ), and is the inverse of S'. Hence,

$$\Psi' := S \sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}} (I - S')^j$$

is a well defined and continuous linear mapping from  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  into  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$  (resp. from  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  into  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$ ), and  $\Psi\Psi'=S'\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}(I-S')^j=I$ .

In the next result we shall provide some sufficient conditions for properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  and  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ .

**Theorem 3.33.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following hold:

$$ullet \mathbf{s} \in rac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + \left(rac{1}{2\min(1,p)} - rac{1}{2q}
ight)_+ \mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*);$$

• 
$$\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2\min(1,p)}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

$$\bullet \ \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q} \mathbf{m}' - \left( \frac{1}{2\min(1,p)} - \frac{1}{2q} \right)_+ \mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

Then, properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  and  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$  hold.

This result is optimal when  $q \leqslant p \leqslant 1$  and gives atomic decomposition for all spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  such that  $q \leqslant \min(1, p)$ .

The proof of the case  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  is based on [8, Theorem 4.10], which deals with irreducible symmetric tube domains. The strategy of [58, Lemma 5.1], which gives optimal results for  $\mathbb{C}_+$ , leads to worse results in the general case.

We shall prepare the proof of Theorem 3.33 by means of some simple consequences of Schur's lemma.

**Lemma 3.34.** Take  $q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

(1) 
$$\mathbf{s_2} \in \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} + \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

(2) 
$$\mathbf{s_1} + \mathbf{s_2} \in -\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} - \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m'} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
.

Then, the mapping

$$T: C_c(\Omega) \ni f \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1}-\mathbf{s_2}} \int_{\Omega} f(h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}} (\cdot + h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}} (h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h) \in C(\Omega)$$

induces endomorphisms of  $L_0^q(\nu_{\Omega})$  and of  $L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$ .

The proof is based on [8, Theorem 4.5], which deals with the case in which  $\Omega$  is irreducible and symmetric, and  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ .

*Proof.* Assume first that q=1. Then, for every  $f \in C_c(\Omega)$ ,

$$||Tf||_{L^{1}(\nu_{\Omega})} \leqslant \int_{\Omega \times \Omega} |f(h)| \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_{1}-s_{2}}}(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_{1}}}(h+h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_{2}}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}(\nu_{\Omega} \times \nu_{\Omega})(h,h').$$

Therefore, the assertion follows from Corollary 2.17.

Next, assume that  $q = \infty$ . Then, for every  $f \in L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})$ , by an abuse of notation,

$$||Tf||_{L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})} \leqslant ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})} \sup_{h' \in \Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1}-\mathbf{s_2}}(h') \int_{\Omega} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(h+h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h),$$

so that by means of Proposition 2.14 we see that T induces an endomorphism of  $L^{\infty}(\nu_{\Omega})$  if conditions (1) and (2) are satisfied. Further, by means of Lemma 2.30 we see that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}_1-\mathbf{s}_2}\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}_1}(\cdot + h) \in C_0(\Omega)$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that T induces also an endomorphism of  $C_0(\Omega)$  under the same assumptions.

Finally, assume that  $q \in ]1, \infty[$ . Define

$$T': C_c(\Omega) \ni g \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}} \int_{\Omega} g(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1} - \mathbf{s_2}}(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(\cdot + h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h') \in C(\Omega),$$

so that  ${}^tT(g \cdot \nu_{\Omega}) = (T'g) \cdot \nu_{\Omega}$  for every  $g \in C_c(\Omega)$ . Take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and observe that Corollary 2.17 implies that there are constants  $C_1, C_2 > 0$  such that

$$T(\Delta_{\Omega}^{q'\mathbf{s'}}) = C_1 \Delta_{\Omega}^{q'\mathbf{s'}}$$
 and  $T'(\Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s'}}) = C_2 \Delta_{\Omega}^{q\mathbf{s'}}$ ,

provided that the following conditions hold:

(i) 
$$q'\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{s_2} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
;

(ii) 
$$q'\mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{s_1} + \mathbf{s_2} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
;

(iii) 
$$q\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s_1} - \mathbf{s_2} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

(iv) 
$$q\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s_2} \in -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
;

It is then clear that we may find  $\mathbf{s}'$  satisfying conditions (i) to (iv) if and only if conditions (1) and (2) are satisfied, in which case [39, Lemma I.2] implies that T induces an endomorphism of  $L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$ .

Corollary 3.35. Take  $q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

(1) 
$$\mathbf{s_2} \in \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} + \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

(2) 
$$\mathbf{s_1} + \mathbf{s_2} \in -\frac{1}{2a}\mathbf{m} - \frac{1}{2a'}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
.

Let  $(h_k)_{k\in K}$  be a  $(\delta,R)$ -lattice on  $\Omega$ , with  $\delta>0$  and R>1. Then, the mapping

$$T \colon \mathbb{C}^{(K)} \ni \lambda \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1} - \mathbf{s_2}} \sum_{k \in K} \lambda_k \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}} (\cdot + h_k) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}} (h_k) \in C(\Omega)$$

induces continuous linear mappings  $\ell_0^q(K) \to L_0^q(\nu_\Omega)$  and  $\ell^q(K) \to L^q(\nu_\Omega)$ .

*Proof.* By Lemma 3.34, let T' be the endomorphism of  $L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$  such that, for every  $f \in L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$ ,

$$(T'f)(h) = \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1}-\mathbf{s_2}}(h) \int_{\Omega} f(h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(h+h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_2}}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h').$$

In addition, endow K with a well-ordering and define

$$U_k := B(h_k, R\delta) \setminus \left(\bigcup_{k' < k} B(h_{k'}, R\delta)\right)$$

for every  $k \in K$ , so that  $(U_k)$  is a measurable partition of  $\Omega$  and  $B(h_k, \delta) \subseteq U_k \subseteq B(h_k, R\delta)$  for every  $k \in K$ . Therefore, by means of Corollary 2.44 we see that there is a constant C > 0 such that the linear mapping

$$\Psi \colon \ell^q(K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{k \in K} \lambda_k \chi_{U_k} \in L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$$

is well-defined and satisfies

$$\frac{1}{C} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^q(K)} \leqslant \|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L^q(\nu_\Omega)} \leqslant C \|\lambda\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell^q(K)$ . In addition, Corollary 2.44 implies that there is a constant C' > 0 such that, for every positive  $\lambda \in \ell^q(K)$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C'}(T'\Psi)(\lambda) \leqslant T(\lambda) \leqslant C'(T'\Psi)(\lambda),$$

so that T induces a continuous linear mappings  $\ell^q(K) \to L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$ . To see that  $T(c_0(K)) \subseteq C_0(\nu_{\Omega})$ , it suffices to observe that  $\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s_1}-\mathbf{s_2}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(\cdot + h_k) \in C_0(\Omega)$  for every  $k \in K$ , thanks to Lemma 2.30.

Proof of Theorem 3.33. Take a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1 (cf. 2.50). Define  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ . In addition, define

$$B_{j,k}^{\mathbf{s}''} \coloneqq B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}''}$$

for every  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , to simplify the notation. Further, for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  define

$$\Psi(\lambda) := \sum_{j,k} |\lambda_{j,k} B_{j,k}^{\mathbf{s}'}| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \in [0,\infty].$$

Step I. Assume first that  $q \leqslant p \leqslant 1$ . Then, for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p \leqslant \sum_{j,k} |\lambda_{j,k}|^p \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-p(\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}')}(h_k) \|(B_{j,k}^{\mathbf{s}'})_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p.$$

In addition, Lemma 2.34 shows that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\|(B_{j,k}^{\mathbf{s}'})_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p = C_1 \Delta_{\Omega}^{p\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h+h_k)$$

for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore, using the subadditivity of the mapping  $x \mapsto x^{q/p}$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}^{q} \leqslant C_{1}^{q/p} \sum_{k} \left( \sum_{j} |\lambda_{j,k}|^{p} \right)^{q/p} \Delta_{\Omega}^{q((\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p - (\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'))}(h_{k}) \times \int_{\Omega} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p)}(h + h_{k}) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \right)^{q} d\nu_{\Omega}(h).$$

Now, Corollary 2.17 implies that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p)} (h + h_k) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \right)^q d\nu_{\Omega}(h) = C_2 \Delta_{\Omega}^{q(\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p)} (h_k)$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Hence,

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)_h\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C_1^{1/p} C_2^{1/q} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,k}(J,K)},$$

whence the result in this case.

STEP II. Assume, now, that  $q \ge p \le 1$ , and define

$$T \colon \lambda' \mapsto \varDelta_{\varOmega}^{\mathbf{ps}} \sum_{k \in K} \lambda_k' \varDelta_{\varOmega}^{(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - p(\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}')}(h_k) \varDelta_{\varOmega}^{p\mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(\cdot + h_k),$$

so that T maps continuously  $\ell_0^{q/p}(K)$  and  $\ell_0^{q/p}(K)$  into  $L_0^{q/p}(\nu_{\Omega})$  and  $L^{q/p}(\nu_{\Omega})$ , respectively, by Corollary 3.35. Arguing as in step I, we then see that

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \leqslant C_1 \left\| T\left( \left( \sum_{j} |\lambda_{j,k}|^p \right)_k \right) \right\|_{L^{q/p}(\nu_{\Omega})}^{1/p}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ , whence the assertion in this case.

STEP III. Assume, now, that  $q \leqslant 1 \leqslant p$ . For every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , choose  $\tau_{j,k} \in C_c(\Omega)$  so that  $\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),\delta/2)} \leqslant \tau_{j,k} \leqslant \chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),\delta)}$ , and define  $C_3 := \sup_{h \in \Omega} \int_{\mathcal{N}} \left(\chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\delta)}\right)_h d\mathcal{H}^{2n+m}$ . Define  $\varrho \colon D \ni (\zeta,z) \mapsto \Im z - \varPhi(\zeta) \in \Omega$  and

$$\Psi' \colon \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \tau_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}} \circ \varrho \in C(D),$$

and let us prove that  $\Psi'$  maps continuously  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  and  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  into  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  and  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , respectively. Indeed, take  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ , and observe that

$$\|(\Psi'(\lambda))_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}}(h) \sum_{k \in K} \left\| \sum_{j \in J} |\lambda_{j,k}| \left( \chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), \delta)} \right)_h \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

$$\leqslant C_3^{1/p} \sum_{k \in K} \frac{\Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}}(h)}{\Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_k)} \chi_{B(h_k, \delta)}(h) \|(\lambda_{j,k})_j\|_{\ell^p(J)}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that Corollary 2.44 there is a constant  $C_3' > 0$  such that

$$\|\Psi'(\lambda)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leq C_3' \left\| \sum_{k \in K} \chi_{B(h_k,\delta)} \|(\lambda_{j,k})_j\|_{\ell^p(J)} \right\|_{L^q(\nu_{\Omega})}$$
$$= C_3' \nu_{\Omega} (B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega},\delta))^{1/q} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}.$$

Thus,  $\Psi$  induces a continuous linear mapping  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K) \to L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . In addition, since  $\Psi'(\mathbb{C}^{(J\times K)}) \subseteq C_c(D)$ , we also see that  $\Psi$  induces a continuous linear mapping  $\ell^{p,q}_0(J,K) \to L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ .

Now, observe that Theorem 2.42 and Corollary 2.44 imply that there is a constant  $C_4 > 0$  such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\Psi(\lambda)_{h}(\zeta,x)| & \leq C_{4} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\mathcal{N}} \Psi'(|\lambda|)_{h'}(\zeta',x') \Big| \Big( B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Big)_{h} (\zeta,x) \Big| \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta',x') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h') \\ &= C_{4} \int_{\Omega} \Psi'(|\lambda|)_{h'} * \Big| \Big( B_{(0,ih')}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Big)_{h} (\zeta,x) \Big| \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h') \end{aligned}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for every  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Therefore, Young's inequality and Lemma 2.34 show that there is a constant  $C_5 > 0$  such that

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_5 \int_{\Omega} \|\Psi'(|\lambda|)_{h'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s'}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h+h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s'}}(h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h')$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , since  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Therefore, the preceding arguments and Corollary 2.44 imply that there is a constant  $C_6 > 0$  such that

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_6 \sum_{k \in K} \|(\lambda_{j,k})_j\|_{\ell^p(J)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h+h_k) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k),$$

so that, by the subadditivity of the mapping  $x \mapsto x^q$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}^{q} \leqslant C_{6}^{q} \sum_{k} \|(\lambda_{j,k})_{j}\|_{\ell^{p}(J)}^{q} \Delta_{\Omega}^{q(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}')}(h_{k}) \times \int_{\Omega} \left(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h+h_{k})\right)^{q} d\nu_{\Omega}(h).$$

Hence, Corollary 2.17 implies that there is a constant  $C_7 > 0$  such that

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C_7 \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}.$$

In order to conclude, it suffice to observe that  $\Psi(\mathbb{C}^{(J\times K)})\subseteq L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ .

STEP IV. Finally, assume that  $p, q \ge 1$ . Define  $\Psi'$  as in step III, and define

$$T' \colon f \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \int_{\Omega} f(h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s'} - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})} (\cdot + h') \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s'}} (h') \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h').$$

so that T' induces endomorphisms of  $L_0^q(\nu_{\Omega})$  and  $L^q(\nu_{\Omega})$  by Lemma 3.34. Therefore, taking step III into account,

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C_5 \|T'\|_{\mathscr{L}(L^q(\nu_{\Omega}))} \|\Psi'(|\lambda|)\|_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}$$
  
$$\leqslant C_5 \|T'\|_{\mathscr{L}(L^q(\nu_{\Omega}))} C_3' \nu_{\Omega} (B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega}, \delta))^{1/q} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)}.$$

Since clearly  $\Psi(\mathbb{C}^{(J\times K)})\subseteq L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ , the assertion follows.

### 3.5 Duality

In this section we shall explore the duality induced by the sesquilinear forms of Corollary 3.4. As we shall see, this topic is closely related to that of atomic decomposition. On the one hand, atomic decomposition on  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  allows us to identify its dual with a space of holomorphic functions. On the other hand, the dual of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  always enjoys an analogue of the atomic decomposition studied in Section 3.4.

We first show how atomic decomposition implies a simple characterization of the dual of weighted Bergman spaces. Notice that, as the proof shows, the assumptions that property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  holds can be slightly weakened. Indeed, it suffices to assume that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  and that the  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$ , as  $(\zeta,z)$  runs through D, form a total subset of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (i.e., generate a dense vector subspace of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ ).

**Proposition 3.36.** Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that property

$$(L')_{\mathbf{s},(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$$

holds. Then, the sesquilinear form on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \times A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ 

$$(f,g) \mapsto \int_{D} f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)} (\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) d\nu_{D}(\zeta,z)$$

induces a antilinear isomorphism of  $A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  onto  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$ .

The proof is based on [58, Theorem 8.2], which deals with the case  $D = \mathbb{C}_+$ . We shall prepare the proof by means of the following lemma, which is of independent interest.

**Lemma 3.37.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0}^{p, q}$  holds. For every  $L \in (A_{\mathbf{s}, 0}^{p, q}(D))'$ , define

$$F(L): (\zeta, z) \mapsto \overline{\langle L, B_{(\zeta, z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \rangle}.$$

Then, the antilinear mapping

$$F: (A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D))' \to A_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$$

is continuous.

The proof is based on [58, Lemma 8.1], which deals with the case  $D = \mathbb{C}_+$ .

*Proof.* Let us first prove that F(L) is holomorphic. Observe that Theorem 2.42 implies that there are two constants R, C > 0 such that

$$\frac{|B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z) - B_{(\zeta'',z'')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z)|}{d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z''))} \leqslant C|B_{(\zeta'',z'')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z)|$$

for every  $(\zeta,z), (\zeta',z'), (\zeta'',z'') \in D$  such that  $d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z'')) \leqslant R$ . Taking into account the fact that  $d((\zeta',z'),(\zeta'',z'')) \approx \|(\zeta',z')-(\zeta'',z'')\|$  as  $(\zeta',z')\to(\zeta'',z'')$ , Proposition 2.36 and the dominated convergence theorem imply that the mapping F(L) is holomorphic on D. Now, by assumption, for every  $\delta_0>0$  there is a  $(\delta,4)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})_{j\in J,k\in K}$  on D for some  $\delta\in ]0,\delta_0]$  such that the mapping

$$\Psi \colon \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$$

is well defined and continuous. Observe that  $F(L) \in A^{\infty,\infty}_{\mathbf{s''}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p'}(D)$  thanks to Proposition 2.36 and Lemma 3.28.

Then, Theorem 3.21 shows that, if we choose  $\delta_0$  sufficiently small, then there is a constant C > 0 such that, setting  $\mathbf{s}'' \coloneqq (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/\min(1, p) - \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}'$ ,

$$||F(L)||_{A_{\mathbf{s}''}^{p',q'}(D)} \leqslant C \left\| \left( \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)F(L)(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}) \right)_{j,k} \right\|_{\ell^{p',q'}(J,K)},$$

where  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for some (hence every)  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ . Then,

$$||F(L)||_{A_{\mathbf{s}''}^{p',q'}(D)} \leqslant C \sup_{\|\lambda\|_{\ell_{\rho}^{p,q}(J,K)} \leqslant 1} \left| \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) F(L)(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) \right|,$$

thanks to Proposition A.11, so that

$$||F(L)||_{A_{\mathbf{s}''}^{p',q'}(D)} \leq C \sup_{\|\lambda\|_{\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)} \leq 1} \left| \left\langle L, \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right\rangle \right|$$

$$\leq C ||\Psi||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K); A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D))} ||L||_{A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'}.$$

Therefore,  $F(L) \in A_{\mathbf{s''}}^{p',q'}(D)$  and the asserted continuity holds.

Proof of Proposition 3.36. The given sesquilinear pairing is continuous by Corollary 3.4, so that it induces a continuous antilinear mapping of  $A_{\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'$ . Then, take  $L \in A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'$ , and observe that Lemma 3.37 implies that the mapping  $F(L): (\zeta, z) \mapsto \overline{\left\langle L, B_{(\zeta,z)}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'} \right\rangle}$  belongs to  $A_{\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$ . Then, Proposition 3.13 and Lemma 3.28 imply that, for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ ,

$$\begin{split} \left\langle L, B_{(\zeta,z)}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'} \right\rangle &= \overline{F(L)(\zeta,z)} \\ &= \left\langle B_{(\zeta,z)}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'} \middle| F(L) \right\rangle. \end{split}$$

Now, by assumption the set of  $B^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta,z)}$ , for  $(\zeta,z)\in D$ , is total in  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ , so that  $\langle L,f\rangle=\langle f|F(L)\rangle$  for every  $f\in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  by continuity. The assertion follows.

We now show that the dual of a weighted Bergman space has suitable atomic decompositions. This is a consequence of Theorem 3.21, by transposition.

**Proposition 3.38.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\mathbf{s}' \in \inf \left( \frac{1}{p'} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2p'} \mathbf{m}', \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{m} \right) (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\bullet \ \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r.$

Denote by  $\iota: A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D) \to A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$  the continuous antilinear mapping induced by the sesquilinear form on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \times A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ 

$$(f,g) \mapsto \int_{D} f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) d\nu_{D}(\zeta,z),$$

and take a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D for some  $\delta > 0$  and R > 1. Then, the following hold:

(1) for every  $\lambda \in \ell_0^{p',q'}(J,K)$  (resp.  $\ell^{p',q'}(J,K)$ ), the sum

$$\Psi(\lambda) \coloneqq \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \, \iota \left( B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_k)$$

converges strongly (resp. weakly) in  $A_{s,0}^{p,q}(D)'$ ;

(2) for every  $R_0 > 1$  and  $\delta_0 > 0$  there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\|\Psi(\lambda)\|_{A_{s,0}^{p,q}(D)'} \le C\delta^{-(2n+m)/p-m/q} \|\lambda\|_{\ell^{p',q'}(J,K)}$$

whenever  $\delta \leqslant \delta_0$  and  $R \leqslant R_0$ ;

(3) for every  $R_1 > 1$  there is  $\delta_1 > 0$  such that  $\Psi$  is a strict morphism of  $\ell^{p',q'}(J,K)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'$  whenever  $\delta \leqslant \delta_1$  and  $R \leqslant R_1$ .

In particular, when  $A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  can be identified with  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$ , this result gives atomic decompositions for  $A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ . In addition, this result shows that the image of  $\iota$  is weakly dense in  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$ , and also dense when  $p',q'<\infty$ .

The proof is based on [8, Theorem 5.7], which deals with the case in which p = q,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

*Proof.* Define

$$S \colon A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \ni f \mapsto (\Delta^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}_{\Omega}(h_k)) \in \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K),$$

so that Theorem 3.21 shows that S is continuous and also an injective strict morphism if  $\delta$  is small enough. Hence,  ${}^tS \colon \ell^{p',q'}(J,K) \to A^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)'$  is continuous and is a surjective strict morphism if  $\delta$  is small enough. Let us prove that

$${}^{t}S(\lambda) = \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \, \iota \left( B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}' - (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k})$$

for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p',q'}(J,K)$ . Indeed, assume first that  $\lambda$  has finite support and take  $f \in A^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)$ . Then, Proposition 3.13 shows that

$$\langle f, {}^{t}S(\lambda) \rangle = \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} f(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k})$$

$$= \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k}) \int_{D} f(\zeta', z') B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}) \times$$

$$\times \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z' - \Phi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta', z')$$

$$= \left\langle f, \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \, \iota \left( B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k}) \right\rangle,$$

whence the assertion in this case. Thus,

$${}^{t}S(\lambda) = \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \iota \left( B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \right) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_{k})$$

with convergence in the strong topology of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$  when  $\lambda \in \ell^{p',q'}_0(J,K)$ , and with convergence in the weak topology  $\sigma(A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)',A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D))$  when  $\lambda \in \ell^{p',q'}(J,K)$ . The assertion follows.

Corollary 3.39. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}', 0}^{p, q}$  holds. Then, property  $(L')_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1, p) - \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}', \mathbf{s}'}^{p', q'}$  holds.

*Proof.* This follows from Lemma 3.28 and Propositions 3.36 and 3.38.

#### 3.6 Notes and Further Results

**3.6.1** As noted in Proposition 3.11, the function

$$\widetilde{K}_{\mathbf{s}} \colon D \times D \ni ((\zeta, z), (\zeta', z')) \mapsto B^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - 2\mathbf{s}}_{(\zeta', z')}(\zeta, z)$$

is (up to a constant) the reproducing kernel of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . As noted in [71] in the case in which D is an irreducible symmetric Siegel domain of type II, there are other values of  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$  for which  $K_{\mathbf{s}}$  is the reproducing kernel of a hilbertian space  $A_{\mathbf{s}}$  of holomorphic functions. More precisely,  $A_{\mathbf{s}}$  is the Hausdorff completion of the subspace of Hol(D) generated by the  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-2\mathbf{s}}$ , for  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ , endowed with the semi-norm

$$\left\| \sum_{j=1}^{k} c_j B_{(\zeta_j, z_j)}^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - 2\mathbf{s}} \right\|_{\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}}^2 = \sum_{j, j'=1}^{k} c_j \overline{c_{j'}} B_{(\zeta_{j'}, z_{j'})}^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - 2\mathbf{s}} (\zeta_j, z_j)$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , for every  $c_j \in \mathbb{C}$  and for every  $(\zeta_j, z_j) \in D$ ,  $j = 1, \dots, k$ .

Thanks to [71, Proposition 3.1.5] this happens if and only if  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}+\mathcal{G}(\Omega')}{2}$ , where  $\mathcal{G}(\Omega')$  denotes the Gindikin–Wallach set associated with  $\Omega'$  (cf. 2.6.2). When  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}{2} + \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , the space  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}$  embeds canonically into  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}$  for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and is actually equal to the space  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  to be defined in Section 5.1 (cf. Proposition 2.24).

the space  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  to be defined in Section 5.1 (cf. Proposition 2.24). When  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}{2} + \frac{1}{2} \big[ \mathcal{G}(\Omega') \setminus \left(\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right) \big]$ , however, the space  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}$  is somewhat singular and has no relationship with the spaces  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}$ . For example,  $\mathcal{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/2}$  is the space of constant functions on D, which has nothing in common with the generalized Dirichlet space  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}$ . More generally, by means of Proposition 2.24 it is readily seen that  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}*I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} = \{\,0\,\}$  for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m}+(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . These singularities have been addressed when D is an irreducible symmetric domain and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$  in  $[2,\,1,\,3]$ , where some new 'invariant' spaces are defined, in some situations, as suitable (possibly higher order) 'residues'. It would be interesting to compare such spaces with the corresponding spaces  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$ . We refer the reader to  $[1,\,3]$  for further details.

We wish to return to this kind of questions in a future work.

**3.6.2** When  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ , the space  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}} = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{2,2}(D)$  (cf. 3.6.1) can be characterized as the space of  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  such that

$$\sup_{h\in\Omega}\int_{\overline{\Omega}} \|f_{h+h'}\|_{L^2(\mathcal{N})}^2 dI_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s}}(h') < \infty.$$

In addition, there is a constant c > 0 such that

$$||f||_{\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}} = c \sup_{h \in \Omega} \left( \int_{\overline{\Omega}} ||f_{h+h'}||_{L^{2}(\mathcal{N})}^{2} dI_{\Omega}^{2\mathbf{s}}(h') \right)^{1/2}$$

for every  $f \in \mathcal{A}_s$ . See [71] for the case in which D is an irreducible symmetric Siegel domain of type II. The details are left to the reader.

Thus, the spaces  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{s}}$  for  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  can be considered as 'generalized Hardy spaces.' One may therefore consider the space  $H_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  of  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  such that

$$\sup_{h \in \Omega} \|h' \mapsto \|f_{h+h'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{L^q(I_{\Omega}^s)} < \infty$$

for  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$  and  $p,q \in ]0,\infty]$ , endowed with the corresponding norm.<sup>4</sup> When  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}^*_+)^r$ , one simply recovers the space  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}/q}(D)$ . Such spaces have been extensively studied in [35] when D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain and p=q. We do not know if the resulting spaces fit into one of the scales of spaces  $A^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s}_1}(D)$ ,  $\widetilde{A}^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s}_1}(D)$ , or  $\widehat{A}^{p_1,q_1}_{\mathbf{s}_1}(D)$  (cf. Chapter 5) when  $(p,q) \neq (2,2)$  or  $\mathbf{s} \notin \{\mathbf{0}\} \cup \left(\frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}^*_+)^r\right)$ .

**3.6.3** With the notation of 3.6.1, we remark that, when r = 1 and n > 0, so that D is biholomorphic to the unit ball of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+1}$ , the space  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{b}/2}$  may be canonically identified with the Drury–Arveson space (cf. [4]).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Actually, with a finer analysis of the orbit of  $T_+$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  on which  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is concentrated, one may define  $H_{q\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  in complete analogy with  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , thus getting more interesting spaces when  $q=\infty$ .

## Chapter 4

# Besov Spaces of Analytic Type

In this chapter, we introduce the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . In comparison with our main reference [9], two new difficulties arise: on the one hand, the group  $\mathcal{N}$  is not necessarily commutative, so that the associated Fourier transform is far less manageable. On the other hand, we shall consider the full range of exponents  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  instead of dealing only with  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ .

In order to deal with the general case  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , the classical techniques presented, e.g., in [70] can be effectively extended to our situation. On the other hand, dealing with the case in which  $\mathcal{N}$  is not necessarily commutative provides new kinds of issues, which are basically related to the fact that the Fourier transform of the Schwartz space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  is not easy to manage. In order to deal with this inconvenience, we shall introduce three spaces:  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ ,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Let us briefly explain the role played by each one of them. First of all, because of the results of Section 1.4, it is convenient to consider only functions  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(f) = \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(f)P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Nonetheless, the space of such f is too big for our purposes. In addition to that, the description of the image of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  under the Fourier transform provided in [36] at least when  $\mathcal{N}$  is a Heisenberg group, is not easy to work with. For this reason, it is convenient to consider the space

$$\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) := \big\{ f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N}) \colon \exists \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega') \ \forall \lambda \in F' \setminus W \quad \pi_{\lambda}(f) = \varphi(\lambda) P_{\lambda,0} \big\}.$$

Since the Fourier transform of the elements of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is essentially scalar-valued, this choice implies, in particular, that  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is commutative under convolution, a fact that will prove very useful in the computations. In addition, by means of the classical Paley–Wiener theorems, it is not hard to prove that the Fourier transform maps  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  isomorphically onto  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  (times the field  $\lambda \mapsto P_{\lambda,0}$ ).

Even though the space  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  has several important properties and is relatively easy to work with, it is far too small to be dense in any of the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  to be defined. Moreover, it is not stable under left translations. Nonetheless, the 'left-invariant completion'  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  has the properties that  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is lacking in order to complete the study of the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . On the one hand, the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  embed canonically into  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . On the other hand,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds canonically as a dense subspace of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (at least when  $p,q<\infty$ ).

One last issue occurs: it is unclear if any of the spaces  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is stable under pointwise multiplication. Even though this fact is of minor importance when dealing with the case  $p,q\in[1,\infty]$ , in order to extend to the general case the techniques presented in [70], we need to be able to multiply functions with a control on their Fourier transforms. For this reason, we shall introduce an auxiliary space  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , which is defined with the aid of the Euclidean Fourier transform on the space F.

With these three spaces in hand, we can develop the basic theory of the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  following the classical case with only minor modifications.

Concerning the results which follow, we only remark that Theorem 4.23, which characterizes the dual of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , only covers the case  $p\geqslant 1$ . The case p<1 will be established later on (Corollary 5.12) with the aid of the theory of weighted Bergman spaces.

### 4.1 Spaces of Test Functions

This section deals with the study of several subspaces of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  which are necessary to deal with the Besov spaces to be defined in Section 4.2. Since these spaces are essentially instrumental, we shall

content ourselves with a few basic results.

#### **Definition 4.1.** Define

$$\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) := \big\{ f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N}) \colon \exists \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega') \, \forall \lambda \in F' \setminus W \quad \pi_{\lambda}(f) = \varphi(\lambda) P_{\lambda,0} \big\}.$$

In addition, for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ , define  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}, K)$  as the set of  $f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(f) = 0$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega' \setminus K$ , endowed with the topology induced by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ . We endow  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  with the finest locally convex topology for which the inclusions  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}, K) \to \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  are continuous.

Thus,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is a complete locally convex space and embeds continuously into  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ . In addition, a subset  $\mathcal{K}$  of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is bounded if and only if  $\mathcal{K}$  is contained and bounded in  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}, K)$  for some compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ .

The following result collects the main properties of the space  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ .

#### **Proposition 4.2.** The following hold:

- (1) the mapping  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \colon \varphi \mapsto [\lambda \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi))]$  induces an isomorphism of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  onto  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ ;
- (2) for every  $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  and for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ ,

$$(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}^{-1}\psi)(\zeta,x) = \frac{2^{n-m}|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \psi(\lambda) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \mathrm{e}^{i\langle\lambda,x\rangle - \langle\lambda,\Phi(\zeta)\rangle} \,\mathrm{d}\lambda;$$

(3) for every  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}), \ \varphi_1 * \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\varphi_1 * \varphi_2) = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_1)(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_2);$$

(4) if  $t \in T_+$ ,  $g \in GL(E)$ ,  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , and  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ , then  $(g \times t)_* \varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}((g \times t)_* \varphi) = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \varphi)(\cdot t).$$

In particular, convolution is commutative on  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Observe that the mapping  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$  is essentially the (non-commutative) Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{N}$ , since

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\varphi)(\lambda) P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$  and for every  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . The characterization of the image of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  under  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$  will be of particular importance in the study of Besov spaces.

In the statement, we wrote  $(g \times t)_* \varphi$  instead of  $\Delta_Q^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(t) \varphi \circ (g \times t)^{-1}$ .

*Proof.* (1)–(2) Take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and observe that, by Proposition 1.12,

$$(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi)(\lambda) = \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)) = \langle \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)e_{\lambda,0}|e_{\lambda,0}\rangle = \int_{\mathcal{N}} \varphi(\zeta,x)e^{-i\langle\lambda,x\rangle - \langle\lambda,\Phi(\zeta)\rangle} d(\zeta,x)$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . It then follows that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ .

Conversely, take  $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , and define

$$(\mathcal{G}\psi)(\zeta,x) := \frac{2^{n-m}|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \psi(\lambda) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \mathrm{e}^{i\langle\lambda,x\rangle - \langle\lambda,\Phi(\zeta)\rangle} \,\mathrm{d}\lambda,$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Then, Proposition 1.12 and Corollary 1.14 imply that  $\mathcal{G}\psi \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  and that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{G}\psi) = \psi(\lambda)P_{\lambda,0}$  for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Now, take  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\alpha_3 \in \mathbb{N}^m$ , and observe that Faà di Bruno's formula and some integrations by parts show that

$$\begin{split} \partial_E^{\alpha_1} \partial_F^{\alpha_2} (\mathcal{G} \psi) (\zeta, x) &= \frac{2^{n-m} | \mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \psi(\lambda) \mathrm{e}^{i\langle \lambda, x \rangle - \langle \lambda, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \Theta_{\alpha_2}(\lambda) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= \frac{(-1)^{\alpha_3} 2^{n-m} | \mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m} (ix - \Phi(\zeta))^{\alpha_3}} \int_{\Omega'} \mathrm{e}^{i\langle \lambda, x \rangle - \langle \lambda, \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \partial^{\alpha_3} (\psi \, \Theta_{\alpha_2} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}) (\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda, \end{split}$$

where

$$\Theta_{\alpha_2}(\lambda) \coloneqq \sum_{\gamma_1 + 2\gamma_2 = \alpha_1} \frac{\alpha_1!}{\gamma_1! \gamma_2!} (i\lambda')^{\alpha_2} \cdot \left(-2\langle \lambda', \Re \varPhi(\zeta, \, \cdot \,) \rangle\right)^{\gamma_1} \cdot \left(-\langle \lambda', \Re \varPhi(\, \cdot \,, \, \cdot \,) \rangle\right)^{\gamma_2}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Now, observe that the mapping  $\zeta \mapsto \Phi(\zeta)$  is absolutely homogeneous of degree 2 and vanishes only at 0. Therefore, for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there is a constant  $C'_N > 0$  such that

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(\mathcal{G}\psi)(\zeta,x)| \leqslant \frac{C_N}{(1+|\zeta|^2+|x|)^N}$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{2n+m}$  with length at most N (identifying E with  $\mathbb{R}^{2n}$ ). In addition, since the mapping  $\lambda \mapsto J'_{\lambda} = |J_{\lambda}|^{-1}J_{\lambda}$  is (semialgebraic and) clearly analytic on  $F' \setminus W$ , it is easily seen that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{G}\psi) = \psi(\lambda)P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Thus,  $\mathcal{G}$  maps  $C_c^{\infty}(F')$  into  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , and clearly  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$  are inverses of one another. Finally, it is readily seen that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$  induce homeomorphisms between  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}, K)$  and  $\{\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega'): \operatorname{Supp}(\psi) \subseteq K\}$  for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ , so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$  are homeomorphisms between  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{C}_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ .

(3) Take  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{N}}(\Omega)$ , and observe that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_1 * \varphi_2) = \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_1)\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_2)$  for every  $\lambda \notin W$ . Since  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_j) = \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\varphi_j)P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \notin W$  and for every j = 1, 2, this implies that  $\varphi_1 * \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\varphi_1 * \varphi_2) = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_1)(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_2),$$

as we wished to show.

(4) Finally, define  $\psi := \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi$ , and observe that (2) and (3) imply that  $\psi(\cdot t) \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  and that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}^{-1}(\psi(\cdot t)) = \Delta_{\mathcal{Q}}^{-\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d}}(t^{-1})(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}^{-1}\psi)(g^{-1} \times t^{-1} \cdot) = (g \times t)_*\varphi,$$

whence the result.

**Definition 4.3.** We define  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} : \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \to C_c^{\infty}(F')$  as in Proposition 4.2.

As we mentioned above, the space  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is too small for some of our purposes. In order to get invariance under left translations we introduce  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . The auxiliary space  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , in turn, is introduced to get control over pointwise multiplication.

**Definition 4.4.** Define  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  as the space of  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_F(\varphi(\zeta, \cdot))$  is supported in  $\overline{\Omega'}$  for every  $\zeta \in E$  and such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Endow  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  with the topology induced by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ .

In addition, for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ , define  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  as the space of  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = 0$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus (W \cup K)$ , endowed with the topology induced by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ . Define  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  as the inductive limit of the spaces  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$ , endowed with the corresponding locally convex topology.

The following result collects some of the most important results concerning the spaces  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . In particular, it shows that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is an algebra under pointwise multiplication.

Recall that a Montel space is a Hausdorff barrelled space whose bounded subsets are relatively compact.

#### **Proposition 4.5.** The following hold:

- (1)  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is a Fréchet Montel space;
- (2)  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is a Hausdorff, complete, bornological Montel space;
- (3)  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds canonically into  $\widetilde{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and induces on  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  its topology for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ ;
- (4) a subset of  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is bounded if and only if it is contained and bounded in  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  for some compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ ;
- (5)  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = 0$  for every  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus (\Omega' \cup W)$ ;
- (6)  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  are left-invariant;

Here,  $\partial_E^{\alpha_1}$  denotes the partial derivative of order  $\alpha_1$  with respect to the subspace E. In other words, if  $f \in C^{\alpha_1}(\mathcal{N})$ , then  $\partial_E^{\alpha_1} f(\zeta, x) = (f(\cdot, x))^{(\alpha_1)}(\zeta)$  for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Similar remarks apply to  $\partial_F^{\alpha_2}$ . Finally, the  $\cdot$  appearing in the definition of  $\Theta_{\alpha_2}(\lambda)$  stand for symmetrized tensor products. In other words, if T and S are symmetric k- and k-multilinear mappings on  $E \times F$ , then  $(T \cdot S)(v_1, \ldots, v_{h+k}) = \frac{1}{(k+h)!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{k+h}} T(v_{\sigma(1)}, \ldots, v_{\sigma(k)}) S(v_{\sigma(k+1)}, \ldots, v_{\sigma(k+h)})$  for every  $v_1, \ldots, v_{h+k} \in E \times F$ , where  $\mathfrak{S}_{k+h}$  denotes the set of permutations on  $\{1, \ldots, k+h\}$ .

- (7)  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds canonically into  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and the left-invariant subspace of  $S(\mathcal{N})$  generated by  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is dense in  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ;
- (8)  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})\subseteq\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}).$

Thus,  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  can be interpreted as the completion of the left-invariant subspace generated by  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , with respect to a suitable topology. This remark should justify the 'L' appearing the symbol  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

*Proof.* (1) It is clear that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is a closed subspace of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ , so that the assertion follows.

- (2)–(4) Since clearly  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  is closed in  $S(\mathcal{N})$  for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ , and since  $\Omega'$  is locally compact and  $\sigma$ -compact, [21, Proposition 9 of Chapter II, §4, No. 6] implies that  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is Hausdorff and complete, and induces on  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  its topology for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ . In addition, [21, Example 3 of Chapter III, §2 and Corollary 3 of Chapter III, §4, No. 1] imply that  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is bornological and barrelled. Further, [21, Proposition 6 of Chapter III, §1, No. 4] implies that a subset of  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is bounded if and only if it is contained and bounded in  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  for some compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ . Since  $S(\mathcal{N})$  is a Montel space, it then follows that  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is a Montel space. Finally, it is clear that  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  embeds canonically into  $\widetilde{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ , so that also  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds canonically into  $\widetilde{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ .
  - (5) Indeed, take  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\lambda \in F' \setminus (\Omega' \cup W)$ . Then,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = \int_{E} \mathcal{F}_{F}(\varphi(\zeta, \cdot))(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, 0) \,d\zeta = 0.$$

(6) It suffices to prove that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is left-invariant. Indeed, take  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Then

$$\pi_{\lambda}(L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi) = \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,x)\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,x)\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)P_{\lambda,0} = \pi_{\lambda}(L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . In addition,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{F}_F((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)(\zeta',\,\cdot\,)) &= \mathcal{F}_F(\varphi(\zeta'-\zeta,\,\cdot\,-x-2\Im\Phi(\zeta,\zeta'))) \\ &= \mathrm{e}^{-i\langle\,\cdot\,,x+2\Im\Phi(\zeta,\zeta')\rangle} \mathcal{F}_F(\varphi(\zeta'-\zeta,\,\cdot)) \in C_c^\infty(\varOmega') \end{split}$$

for every  $\zeta' \in E$ . Therefore,  $L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ .

(7) Let us first prove that  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds canonically into  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$ . Indeed, take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and observe that clearly  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . In addition, Proposition 4.2 implies that

$$\varphi(\zeta, x) = \frac{2^{n-m} |\text{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \mathcal{L}(\psi \, \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}})(\Phi(\zeta) - ix)$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , where  $\psi := \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ . Therefore,

$$\mathcal{F}_F(\varphi(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) = \frac{2^n |\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^n} \psi \, \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}} e^{-\langle\,\cdot\,,\Phi(\zeta)\rangle} \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$$

for every  $\zeta \in E$ . Thus,  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Continuity is then easily established.

Conversely, take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , and let K be a compact subset of  $\Omega'$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) = 0$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus (K \cup W)$ . Then, Proposition 4.2 implies that there is  $\tau \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\tau$  equals 1 on K, so that  $\varphi = \varphi * \tau$ . In addition, the space M of measures with finite support is dense in the space  $\mathcal{O}'_{C,L}(\mathcal{N})$  of left convolutors of the space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  into itself, so that there is a filter  $\mathfrak{F}$  on M which converges to  $\varphi$  in  $\mathcal{O}'_{C,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Now,  $M * \tau$  is contained in the left-invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  generated by  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , and clearly  $\mathfrak{F} * \tau$  converges to  $\varphi = \varphi * \tau$  in  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}, \operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\tau))$ , hence in  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . The assertion follows.

(8) Take  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Then,

$$\mathcal{F}_F((\varphi_1\varphi_2)(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) = (2\pi)^{-m} \mathcal{F}_F(\varphi_1(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) * \mathcal{F}_F(\varphi_2(\zeta,\,\cdot\,))$$

is supported in  $\overline{\Omega'}$  for every  $\zeta \in E$ , since  $\overline{\Omega'}$  is a closed convex cone. Thus, it remains to prove that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_1\varphi_2) = \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_1\varphi_2)P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . To this aim, we define

$$L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \coloneqq \left\{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{N}) \colon \pi_{\lambda}(f) = \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(f) P_{\lambda,0} \text{ for almost every } \lambda \in F' \setminus W \right\},\,$$

and an operator  $\mathcal{E}: L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \to A^{2,\infty}_{\nu_{\Omega}}(D)$  (with the notation of Section 1.3) such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((\mathcal{E}f)_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(f)$$

for every  $f \in L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ . Then, by means of Corollary 1.34 and Proposition 1.36 we see that  $\mathcal{E}$  is well defined and maps  $L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  isometrically onto  $A^{2,\infty}_{\nu_{\Omega}}(D)$ . In addition,  $\mathcal{E}(f)_h \to f$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$  as  $h \to 0$  for every  $f \in L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Now, it is clear that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  embeds continuously into  $L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , so that  $\varphi_1 \varphi_2$  is the limit of  $(\mathcal{E}\varphi_1)_h(\mathcal{E}\varphi_2)_h$  in  $L^1(\mathcal{N})$ . In particular,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_{1}\varphi_{2}) = \lim_{h \to 0} \pi_{\lambda}((\mathcal{E}\varphi_{1})_{h}(\mathcal{E}\varphi_{2})_{h})$$

$$= \lim_{h \to 0} \pi_{\lambda}((\mathcal{E}\varphi_{1})_{h}(\mathcal{E}\varphi_{2})_{h})P_{\lambda,0}$$

$$= \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi_{1}\varphi_{2})P_{\lambda,0}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , where the second equality follows from Proposition 1.33. The assertion follows.

From the following result until Corollary 4.10, we shall extend to this setting some of the tools needed to deal with the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  for the full range of exponents  $p,q\in]0,\infty]$ . Corollaries 4.9 and 4.10, in particular, are trivial consequences of Young's inequality when  $p\geqslant 1$ .

#### Corollary 4.6. The following hold:

(1) the trilinear mapping

$$\mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N}) \times \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \times \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \ni (T, \varphi, \eta) \mapsto (T * \varphi) \eta \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$$

is well-defined and separately continuous;

(2)  $\pi_{\lambda}((T * \varphi)\eta) = 0$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega' \setminus (\operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi) + \operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\eta))$ , for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\varphi, \eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ .

*Proof.* (1) The considered trilinear mapping is clearly separately continuous with values in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ . Now, observe that the set of  $\delta_{(\zeta,x)}$ , for  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , is total in  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ . To conclude, it will then suffice to show that  $(\delta_{(\zeta,x)} * \varphi) \eta \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $\varphi, \eta \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . However, since  $\delta_{(\zeta,x)} * \varphi = L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi$ , the assertion follows from Proposition 4.5.

(2) As in (1), we may reduce to the case in which  $T = \delta_{(\zeta,x)}$ . In this case, then,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{F}_F((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)(\zeta',\,\cdot\,)) &= \mathrm{e}^{-i\langle\,\cdot\,,x+2\Im\Phi(\zeta,\zeta')\rangle} \mathcal{F}_F(\varphi(\zeta'-\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) \\ &= \frac{2^n |\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\varOmega'})|}{\pi^n} \mathrm{e}^{-i\langle\,\cdot\,,x+2\Im\Phi(\zeta,\zeta')\rangle} (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi) \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{-\mathbf{b}} \mathrm{e}^{-\langle\,\cdot\,,\Phi(\zeta'-\zeta)\rangle} \end{split}$$

and

$$\mathcal{F}_F(\eta(\zeta',\,\cdot\,)) = \frac{2^n |\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^n} (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \eta) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}} \mathrm{e}^{-\langle\,\cdot\,,\Phi(\zeta')\rangle}$$

for every  $\zeta' \in E$  (cf. the computations of the proof of Proposition 4.5). Since

$$\mathcal{F}_F(((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)\eta)(\zeta',\,\cdot\,)) = (2\pi)^{-m}\mathcal{F}_F((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)(\zeta',\,\cdot\,)) * \mathcal{F}_F(\eta(\zeta',\,\cdot\,))$$

and since

$$\pi_{\lambda}((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)\eta) = \int_{E} \mathcal{F}_{F}(((L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi)\eta)(\zeta',\,\cdot\,))(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta',0)\,\mathrm{d}\zeta'$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , the assertion follows.

**Corollary 4.7.** Take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Then, for every  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $p \leqslant q$  there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$||T||_{L^q(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C||T||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $T = T * \varphi$ .

The proof is based on [70, Theorem 1.4.1], which deals with the abelian case.

*Proof.* Step I. Assume first that  $T \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . It will suffice to prove the assertion for  $q = \infty$ . Then,

$$|T(\zeta, x)| \leqslant \int_{\mathcal{N}} |T(\zeta', x')\varphi((\zeta', x')^{-1}(\zeta, x))| \,\mathrm{d}(\zeta', x')$$
  
$$\leqslant \|\varphi\|_{L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})} \|T\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}^{1-\min(1, p)} \|T\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1, p)}$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , so that

$$||T||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant ||\varphi||_{L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})}^{1/\min(1,p)} ||T||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}$$

since  $||T||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}$  is finite.

STEP II. Take  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\eta(e) = 1$ , that is, such that

$$\int_{\Omega'} (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \varphi)(\lambda) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda = \frac{\pi^{n+m}}{2^{n-m} |\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}$$

(cf. Proposition 4.2). Define

$$\eta_{\rho} \colon (\zeta, x) \mapsto \eta(\rho \zeta, \rho^2 x)$$

for every  $\rho > 0$ . Let K be a compact convex neighbourhood of 0 in  $\overline{\Omega'}$  which contains Supp  $(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\eta)$ , so that K contains the support of

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\eta_{\rho}) = \rho^{-2n-2m}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\eta)(\rho^{-2}\cdot)$$

for every  $\rho \in ]0,1]$ . Observe that there is  $\varphi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'$  equals 1 on the compact subset  $K + \operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi)$  of  $\Omega'$ . Therefore, Corollary 4.6 shows that  $T\eta_{\rho} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and that  $T\eta_{\rho} = (T\eta_{\rho}) * \varphi'$  for every  $\rho \in ]0,1]$ . Thus, applying step I with  $\varphi'$  in place of  $\varphi$ , we see that there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$||T\eta_{\rho}||_{L^{q}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C||T\eta_{\rho}||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $T = T * \varphi$  and for every  $\rho \in ]0,1]$ . Now, passing to the limit for  $\rho \to 0^+$  we see that

$$||T||_{L^q(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C \liminf_{\rho \to 0^+} ||T\eta_\rho||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C||T||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})},$$

whence the result

Corollary 4.8. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $p \leq q$  and let B be a bounded subset of  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . For every  $\varphi \in B$  and for every  $t \in T_+$ , define  $\varphi_t \in S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_t = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi)(\cdot t^{-1})$ . Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $T \in S'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $\varphi \in B$ , and for every  $t \in T_+$ ,

$$||T * \varphi_t||_{L^q(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C\Delta^{(1/p-1/q)(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(t)||T * \varphi_t||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}.$$

In addition, if  $T * \varphi_t \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$ , then  $T * \varphi_t \in L_0^q(\mathcal{N})$ .

*Proof.* For every  $t \in T_+$ , choose  $g_t \in GL(E)$  such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g_t \times g_t)$ , and observe that Proposition 4.2 and the fact that  $(g_t \times t)$  is an automorphism of  $\mathcal{N}$  imply that

$$(g_t \times t)_* (T * \varphi_t) = [(g_t \times t)_* T] * \varphi$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $\varphi \in B$ , and for every  $t \in T_+$ . Now, observe that there is a compact subset K of  $\Omega'$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi$  is supported in K for every  $\varphi \in B$ . Then, fix  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi$  equals 1 on K, so that  $(T * \varphi) * \psi = T * \varphi$  for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\varphi \in B$ . Then, the first assertion follows from Lemmas 2.7 and 2.13, and Corollary 4.7.

For what concerns the second assertion, it will suffice to show that, if  $p < \infty$  and  $T * \varphi_t \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$ , then  $T * \varphi_t \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$ . Observe that, applying the preceding remarks with  $q = \max(1, p)$ , we see that  $T * \varphi_t \in L^{\max(1,p)}(\mathcal{N})$ . Therefore,  $T * \varphi_t = T * \varphi_t * \psi_t \in C_0(\mathcal{N})$ , whence the result.

**Corollary 4.9.** Take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , and fix a compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ . Then, for every  $p \in ]0, \infty]$  there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$||T * \varphi'||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C||T||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}||\varphi'||_{L^{\min(1,p)}(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $T = T * \varphi$  and for every  $\varphi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'$  is supported in K.

The proof is based on [70, Proposition 1.5.1], which deals with the classical case.

Proof. The assertion follows by Young's inequality (with C=1) when  $p \geq 1$ , so that we may assume that p < 1. Observe that  $\varphi'^* \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , so that  $L_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1} \varphi'^* \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.5 for every  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathbb{N}$  and for every  $\varphi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Therefore, Proposition 4.5 again shows that  $TL_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1} \varphi'^* \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . In addition, by means of Corollary 4.6 we see that, if  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'$  is supported in K, then

$$TL_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1}\varphi'^* = (TL_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1}\varphi'^*) * \varphi'',$$

where  $\varphi'' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi''$  equals 1 on Supp  $(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi) + K$ . Therefore, Corollary 4.7 shows that there is a constant C' > 0 such that

$$||T * \varphi'||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{p} \leq \int_{\mathcal{N}} ||TL_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1} \check{\varphi}'||_{L^{1}(\mathcal{N})}^{p} d(\zeta,x)$$

$$= \int_{\mathcal{N}} ||TL_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1} \varphi'^{*}||_{L^{1}(\mathcal{N})}^{p} d(\zeta,x)$$

$$\leq C' \int_{\mathcal{N}} \int_{\mathcal{N}} |T(\zeta',x')(L_{(\zeta,x)}^{-1} \varphi'^{*})(\zeta',x')|^{p} d(\zeta',x') d(\zeta,x)$$

$$= C' ||T||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{p} ||\varphi'||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}^{p}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $T = T * \varphi$  and for every  $\varphi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'$  is supported in K.

Corollary 4.10. Take  $p \in ]0, \infty]$  and let B be a bounded subset of  $S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . For every  $\varphi \in B$  and for every  $t \in T_+$ , define  $\varphi_t \in S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi_t = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi)(\cdot t^{-1})$ . Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $T \in S'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $T \in S'(\mathcal{N})$ .

$$||T * \varphi_t * \varphi'_{t'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C||T * \varphi_t||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}.$$

*Proof.* By assumption, there is a compact subset K of  $T_+$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi$  is supported in  $e_{\Omega'}\cdot K$  for every  $\varphi\in B$ . Take  $\varphi,\varphi'\in B$  and  $t,t'\in T_+$ . If  $\varphi_t*\varphi'_{t'}\neq 0$ , then  $(Kt)\cap (Kt')\neq \emptyset$ , so that  $t't^{-1}\in KK^{-1}$ . Next, for every  $t\in T_+$ , choose  $g_t\in GL(E)$  such that  $t\cdot \Phi=\Phi\circ (g_t\times g_t)$ , and observe that Proposition 4.2 and the fact that  $(g_t\times t)$  is an automorphism of  $\mathcal N$  imply that

$$(g_t \times t)_* (T * \varphi_t * \varphi'_{t'}) = [(g_t \times t)_* T] * \varphi * \varphi'_{t't-1}$$

and

$$(g_t \times t)_* (T * \varphi_t) = [(g_t \times t)_* T] * \varphi$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $\varphi, \varphi' \in B$ , and for every  $t, t' \in T_+$ . Thus, we may reduce to proving that

$$||T * \varphi * \varphi'_{t''}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 ||T * \varphi||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $\varphi, \varphi' \in B$ , and for every  $t'' \in KK^{-1}$ . Now, take  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi$  equals 1 on K, and observe that  $(T * \varphi) * \psi = T * \varphi$  for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\varphi \in B$ . Thus, Corollary 4.9 implies that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$||T * \varphi * \varphi'_{t''}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 ||T * \varphi||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} ||\varphi'_{t''}||_{L^{\min(1,p)}(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $\varphi, \varphi' \in B$ , and for every  $t'' \in KK^{-1}$ . To conclude, observe that Lemma 2.47 implies that the  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'_{t''}$ , as  $\varphi'$  runs through B and t'' runs through  $KK^{-1}$ , stay in a bounded subset of  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , so that the  $\varphi'_{t''}$  stay in a bounded subset of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.2. The assertion follows.

We now describe the interactions of Riemann–Liouville operators with the spaces  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ ,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ .

**Proposition 4.11.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then, the following hold:

(1) for every  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ ,

$$d\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}) = i^{-\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi);$$

- (2) the mapping  $\varphi \mapsto \varphi * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  induces automorphisms of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ ,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ ;
- (3)  $\varphi * (i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\mathcal{O}}^{\mathbf{s}})^* = \varphi * (i^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}I_{\mathcal{O}}^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}) \text{ for every } \varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\mathcal{O}}(\mathcal{N}).$

Notice that  $(i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})^* \neq i^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}I_{\Omega}^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}$ , unless  $\mathbf{s} \in -\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ .

Proof. (1) Take  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , and observe that  $(\varphi * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})(\zeta, \cdot) = \varphi(\zeta, \cdot) * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  for every  $\zeta \in E$ . Since  $\mathcal{F}_F(I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}) = i^{-\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  on  $\Omega'$  thanks to Lemma 2.21, this implies that  $\varphi(\zeta, \cdot) * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}} \in \mathcal{S}(F)$ . In addition,

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}) = \int_{E} \mathcal{F}_{F}(\varphi(\zeta, \cdot) * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, 0) \,\mathrm{d}\zeta,$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ , so that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}) = i^{-\mathbf{s}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(\varphi)$$

for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , whence the assertion.

- (2) By (1), it is clear that convolution by  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}$  maps  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  into itself, so that it induces an endomorphism  $\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}}$  of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  by the closed graph theorem. Since  $\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}}\mathcal{I}^{-\mathbf{s}} = \mathcal{I}^{-\mathbf{s}}\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}} = I_{\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})}$ ,  $\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is an automorphism of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . From (1) it also follows that  $\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}}$  maps  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  into itself, so that it induces an automorphism of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Finally, it is clear that  $\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}}$  induces an automorphism of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .
  - (3) Take  $\varphi \in \widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Then,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{F}_{F}((\varphi*(i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})^{*})(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) &= \mathcal{F}_{F}(\varphi(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)*(I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})^{*}) \\ &= \mathcal{F}_{F}(\varphi(\zeta,\,\cdot\,))\overline{\mathcal{F}_{F}(i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})} \\ &= \mathcal{F}_{F}(\varphi(\zeta,\,\cdot\,))\mathcal{F}_{F}(i^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}I_{\Omega}^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}) \\ &= \mathcal{F}_{F}((\varphi*(i^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}I_{\Omega}^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}))(\zeta,\,\cdot\,)) \end{split}$$

for every  $\zeta \in E$ , since  $\overline{\mathcal{F}_F(i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})} = \overline{\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}} = \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\overline{\mathbf{s}}} = \mathcal{F}_F(i^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}}I_{\Omega}^{\overline{\mathbf{s}}})$  on  $\Omega'$  by Lemma 2.21. The assertion follows

We conclude this section with some remarks on the dual of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

**Definition 4.12.** We denote by  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  and  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  the strong duals of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  and  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , respectively, for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ . We also define  $\langle T|\varphi\rangle \coloneqq \langle T,\overline{\varphi}\rangle$  for every  $(T,\varphi)\in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)\times\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  and for every  $(T,\varphi)\in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})\times\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

**Proposition 4.13.** The following hold:

- (1)  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  is canonically isomorphic to the quotient of  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  by the polar of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$ , for every compact subset K of  $\Omega'$ ;
- (2)  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is canonically isomorphic to the projective limit of the  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$ , where K runs through the set of compact subsets of  $\Omega'$ ;
- (3)  $S'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N},K)$  is a complete Montel space;
- (4) for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , we may define

$$(T * \varphi)(\zeta, x) := \langle T | L_{(\zeta, x)} \varphi^* \rangle$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . In addition,  $T * \varphi = T' * \varphi$  for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  such that the canonical images of T and T' in  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}, \operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi))$  are equal.

In particular, Corollaries 4.7 to 4.10 apply with  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  replaced by  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

Proof. (1) Obvious.

- (2) This follows from the characterization of the bounded subsets of  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  provided in Proposition 4.5.
- (3) This follows from Proposition 4.5 and [21, Corollary 1 to Proposition 12 of Chapter III, §3, No. 8, and Proposition 9 of Chapter IV, §2, No. 5].
- (4) Since clearly  $\varphi^* \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ ,  $T * \varphi$  is well defined thanks to Proposition 4.5. The second assertion is clear, since  $L_{(\zeta,x)}\varphi^* \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}, \operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi))$  for every  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ .

#### 4.2 Besov Spaces

In this section we develop the basics of the theory of the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . As we shall see in Theorem 5.2 (cf. also Theorem 4.26 and the proof of Proposition 3.17), for every  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  there is a holomorphic function f on D such that

$$T = \lim_{h \to 0} f_h$$

in  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , even though f is not uniquely determined by this property. For this reason, one may say that the  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  are Besov spaces 'of analytic type.'

In the following results, by an abuse of notation we shall often write  $||a_k||_{\ell^q(K)}$  instead of  $||(a_k)||_{\ell^q(K)}$ , for  $(a_k) \in \ell^q(K)$ .

Before we define the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , we prove the equivalence of several (generalized) quasi-norms on  $\mathcal{S}'_{O,L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

**Lemma 4.14.** Take  $\delta, \delta' > 0$ , R, R' > 1,  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Let  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$  and  $(\lambda'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  be a  $(\delta, R)$ - and a  $(\delta', R')$ -lattice on  $\Omega$ , respectively, and define  $t_k, t'_{k'} \in T_+$  so that

$$\lambda_k = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_k$$
 and  $\lambda'_{k'} = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t'_{k'}$ 

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ . Let  $(\varphi_k)_{k \in K}$  and  $(\varphi'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  be two bounded families of positive elements of  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  such that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) \geqslant 1 \quad and \quad \sum_{k' \in K'} \varphi_{k'}(\cdot t_{k'}^{\prime - 1}) \geqslant 1$$

on  $\Omega'$ , and define  $\psi_k, \psi'_{k'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \psi_k = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}} \psi'_{k'} = \varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})$  for every  $k \in K$ , and for every  $k' \in K'$ . Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ,

$$\frac{1}{C} \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(h_{k'})\| T * \psi'_{k'} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{L^{q}(K')} \leq \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(h_{k})\| T * \psi_{k} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{L^{q}(K)} 
\leq C \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(h_{k'})\| T * \psi'_{k'} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{L^{q}(K')}.$$

The argument is classical. Cf., for example, [9, Lemma 3.8].

Proof. It will suffice to prove the first inequality. Define

$$\widetilde{\varphi} \coloneqq \sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}),$$

and observe that, since  $(\varphi_k)$  is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , Proposition 2.51 implies that the sum defining  $\widetilde{\varphi}$  is locally finite on  $\Omega'$ . Therefore,  $\widetilde{\varphi}$  is of class  $C^{\infty}$  on  $\Omega'$ . For every  $k' \in K'$ , let  $K_{k'}$  be the set of  $k \in K$  such that  $\varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t_{k'}^{-1})\varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) \neq 0$ . By Proposition 2.51, there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_{k'}) \leq N$  for every  $k' \in K'$  and such that each  $k \in K$  is contained in at most N of the sets  $K_{k'}$ , for  $k' \in K'$ . Then, for every  $k' \in K'$ ,

$$\varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1}) = \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \frac{\varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})\varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})}{\widetilde{\varphi}} = \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})\varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}),$$

where

$$\widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'} \coloneqq \frac{\varphi'_{k'}}{\widetilde{\varphi}(\cdot t'_{k'})} = \frac{\varphi'_{k'}}{\sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \varphi_k(\cdot (t'_{k'} t_k^{-1}))}.$$

Observe that  $\sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \varphi_k(\cdot (t'_{k'}t_k^{-1})) \ge 1$  on the support of  $\varphi'_{k'}$  and that the  $t'_{k'}t_k^{-1}$  stay in a compact subset of  $T_+$  (independent of k') as k runs through  $K_{k'}$ , so that Lemma 2.47 and the preceding remarks imply that the family  $(\widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ . Then, choose  $\widetilde{\psi}'_{k'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\widetilde{\psi}'_{k'} = \widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})$  for every  $k' \in K'$ . Then, Corollary 4.10 and Proposition 4.13 imply that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that, for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $k' \in K'$ , and for every  $k \in K$ ,

$$\|(T*\psi_k)*\widetilde{\psi}'_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_1 \|T*\psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}.$$

Now, for every  $k' \in K'$ ,

$$T * \psi'_{k'} = \sum_{k \in K_{+'}} (T * \psi_k) * \widetilde{\psi}'_{k'}$$

by the associativity of convolution on  $\mathcal{S}'_{\varOmega,L}(\mathcal{N})\times\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})\times\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N}),$  so that

$$||T * \psi'_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 N^{(1/p-1)_+} \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} ||T * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k' \in K'$ . In addition, Corollary 2.44 shows that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda'_{k'}) \| T * \psi'_{k'} \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_2 \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k' \in K'$ .

Therefore,

$$\|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda'_{k'})\|T * \psi'_{k'}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\|_{L^{q}(K')} \leqslant C_{2}N^{1/q+1/q'}\|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_{k})\|T * \psi_{k}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\|_{L^{q}(K)},$$

whence the result.  $\Box$ 

**Definition 4.15.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . In addition, take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14. Then, we define  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  as the space of  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  such that

$$(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)(T*\psi_k))_k \in L^q(K; L^p(\mathcal{N})),$$

endowed with the corresponding topology.

We denote by  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  the closed subspace of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  consisting of the  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  such that

$$(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)(T*\psi_k))_k \in L_0^q(K; L_0^p(\mathcal{N})).$$

As we shall see later,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is (canonically embedded and) dense in  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (cf. Theorem 4.23), whence the notation.

**Proposition 4.16.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then,  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  are locally bounded F-spaces. In addition, the inclusion  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \subseteq \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is continuous.

In particular,  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  are complete.

*Proof.* Observe first that, with the notation of Definition 4.15, the mapping

$$N \colon \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \ni T \mapsto \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \right\| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)} \in \mathbb{R}_+$$

is lower semi-continuous. In addition, N is finite exactly on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , and the mapping  $(T_1,T_2)\mapsto N(T_1-T_2)^{\min(1,p,q)}$  is a distance on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  which is compatible with its topology. Then, let  $(T_j)$  be a Cauchy sequence on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , so that  $(T_j)$  is a Cauchy sequence on  $S'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , hence converges to some T in  $S'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.13. Since N is lower semi-continuous on  $S'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , it then follows that  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and that  $(T_j)$  converges to T in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . The assertion follows.  $\square$ 

In the following result, we show how the various affine automorphisms of D interact with the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ .

**Proposition 4.17.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . Denote by G the set of automorphisms of  $\mathcal{N}$  of the form  $g \times t$ , where  $t \in T_+$ ,  $g \in GL(E)$ , and  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ . Then, the following hold:

- (1) the mappings  $T \mapsto L_{(\zeta,x)}T$ , for  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , induce equicontinuous automorphisms of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ;
- (2) for every  $T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , the mapping  $\mathcal{N} \ni (\zeta,x) \mapsto L_{(\zeta,x)}T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  is continuous;
- (3) the mappings  $T \mapsto \Delta^{\mathbf{s}-(1-1/p)(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(t)(g \times t)_*T$ , for  $g \times t \in G$ , induce equicontinuous automorphisms of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ ;

(4) for every  $T \in \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , the mapping  $G \ni g \times t \mapsto (g \times t)_* T \in \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  is continuous.

Proof. Fix a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$  on  $\Omega'$  for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1 (cf. Lemma 2.50), and define  $t_k \in T_+$  so that  $\lambda_k = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_k$  for every  $k \in K$ . Fix a positive  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  such that  $\sum_{k \in K} \varphi(\cdot t_k^{-1}) \ge 1$  on  $\Omega'$ , and define  $\psi_k \in S_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k = \varphi(\cdot t_k^{-1})$  for every  $k \in K$ . By Lemma 4.14, we may choose the norm on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  induced by the mapping

$$T \mapsto \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)\| T * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^q(K)}.$$

Then, it is immediately seen that the mapping  $T \mapsto L_{(\zeta,x)}T$  induces an isometry of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for every  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , whence (1). For what concerns (2), fix  $T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and observe that

$$\lim_{(\zeta,x)\to(0,0)} (L_{(\zeta,x)}T) * \psi_k = \lim_{(\zeta,x)\to(0,0)} L_{(\zeta,x)}(T * \psi_k) = T * \psi_k$$

in  $L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $k \in K$ . Thus,  $L_{(\zeta,x)}T$  converges to T in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  as  $(\zeta,x) \to (0,0)$  (by dominated convergence, if  $q < \infty$ . By equicontinuity at the point at infinity of K, if  $q = \infty$ ). This proves continuity at (0,0). Continuity on  $\mathcal{N}$  follows since  $\mathcal{N}$  is a group.

Now, take  $(g \times t) \in G$ . Then,

$$\begin{split} & \| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_{k}) \| [(g \times t)_{*}T] * \psi_{k} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^{q}(K)} \\ & = \| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_{k}) \| (g \times t)_{*} [T * (g \times t)^{*} \psi_{k}] \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^{q}(K)} \\ & = \Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})(1-1/p)}(t) \| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_{k}) \| T * (g \times t)^{*} \psi_{k} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^{q}(K)} \end{split}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . In addition, Proposition 4.2 shows that  $(g \times t)^* \psi_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}((g \times t)^* \psi_k) = \varphi(\cdot (t_k t)^{-1}),$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Since  $(\lambda_k \cdot t)$  is still a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice, Lemma 4.14 shows that the mapping

$$T \mapsto \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| T * (g \times t)^* \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

induces a norm on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  which defines its topology, whence (3). Equicontinuity follows from a refinement of the proof of Lemma 4.14. Finally, (4) is proved as (2).

**Lemma 4.18.** The canonical embedding  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \to S'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  induces a canonical embedding  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \to \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ .

*Proof.* This follows immediately from the definitions of the spaces  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , and from the fact that  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N}) \subseteq L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$ .

In the following result we prove the analogues of the classical Sobolev embeddings between homogeneous Besov spaces on  $\mathbb{R}$ .

**Proposition 4.19.** Take  $p_1, p_2, q_1, q_2 \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that

$$p_1 \leqslant p_2, \qquad q_1 \leqslant q_2, \qquad and \qquad \mathbf{s_2} = \mathbf{s_1} + \left(\frac{1}{p_1} - \frac{1}{p_2}\right)(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}).$$

Then, we have continuous inclusions

$$B^{\mathbf{s_1}}_{p_1,q_1}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)\subseteq B^{\mathbf{s_2}}_{p_2,q_2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \qquad and \qquad \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s_1}}_{p_1,q_1}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)\subseteq \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s_2}}_{p_2,q_2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

*Proof.* The assertions follow from Corollary 4.8 and the continuous inclusions  $\ell^{q_1}(K) \subseteq \ell^{q_2}(K)$  and  $\ell^{q_1}_0(K) \subseteq \ell^{q_2}_0(K)$ .

In the following, we shall denote by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  the sesquilinear pairing between  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$  and  $L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})$  defined by

$$\langle f_1|f_2\rangle = \int_{\mathcal{N}} f_1(\zeta,x)\overline{f_2(\zeta,x)}\,\mathrm{d}(\zeta,x),$$

for every  $p \in [1, \infty]$ .

Our aim is to extend this sesquilinear pairing to a sesquilinear form on

$$B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \times B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

If  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$  (resp. if  $p, q \in ]1, \infty]$ ), then  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is dense in  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  (resp.  $B^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ ) by Theorem 4.23, so that this form is uniquely determined by its restriction to  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \times \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  (resp.  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \times \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ). Nonetheless, in the general case we can only give a direct definition and show its independence from the most reasonable constructions.

**Proposition 4.20.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Let  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$  and  $(\lambda'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  be a  $(\delta, R)$ - and a  $(\delta', R')$ -lattice on  $\Omega'$  for some  $\delta, \delta' > 0$  and some R, R' > 1. Define  $t_k, t'_{k'} \in T_+$  so that

$$\lambda_k = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_k$$
 and  $\lambda'_{k'} = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t'_{k'}$ 

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ . Let  $(\varphi_k)_{k \in K}$  and  $(\varphi'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  be two bounded families of positive elements of  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  such that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\,\cdot\, t_k^{-1})^2 = \sum_{k' \in K'} \varphi'_{k'}(\,\cdot\, t'^{-1}_{k'})^2 = 1$$

on  $\Omega'$ , and define  $\psi_k, \psi'_{k'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi'_{k'} = \varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ . Then, the following hold:

(1) the sesquilinear forms on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \times B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ 

$$(T_1, T_2) \mapsto \sum_{k \in K} \langle T_1 * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle$$

and

$$(T_1, T_2) \mapsto \sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle$$

are well defined and continuous;

(2) for every  $T_1 \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and for every  $T_2 \in B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ ,

$$\sum_{k \in K} \langle T_1 * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle = \sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle.$$

*Proof.* (1) This follows easily from a twofold application of Hölder's inequality, since Proposition 4.19 shows that the space  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  embeds continuously into the space  $B_{\max(1,p),\max(1,q)}^{\mathbf{s}+(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ .

(2) Fix  $T_1 \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and  $T_2 \in B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ , and observe that clearly

$$\psi_k = \sum_{k' \in K'} \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'}$$

for every  $k \in K$  (the sum being finite). Therefore,

$$T_1 * \psi_k = \sum_{k' \in K'} T_1 * \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'}$$

for every  $k \in K$  (the sum being finite). Therefore,

$$\langle T_1 * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle = \sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'} | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, observe that  $\psi_k = \psi_k^*$  and that  $\psi'_{k'} = \psi'^*_{k'}$  since  $\varphi_k$  and  $\varphi'_{k'}$  are (positive, hence) real, for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ . In addition, convolution is commutative on  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.2, so that

$$\sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'} | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle = \sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} * \psi_k * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, clearly

$$\begin{split} \sum_{k \in K} \sum_{k' \in K'} |\langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} * \psi_k * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle| \\ &\leqslant \sum_{k \in K} \sum_{k' \in K'} \|T_1 * \psi'_{k'} * \psi_k * \psi_k\|_{L^{\max(1,p)}(\mathcal{N})} \|T_2 * \psi'_{k'}\|_{L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})} \\ &\leqslant N \sup_{k \in K} \|\psi_k\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})}^2 \sum_{k' \in K'} \|T_1 * \psi'_{k'}\|_{L^{\max(1,p)}(\mathcal{N})} \|T_2 * \psi'_{k'}\|_{L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})} < \infty, \end{split}$$

where  $N \coloneqq \sup_{k' \in K'} \operatorname{Card}(\{k \in K : \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} \neq 0\}) < \infty$  (cf. Proposition 2.51). Therefore, arguing as above we see that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \langle T_1 * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi_k \rangle = \sum_{k' \in K'} \sum_{k \in K} \langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} * \psi_k * \psi_k | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle$$
$$= \sum_{k' \in K'} \langle T_1 * \psi'_{k'} | T_2 * \psi'_{k'} \rangle,$$

whence the result.

**Definition 4.21.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then, we define a sesquilinear form  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle : B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \times \mathbb{R}^r$  $B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \to \mathbb{C}$  in any one of the equivalent ways of Proposition 4.20. We denote by  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  the corresponding weak topology (cf. [21, Definition 2 of Chapter II, §6, No. 2])

$$\sigma\Big(B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \varOmega), \mathring{B}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal{N}, \varOmega)\Big).$$

As we shall see later, (cf. Theorem 4.23 and Corollary 5.12), the sesquilinear form  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  induces a antilinear isomorphism of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  onto the dual of  $\mathring{B}_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , provided that  $p,q\in[1,\infty]$ . Therefore, in this case the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  is simply the weak dual topology. Even though in the general situation there is no such interpretation, the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{s}$  still has some of the most important properties of the weak dual topology. In particular, it is Hausdorff (cf. Proposition 4.16) and the bounded subsets

of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  are relatively compact for  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  (cf. Corollary 4.25 below). The next result shows that the sum  $\sum_{k} \cdot *\psi_{k}$  (with the  $\psi_{k}$  chosen as below) enjoys nice 'reproducing properties' in the spaces  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ .

**Lemma 4.22.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . In addition, take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ ,  $(t_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14, and assume further that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\lambda \cdot t_k^{-1}) = 1$$

for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . Then, for every  $T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (resp.  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ),

$$T = \sum_{k \in K} T * \psi_k,$$

with convergence in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (resp. in the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ ).

*Proof.* By transposition, it suffices to show the assertion when  $T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . Let K' be a finite subset of K and define  $T_{K'} := \sum_{k \in K'} T * \psi_k$ . Let V be the (symmetric) set of  $(k, k') \in K \times K$  such that  $\psi_k * \psi_{k'} \neq 0$ . By means of Proposition 2.51 we then see that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(V(k)) \leq N$ for every  $k \in K$ , where  $V(k) := \{ k' \in K : (k, k') \in V \}$ . In addition, Corollary 4.10 shows that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$||T' * \psi_k * \psi_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leq C_1 ||T' * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $k, k' \in K$ . Then,

$$||T_{K'} * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 N^{\max(1,1/p)} \chi_{V(K')}(k) ||T * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})},$$

so that

$$\left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| T_{K'} * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

$$\leq C_1 N^{\max(1,1/p)} \left\| \chi_{V(K')}(k) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}.$$

By Cauchy's criterion and Proposition 4.16, the sum  $\sum_{k\in K} T * \psi_k$  converges in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . To prove that  $T = \sum_{k\in K} T * \psi_k$ , it suffices to show that  $T * \psi_{k'} = \left(\sum_{k\in K} T * \psi_k\right) * \psi_{k'}$  for every  $k' \in K$ , but this follows from Proposition 4.2.

**Theorem 4.23.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then, the following hold:

- (1)  $S_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is dense in  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ;
- (2) the sesquilinear form

$$\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle \colon \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \times B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \to \mathbb{C}$$

induces a antilinear isomorphism of

$$B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$$
 onto  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)'$ .

Notice that the space  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is always dense in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for the (Hausdorff) weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ , thanks to Proposition 4.16.

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 3.27], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \ge 1$  and D is a symmetric tube domain. Before we pass to the proof, we need a technical lemma.

**Lemma 4.24.** Take  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $p \in ]0,1]$ . Define  $\psi_t := (g \times t)_* \psi$  for every  $t \in T_+$ , where  $g \in GL(E)$  is such that  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)^2$ . Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that, for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $t \in T_+$ ,

$$||T * \psi_t||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C\Delta^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})(1-1/p)}(t) \sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \\ ||f*\psi_t||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 1}} |\langle f|T * \psi_t \rangle|.$$

*Proof.* Let us first show that we may reduce to proving the statement for  $t=e_{T_+}$ , where  $e_{T_+}$  is the identity element of  $T_+$ . Indeed, assume that the statement holds for  $t=e_{T_+}$ , in which case  $\psi_{e_{T_+}}=\psi$ . Observe that

$$\langle f|T*\psi_t\rangle = \langle f\circ (g\times t)|[(g\times t)^*T]*\psi\rangle$$

and that

$$||f * \psi_t||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = ||[[f \circ (g \times t)] * \psi] \circ (g^{-1} \times t^{-1})||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = \Delta^{-(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(t)||[f \circ (g \times t)] * \psi||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Then,

$$\sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \\ \|f * \psi_t\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 1}} |\langle f | T * \psi_t \rangle| = \Delta^{(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p}(t) \sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N}) \\ \|f * \psi_t\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 1}} |\langle f | [(g \times t)^* T] * \psi \rangle|,$$

so that

$$||T * \psi_t||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} = \Delta^{\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}}(t) ||[(g \times t)^*T] * \psi||_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C\Delta^{(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})(1 - 1/p)}(t) \sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega, L}(\mathcal{N}) \\ ||f * \psi_t||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = 1}} |\langle f | T * \psi_t \rangle|.$$

Now, take  $\psi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that  $\psi = \psi * \psi'^* = \psi * \psi'$ , and fix a non-zero positive  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})$  with integral 1; define  $f_j := 2^{-2(n+m)} f(2^{-j} \cdot)$  for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ , so that  $f_j \to \delta_e$  vaguely. Then,  $\delta_{(\zeta,x)} * f_j * \psi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ,

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} \left| \langle \delta_{(\zeta,x)} * f_j * \psi' | T * \psi \rangle \right| = \lim_{j \to \infty} \left| \langle \delta_{(\zeta,x)} * f_j | T * \psi \rangle \right| = \left| (T * \psi)(\zeta,x) \right|$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Notice that the definition of  $\psi_t$  does not depend on g by Proposition 4.2.

and

$$C := \sup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \|\delta_{(\zeta,x)} * f_j * \psi' * \psi\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = \sup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \|f_j * \psi\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} < \infty$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$  and for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ . Therefore,

$$\|T*\psi\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N})}\leqslant C\sup_{\substack{f\in\mathcal{S}_{\varOmega,L}(\mathcal{N})\\ \|f*\psi\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}=1}}|\langle f|T*\psi\rangle|$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ .

Proof of Theorem 4.23. (1) Take  $T \in \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , and let us prove that T may be approximated by elements of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Indeed, take  $(\lambda_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.22, so that

$$T = \sum_{k \in K} T * \psi_k$$

in  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . Hence, we may reduce to proving that  $T*\psi_k$  may be approximated by elements of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for every  $k\in K$ .

Then, let H be a convex compact neighbourhood of 0 in  $\overline{\Omega'}$ , and take  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\eta(e) = 1$  and such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\eta$  is supported in H. Then,

$$\eta_{\rho} \colon (\zeta, x) \mapsto \eta(\rho \zeta, \rho^2 x)$$

is an element of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

Supp 
$$(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\eta_{\rho})\subseteq H$$

for every  $\rho \in ]0,1]$ . In addition,

$$(T * \psi_k)\eta_\rho \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$$

for every  $\rho \in ]0,1]$  thanks to Corollary 4.6. Hence, it will suffice to show that  $(T*\psi_k)\eta_\rho$  converges to  $T*\psi_k$  in  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  as  $\rho \to 0^+$ . Observe that there is  $\psi_k' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k$  equals 1 on  $\operatorname{Supp}(\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k) + K$ , so that Corollary 4.6 shows that

$$(T * \psi_k)\eta_\rho = [(T * \psi_k)\eta_\rho] * \psi_k'$$

for every  $\rho \in [0,1]$ . Here,  $\eta_0(\zeta,x) = \eta(e) = 1$  for every  $(\zeta,x) \in \mathcal{N}$ . Since  $(T * \psi_k)\eta_\rho$  converges to  $T * \psi_k$  in  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$  as  $\rho \to 0^+$ , by dominated convergence, we have

$$\lim_{\rho \to 0^+} [(T * \psi_k) \eta_\rho] * \psi_k' = (T * \psi_k) * \psi_k' = T * \psi_k$$

in  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$ . It is then easily seen that  $(T * \psi_k)\eta_\rho$  converges to  $T * \psi_k$  in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , whence the result.

(2) Take  $L \in \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)'$ , and observe that the preceding remarks show that there is a unique  $T \in \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  such that

$$\langle L, \eta \rangle = \langle \eta | T \rangle$$

for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Keep the notation of (1) and observe that, if K' is a finite subset of K and  $(f_k) \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})^{K'}$ , then

$$\sum_{k \in K'} \langle f_k | T * \psi_k \rangle = \Big\langle \sum_{k \in K'} f_k * \psi_k \Big| T \Big\rangle = \Big\langle L, \sum_{k \in K'} f_k * \psi_k \Big\rangle,$$

so that

$$\left| \sum_{k \in K'} \langle f_k | T * \psi_k \rangle \right| \leqslant \|L\|_{\mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)'} \left\| \sum_{k \in K'} f_k * \psi_k \right\|_{\mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)}.$$

For every  $k \in K$ , define  $K_k$  as the set of  $k' \in K$  such that  $\psi_k * \psi_{k'} \neq 0$ , and observe that Proposition 2.51 implies that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_k) \leq N$  for every  $k \in K$ . Now, assume that  $p \geq 1$ , set  $C_1 := \sup_{k \in K} \|\psi_k\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})}$ , and observe that Young's inequality implies that

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K'} f_k * \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_1^2 \sum_{k \in K' \cap K_{k'}} \|f_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k' \in K$ . Taking Corollary 2.44 into account, we then see that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\left| \sum_{k \in K'} \langle f_k | T * \psi_k \rangle \right| \leqslant C_1^2 C_2 N^{1/q + 1/q'} \| L \|_{B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)'} \| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| f_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^q(K')}.$$

By the arbitrariness of  $(f_k)$  and K', [15, Theorem 1 of §2] shows that  $(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)T * \psi_k) \in L^{q'}(K; L^{p'}(\mathcal{N}))$  when  $q \geq 1$ . The case q < 1 is easier: it suffice to consider the case  $\operatorname{Card}(K') = 1$  and to apply the duality between  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$  and  $L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})$ .

Conversely, assume that p < 1, and observe that Corollary 4.10 shows that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K'} f_k * \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_3 \sum_{k \in K' \cap K_{k'}} \|f_k * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k' \in K$ . Taking Corollary 2.44 into account, we then see that there is a constant  $C_4 > 0$  such that

$$\left| \sum_{k \in K'} \langle f_k | T * \psi_k \rangle \right| \leqslant C_3 C_4 N^{1/q + 1/q'} \|L\|_{B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)'} \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)\| f_k * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^q(K')}.$$

If  $q \leq 1$ , take K so that  $\operatorname{Card}(K') = 1$  and apply Lemma 4.24 to obtain that  $(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s} - (1/p-1)_+(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(\lambda_k)T * \psi_k) \in L^{\infty}(K; L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N}))$ . If, otherwise, q > 1, then use Lemma 4.24 and argue as in the proof of [15, Theorem 1 of §2] to obtain  $(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s} - (1/p-1)_+(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(\lambda_k)T * \psi_k) \in L^{q'}(K; L^{\infty}(\mathcal{N}))$ .

Thus, we have proved that  $\left(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\lambda_{k})T * \psi_{k}\right) \in L^{q'}(K; L^{p'}(\mathcal{N}))$ , that is,

$$T \in B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

By Proposition 4.20 and the density of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  in  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , we then see that

$$\langle L, T' \rangle = \langle T' | T \rangle$$

for every  $T' \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ .

Corollary 4.25. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then, the bounded subsets of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  are relatively compact for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ .

*Proof.* Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14. It will suffice to prove that the set U of  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  such that

$$\|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)\|T * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}\|_{\ell^q(K)} \le 1$$

is compact for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ . Then, let  $\mathfrak U$  be an ultrafilter on U. By Proposition 4.16 (and its proof) U is closed and bounded in  $\mathcal S'_{\varOmega,L}(\mathcal N)$ , hence compact thanks to Proposition 4.13. Therefore,  $\mathfrak U$  converges to some  $T_0 \in U$  in  $\mathcal S'_{\varOmega,L}(\mathcal N)$ . Since  $\mathcal S_{\varOmega,L}(\mathcal N)$  is dense in  $\mathring B^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal N,\Omega)$ , it is then easily verified that  $\mathfrak U$  converges to  $T_0$  in the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ .

The following result shows that the Riemann–Liouville operators play for the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  the same role that the fractional powers of the Laplacian play for the classical homogeneous Besov spaces.

**Theorem 4.26.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then, convolution by  $I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}$  on  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  induces a unique isomorphism of

$$\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$$
 onto  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re \mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ 

and a unique isomorphism of

$$B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$$
 onto  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re \mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ 

which is also continuous for the weak topologies  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re \mathbf{s}'}$ .

*Proof.* Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14. Observe that Proposition 4.11 implies that  $\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k)\psi_k * I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k)\psi_k * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'}) = i^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}'}\varphi_k)(\cdot t_k^{-1}),$$

for every  $k \in K$ .

Then, choose  $\varphi'' \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  so that  $\varphi_k = \varphi_k \varphi''$  for every  $k \in K$ , and define  $\psi'_k$  and  $\psi''_k$  as the elements of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k' = (\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\Re \mathbf{s}'}\varphi_k)(\cdot t_k^{-1}) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k'' = i^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\Im \mathbf{s}'}\varphi'')(\cdot t_k^{-1}),$$

so that

$$\psi_k * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} = \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k)\psi_k' * \psi_k''$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, Corollary 4.10 implies that there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\|\eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\Re \mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k) \|\eta * \psi_k'\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $k \in K$ , whence

$$\left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re \mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k) \| \eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'} * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)} \leqslant C \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| \eta * \psi_k' \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Thus, Lemma 4.14 and Theorem 4.23 imply that the automorphism  $\eta \mapsto \eta * (i^{\mathbf{s}}I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}})$ of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  extends to an continuous linear mapping

$$\mathcal{I}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'} \colon \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \to \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}+\Re\mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

It is then easily that  $\mathcal{I}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  is actually an isomorphism with inverse  $\mathcal{I}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}',-\mathbf{s}'}$ . Now, the transpose of  $\mathcal{I}_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}),\overline{\mathbf{s}'}}$  with respect to the sesquilinear forms

$$\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle \colon B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \times B_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s} - \Re \mathbf{s}' - (1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$$

and

$$\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle \colon B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \times \mathring{B}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$$

equals  $\mathcal{I}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  on  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.11, whence the result since  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  is clearly dense in  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ .

#### 4.3 Notes and Further Results

**4.3.1** When  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ , it is possible to give a 'continuous' characterization of the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ . Indeed, if  $\Omega' \ni \lambda \mapsto \varphi_{\lambda} \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  is a bounded measurable mapping such that each  $\varphi_{\lambda}$  is positive and, choosing  $t_{\lambda} \in T_{+}$  so that  $\lambda = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_{\lambda}$ ,

$$\int_{\Omega'} \varphi_{\lambda}(\lambda' \cdot t_{\lambda}^{-1}) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega'}(\lambda) \geqslant 1$$

for every  $\lambda' \in \Omega'$ , and if  $\psi_{\lambda} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  is defined so that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(\psi_{\lambda}) = \varphi_{\lambda}(\cdot t_{\lambda}^{-1})$ , then  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  if and only if

$$\left(\int_{\Omega'} \left(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \| T * \psi_{\lambda} \|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\right)^{q} d\nu_{\Omega'}(\lambda)\right)^{1/q} < \infty$$

(modification if  $q = \infty$ ). The preceding expression then gives an equivalent norm on  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . Several results of this chapter can be modified in this terms.

**4.3.2** Several aspects of the classical theory of Besov spaces have not been treated in this chapter. Some of them can be (at least partially) addressed by means of the results of Chapter 3. For example, thanks to Theorem 4.26 and Corollary 5.11, we see that, if  $p_1, p_2, p_3 \in [1, \infty], q_1, q_2, q_3 \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,

$$\frac{1}{p_1'} + \frac{1}{p_2'} = \frac{1}{p_3'},$$
 and  $\frac{1}{q_1} + \frac{1}{q_2} = \frac{1}{q_3},$ 

then (by means of Young's inequality) it is possible to give a reasonable definition of convolution which induces a continuous bilinear mapping

$$B^{\mathbf{s_1}}_{p_1,q_1}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)\times B^{\mathbf{s_2}}_{p_2,q_2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)\to B^{\mathbf{s_1}+\mathbf{s_2}}_{p_3,q_3}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

One may also argue directly and extend the preceding discussion to the case of general  $p_1, p_2, p_3$ .

**4.3.3** Using Corollary 5.11, one may prove that, if  $p_1, p_2, p_3, q_1, q_2, q_3 \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,

$$\frac{1}{p_1} + \frac{1}{p_2} = \frac{1}{p_3}$$
, and  $\frac{1}{q_1} + \frac{1}{q_2} = \frac{1}{q_3}$ ,

and  $\mathbf{s_1}, \mathbf{s_2}$  belong to a suitable translate of  $-\mathbb{R}^r_+$ , then it is possible to give a reasonable definition of multiplication which induces a continuous bilinear mapping

$$B_{p_1,q_1}^{\mathbf{s_1}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \times B_{p_2,q_2}^{\mathbf{s_2}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \to B_{p_3,q_3}^{\mathbf{s_1}+\mathbf{s_2}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega).$$

In this case, though, one cannot make use of Corollary 5.11 to extend the range of  $s_1$  and  $s_2$  for which the preceding assertion holds. Nonetheless, arguing directly more precise results can be obtained.

- **4.3.4** As in the classical case, one may investigate the validity of multiplier theorems for Besov spaces. Cf. [9, Proposition 3.34 and Remark 3.37] for the case of symmetric tube domains (and  $p, q \in [1, \infty[)$ , where such multiplier theorems can be extended in a similar form. The case of (homogeneous) Siegel domains of type II is more subtle. On the one hand, one may investigate the spectral multipliers associated with finite (necessarily commutative) families of Riemann–Liouville operators, and find results which are analogous to those presented in [9, Proposition 3.34 and Remark 3.37]. On the other hand, general Fourier multipliers can be investigated. Nonetheless, since in this case the Fourier transform is vector-valued, the situation is more delicate.
- **4.3.5** It is well known that classical Besov spaces enjoy very useful (real and complex) interpolation properties. On the one hand, complex interpolation (which is meaningful only when  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ ) can be treated as in the classical case, since it is not hard to prove that the space  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  is a retract of the space  $(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k))L^q(K; L^p(\mathcal{N}))$  (the retractions being independent of  $\mathbf{s}$ , p, and q). Cf. [16, Theorem 6.4.5] for the classical case (which applies to the case  $p, q \in ]1, \infty[$ ). One may also consider the variant of the complex method considered, e.g., in [70] to treat the general case  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and investigate whether it can be generalized to the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ .

On the other hand, real interpolation seems to be more problematic. Indeed, the classical case heavily relies on the interplay between integration on  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$  with respect to the invariant measure  $\nu_{\mathbb{R}_+^*}$  (related to the real method) and a dyadic summation over  $\mathbb{N}$  or  $\mathbb{Z}$  (related to the definition of non-homogeneous and homogeneous Besov spaces, respectively). When the rank r of the cone  $\Omega$  is > 1, though, the situation becomes more delicate and the naïve generalization of the proof of, e.g., [70, Theorem 2.4.2] fails. On the contrary, it seems that a suitable modification of the real method, where the role of  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$  is suitably replaced by  $\Omega'$ , should prove more fruitful to extend the results of the classical case to this context.

- **4.3.6** Classical Besov spaces enjoy several equivalent definitions, e.g., by means of finite differences or atomic decomposition. In connection to these remarks, we mention that in [58] the Besov spaces  $B_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}_+)$  were defined by means of their atomic decomposition. Cf. [25] for a study of atomic decomposition on the spaces  $B_{p,q}^{s1_r}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  in the case in which  $p,q \in [1,\infty[,E=\{0\},$  and  $\Omega$  is symmetric.
- **4.3.7** The Besov spaces considered in this chapter were not proved to embed canonically into a suitable quotient of the space  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  of tempered distributions, but rather in the projective limit  $\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . In order to address this problem, denote by  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  the strong dual of the closure of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  (endowed with the topology induced by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$ ). Observe that  $B^0_{2,2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  can be canonically identified with the space of  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(f) = \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(f)P_{\lambda,0}$  for almost every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ , thanks to Corollary 1.14. Therefore,  $B^0_{2,2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  embeds canonically into  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . Since convolution by the Riemann–Liouville operators induce automorphisms of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  by Proposition 4.11, by means of Proposition 4.19 and Theorem 4.26 we see that  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  embeds canonically into  $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $p,q\in ]0,2]$  and for every  $\mathbf{s}\in \mathbb{R}^r$ . In [9], the same assertion is proved for  $p,q\in [1,\infty[$  and for  $\mathbf{s}\in \mathbb{R}1_r$ , provided that  $E=\{0\}$  and  $\Omega$  is an irreducible symmetric cone. We shall not pursue this investigation any further.

## Chapter 5

# Weighted Bergman Spaces: Boundary Values and Bergman Projectors

In this chapter we develop further the theory of weighted Bergman spaces on homogeneous Siegel domains of type II. We recall that the provisional notation of Sections 1.3 and 1.4 will no longer be used. In Section 5.1, we define an extension operator

$$\mathcal{E}: B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \to A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$$

(Theorem 5.2) and prove that  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \subseteq \mathcal{E}(B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega))$  (Proposition 5.4). We then provide sufficient conditions for the equality  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \mathcal{E}(B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega))$  (Theorem 5.10 and Corollary 5.11). By means of these results we are able to provide a new interpretation of the sesquilinear dual pairing between  $B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and  $B^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (Proposition 5.12) and to prove the equivalence of several properties concerning the characterization of the boundary values of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , the validity of properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}$  and  $(L')_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}$ , and the fact that the Riemann–Liouville operators  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induce isomorphisms between various weighted Bergman spaces (Corollary 4.9).

Finally, in Section 5.2 we shall study the boundedness of the Bergman projectors  $P_s$ . As for atomic decomposition, it is sometimes convenient to study also the boundedness of the operator  $P_{s,+}$ , whose kernel is the absolute value of the kernel of  $P_{\mathbf{s}}$ . Since the boundedness of  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , for  $p,q \in [1,\infty]$ , turns out to be equivalent to property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},+}$  (Proposition 5.22), no new sufficient conditions are provided. Instead, we prove that, if  $\mathcal{E}$  induces isomorphisms of  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  and of  $B_{p',q'}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ onto  $A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$ , then  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (cf. Definition 2.35) with image  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ .

We keep the hypotheses and the notation of Chapters 3 and 4.

#### 5.1Boundary Values

This section deals with the limits  $\lim_{h\to 0} f_h$ , for  $f\in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . As we shall see (cf. Proposition 5.4), under very general assumptions these limits exist and belong to the Besov space  $B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . Conversely, under the same assumptions every element of  $B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  is the 'boundary value' of a unique element of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(D)$ . We shall then define  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  as the space of such holomorphic extensions, and provide sufficient conditions for the equality  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  (cf. Theorem 5.10 and Corollary 5.11).

We shall then draw some consequences of the interplay between weighted Bergman spaces and Besov spaces. In particular, we shall use the results of Chapter 4, translated in terms of the spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{\mathbf{r},q}(D)$ (cf. Proposition 5.13), to show the equivalence (in a somewhat weak sense) of several relevant properties of weighted Bergman spaces (cf. Corollary 5.16).

Notice that, unlike in the case of tube domains (cf. [9]), we may not define the holomorphic extension of the elements of  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  composing the Laplace transform with the inverse Fourier transform, since the inverse Fourier transform is not readily available for general tempered distributions. Nonetheless, it is possible to give a direct pointwise characterization of such extension by means of the 'boundary value' of the Cauchy-Szegő kernel. In order to do this, we need the following lemma.

**Lemma 5.1.** Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Define, for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $(\zeta', x') \in \mathcal{N}$ ,

$$S_{(\zeta,z)}(\zeta',x') := \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\varOmega'})|\Gamma_{\varOmega'}(-\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d})}{4^m\pi^{n+m}} \left(B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}\right)_0 (\zeta',x').$$

Then, the following hold:

- (1)  $\pi_{\lambda}(S_{(\zeta,z)}) = \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda) e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z) P_{\lambda,0}$  for every  $\lambda \in F' \setminus W$ ;
- (2) the family  $\left(\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p'}(\Im z \Phi(\zeta))S_{(\zeta,z)}\right)_{(\zeta,z)\in D}$  is bounded in  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ;
- (3) the mapping  $D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \langle T | S_{(\zeta, z)} \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$  is holomorphic for every  $T \in B_{p', q'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ .

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 3.43], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \ge 1$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is a symmetric tube domain.

Observe that  $S_{(\zeta,z)}$  is the 'boundary value' of the Cauchy–Szegő kernel (cf. Corollary 1.39 and Propositions 2.14 and 2.25). Then, Corollary 1.34 shows that, for every  $f \in A_{\mathbf{0}}^{2,\infty}(D)$ ,

$$f(\zeta, z) = \langle f_0 | S_{(\zeta, z)} \rangle$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , where  $f_0 = \lim_{h \to 0} f_h$  in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$ . As we shall see in Proposition 5.4, a similar statement holds for more general weighted Bergman spaces.

*Proof.* (1) Observe that  $S_{(\zeta,z)} \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  by Lemma 2.34 and that clearly the measurable field

$$\lambda \mapsto \chi_{\Omega'}(\lambda) e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z) P_{\lambda, 0}$$

belongs to  $\frac{2^{n-m}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{F' \setminus W}^{\oplus} \mathscr{L}^2(H_{\lambda}) | \mathrm{Pf}(\lambda) | \mathrm{d}\lambda$ , with the notation of Corollary 1.14. Since clearly

$$\int_{\Omega'} \|\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta, \Re z) P_{\lambda,0}\|_{\mathscr{L}^{1}(H_{\lambda})} e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda = \int_{\Omega'} e^{-\langle \lambda, \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

is finite, it will suffice to show that

$$S_{(\zeta,z)}(\zeta',x') = \frac{2^{n-m}|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(\zeta,\Re z) P_{\lambda,0} \pi_{\lambda}(-\zeta',-x')) e^{-\langle \lambda,\Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) d\lambda$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . However, this follows from Propositions 1.12 and 2.14.

(2) Choose  $g \in GL(E)$  and  $t \in T_+$  such that  $t \cdot e_{\Omega} = \Im z - \Phi(\zeta)$  and  $t \cdot \Phi = \Phi \circ (g \times g)$ , and observe that

$$S_{(\zeta,z)} = L_{(\zeta,\Re z)}(g \times t)_* S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})},$$

so that it will suffice to show that  $S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})} \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , thanks to Proposition 4.17. Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ ,  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14. Then, (1) implies that  $S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}*\psi_k\in\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})} * \psi_k) = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) e^{-\langle \cdot, e_{\Omega} \rangle}$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, Lemma 2.45 shows that there is a constant  $C \geqslant 1$  such that

$$e^{-C\langle\lambda_k,e_\Omega\rangle} \le e^{-\langle\lambda\cdot t_k,e_\Omega\rangle} \le e^{-\langle\lambda_k,e_\Omega\rangle/C}$$

for every  $\lambda \in \text{Supp}(\varphi_k)$  and for every  $k \in K$ , so that the family

$$\left(e^{\langle \lambda_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle / C} \varphi_k e^{-\langle \cdot t_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle}\right)_{k \in K}$$

is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ . Hence, the family

$$\left(\mathrm{e}^{\langle \lambda_k, e_{\varOmega} \rangle / C} \varDelta_{\varOmega'}^{(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) / p'}(\lambda_k) S_{(0, i e_{\varOmega})} * \psi_k\right)_{k \in K}$$

is bounded in  $L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$ , whence  $S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})} \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  thanks to Proposition 2.14, Lemmas 2.29 and 2.45, and Corollary 2.44.

(3) Take  $T \in B_{n',n'}^{-s}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , keep the notation of (2), and assume further that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})^2 = 1$$

on  $\Omega'$ . Let us first prove that the mapping

$$D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \langle T * \psi_k | S_{(\zeta, z)} * \psi_k \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$$

is holomorphic for every  $k \in K$ . Indeed, arguing as in (1) we see that

$$\overline{(S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k)(\zeta',x')} = \frac{2^{n-m}|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \mathcal{F}_{\Omega'}(\varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}})(x'-z+2i\Phi(\zeta,\zeta'))$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $(\zeta', x') \in \mathcal{N}$ . The mapping

$$(\zeta, z) \mapsto \overline{(S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k)(\zeta', x')}$$

is therefore holomorphic for every  $(\zeta', x') \in \mathcal{N}$ . In addition, observe as in the beginning of (2) that

$$S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k = L_{(\zeta,\Re z)}[[S_{(0,ie_{\Omega})} * (\psi_k \circ (g \times t))] \circ (g^{-1} \times t^{-1})],$$

so that  $S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k$  stays in a bounded subset of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})$  as long as  $(\zeta,z)$  stays in a compact subset of D. In particular, as long as  $(\zeta,z)$  stays in a compact subset of D, the function  $|S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k|$  is uniformly bounded by an element of  $L^p(\mathcal{N})$ . Hence, the dominated convergence theorem shows that the mapping

$$D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \overline{(S_{(\zeta, z)} * \psi_k)} \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$$

is continuous. Then, by means of Morera's and Fubini's theorem, we see that the mapping

$$D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \langle T * \psi_k | S_{(\zeta, z)} * \psi_k \rangle \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$$

is actually holomorphic.

To conclude, it will suffice to show that the sum

$$\sum_{k \in K} \langle T * \psi_k | S_{(\zeta, z)} * \psi_k \rangle$$

converges (to  $\langle T|S_{(\zeta,z)}\rangle$ ) locally uniformly in  $(\zeta,z)\in D$ . However, this follows from the fact that the families

$$\left(\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right)_{k \in K}$$

are uniformly bounded by an element of  $\ell_0^q(K)$  as long as  $(\zeta, z)$  stays in a compact subset of D, thanks to (2).

We are now able to define the announced extension operator.

**Theorem 5.2.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Define  $S_{(\zeta,z)}$ , for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ , as in Lemma 5.1, and define

$$\mathcal{E} \colon B^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \ni T \mapsto \left[ (\zeta,z) \mapsto \langle T | S_{(\zeta,z)} \rangle \right] \in A^{\infty,\infty}_{-\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(D).$$

Set  $(\mathcal{E}T)_0 := T$  for every  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ . Then, the following hold:

- (1) the linear mappings  $T \mapsto (\mathcal{E}T)_h$ , as h runs through  $\Omega$ , induce equicontinuous endomorphisms of  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ;
- (2) if  $T \in \mathring{B}_{n,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , then the mapping

$$\Omega \cup \{0\} \ni h \mapsto (\mathcal{E}T)_h \in \mathring{B}_{n,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$$

is continuous;

(3) if  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ , then the mapping

$$\Omega \cup \{0\} \ni h \mapsto (\mathcal{E}T)_h \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$$

is continuous for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ .

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 3.43], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \ge 1$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

*Proof.* (1) Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.22. Then, Lemmas 4.22 and 5.1 imply that

$$S_{(\zeta,z)} = \sum_{k \in K} S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , with convergence in  $\mathring{B}_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ . Therefore, Proposition 4.20 shows that

$$\langle T|S_{(\zeta,z)}\rangle = \sum_{k\in K} \langle T|S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k \rangle$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . In addition, the sum converges locally uniformly if the  $S_{(\zeta, z)}$  stay in a compact subset of  $\mathring{B}_{p', q'}^{-\mathbf{s} - (1/p-1) + (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ , which is the case if  $(\zeta, z)$  stays in a compact subset of D. Furthermore, setting  $h := \Im z - \Phi(\zeta)$  to simplify the notation,

$$S_{(\zeta,z)} * \psi_k = L_{(\zeta,\Re z)}(S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k),$$

and

$$S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$$

for every  $k \in K$ , thanks to Lemma 5.1. Now,  $\overline{S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k} = (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)$ , so that

$$\langle T|S_{(\zeta,z)}*\psi_k\rangle = (T*(S_{(0,ih)}*\psi_k))(\zeta,\Re z)$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Next, for every  $k' \in K$ , define

$$K_{k'} := \{ k \in K : \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \neq 0 \},$$

so that Proposition 2.51 implies that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_{k'}) \leq N$  for every  $k' \in K$ . By the previous remarks, for every  $k' \in K$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ ,

$$(\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'} = \sum_{k \in K} (T * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)) * \psi_{k'}$$

$$= \sum_{k \in K} T * ((S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k) * \psi_{k'})$$

$$= \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} T * (\psi_{k'} * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k))$$

$$= \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} (T * \psi_{k'}) * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k).$$

Now,  $S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k) = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) e^{-\langle \cdot, h \rangle}.$$

In addition, it is easily seen that the family

$$\left(e^{-\langle \cdot, t_k \cdot h \rangle} \varphi_k\right)_{h \in \Omega}$$

is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , so that Corollary 4.10 implies that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$||T' * \psi_{k'} * S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 ||T' * \psi_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , for every  $k, k' \in K$ , and for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ . Thus,

$$\|(\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leq N^{1/\min(1,p)} C_1 \|T * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k' \in K$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ , whence (1).

(2) By (1), Proposition 4.17, and Theorem 4.23, it will suffice to prove the assertion when  $T \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . In this case,  $(\mathcal{E}T)_h = T * S_{(0,ih)} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(T * S_{(0,ih)}) = (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}T)e^{-\langle \cdot , h \rangle}$ . Since clearly the mapping

$$\Omega' \cup \{0\} \ni h \mapsto (\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}T)e^{-\langle \cdot, h \rangle} \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$$

is continuous, the assertion follows from Proposition 4.2 and Lemma 4.18.

(3) Observe first that, by (1), Propositions 4.5 and 4.17, and Theorem 4.23, it will suffice to prove that, for every  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ , the mapping

$$\Omega \cup \{ 0 \} \ni h \mapsto \langle (\mathcal{E}T)_h | \eta \rangle \in \mathbb{C}$$

is continuous. Now, the arguments of (1) imply that

$$\langle (\mathcal{E}T)_h | \eta \rangle = \sum_{k,k' \in K} \langle T | \eta * S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \rangle = \langle T | \eta * S_{(0,ih)} \rangle$$

for every  $h \in \{0\} \cup \Omega$  (defining  $S_{(0,0)} := \delta_e$ ). Thus, the assertion follows from the arguments of (2).  $\square$ 

**Definition 5.3.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, we define

$$\mathcal{E}: B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \to A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$$

as in Theorem 5.2. In addition, we define

$$\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) \coloneqq \mathcal{E}(B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \varOmega)) \qquad \text{and} \qquad \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \coloneqq \mathcal{E}(\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \varOmega)),$$

endowed with the corresponding (direct image) topology.

As in Section 4.2, from now until the end of this section, in order to simplify the notation, we shall sometimes write  $||a_k||_{\ell^q(K)}$  instead of  $||(a_k)||_{\ell^q(K)}$ , for  $(a_k) \in \ell^q(K)$ .

**Proposition 5.4.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

Then, there are continuous inclusions

$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \subseteq \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$$

(resp.

$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \subseteq \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)).$$

In particular,  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  is dense in  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $\mathcal{E}^{-1}(A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D))$ ) is dense in  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ ).

The proof is based on [9, Theorem 1.7], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \ge 1$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is a symmetric tube domain.

*Proof.* We shall prove that there is a continuous linear mapping

$$\mathcal{B} \colon A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \to \mathring{B}^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \qquad (\text{resp. } \mathcal{B} \colon A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \to B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega))$$

such that  $\mathcal{EB} = I$ , and that

$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{S},0}(D)$$
 (resp.  $\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{S}}(D)$ ).

This will prove all assertions.

Step I. We define first an isomorphism  $\mathcal{B}: A_{\mathbf{0}}^{2,\infty}(D) \to B_{2,2}^{\mathbf{0}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  such that  $\mathcal{EB} = I$ . By Corollary 1.34, the linear mapping

$$\mathcal{B} \colon A_{\mathbf{0}}^{2,\infty}(D) \ni f \mapsto \lim_{h \to 0} f_h \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$$

is well defined and continuous. By Proposition 1.36,  $\mathcal{B}$  is an isomorphism of  $A_{\mathbf{0}}^{2,\infty}(D)$  onto

$$L^2_{\varOmega}(\mathcal{N}) \coloneqq \left\{ \ f \in L^2(\mathcal{N}) \colon \pi_{\lambda}(f) = \chi_{\varOmega'}(\lambda) \pi_{\lambda}(f) P_{\lambda,0} \text{ for almost every } \lambda \in F' \setminus W \ \right\}.$$

Since it is easily seen that the canonical mapping  $L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N}) \to \mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  induces an isomorphism of  $L^2_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  onto  $B^{\mathbf{0}}_{2,2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ , it follows that  $\mathcal{B}$  is an isomorphism of  $A^{2,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$  onto  $B^{\mathbf{0}}_{2,2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ . Finally, it is clear that  $\mathcal{EB} = I$ .

STEP II. We now prove the existence of  $\mathcal{B}$  on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$ . By Proposition 3.9 and step I, it will suffice to prove that  $\mathcal{B}$  maps  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \cap A^{2,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$  into  $\mathring{\mathcal{B}}^{-s}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  continuously. Then, take  $(\lambda_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.22. In addition, define  $\widetilde{\psi}_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\widetilde{\psi}_{k} = e^{-\langle \cdot, t_{k}^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega} \rangle} \varphi_{k}(\cdot t_{k}^{-1})$$

for every  $k \in K$ , thanks to Proposition 4.2. Then, take  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \cap A^{2,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$ , and observe that

$$\mathcal{B}f = \sum_{k \in K} (\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_k$$

in  $L^2(\mathcal{N})$ , thanks to step I and Corollary 1.14. In addition, observe that step I and Proposition 1.33 imply that

$$\pi_{\lambda}\Big(f_{t_k^{-1}\cdot e_{\Omega}}\Big) = e^{-\langle \lambda, t_k^{-1}\cdot e_{\Omega}\rangle}\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{B}f),$$

so that

$$(\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_k = f_{t_k^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}} * \widetilde{\psi}_k$$

for every  $k \in K$ . Now, for every  $k \in K$  define

$$K_k := \{ k' \in K : d_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k, \lambda_{k'}) \leq 2R\delta \},$$

so that Proposition 2.51 implies that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_k) \leq N$  for every  $k \in K$ . In addition, Corollary 4.10 implies that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$||T * \psi_k * \psi_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_1 ||T * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$  and for every  $k, k' \in K$ . Thus,

$$\|(\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,p)} \leqslant C_1 \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \|f_{t_k^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}} * \widetilde{\psi}_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^{\min(1,p)}$$

for every  $k' \in K$ . Now, by Lemma 2.50 (and its proof) we may assume that there is a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D such that

$$h_k := \Im z_{i,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{i,k}) = t_k^{-1} \cdot e_{\Omega}$$

for every  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ , and such that

$$bD + (0, ih_k) \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in J} B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta).$$

Then, define  $B_{j,k}$  as the (relatively compact open) subset of  $\mathcal{N}$  such that

$$\chi_{B_{j,k}} = \left(\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)}\right)_{h_k}$$

for every  $(j, k) \in J \times K$ .

Now, assume that  $p \ge 1$ . Then, by means of Young's inequality, we see that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\|(\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_2 \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \|f_{h_k}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})},$$

for every  $k' \in K$ , so that by means of Corollary 2.44 we see that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$\|\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_{k'})\|(\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\|_{\ell^{q}(K)} \leqslant C_{3}N^{1/q+1/q'}\|\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h_{k})\|f_{h_{k}}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\|_{\ell^{q}(K)}.$$

Since clearly there is a constant  $C_4 > 0$  such that

$$||f_{h_k}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_4 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}(h_k) \left\| \left( \sup_{B_{j,k}} |f| \right)_j \right\|_{\ell^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $k \in K$ , the assertion follows from Theorem 3.22, provided that  $\delta$  is sufficiently small. Then, assume that p < 1, and observe that

$$\int_{\mathcal{N}} |(f_{h_k} * \widetilde{\psi}_k)(\zeta, x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x) \leqslant C_5 \int_{\mathcal{N}} \sum_{j \in J} \sup_{B_{j,k}} |f|^p \times \\
\times \left( \int_{B_{j,k}} |\widetilde{\psi}_k((\zeta', x')^{-1}(\zeta, x))| \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta', x') \right)^p \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x)$$

for every  $k \in K$ . In addition, by homogeneity we see that there is a constant  $C_6 > 0$  such that

$$\int_{\mathcal{N}} \left( \int_{B_{j,k}} |\widetilde{\psi}_k((\zeta', x')^{-1}(\zeta, x))| \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta', x') \right)^p \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta, x) \leqslant C_6 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}(h_k)$$

for every  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ . Thus, by means of Corollary 2.44 we see that there is a constant  $C_7 > 0$  such that

$$\|(\mathcal{B}f) * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}^p \leqslant C_7 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(h_k) \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \sum_{j \in J} \sup_{B_{j,k}} |f|^p.$$

Therefore, the first assertion follows as above by means of Theorem 3.22, provided that  $\delta$  is sufficiently small.

Finally, take  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  and choose  $\varphi' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\varphi'(\lambda) = 1$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  such that  $\pi_{\lambda}(\varphi) \neq 0$ . Then,  $\varphi = \varphi * \varphi'$  and

$$(\mathcal{E}\varphi)_h = \varphi * (\varphi' * S_{(0,ih)}) \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . It then follows easily that  $\mathcal{E}\varphi \in A^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)$ .

STEP III. Take  $f \in A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , and choose  $(g^{(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$  as in Lemma 1.19. Observe that

$$f^{(\varepsilon,h)} := f(\cdot + ih)g^{(\varepsilon)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{S}}(D) \cap A^{2,\infty}_{\mathbf{0}}(D)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In addition,

$$||f^{(\varepsilon,h)}||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \le ||f||_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  (cf. Corollary 3.3). Furthermore, arguing as in step II, we see that there is a constant  $C_8 > 0$  such that

$$\|\mathcal{B}f^{(\varepsilon,h)}\|_{B^{-\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)} \leqslant C_8 \|f^{(\varepsilon,h)}\|_{A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Therefore, Corollary 4.25 implies that the  $\mathcal{B}(f^{(\varepsilon,h)})$  stay in a relatively compact subset of  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ . Let T be the limit of  $\mathcal{B}f^{(\varepsilon,h)}$  (for the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ ) along an ultrafilter  $\mathfrak{U}$  which is finer than the filter " $\varepsilon \to 0^+$  and  $h \to 0$ ." Then

$$f = \lim_{(\varepsilon,h),\mathfrak{U}} f^{(\varepsilon,h)} = \lim_{(\varepsilon,h),\mathfrak{U}} \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{B}f^{(\varepsilon,h)}) = \mathcal{E}T$$

pointwise. Since  $\mathcal{E}$  is one-to-one on  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  by Theorem 5.2, this implies that T does not depend on  $\mathfrak{U}$ , so that  $\mathcal{B}(f^{(\varepsilon,h)})$  converges to T in the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$ . If we define  $\mathcal{B}f := T$ , it is then easily verified that  $\mathcal{B}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  such that  $\mathcal{E}\mathcal{B} = I$ .

The inclusion 
$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{S}}^{p,q}(D)$$
 is proved as in step II.

We shall now introduce an auxiliary property which will allow us to give sufficient conditions for the equality  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . Cf. [9] for a discussion of its significance in other areas of mathematics.

**Definition 5.5.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . We say that property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$  (resp.  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ ) holds if there are a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ , for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 0, a bounded family  $(\varphi_k)_{k \in K}$  of elements of  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  such that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) \geqslant 1$$

on  $\Omega'$  (where  $t_k \in T_+$  and  $\lambda_k = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_k$  for every  $k \in K$ ), and two constants c, C > 0 such that

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) e^{c\langle \lambda_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \| T_k * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

for every  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$  (resp. for every  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$ ), where  $\psi_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_k = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})$ .

Observe that property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$  (resp.  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ ) implies property  $(D)_{p,\tilde{q}}^{\tilde{\mathbf{s}},0}$  (resp. properties  $(D)_{p,\tilde{q}}^{\tilde{\mathbf{s}},0}$  and  $(D)_{p,\tilde{q}}^{\tilde{\mathbf{s}}}$ ) for every  $\tilde{q} \in ]0,q]$  and for every  $\tilde{\mathbf{s}} \in \mathbf{s} - \mathbb{R}^r_+$ .

**Lemma 5.6.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  such that  $q \leq \min(p, p')$ . Then, property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{0}}$  holds.

The proof is based on [9, Lemma 4.8], which deals with the case  $p, q \ge 1$ .

*Proof.* Observe first that property  $(D)_{\ell,\min(1,\ell)}^{\mathbf{0}}$  and  $(D)_{2,2}^{\mathbf{0}}$  clearly hold for every  $\ell \in ]0,\infty]$ . The general assertion follows by interpolation, as in the proof of [9, Lemma 4.8]).

**Lemma 5.7.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and assume that property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$  (resp.  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ ) holds. Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.14. Then, there are two constants c, C > 0 such that

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) e^{c\langle \lambda_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \| T_k * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

for every  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$  (resp.  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$ ).

*Proof.* By assumption, there are a  $(\delta', R')$ -lattice  $(\lambda'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  on  $\Omega'$  for some  $\delta' > 0$  and some R' > 1, a bounded family  $(\varphi'_{k'})_{k' \in K'}$  of elements of  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$  such that

$$\sum_{k' \in K'} \varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'^{-1}_{k'}) \geqslant 1$$

on  $\Omega'$ , where  $t'_{k'} \in T_+$  and

$$\lambda'_{k'} = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t'_{k'}$$

for every  $k' \in K'$ , and two constants c', C' > 0 such that

$$\left\| \sum_{k' \in K'} T'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C' \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda'_{k'}) e^{c' \langle \lambda'_{k'}, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \| T'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'} \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K')}$$

for every  $(T'_{k'}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K')}$  (resp.  $(T'_{k'}) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K')}$ ), where  $\psi'_{k'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi'_{k'} = \varphi'_{k}(\cdot t'^{-1}_{k'})$  for every  $k' \in K'$ . Choose  $t_k \in T_+$  so that

$$\lambda_k = e_{\Omega'} \cdot t_k$$

for every  $k \in K$ .

For every  $k' \in K'$ , define

$$K_{k'} := \{ k \in K : \psi_k * \psi'_{k'} \neq 0 \} \quad \text{and} \quad K'_{k'} := \{ k'' \in K' : \psi'_{k''} * \psi'_{k'} \neq 0 \},$$

and observe that Proposition 2.51 shows that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$\operatorname{Card}(K_{k'}), \operatorname{Card}(K'_{k'}) \leq N$$

for every  $k' \in K'$  and such that each  $k \in K$  belongs to at most N of the sets  $K_{k'}$ . Define

$$\widetilde{\varphi}' \coloneqq \sum_{k' \in K'} \varphi'_{k'}(\cdot t'^{-1}_{k'}),$$

so that  $\widetilde{\varphi}'$  is well-defined, of class  $C^{\infty}$ , and  $\geqslant 1$  on  $\Omega'$ . Define, in addition,

$$\widetilde{\varphi}_k \coloneqq \frac{\varphi_k}{\widetilde{\varphi}'(\cdot t_k)}$$
 and  $\widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'} \coloneqq \frac{\varphi'_{k'}}{\widetilde{\varphi}'(\cdot t'_{k'})}$ 

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ , so that

$$\begin{split} \varphi_k(\,\cdot\,t_k^{-1}) &= \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \widetilde{\varphi}_k(\,\cdot\,t_k^{-1}) \varphi'_{k'}(\,\cdot\,t'_{k'}^{-1}), \\ \widetilde{\varphi}_k &= \frac{\varphi_k}{\sum_{k \in K_{k'}} \varphi'_{k'}(\,\cdot\,(t'_{k'}t_k^{-1})^{-1})} \end{split}$$

and

$$\widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'} = \frac{\varphi'_{k'}}{\sum_{k'' \in K'_{k'}} \varphi'_{k''} \left( \cdot (t'_{k'} t'^{-1}_{k''})^{-1} \right)}$$

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ . By means of Lemma 2.47 and the preceding arguments, we see that the families  $(\widetilde{\varphi}_k)$  and  $(\widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'})$  are bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ . Then, define  $\widetilde{\psi}_k, \widetilde{\psi}'_{k'} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  so that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\widetilde{\psi}_k = \widetilde{\varphi}_k(\cdot t_k^{-1})$$
 and  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\widetilde{\psi}'_{k'} = \widetilde{\varphi}'_{k'}(\cdot t'_{k'}^{-1})$ 

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $k' \in K'$ .

Fix  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$  (resp.  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$ ), and define

$$T'_{k'} \coloneqq \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} T_k * \widetilde{\psi}_k$$

for every  $k' \in K'$ , so that  $(T'_{k'}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K')}$  (resp.  $(T'_{k'}) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K')}$ ) and

$$\sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k = \sum_{k' \in K'} T'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'}.$$

Now, Corollary 4.10 implies that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$||T'*\psi'_{k'}*\widetilde{\psi}_{k}||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} = ||T'*\widetilde{\psi}'_{k'}*\psi_{k}||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_{1}||T'*\psi_{k}||_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $k' \in K'$ , and for every  $k \in K$ , so that

$$||T'_{k'} * \psi'_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_1 N^{(1/p-1)_+} \sum_{k \in K_{k'}} ||T_k * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}.$$

In addition, Lemma 2.45 shows that there is a constant c>0 such that  $e^{c'\langle \lambda'_{k'},e_{\Omega}\rangle}\leqslant e^{c\langle \lambda_k,e_{\Omega}\rangle}$  for every  $k'\in K'$  and for every  $k\in K_{k'}$ . Analogously, Corollary 2.44 shows that there is a constant  $C_2>0$  such that  $\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega'}(\lambda'_{k'})\leqslant C_2\Delta^{\mathbf{s}}_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k)$  for every  $k'\in K'$  and for every  $k\in K_{k'}$ . Therefore,

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_3 \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) e^{c\langle \lambda_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \| T_k * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)},$$

where  $C_3 := C'C_1N^{(1/p-1)_+ + \max(1,1/q)}C_2$ . The assertion follows.

The next lemma, which is the first step in the proof of Theorem 5.10, characterizes properties  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$  and  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$  in terms of the extension operator  $\mathcal{E}$ . See [9, Proposition 4.16] for another equivalent formulation of property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  in the case in which  $p,q \in [1,\infty[$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

**Proposition 5.8.** Keep the hypotheses and the notation of Theorem 5.2. Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  (resp.  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$ ) holds;
- (2)  $\mathcal{E}$  induces a continuous linear mapping from  $B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  (resp.  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$ ) into  $A_{-\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ .

In addition, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1') property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}',0}$  holds for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s} (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ;
- $(2') \ \mathcal{E} \ induces \ a \ continuous \ linear \ mapping \ from \ \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s'}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\Omega) \ into \ A^{p,\infty}_{-\mathbf{s'},0}(D) \ for \ every \ \mathbf{s'} \in \mathbf{s} (\mathbb{R}^*_+)^r.$

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 4.16], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \in [1, \infty[$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

*Proof.* (1)  $\Longrightarrow$  (2). Take  $T \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  (resp.  $T \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ). By homogeneity, it will suffice to prove that

$$(\mathcal{E}T)_h \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$$
 for some  $h \in \Omega$ .

Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(\varphi_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(t_k)_{k\in K}$ ,  $(\psi_k)_{k\in K}$ , C and c as in Definition 5.5. Observe that, by Lemma 5.7, we may assume that

$$\sum_{k \in K} \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) = 1$$

on  $\Omega'$ , so that

$$T = \sum_{k \in K} T * \psi_k$$

in the weak topology  $\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  thanks to Lemma 4.22. Hence,

$$(\mathcal{E}T)_h = \sum_{k \in K} (\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_k$$

pointwise for every  $h \in \Omega$ . For every  $k \in K$ , define

$$K_k := \{ k' \in K : \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \neq 0 \},$$

and observe that, by Proposition 2.51, there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $Card(K_k) \leq N$  for every  $k \in K$ . By the proof of Theorem 5.2, we know that

$$(\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'} = \sum_{k \in K_{k,\ell}} (T * \psi_{k'}) * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $k' \in K$ . Then, define

$$T_{K',k} := \sum_{k' \in K' \cap K_k} (T * \psi_{k'}) * S_{(0,ih)}$$

for every finite subset K' of K and for every  $k \in K$ , so that

$$\sum_{k' \in K'} (\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'} = \sum_{k \in K} T_{K',k} * \psi_k.$$

Therefore,

$$\left\| \sum_{k' \in K'} (\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) e^{c\langle \lambda_k, e_{\Omega} \rangle} \| T_{K',k} * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}.$$

Now, observe that Lemma 5.1 shows that  $S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k) = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) e^{-\langle \cdot, h \rangle}.$$

By means of Lemma 2.45, we see that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that the family

$$\left(e^{\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / C_1} e^{-\langle \cdot t_k, h \rangle} \varphi_k\right)_{h \in \Omega, k \in K}$$

is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , so that Corollary 4.10 implies that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$||T' * \psi_{k'} * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_2 e^{-\langle \lambda_{k'}, h \rangle/C_1} ||T' * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $k, k' \in K$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Hence,

$$||T_{K',k} * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_2 N^{(1/p-1)_+} ||T * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \sum_{k' \in K_k} e^{-\langle \lambda_{k'}, h \rangle / C_1}$$

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . By means of Lemma 2.45 again we see that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that  $e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle/C_1} \leqslant e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle/C_3}$  for every  $k \in K$ , for every  $k' \in K_k$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore,

$$||T_{K',k} * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_2 N^{\max(1,1/p)} ||T * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / C_3}$$

for every  $k' \in K$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Now, take  $h \in \Omega$  so that  $ce_{\Omega} - h/C_3 \in -\overline{\Omega}$  (e.g.,  $h = cC_3e_{\Omega}$ ), and observe that

$$\left\| \sum_{k' \in K'} (\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_{k'} \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant CC_2 N^{\max(1,1/p)} \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \right\| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

so that, by the arbitrariness of K',

$$\|(\mathcal{E}T)_h\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant CC_2 N^{\max(1,1/p)} \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)\|_T * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^q(K)},$$

whence (2).

(2)  $\Longrightarrow$  (1). Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.22. In addition, take  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$  (resp.  $(T_k) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{N})^{(K)}$ ), fix  $h \in \Omega$ , and define

$$T_h' \coloneqq \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_{k,h},$$

where  $\psi_{k,h} \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}\psi_{k,h} = \varphi_k(\cdot t_k^{-1}) e^{\langle \cdot, h \rangle}$$

for every  $k \in K$ . For every  $k \in K$ , define

$$K_k := \{ k' \in K : \psi_k * \psi_{k'} \neq 0 \},$$

and observe that Proposition 2.51 implies that there is  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\operatorname{Card}(K_k) \leq N$  for every  $k \in K$ . Now, by means of Lemma 2.45 we see that there is a constant  $C_4 > 0$  such that the family

$$\left(e^{-C_4\langle\lambda_k,h\rangle}\varphi_k e^{\langle\cdot t_k,h\rangle}\right)_{k\in K,h\in\Omega}$$

is bounded in  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega')$ , so that Corollary 4.10 shows that there is a constant  $C_5 > 0$  such that

$$||T'*\psi_{k,h}*\psi_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} = ||T'*\psi_k*\psi_{k',h}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_5 e^{C_4\langle \lambda_{k'},h\rangle} ||T'*\psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $T' \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathcal{N})$ , for every  $k, k' \in K$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore,

$$||T'_h * \psi_k||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \le C_5 N^{(1/p-1)_+} \sum_{k' \in K_k} e^{C_4 \langle \lambda_{k'}, h \rangle} ||T_{k'} * \psi_{k'}||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $k \in K$ . In particular, since  $T'_h \in B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  (resp.  $T'_h \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ ) for every  $h \in \Omega$ , there is a constant  $C_6 > 0$  such that

$$\|(\mathcal{E}T_h')_{h'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_6 \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h') \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \sum_{k' \in K_k} e^{C_4 \langle \lambda_{k'}, h \rangle} \|T_{k'} * \psi_{k'}\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$ . Let us prove that  $(\mathcal{E}T'_h)_h = \sum_{k \in K} f_k * \psi_k$  for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Now, by the proof of Theorem 5.2 (and observing that the considered sums are finite),

$$(\mathcal{E}T'_h)_h = \sum_{k,k' \in K} (T'_h * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)) * \psi_{k'}$$

$$= \sum_{k,k',k'' \in K} (T_{k''} * \psi_{k'',h} * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_k)) * \psi_{k'}$$

$$= \sum_{k,k',k'' \in K} T_{k''} * \psi_{k''} * \psi_k * \psi_{k'}$$

$$= \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k.$$

Therefore, by means of Corollary 2.44 we see that there is a constant  $C_7 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K} T_k * \psi_k \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_7 \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) e^{C_4 \langle \lambda_{k'}, h \rangle} \| T_k * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

Thus, (1) follows choosing  $h = e_{\Omega}$ .

 $(1') \implies (2')$ . Take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and take  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbf{s} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  such that  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s}'' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . By the implication  $(1) \implies (2)$ , we see that  $\mathcal{E}$  induces two continuous linear mappings from  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  and  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  into  $A_{-\mathbf{s}''}^{p,\infty}(D)$  and  $A_{-\mathbf{s}'}^{p,\infty}(D)$ , respectively. Therefore,

$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,\infty}_{-\mathbf{s}'}(D) \cap A^{p,\infty}_{-\mathbf{s}''}(D).$$

Since clearly  $(\mathcal{E}f)_h \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $f \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , this implies that

$$\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \subseteq A^{p,\infty}_{-s',0}(D)$$

by Corollary 3.8. The assertion follows by means of Theorem 4.23.

$$(2') \implies (1')$$
. This follows from the implication  $(2) \implies (1)$ .

Corollary 5.9. Take  $q \in ]0,\infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in -\frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, property  $(D)_{\infty,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$  holds.

*Proof.* This is a consequence of Theorem 5.2 and Proposition 5.8.

In the next result we give sufficient conditions for the equality  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . Since it is not known, in general, when property  $(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}',0}$  holds, we give here a general result, and provide more explicit conditions in Corollary 5.11.

**Theorem 5.10.** Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q, \tilde{q} \in ]0, \infty]$  such that the following hold:

- property  $(D)_{p,\tilde{q}}^{\mathbf{s}',0}$  (resp.  $(D)_{p,\tilde{q}}^{\mathbf{s}'}$ ) holds;
- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} \mathbf{s}' + \left(\frac{1}{2\tilde{q}} \frac{1}{2q}\right)_+ \mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} \in -\mathbf{s}' + \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \tilde{q} = \infty);$
- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

Then, 
$$A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$$
 (resp. of  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ).

The proof is based on [9, Theorem 4.11], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \in [1, \infty[$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

*Proof.* Take  $T \in \mathring{B}_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$  (resp.  $T \in B_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$ ). In addition, take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ , and  $(\psi_k)$  as in Lemma 4.22 Let us first prove that

$$\mathcal{E}((\mathcal{E}T)_h) = (\mathcal{E}T)(\cdot + ih)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Indeed, the proof of Theorem 5.2 shows that

$$\begin{split} (\mathcal{E}((\mathcal{E}T)_h))_{h'} * \psi_k &= \sum_{k' \in K} ((\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_k) * (S_{(0,ih')} * \psi_{k'}) \\ &= \sum_{k',k'' \in K} (T * \psi_k) * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_{k''}) * (S_{(0,ih')} * \psi_{k'}) \\ &= \sum_{k' \in K} (T * \psi_k) * (S_{(0,i(h+h'))} * \psi_{k'}) \\ &= (\mathcal{E}T)_{h+h'} * \psi_k \end{split}$$

for every  $k \in K$  and for every  $h, h' \in \Omega$ , since clearly

$$S_{(0,ih')} * S_{(0,ih)} = S_{(0,i(h+h'))}.$$

Now, Proposition 5.8 shows that there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that  $(\mathcal{E}T)_{2h} \in L_0^p(\mathcal{N})$  (resp.  $(\mathcal{E}T)_{2h} \in L^p(\mathcal{N})$ ) and

$$\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(h)\|(\mathcal{E}T)_{2h}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_{1} \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_{k})\|(\mathcal{E}T)_{h} * \psi_{k}\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})}\|_{\ell^{\tilde{q}}(K)}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Further, observe that

$$(\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_k = \sum_{k' \in K_k} (T * \psi_k) * (S_{(0,ih)} * \psi_{k'}),$$

so that, by means of Lemma 2.45 and Corollary 4.10, we see that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\|(\mathcal{E}T)_h * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_2 e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle/C_2} \|T * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$  and for every  $k \in K$ . Then, take  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and observe that

$$\left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k) e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / C_2} \| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^{\tilde{q}}(K)} \leq \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}''}(\lambda_k) e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / (2C_2)} \right\|_{\ell^{\tilde{q}}(K)} \times \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}'' + \mathbf{s}'}(\lambda_k) e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / (2C_2)} \| T * \psi_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K)},$$

where  $\hat{q} \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\frac{1}{\hat{q}} = \left(\frac{1}{\hat{q}} - \frac{1}{q}\right)_+$ . Observe that Proposition 2.14, Lemma 2.29, and Corollary 2.44 show that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}''}(\lambda_k) e^{-\langle \lambda_k, h \rangle / (2C_2)} \right\|_{\ell^{\hat{q}}(K)} \leqslant C_3 \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}''}(h)$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , provided that

$$\mathbf{s}'' \in -\frac{1}{2\hat{q}}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \qquad \text{(resp. } \mathbf{s}'' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r \text{if } \hat{q} = \infty\text{)}.$$

In addition, Proposition 2.14 and Lemma 2.29 again show that there is a constant  $C_4 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'+\mathbf{s}''} e^{-\langle \lambda_k, \cdot \rangle/(4C_2)} \right\|_{L^q(\nu_{\Omega})} = C_4 \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}(\lambda_k)$$

provided that

$$\mathbf{s}'' \in -\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s} + \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$
 (resp.  $\mathbf{s}'' \in -\mathbf{s}' - \mathbf{s} + \mathbb{R}_+^r$ if  $q = \infty$ ).

Observe that our assumptions imply that we may find  $\mathbf{s}''$  satisfying the preceding requirements, so that, setting  $C_5 := 2^{-\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}C_1C_2C_3C_4$ ,

$$\|\mathcal{E}T\|_{A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C_5 \|\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k)\| T * \psi_k\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \|_{\ell^q(K)}.$$

Thus,  $\mathcal{E}$  maps  $\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ) continuously. To conclude, by Proposition 5.4 and Corollary 3.8, it will suffice to show that, if  $q=\infty$  and  $T\in\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , then the mapping

$$h \mapsto \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \| (\mathcal{E}T)_h \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})}$$

belongs to  $C_0(\Omega)$ . Since we may further reduce to the case  $T \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  by left-invariance, the assertion follows easily from Proposition 4.2, since  $\mathbf{s} \in (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  under the first set of assumptions.

Corollary 5.11. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and

$$\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + \left(\frac{1}{2\min(p,p')} - \frac{1}{2q}\right)_{+}\mathbf{m}', \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}.$$

Then,  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  and  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ .

This result is optimal when  $q \leq \min(p, p')$ 

Proof. This follows from Lemma 5.6 and Theorem 5.10.

We are now able to extend the second assertion of Theorem 4.23 to the general case  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . In the following result we both provide a (sesquilinear) dual pairing between the spaces  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  and  $\widetilde{A}^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , and a new interpretation of the sesquilinear form

$$\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle \colon \mathring{B}^{\mathbf{s}}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \times B^{-\mathbf{s} - (1/p - 1)_{+}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})}_{p',q'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega).$$

**Proposition 5.12.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2\max(1,q)}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Define  $\mathbf{s}'' := \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' - (1/p - 1)_+(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})$ , and assume that  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, the sesquilinear form

$$\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'} \colon \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \times \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})) \ni (f,g) \mapsto \int_{D} f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}''}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta,z)$$

is well-defined and extends to a unique continuous sequilinear form on  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \times \widetilde{A}^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  which is continuous on the second factor with respect to the topology induced by the weak topology  $\sigma^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}$  through  $\mathcal{E}.^1$  In addition, this extension of  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an antilinear isomorphism of  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  onto  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)'$ , and

$$\langle \mathcal{E}T|\mathcal{E}(T'*I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}''})\rangle_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'} = \frac{2^{n-m}i^{\mathbf{s}''}\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}'')}{2^{\mathbf{s}''}\pi^{n+m}}\langle T|T'\rangle$$

for every  $T, T' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega, L}(\mathcal{N})$ .

*Proof.* Take  $T, T' \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ , and observe that

$$\int_{D} (\mathcal{E}T)(\zeta, z) \overline{(\mathcal{E}(T' * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}''}))(\zeta, z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}''}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta, z) =$$

$$= \frac{2^{n-m} i^{\mathbf{s}''}}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega'} \mathrm{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(T)\pi_{\lambda}(T')^{*}) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}''}(\lambda) e^{-2\langle \lambda, h \rangle} | \mathrm{Pf}(\lambda) | \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \, \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}''}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$= \frac{2^{n-m} i^{\mathbf{s}''} \Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}'')}{2^{\mathbf{s}''} \pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \mathrm{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(T)\pi_{\lambda}(T')^{*}) | \mathrm{Pf}(\lambda) | \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

$$= \frac{2^{n-m} i^{\mathbf{s}''} \Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{s}'')}{2^{\mathbf{s}''} \pi^{n+m}} \langle T | T' \rangle$$

where the first equality follows from Corollary 1.14 and Proposition 4.11, the second equality follows from Proposition 2.14, while the last equality follows from Corollary 1.14. The assertion follows easily.  $\Box$ 

The following result simply translates Theorem 4.26 in terms of the spaces  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . It still has relevant consequences.

**Proposition 5.13.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)$ . Let

$$\mathcal{I}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \colon B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega) \to B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(\mathcal{N}, \Omega)$$

be the unique isomorphism which is continuous for the weak topologies  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  and  $\sigma_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$  and which induces the automorphism  $f \mapsto f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  of  $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$ . In addition, define a mapping

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \colon \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D)$$

so that

$$(\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}'}f)_h = \mathcal{I}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(f_h)$$

for every  $f \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Then,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces isomorphisms

$$\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D) \qquad and \qquad \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}',0}(D).$$

*Proof.* The assertion follows from Theorem 4.26, since clearly  $\mathcal{I}^{-s'}(\mathcal{E}T)_h = \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{I}^{-s'}T)_h$  for every  $T \in B_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$  (argue as in the proof of Theorem 5.2).

By means of Proposition 5.13, several properties of *some* weighted Bergman spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  'propagate' to all the spaces  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . In particular, all spaces  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  enjoy an analogue of the atomic decomposition studied in Section 3.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This latter requirement is needed to ensure uniqueness when  $\max(p',q') = \infty$ .

Corollary 5.14. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)$ . Take  $R_0 > 1$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that

$$\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' - \left(\frac{1}{2\min(1,p)} - \frac{1}{2q}\right)_+ \mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r.$$

Then, there is  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that, for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D, with  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$  and  $R \in ]0, R_0]$ , defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ , the mapping

$$S \colon \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s'}} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'}}(h_k) \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$$

is a surjective strict morphism and induces a strict morphism  $S_0$  of  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  onto  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ . Further, both S and  $S_0$  have a continuous linear section.

To prove this result, we need a lemma.

**Lemma 5.15.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)$ , and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{C}^r$ . Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

$$(1)\ \ B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s'}}\in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)\ (\textit{resp.}\ B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s'}}\in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D))\ \textit{for some}\ (\zeta,z)\in D;$$

(2) 
$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$$
 (resp.  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ) for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ ;

(3) 
$$\mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ if } q = \infty).$$

*Proof.* Observe first that, by Corollary 5.11, there is  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that

$$A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}^{p,q}(D)$$
 and  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}^{p,q}(D)$ .

We define  $\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}''}$  as in Proposition 5.13.

 $(1) \implies (3)$ . Observe that Proposition 5.13 implies that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(B^{\mathbf{s}^\prime}_{(\zeta,z)}) \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime},0}(D) \qquad (\text{resp. } \widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(B^{\mathbf{s}^\prime}_{(\zeta,z)}) \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(D)).$$

Now, Proposition 2.24 shows that

$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'}*I_{\varOmega}^{-\mathbf{s}''}=(2i)^{\mathbf{s}''}\left(\mathbf{s}'+\tfrac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}'\right)_{\mathbf{s}''}B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}.$$

Observe that  $(\mathbf{s}' + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}')_{\mathbf{s}''} \neq 0$  since  $\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}''}$  is injective on  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ , so that

$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''} \in A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}^{p,q}(D) \qquad \text{(resp. } B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''} \in A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}^{p,q}(D)\text{)}.$$

Therefore, Proposition 2.36 implies that (3) holds.

(3)  $\implies$  (2). Fix  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ . Observe first that Proposition 2.24 shows that

$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'}*I_{\varOmega}^{-\mathbf{s}''}=(2i)^{\mathbf{s}''}\left(\mathbf{s}'+\tfrac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}'\right)_{\mathbf{s}''}B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}.$$

In addition, since  $\Re \mathbf{s}', \mathbf{s} + \Re \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{n}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \mathbb{R}^r_+$ ,

$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}$$
 and  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''} \in A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}$ 

by Proposition 2.36. Further, if  $\mathbf{s}''$  is large enough, then Proposition 2.36 also shows that  $B^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}_{(\zeta,z)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}(D)$  (resp.  $B^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}_{(\zeta,z)} \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}(D)$ ). Now,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{I}}^{-\mathbf{s}''}$  induces a continuous linear mapping

$$A_{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D) \to A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p}^{\infty,\infty}(D),$$

which extends the isomorphism

$$\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}(D) \qquad \text{(resp. } \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}(D)),$$

thanks to Corollary 3.26, Theorem 5.2, and Proposition 5.13. Therefore,  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ), whence (2) by the arbitrariness of  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ .

*Proof.* By Corollary 5.11, there is  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that

$$A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(D) \qquad \text{and} \qquad A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime},0}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime},0}(D).$$

In addition, Theorems 3.32 and 3.33 imply that, if  $\mathbf{s}''$  is large enough, then for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that

$$\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1, p)}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' - \left(\frac{1}{2\min(1, p)} - \frac{1}{2q}\right)_{+}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{T}$$

and for every  $R_0 > 1$ , there is  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that, for every  $\delta \in ]0, \delta_0]$ , for every  $R \in ]0, R_0]$ , and for every  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D, defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ , the mapping

$$S_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}} \colon \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})} \varDelta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}^{\prime}}(h_k) \in A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}(D)$$

is a surjective strict morphism and induces a strict morphism  $S_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}$  of  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}^{p,q}(D)$ . Further, both  $S_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}''}$  and  $S_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}$  have a continuous linear section. With the notation of Proposition 5.13, define

$$S_{\mathbf{s}} \coloneqq \mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}''} S_{\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}''}$$

and

$$S_{\mathbf{s},0} \coloneqq \mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}''} S_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'',0}$$

so that  $S_{\mathbf{s}} \colon \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and  $S_{\mathbf{s},0} \colon \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K) \to \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  are surjective strict morphisms and have a continuous linear section. In order to conclude, it will suffice to show that

$$\mathcal{I}^{\mathbf{s}''}(B^{\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{s}''}_{(\zeta,z)}) = c_{\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}''}B^{\mathbf{s}'}_{(\zeta,z)}$$

for a suitable  $c_{\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}''} \neq 0$ . This follows from Proposition 2.24 and Lemma 5.15.

In the following result, we characterize the equality  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  by means of atomic decomposition and the properties of Riemann–Liouville operators. Since we do not know, in general, if, e.g., property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  implies property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}''}$  for all  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbf{s}' - \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , this characterization is somewhat weaker than one may hope.

Corollary 5.16. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)$  such that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ). Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ );
- (2) property  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ) holds for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in some translate of  $-\mathbb{R}_+^r$ ;
- (3) property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ ) holds for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in some translate of  $-\mathbb{R}_+^r$ ;
- (4) convolution by  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an isomorphism of  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp. of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$ ) for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in the intersection of  $\mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  with some translate of  $\mathbb{R}_{+}^{r}$ .

*Proof.* (1)  $\implies$  (2). This follows from Corollary 5.14.

- $(2) \implies (3)$ . Obvious.
- (3)  $\Longrightarrow$  (1). By Corollary 5.14, we may find  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1 such that, defining  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every  $j \in J$ ), the mapping

$$\lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

induces a continuous linear mapping of  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp. of  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  into  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ) and a strict morphism of  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  onto  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp. of  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K)$  onto  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ). The assertion follows from Proposition 5.4.

 $(1) \iff (4)$ . This follows Corollary 5.11 and Proposition 5.13.

**Definition 5.17.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Then, we define  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$  as the Hausdorff locally convex space associated with the space of  $f \in \text{Hol}(D)$  such that  $f * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$ , endowed with the corresponding topology. We define  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}(D)$  analogously

Thus,  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$  can be identified with  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{0}}^{p,q}(D)$  when  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$ . In addition, the new definition of  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$  coincides with the preceding one, thanks to Proposition 5.13. Furthermore, arguing as in the proof of Proposition 3.17, one may prove that convolution by  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an isomorphism of  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$ .

We conclude this section with some necessary conditions for property  $(D)_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s},0}$ , which are then also necessary for the equality  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  by Propositions 3.2 and 5.8.

**Proposition 5.18.** Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and assume that property  $(D)_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s},0}$  holds. Then, the following hold:

(1) if 
$$\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$$
, then  $\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{2p} - \frac{1}{2q}\right)\mathbf{m}' + \mathbb{R}_{+}^{r}$ ;

(2) if 
$$q > 2$$
,  $p < \infty$ , and  $n = 0$ , then  $\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{1}{2q}\right) \mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ .

Observe that property  $(D)_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  holds if  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . In addition, property  $(D)_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}$  implies property  $(D)_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s},0}$ .

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 4.34], which deals with the case in which  $p, q \in [1, \infty[$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$ , and D is a symmetric tube domain. Notice that the corresponding assertion of [9, Proposition 4.34] is sharper than (1), since a more refined procedure allows to show that  $\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{2p} - \frac{1}{2q}\right) \mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (under the assumptions of [9, Proposition 4.34]).

Proof. (1) Take  $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' - \mathbf{s} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , so that Lemma 5.15 implies that  $B_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ . Since, by Proposition 5.8,  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) \subseteq A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,\infty}(D)$ , Proposition 2.36 implies that  $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $p < \infty$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' - \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $p = \infty$ . By the arbitrariness of  $\mathbf{s}'$ , this implies that

$$\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{2p} - \frac{1}{2q}\right) \mathbf{m}' + \mathbb{R}^r_+.$$

(2) Assume that q > 2,  $p < \infty$ , and n = 0. Take  $(\lambda_k)_{k \in K}$ ,  $(t_k)$ ,  $(\varphi_k)$ ,  $(\psi_k)$ , C, and c as in Definition 5.5. In addition, fix a finite subset K' of K such that  $B_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k, R\delta) \cap B_{F'}(0, 1) \neq \emptyset$  for every  $k \in K'$ , take  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(F')$  so that

$$\chi_{B_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k,\delta/2)} \leqslant \varphi(\cdot - \lambda_k) \leqslant \chi_{B_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k,\delta)}$$

for every  $k \in K'$ , choose  $T \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  such that  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(T) = \varphi$ , and define  $T_k := e^{i\langle \lambda_k, \cdot \rangle} T$ , so that  $T_k \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$  and

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}(T_k) = \varphi(\cdot - \lambda_k)$$

for every  $k \in K'$  (here we use the assumption that n = 0). By Lemma 5.7, we may assume that  $\varphi_k(\lambda \cdot t_k^{-1}) = 1$  for every  $\lambda \in B_{\Omega'}(\lambda_k, \delta)$ , so that  $T_k * \psi_k = T_k$  for every  $k \in K'$ .

Now, take a probability space  $(X, \mu)$  and a finite family  $(r_k)_{k \in K'}$  of Rademacher functions on X, that is,  $\mu$ -measurable functions on X such that

$$\left(\bigotimes_{k \in K'} r_k\right)_* (\mu) = \frac{1}{2^{\operatorname{Card}(K')}} \sum_{\varepsilon \in \{-1, 1, \}^{K'}} \delta_{\varepsilon}$$

(cf. [39, C.1]). Then, by Khintchine's inequality there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  (independent of K') such that

$$\frac{1}{C_1} \left( \sum_{k \in K'} |a_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \le \left\| \sum_{k \in K'} a_k r_k \right\|_{L^p(\mu)} \le C_1 \left( \sum_{k \in K'} |a_k|^2 \right)^{1/2}$$

for every  $(a_k) \in \mathbb{C}^{K'}$  (cf. [39, C.2]).

Now, setting  $C_2 := C \max_H e^{c\langle \cdot, e_{\Omega} \rangle}$  where H is a compact subset of F' such that  $B_{\Omega'}(\lambda, R\delta) \subseteq H$  for every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  such that  $B_{\Omega'}(\lambda, R\delta) \cap B_{F'}(0, 1) \neq \emptyset$  (cf. Corollary 2.46),

$$\left\| \sum_{k \in K'} r_k(x) a_k T_k \right\|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_2 \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \| r_k(x) a_k T_k \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^q(K')}$$
$$= C_2 \| T \|_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \left\| \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) a_k \right\|_{\ell^q(K')}$$

for  $\mu$ -almost every  $x \in X$ , so that

$$||a_k||_{\ell^2(K')} \leqslant C_1 C_2 ||\Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) a_k||_{\ell^q(K')}.$$

Choosing  $a_k = \Delta_{\Omega'}^{(q/(q-2))s}(\lambda_k)$  and recalling that q > 2, we then find

$$\sum_{k \in K'} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{(2q/(q-2))\mathbf{s}}(\lambda_k) \leqslant (C_1 C_2)^{2q/(q-2)}.$$

By Corollary 2.44, the arbitrariness of K' implies that

$$\int_{\varOmega'\cap B_{F'}(0,1)} \Delta_{\varOmega'}^{(2q/(q-2))\mathbf{s}}(\lambda) \,\mathrm{d}\nu_{\varOmega'}(\lambda) < \infty,$$

so that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{q-2}{4q}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  by Lemma 1.32 and Proposition 2.14.

#### 5.2 Bergman Projectors

In this section we deal with the boundedness properties of the Bergman projectors  $P_{\mathbf{s}}$ . As for atomic decomposition, it is somewhat simpler to deal with integral operators with positive kernels, so that we shall introduce an auxiliary operator  $P_{\mathbf{s},+}$ . It then turns out that, when  $p,q \geq 1$ , the boundedness of  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  on  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  is equivalent to property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}$  (cf. Proposition 5.22). This will, in particular, imply that property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}$  implies property  $(L)^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}',+}$ .

For the operators  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  a weaker result holds. On the one hand, in full generality one may prove that the boundedness of  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  on  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  implies property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  (cf. Proposition 5.24). On the other hand, if property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  holds for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in a translate of  $-\mathbb{R}^r_+$ , then  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  is bounded on  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in a translate of  $-\mathbb{R}^r_+$  (cf. Corollaries 5.16 and 5.28).

In addition to that, if  $A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p',q'}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p',q'}(D)$  and some simple necessary conditions are satisfied, then  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  (cf. Theorem 5.25).

**Definition 5.19.** For every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , define the Bergman projector  $P_{\mathbf{s}} : C_c(D) \to \operatorname{Hol}(D)$  by

$$(P_{\mathbf{s}}f)(\zeta,z) \coloneqq c_{\mathbf{s}} \int_{D} f(\zeta',z') B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta,z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\Im z' - \Phi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta',z')$$

for every  $f \in C_c(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ , where  $c_{\mathbf{s}} := \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s})}{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s})}$ . In addition, for every  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$  we define  $P_{\mathbf{s},+} : C_c(D) \to C(D)$  by

$$(P_{\mathbf{s},+}f)(\zeta,z) := \int_{D} f(\zeta',z') \Big| B_{(\zeta',z')}^{\mathbf{s}}(\zeta,z) \Big| \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\Im z' - \Phi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta',z')$$

for every  $f \in C_c(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ .

Notice that we dropped the constant  $c_{\mathbf{s}}$  from the definition of  $P_{\mathbf{s},+}$  to simplify the computations. In the following result we shall prove some necessary conditions for the boundedness of  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  on  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Notice that the condition  $p,q\geqslant 1$  is a consequence of the fact that  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  does not embed in  $L^1_{\mathrm{loc}}(\nu_D)$  if  $\min(p,q)<1$ .

**Proposition 5.20.** Take  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ ,  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ , and assume that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp. a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ). Then, the following hold:

- $p, q \geqslant 1$ ;
- $\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \text{ (resp. } \mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r \text{ and } \mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right) \text{ if } q = \infty);$
- $\bullet \ \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(p,p')}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2\min(p,p')}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ;
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2a'}\mathbf{m} (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $q' < \infty$  and  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q' = \infty$ .

Similar results hold for  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$ , without any initial restrictions on  $\mathbf{s}'$ .

*Proof.* Since the linear mapping  $f \mapsto f(0, ie_{\Omega})$  is continuous on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , the assumptions imply that the mapping

$$C_c(\Omega) \ni f \mapsto \int_{\Omega} f(\zeta, z) B_{(\zeta, z)}^{\mathbf{s}'}(0, ie_{\Omega}) \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D(\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{C}$$

induces a continuous linear functional on  $L_{s,0}^{p,q}(D)$ , so that  $p,q \ge 1$  and

$$B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'}(0,ie_{\Omega}) \in L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$$

thanks to Proposition A.10.<sup>2</sup> Then, Proposition 2.36 implies that the following conditions hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $q' < \infty$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q' = \infty$ ;
- $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{n'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2n'}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $p' < \infty$  and  $\mathbf{s}' \in -\mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $p' = \infty$ ;
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  if  $q' < \infty$  and  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q' = \infty$ .

Now, fix r>0 such that  $\overline{B}_{E\times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0,ie_{\Omega}),r)\subseteq D$  and choose  $\tau\in C([0,r])$  so that  $\tau(r)=0$  and  $\int_{E\times F_{\mathbb{C}}}\tau(|(\zeta,z)-(0,ie_{\Omega})|)\operatorname{d}(\zeta,z)=1$ . Then, define

$$f \colon D \ni (\zeta,z) \mapsto \tau(|(\zeta,z) - (0,ie_{\Omega})|) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b} + 2\mathbf{d} + \mathbf{s}'} (\Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)) \in \mathbb{C},$$

so that clearly  $f \in L^{p,q}_{s,0}(D)$ . Now, the mapping  $(\zeta',z') \mapsto \overline{B^{s'}_{(\zeta',z')}(\zeta,z)}$  is holomorphic for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ , so that

$$P_{\mathbf{s}'}(f) = \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}')}{4^m \pi^{n+m} \Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \mathbf{s}')} B_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}^{\mathbf{s}'}$$

by Cauchy's integral formula, suitably applied. Therefore,  $B_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $B_{(0,ie_{\Omega})}^{\mathbf{s}'} \in L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ), whence the other assertions thanks to Proposition 2.36 and the preceding remarks.

In the following result we show that, even though  $C_c(D)$  need not be dense in  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , when  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  into  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ , it is possible to define a canonical extension of  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  to  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  in a rather constructive way. We then show that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  is self-adjoint in some sense.

**Proposition 5.21.** Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ ,  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ , and assume that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . Define

$$\langle f|g\rangle_{\mathbf{s}'} := \int_D f(\zeta', z') \overline{g(\zeta', z')} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} (\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D(\zeta', z')$$

for every  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and for every  $g \in L^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ . Then, the following hold:

(1) define, for every  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$ ,

$$(P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}f)(\zeta,z) \coloneqq c_{\mathbf{s}'} \langle f | B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'}$$

where  $c_{\mathbf{s}'} \coloneqq \frac{|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|\Gamma_{\Omega'}(-\mathbf{s}')}{4^m\pi^{n+m}\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s})}$ . Then,  $P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  is a well-defined continuous linear projector of  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Argue directly to exclude the case in which  $\min(p,q) < 1$  and  $\max(p,q) = \infty$ .

(2) define, for every  $g \in L^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  and for every  $(\zeta,z) \in D$ ,

$$(P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}g)(\zeta,z) := c_{\mathbf{s}'} \overline{\langle B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'} | g \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'}}$$

 $Then, \ P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q} \ is \ a \ well-defined \ continuous \ linear \ projector \ of \ L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D) \ onto \ A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D);$ 

(3) for every  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and for every  $g \in L^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ ,

$$\langle P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q} f | g \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'} = \langle f | P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'} g \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'}.$$

In the sequel we shall simply write  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  instead of  $P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  or  $P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}$ 

Proof. Step I. Observe first that, arguing as in the proof of Lemma 3.37 and using Proposition 5.20, we see that  $P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  and  $P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}$  are well defined and induce continuous linear mappings of  $L_{\mathbf{b}}^{p,q}(D)$  and  $L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$  into Hol(D), respectively.

STEP II. Let us prove that  $P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  is a projector of  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . By step I and Propositions 3.13 and 5.20, it will suffice to show that  $P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  maps  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  into itself. Observe first that, by assumption, there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$||P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} = ||P_{\mathbf{s}'}f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C||f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}$$

for every  $f \in C_c(D)$ . Now, take  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  and choose two positive functions  $\varphi \in C_c(\mathcal{N})$  and  $\psi \in C_c(\Omega)$  so that  $\|\varphi\|_{L^1(\mathcal{N})} = \|\psi\|_{L^1(F)} = 1$ . Define

$$\varphi_{\rho}(\zeta, x) \coloneqq r^{-(2n+2m)} \varphi(\rho^{-1}\zeta, \rho^{-2}x) \quad \text{and} \quad \psi_{\rho}(h) \coloneqq \rho^{-m} \psi_{h}(\rho^{-1}h)$$

for every  $(\zeta, x) \in \mathcal{N}$ , for every  $h \in \Omega$ , and for every  $\rho > 0$ . In addition, define

$$f_{\rho_1,\rho_2,\rho_3}(\zeta,z) \coloneqq \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}}(h) \int_{\Omega} [\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h')((\chi_{B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\rho_1)}f)_{h'}) * \varphi_{\rho_2}](\zeta,x)\psi_{\rho_3}(h-h') \,\mathrm{d}h'$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $\rho_1, \rho_2, \rho_3 > 0$ , where  $x := \Re z$  and  $h := \Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)$ .

Then,  $f_{\rho_1,\rho_2,\rho_3} \in C_c(D)$  and

$$||f_{\rho_1,\rho_2,\rho_3}||_{L^{p,q}(D)} \le ||f||_{L^{p,q}(D)}$$

for every  $\rho_1, \rho_2, \rho_3 > 0$ . In addition,

$$\lim_{\rho_1 \to +\infty} \lim_{\rho_2 \to 0^+} \lim_{\rho_3 \to 0^+} f_{\rho_1, \rho_2, \rho_3} = f$$

in the weak topology  $\sigma(L^{p,q}_{\bf s}(D),L^{p',q'}_{\bf b+d-s-s'}(D)),$  so that

$$\lim_{\rho_1 \to +\infty} \lim_{\rho_2 \to 0^+} \lim_{\rho_3 \to 0^+} P_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}'}^{p, q} f_{\rho_1, \rho_2, \rho_3} = P_{\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}'}^{p, q} f$$

pointwise on D. Therefore,

$$||P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)} \leqslant C||f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}$$

by lower semi-continuity.

STEP III. Take  $f, g \in C_c(D)$  and observe that

$$\langle P_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q} f | g \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'} = \langle f | P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'} g \rangle_{\mathbf{s}'}.$$

By the arguments of step II, the same holds for every  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . Now, observe that [15, Theorem 1 of §2] shows that the sesquilinear form  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  induces an antilinear isometry of  $L^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  into  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)'$ . Therefore,

$$\|P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}g\|_{L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)}\leqslant C\|g\|_{L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)}$$

for every  $g \in C_c(D)$ . Hence, the arguments of step II show that  $P_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  is a continuous linear projector of  $L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$ , whence (2). Assertion (3) follows.

**Proposition 5.22.** Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ . Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) holds;
- (2)  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ).

In particular, property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp. property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) implies property  $(L)_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}',+}^{p',q'}$ .

*Proof.* Take a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  on D for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1 (cf. 2.50), and define  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \varPhi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every  $j \in J$ ).

 $(1) \implies (2)$ . Let us prove that the linear mapping

$$T \colon L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \ni f \mapsto \left( \int_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),R\delta)} f(\zeta,z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p} (\Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_D(\zeta,z) \right)_{j,k} \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$$

is well-defined and continuous, and induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$ . Indeed, define  $B_{j,k} := B((\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k}), R\delta)$  for every  $j \in J$  and for every  $k \in K$ . In addition, observe that there are  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\sum_{j,k} \chi_{B_{j,k}} \leqslant N\chi_D, \qquad \sum_k \chi_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,R\delta)} \leqslant N\chi_{\Omega},$$

and such that

$$\|(\chi_{B_{j,k}})_h\|_{L^{p'}(\mathcal{N})} \leqslant C_1 \Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p'}(h)$$
 and  $\|\chi_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,R\delta)}\|_{L^{q'}(\nu_{\Omega})} \leqslant C_1$ 

for every  $j \in J$ , for every  $k \in K$ , and for every  $h \in \Omega$  (cf. Proposition 2.51 and the proof of Theorem 3.22). Then,

$$\|(Tf)_{j,k}\|_{\ell^{p}(J)} \leqslant \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},R\delta)} \left\| \int_{\mathcal{N}} |f_{h}(\zeta,x)| (\chi_{B_{j,k}})_{h}(\zeta,x) \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta,x) \right\|_{\ell^{p}(J)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p'}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$\leqslant C_{1} \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},R\delta)} \left\| \left\| f_{h}(\chi_{B_{j,k}})_{h} \right\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \right\|_{\ell^{p}(J)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$= C_{1} \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},R\delta)} \left\| f_{h} \right\| (\chi_{B_{j,k}})_{h} \right\|_{\ell^{p}(J)} \left\| \int_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h)$$

$$\leqslant C_{1} N^{1/p} \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_{k},R\delta)} \left\| f_{h} \right\|_{L^{p}(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h),$$

where the first inequality follows from the convexity of the norm of  $\ell^p(J)$ , the second inequality follows from Hölder's inequality, and the last inequality follows from the choice of N. Therefore,

$$||Tf||_{\ell^{p,q}(J,K)} \leq C_1 N^{1/p} \left\| \int_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,R\delta)} ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h) \right\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

$$\leq C_1^2 N^{1/p} \left\| ||h \mapsto ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \chi_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,R\delta)}(h) \right\|_{L^q(\nu_{\Omega})} \left\|_{\ell^q(K)}$$

$$= C_1^2 N^{1/p} \left\| h \mapsto ||f_h||_{L^p(\mathcal{N})} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}}(h) \left\| \chi_{B_{\Omega}(h_k,R\delta)}(h) \right\|_{\ell^q(K)} \right\|_{L^q(\nu_{\Omega})}$$

$$\leq C_1^2 N^{1/p+1/q} ||f||_{L^{p,q}(D)},$$

where the second inequality follows from Hölder's inequality, while the last inequality follows from the choice of N. To conclude, observe that  $T(C_c(D)) \subseteq \mathbb{C}^{(J \times K)}$ , so that  $T(L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)) \subseteq \ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)$  by continuity.

Now, by Theorem 2.42 and Corollary 2.44 there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\int_{D} |f(\zeta', z') B_{(\zeta', z')}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta, z)| \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta')) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta', z') 
\leq C_{2} \sum_{j,k} (T|f|)_{j,k} |B_{(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_{k})$$

so that by means of property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) we infer that  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ).

(2)  $\implies$  (1). For every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , choose  $\tau_{j,k} \in C_c(\Omega)$  so that

$$\chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),\delta/2)} \leqslant \tau_{j,k} \leqslant \chi_{B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),\delta)}$$

Then, the proof of Theorem 3.33 shows that the mapping

$$T' : \ell^{p,q}(J,K) \ni \lambda \mapsto \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \tau_{j,k} \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}} \in L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$$

is well-defined and continuous, and that  $T'(\ell_0^{p,q}(J,K)) \subseteq L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ . Now, observe that Theorem 2.42 and Corollary 2.44 imply that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$\sum_{j,k} |\lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}| \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k) \leqslant \frac{C_3}{\nu_D(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),\delta/2))} P_{\mathbf{s}',+}(T'|\lambda|).$$

Since  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (resp.  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ ), property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q}$  (resp.  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$ ) follows.

Corollary 5.23. Take  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ . Assume that the following conditions hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ ;
- $\bullet \ \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m} \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r.$

Then  $P_{\mathbf{s}',+}$  induces endomorphisms of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  and  $L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p',q'}(D)$ , and of  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  and  $L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D)$  by transposition.

This result covers [49, Theorem 2.1], which deals with the case in which  $\mathbf{s}' = -q\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}$ .

*Proof.* This follows from Theorem 3.33 and Proposition 5.22.

**Proposition 5.24.** Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$ , and assume that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ). Then properties  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}$ ,  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$ , and  $(L')^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$  (resp. property  $(L)^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}$  and  $(L')^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}$ ) hold.

*Proof.* Let  $(\zeta_{j,k}, z_{j,k})_{j \in J, k \in K}$  be a  $(\delta, R)$ -lattice for some  $\delta > 0$  and some R > 1. Define  $h_k := \Im z_{j,k} - \Phi(\zeta_{j,k})$  for every  $k \in K$  and for some (hence every)  $j \in J$ . Choose, for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ , an affine automorphism  $\varphi_{j,k}$  of D so that

$$\varphi_{i,k}(0,ie_{\Omega}) = (\zeta_{i,k},z_{i,k}),$$

so that

$$\varphi_{j,k}(B((0,ie_{\Omega}),r)) = B((\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k}),r)$$

for every r > 0. Fix  $\delta' > 0$  so that  $B_{E \times F_{\mathcal{C}}}((0, ie_{\Omega}), \delta') \subseteq B((0, ie_{\Omega}), \delta)$ , and define

$$B_{j,k} := \varphi_{j,k}(B_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0, ie_{\Omega}), \delta'))$$

for every  $(j,k) \in J \times K$ . In addition, define

$$S(\lambda)(\zeta,z) := \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \chi_{B_{j,k}}(\zeta,z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d})}(\Im z - \varPhi(\zeta)) \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

for every  $(\zeta, z) \in D$  and for every  $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{J \times K}$ . Then, arguing as in the proof of Theorem 3.33, we see that S induces a continuous linear mapping  $\ell^{p,q}(J,K) \to L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . In addition, by Proposition 5.21 and holomorphy we see that, for every  $\lambda \in \ell^{p,q}(J,K)$ ,

$$P_{\mathbf{s}'}(S(\lambda)) = c_{\mathbf{s}'} \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} \overline{\int_{B_{j,k}} B_{(\zeta,z)}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta',z') \, \mathrm{d}(\zeta',z')} \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+2\mathbf{d}+(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

$$= c_{\mathbf{s}'} C \sum_{j,k} \lambda_{j,k} B_{(\zeta_{j,k},z_{j,k})}^{\mathbf{s}'}(\zeta,z) \Delta_{\Omega}^{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/p-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(h_k)$$

where  $C := \mathcal{H}^{2n+2m}(B_{E\times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((0,ie_{\Omega}),\delta'))$ . Property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  follows. The proof is then completed by means of Proposition 5.21.

We now show how the Bergman projectors  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  interact with the spaces  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ .

**Theorem 5.25.** Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \inf \left( \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q} \mathbf{m}' \right) (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\bullet \ A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p',q'}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p',q'}(D).$

Then,  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  into  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ .

The proof is based on [9, Proposition 4.28], which deals with the case in which  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}\mathbf{1}_r$  and D is an irreducible symmetric tube domain.

In particular, under the stated assumptions (and assuming further that  $p, q < \infty$ ),  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  if and only if  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ .

*Proof.* Take  $f \in L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D) \cap L^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(D)$ , and observe that  $(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2 \in \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}^*_+)$  thanks to our assumptions, so that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  is the self-adjoint projector of  $L^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(D)$  onto  $A^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(D)$  by Proposition 3.11. Therefore,

$$P_{\mathbf{s}'}f \in A^{2,2}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(D),$$

so that there is a unique  $T \in B_{2,2}^{(\mathbf{s}'-\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d})/2}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$  such that

$$P_{\mathbf{s}'}f = \mathcal{E}T,$$

thanks to Corollary 5.11. In addition, Proposition 3.11 shows that there is a unique  $\tau \in \mathcal{L}^2_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(\Omega')$  (cf. Definition 3.10) such that

$$\pi_{\lambda}((\mathcal{E}T)_h) = e^{-\langle \lambda, h \rangle} \tau(\lambda)$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Further, clearly  $T * \eta^* \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$  for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$ . Arguing as in the proof of Theorem 5.2, we then see that

$$\mathcal{E}(T * \eta^*)_h = (\mathcal{E}T)_h * \eta^*$$

for every  $h \in \Omega$ , so that

$$\pi_{\lambda}(T * \eta^*) = \tau(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(\eta)^*$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . It is then easily seen that, for every  $\eta \in \mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$  one has

$$T * \eta^* \in L^2(\mathcal{N})$$
 and  $\pi_{\lambda}(T * \eta^*) = \tau(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(\eta)^*$ 

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$ . By means of Corollary 1.14 and Proposition 4.11, we also see that the mapping  $\lambda \mapsto \pi_{\lambda}(\eta)$  belongs to  $\mathcal{L}^{2}_{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')/2}(\Omega')$ , so that

$$\langle T|\eta\rangle = (T*\eta^*)(e) = \frac{2^{n-m}|\operatorname{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{\pi^{n+m}} \int_{\Omega'} \operatorname{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(T*\eta^*)) \Delta_{\Omega'}^{-\mathbf{b}}(\lambda) \,\mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

Therefore, Proposition 2.14 shows that

$$\langle T|\eta\rangle = \frac{2^{-\mathbf{s}'}|\mathrm{Pf}(e_{\Omega'})|}{4^m\pi^{n+m}\Gamma_{\Omega}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}')} \int_{\Omega} \int_{\Omega'} \mathrm{Tr}(\pi_{\lambda}(T*\eta^*)) \mathrm{e}^{-2\langle\lambda,h\rangle} \Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda) \,\mathrm{d}\lambda$$
$$\times \Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}(h) \,\mathrm{d}\nu_{\Omega}(h).$$

Now, the preceding remarks and Proposition 4.11 show that

$$e^{-2\langle\lambda,h\rangle}i^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}'}(\lambda)\pi_{\lambda}(T*\eta^*) = \pi_{\lambda}((\mathcal{E}T)_h)e^{-\langle\lambda,h\rangle}\pi_{\lambda}(\eta*I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})})^*$$
$$= \pi_{\lambda}((P_{\mathbf{s}'}f)_h)\pi_{\lambda}(\mathcal{E}(\eta*I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})})_h)^*$$

for almost every  $\lambda \in \Omega'$  and for every  $h \in \Omega$ . Therefore, Corollary 1.14 implies that

$$\langle T|\eta\rangle = c_{\mathbf{s}'}' \int_{D} (P_{\mathbf{s}'}f)(\zeta, z) \overline{\mathcal{E}(\eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})})(\zeta, z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta, z)$$

for a suitable constant  $c'_{s'} \neq 0$ . The Proposition 5.21 then implies that

$$\langle T|\eta\rangle = c'_{\mathbf{s'}} \int_{D} f(\zeta, z) \overline{\mathcal{E}(\eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s'}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})})(\zeta, z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s'}} (\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) \, \mathrm{d}\nu_{D}(\zeta, z),$$

so that

$$|\langle T|\eta\rangle|\leqslant |c_{\mathbf{s}'}'|\|f\|_{L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)}\Big\|\mathcal{E}(\eta*I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})})\Big\|_{L^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)}.$$

Now, by assumption there is a constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \mathcal{E}(\eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}) \right\|_{L_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{\mathbf{p}',\mathbf{q}'}(D)} \leqslant C_1 \left\| \eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})} \right\|_{B_{\eta',q'}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)},$$

while Theorem 4.26 shows that there is a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\left\| \eta * I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})} \right\|_{B_{p',q'}^{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)} \leqslant C_2 \|\eta\|_{B_{p',q'}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)}.$$

By the arbitrariness of  $\eta$ , Theorem 4.23 shows that there is a constant  $C_3 > 0$  such that

$$||T||_{B_{p,q}^{-s}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)} \leqslant C_3 ||f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)},$$

that is,

$$||P_{\mathbf{s}'}f||_{\widetilde{A}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(D)} = ||\mathcal{E}T||_{\widetilde{A}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(D)} \leqslant C_3 ||f||_{L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)}.$$

The assertion follows by means of Proposition 3.9.

We now draw some consequences of Theorem 5.25. In the next result we prove that, if  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ , then one may improve Theorem 5.25 and show that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$ .

Observe that the assumption on  $\mathbf{s}'$ , which does not appear in Theorem 5.25, is necessary only when  $p = \infty$ . Otherwise, we would only be able to show that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  into  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ .

Corollary 5.26. Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

- $\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $\bullet \ \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \inf \left( \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) \frac{1}{2q} \mathbf{m}' \right) (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$
- $A_{s,0}^{p,q}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{s,0}^{p,q}(D);$
- $\bullet \ A^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p',q'}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}(D).$

Then,  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s} \cap l}(D)$ .

Proof. By Theorem 5.25, we know that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  into  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$ . In addition, Proposition 5.18 implies that  $\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{2p} - \frac{1}{2q}\right) \mathbf{m}' + \mathbb{R}_+^r$ . Since  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  by assumption, this implies that  $\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . Therefore, it is readily seen that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}(C_c(D)) \subseteq L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$  (cf. Proposition 2.36), whence the result.

We now provide some explicit conditions for the boundedness of  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  on  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . This result covers [49, Theorems 2.2 and 2.3], which deal with the case  $\mathbf{s}' = -q\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}$  with a different proof.

Corollary 5.27. Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s}, \mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r$  such that the following conditions hold:

• 
$$\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + \left(\frac{1}{2\min(p,p')} - \frac{1}{2q}\right)_+ \mathbf{m}', \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r;$$

• 
$$\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \inf \left( \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m} - \left( \frac{1}{2\min(p,p')} - \frac{1}{2q'} \right)_+ \mathbf{m}', \frac{1}{p} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q} \mathbf{m}' \right) - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r.$$

Then,  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a endomorphisms of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  and  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ .

*Proof.* This follows from Corollaries 5.11 and 5.26, Proposition 5.21, and Theorem 5.25.

The following result completes the equivalences of Corollary 5.16 in the case  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$ .

Corollary 5.28. Take  $p, q \in [1, \infty]$  and  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  such that  $\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  (resp.  $\mathbf{s} \in \mathbb{R}_+^r$  if  $q = \infty$ ). Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1)  $A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q} = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q} \ (resp. \ A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q} = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q});$
- (2)  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{0}}(D)$  (resp.  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ) for every  $\mathbf{s}'$  in a translate of  $-\mathbb{R}^r_+$ .

*Proof.* (1)  $\Longrightarrow$  (2). By Corollary 5.11, there is  $\mathbf{s_0'} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2p}\mathbf{m'} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  such that

$$\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s_0'} \in \inf \left( \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m}, \frac{1}{p} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q} \mathbf{m'} \right) - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$$

and such that

$$A_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q} = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$$

for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s}'_{\mathbf{0}} - \mathbb{R}^r_+$ . Then, Corollary 5.26 (resp. Proposition 5.21 and Theorem 5.25), implies that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an endomorphism of  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$  (resp.  $L^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ ) for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s}'_{\mathbf{0}} - \mathbb{R}^r_+$ .

 $(2) \implies (1)$ . This follows from Corollary 5.16 and Proposition 5.24.

#### 5.3 Notes and Further Results

- **5.3.1** With the notation of Theorem 3.21, the Bergman space  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  is said to satisfy the interpolation property if the mapping S is onto (hence an isomorphism for sufficiently fine lattices). Cf. [59, 14, 12] for some results in this direction.
- **5.3.2** Recall that property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}$  implies property  $(L)_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}'_0,+}^{p,q}$  for every  $\mathbf{s_0} \in \mathbf{s} + \mathbb{R}^r_+$  and for every  $\mathbf{s}'_0 \in \mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{s} \mathbf{s_0} \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , thanks to Proposition 3.30. It would be interesting to investigate if the same happens for properties  $(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$  and  $(L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}$ . This fact would improve considerably the statement of Corollary 5.16.

Analogous considerations hold for the boundedness of the Bergman projectors  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$ , in view of Proposition 5.22.

**5.3.3** In connection with the discussion of 5.3.2, it would be interesting to understand whether the equality  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  implies the equality  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D) = \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{s} + \mathbb{R}^r_+$ . This problem is closely related to the boundedness of Riemann–Liouville operators between the spaces  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$ . In Corollary 3.26, we proved that convolution with  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  maps  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D)$  into  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  continuously when  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$ . Nonetheless, in the case of general  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{R}^r_+$ , the assertion is less clear.

As observed in [8], the fact that  $I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}$  induces an isomorphism of  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D)$  onto  $A_{\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D)$  can be considered as a generalized Hardy's inequality.

**5.3.4** In Proposition 5.12 we showed that one may define a continuous sesquilinear form on  $\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \times \widetilde{A}^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$  which extends the mapping

$$(f,g) \mapsto \int_D f(\zeta,z) \overline{g(\zeta,z)} \Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'}(\Im z - \Phi(\zeta)) d\nu_D(\zeta,z)$$

on  $A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D) \times A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}(D)$ , and which induces an antilinear isomorphism

$$\widetilde{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}'}^{p',q'}(D) \to \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)'.$$

Thus, we have canonical injective continuous linear mappings

$$A^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'}}(D) \to \widetilde{A}^{p',q'}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s'}}(D) \to A^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)',$$

none of which is an isomorphism, in general.

In a similar way, for every  $\mathbf{s}'', \mathbf{s}''' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'}$  such that  $\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}'', (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) / \min(1, p) - \mathbf{s} - \mathbf{s}' + \mathbf{s}''' \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$  one may also define a sesquilinear form on  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}''}^{p,q}(D) \times \widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}'''}^{p',q'}(D)$  which induces an antilinear isomorphism of the space  $\widehat{A}_{(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})/\min(1,p)-\mathbf{s}-\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}''}^{p',q'}(D)$  onto the space  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}''',0}^{p,q}(D)'$ .

**5.3.5** When  $D = \mathbb{C}_+$ , the dual of  $A_s^{1,1}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  has been identified with the classical Bloch space (modulo constants)  $\widehat{A}_{0,1}^{\infty,\infty}(\mathbb{C}_+)$  by Coifman and Rochberg in [28]. In a series of papers, Békollé, Temgoua Kagou, and Zhu extended this characterization to Bergman spaces of type  $L^p$ ,  $p \in ]0,1]$  on more general domains (cf. [7, 67, 76, 77, 6] and the references therein). With the previous notation, the dual of  $A_s^{p,p}(D)$  for  $p \in ]0,1]$  has been identified with  $\widehat{A}_{0,s'}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  by means of the sesquilinear form indicated in 5.3.4 above (for every  $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbb{N}_{\Omega'} \cap \left(\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right)$ ). In addition to that, observe that Corollary 5.27 easily implies that  $P_{\mathbf{s}''}$  induces a (unique) continuous linear mapping  $C_0(D) \to \widehat{A}_{0,s'}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  if  $\mathbf{s}'' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$ . This mapping can be, in turn, suitably extended to a continuous linear mapping of  $L^{\infty}(D)$  onto  $\widehat{A}_{0,s'}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$ . This latter fact extends to general homogeneous Siegel domains of type II the results of the papers cited above.

Notice that the generalized Bloch space defined above is different from the generalized Bloch space  $\mathcal{B}$  initially introduced by Timoney in [68], when r > 1. If D' is a bounded homogeneous domain, the space  $\mathcal{B}(D')$  is defined in [68] as the space of holomorphic functions on D' which are Lipschitz for the distance induced by the Bergman metric (modulo constants). Since this space is then invariant under composition with holomorphic automorphisms of D', a similar space may be defined also on the homogeneous Siegel domain D. When  $D = \mathbb{C}_+ \times \mathbb{C}_+$ , then the function

$$f: (z_1, z_2) \mapsto \log(z_1) \log(z_2),$$

where log denotes the unique holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}_-$  which coincides with the usual logarithm on  $\mathbb{R}_+^*$ , clearly belongs to  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{1}_2}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  (more precisely,  $\partial_1\partial_2 f = f * I_{(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^2}^{-\mathbf{1}_2} \in A_{\mathbf{1}_2}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$ , so that f induces an elements of  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{1}_2}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$ ). Nonetheless, it is not hard to prove that there are no holomorphic functions g on D such that  $\partial_1\partial_2 g = 0$  and  $f + g \in \mathcal{B}(D)$ , that is (cf. [68, the proof of the equivalence (1)  $\iff$  (3) of Theorem 3.4]),

$$\sup_{(z_1, z_2) \in D} \left( (\Im z_1)^2 |\partial_1(f+g)(z_1, z_2)|^2 + (\Im z_2)^2 |\partial_2(f+g)(z_1, z_2)|^2 \right) < \infty.$$

Consequently, the spaces  $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{0},\mathbf{1}_2}^{\infty,\infty}(D)$  and  $\mathcal{B}(D)$  are not canonically isomorphic.

**5.3.6** If one is only interested in the Bergman spaces  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ , then the problems considered in Chapter 3 and in this one are completely solved when  $p \in ]0,1]$  in view of Theorem 3.33 and Corollary 5.11, and partially solved for  $p \in ]0,2]$  in view of Corollaries 5.11, 5.16, and 5.28. For  $p \geq 2$ , Theorem 5.25 shows that  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  induces a continuous linear mapping of  $L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,p}(D)$  into  $\widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ , provided that some necessary conditions on  $\mathbf{s}$  and  $\mathbf{s}'$  are satisfied. In full generality, we do not know whether  $A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D) = \widetilde{A}_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ , hence we do not know whether  $P_{\mathbf{s}'}$  is bounded on  $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,p}(D)$ . Cf. [9] for a sharper discussion when D is a tube domain over a light cone.

This is due to the fact that  $(P_{\mathbf{s}''}f) * I_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} = c_{\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}''}P_{\mathbf{s}''-\mathbf{s}'}(f(\Delta_{\Omega}^{-\mathbf{s}'} \circ \rho))$  for every  $f \in C_c(D)$ , where  $\rho \colon D \ni (\zeta, z) \mapsto \Im z - \Phi(\zeta) \in \Omega$  and  $c_{\mathbf{s}',\mathbf{s}''}$  is a suitable constant.

### Appendix A

## Mixed Norm Spaces

In this chapter we collect some results on mixed norm spaces  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu), p,q \in ]0,\infty]$ . Our main focus is in the correspondences between  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  and  $L^q(\nu;L^p(\mu))$  and between  $L^{p,q}_0(\mu,\nu)$  and  $L^q_0(\nu;L^p_0(\mu))$  (Propositions A.7 and A.8) and in the characterization of the dual of  $L^{p,q}_0(\mu,\nu)$  (Propositions A.10, and A.11).

We begin with recalling some notions on locally bounded F-spaces.

**Definition A.1.** An F-space is a complete metrizable topological vector space. An F-space is called locally bounded if it admits a bounded neighbourhood of 0.

Recall that an F-space Z is locally bounded if and only if there are  $p \in [1, \infty[$  and an absolutely homogeneous function  $\|\cdot\|: Z \to \mathbb{R}_+$  such that the mapping

$$(z, z') \mapsto \|z - z'\|^p$$

is a distance compatible with the topology of Z (cf. [60, Theorem 3.2.1]). In particular,  $\|\cdot\|$  is a continuous quasi-norm on Z. In addition, if  $q \in [1, \infty[$  and  $\|\cdot\|': Z \to \mathbb{R}_+$  is another absolutely homogeneous function such that the mapping  $(z, z') \mapsto ||z - z'||^{\prime q}$  is a distance compatible with the topology of Z, then there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$\frac{1}{C}||z|| \leqslant ||z||' \leqslant C||z||$$

for every  $z \in Z$  (cf. [60, Theorem 3.2.13]). For this reason, we shall sometimes denote by  $\|\cdot\|_Z$  one such quasi-norm, even though it is not uniquely defined.

**Definition A.2.** If  $\mu$  is a measure on a locally compact space X, Z is a locally bounded F-space, and  $f: X \to Z$  is a (not necessarily  $\nu$ -measurable) mapping, by an abuse of notation we shall define<sup>1</sup>

$$||f||_{L^p(\mu;Z)} \coloneqq \left(\int_X^* ||f||_Z^p \,\mathrm{d}\mu\right)^{1/p}$$

for every  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ , and we shall denote by  $||f||_{L^{\infty}(\nu;Z)}$  the essential supremum of  $||f||_{Z}$ . We define

$$\mathcal{L}^p(\mu; Z) := \{ f : X \to \mathbb{C} : f \text{ is } \mu\text{-measurable}, ||f||_{L^p(\mu; Z)} < \infty \}.$$

Denote by  $L^p(\mu; Z)$  the Hausdorff space associated with  $\mathcal{L}^p(\mu; Z)$ . Analogously, define

$$\mathcal{L}^p_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mu;Z) \coloneqq \left\{ \ f \colon \chi_K f \in \mathcal{L}^p(\mu;Z) \ \text{for every compact subset} \ K \ \text{of} \ X \ \right\}.$$

Denote by  $L^p_{\text{loc}}(\mu; Z)$  the Hausdorff space associated with  $\mathcal{L}^p_{\text{loc}}(\mu; Z)$ . We define  $L^p_0(\mu; Z)$  and  $L^p_{0,\text{loc}}(\mu; Z)$  as the closure of  $C_c(X; Z)$  in  $L^p(\mu; Z)$  and  $L^p_{\text{loc}}(\mu; Z)$ , respectively.

Notice that, if Z is not a locally convex space, then the mapping  $f \mapsto \int_X f \, d\mu$ , defined on the set of  $\mu$ -measurable step function in  $L^1(\mu; Z)$ , is not continuous for the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{L^1(\mu; Z)}$ , in general. In particular, it need not extend to a continuous linear mapping on  $L^1(\mu; Z)$ .

With standard techniques one then proves the following results.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Recall that, for every positive function g on X, the symbol  $\int_X^* g \, d\mu$  denotes the upper integral of g, that is, the greatest lower bound of the upper integrals  $\int_X^* h \, d\mu$ , where h is a lower semi-continuous function and  $h \geqslant g$ . The symbol  $\int_X^* h \, d\mu$ , in turn, denotes the smallest upper bound of the integrals  $\int_X \varphi \, d\mu$ , where  $\varphi \in C_c(X)$  and  $\varphi \leqslant h$ .

**Proposition A.3.** Let  $\mu$  be a measure on a locally compact space X, Z a locally bounded F-space, and take  $p \in ]0, \infty]$ . Then,  $L^p(\mu; Z)$  is a locally bounded F-space.

**Proposition A.4.** Let  $\mu$  be a measure on a locally compact space X, Z a locally bounded F-space, and take  $p \in ]0, \infty[$ . Then,

$$L_0^p(\mu; Z) = L^p(\mu; Z)$$
 and  $L_{0,loc}^p(\mu; Z) = L_{loc}^p(\mu; Z),$ 

while

$$L_0^{\infty}(\mu; Z) = C_0(\operatorname{Supp}(\mu); Z)$$
 and  $L_{0,\operatorname{loc}}^{\infty}(\mu; Z) = C(\operatorname{Supp}(\mu); Z).$ 

We now pass to mixed norm spaces.

**Definition A.5.** If  $\mu$  and  $\nu$  are two Radon measures on two locally compact spaces X and Y, respectively, then for every  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$  we define the mixed norm space

$$\mathcal{L}^{p,q}(\mu,\nu) := \left\{ f \colon f \text{ is } (\mu \otimes \nu) \text{-measurable}, \|y \mapsto \|f(\,\cdot\,,y)\|_{L^p(\mu)} \right\|_{L^q(\nu)} < \infty \right\},$$

endowed with the corresponding topology. We denote by  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  the Hausdorff space associated with  $\mathcal{L}^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$ , and by  $L_0^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  the closure of  $C_c(X\times Y)$  in  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$ .

**Proposition A.6.** Let X and Y be two locally compact spaces, and  $\mu, \nu$  two Radon measures on X and Y, respectively. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . Then,  $L^{p,q}(\mu, \nu)$  is a locally bounded F-space.

We now discuss the relationship between  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  and  $L^q(\nu;L^p(\mu))$ . Notice that, even though  $L^{p,q}_0(\mu,\nu)$  is canonically isomorphic to  $L^q_0(\nu;L^p_0(\mu))$ , the space  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$  fails to be canonically isomorphic to  $L^q(\nu;L^p(\mu))$ , in general, for a lack of measurability. Indeed, if  $f\in L^{\infty,q}(\mu,\nu)$ , then the mapping  $y\mapsto f(\,\cdot\,,y)\in L^\infty(\mu)$  is not  $\nu$ -measurable, in general. Roughly speaking, the best one can say is that the mapping  $y\mapsto \int_X f(x,y)g(x)\,\mathrm{d}\mu(x)$  is  $\nu$ -measurable for every  $g\in L^1(\mu)$  (compare this fact with the Dunford–Pettis theorem). These results can be proved with standard techniques. The proofs are omitted.

**Proposition A.7.** Let X and Y be two locally compact spaces, and  $\mu, \nu$  two Radon measures on X and Y, respectively. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$ . Then, there is an isometry

$$T: L^q(\nu; L^p(\mu)) \to L^{p,q}(\mu, \nu)$$

such that

$$(Tf)(\,\cdot\,,y) = f(y)$$

for  $\nu$ -almost every  $y \in Y$ . If  $p < \infty$  or  $\nu$  is atomic, then T is onto.

Recall that a Radon measure  $\mu$  is discrete or atomic if  $\mu(K) = \sum_{x \in K} \mu(\{x\})$  for every compact set K, and that  $\mu$  is diffuse if  $\mu(\{x\}) = 0$  for every x. Then, every Radon measure can be written in a unique way as the sum of an atomic and a diffuse measure, cf. [22, Proposition 15 of Chapter V, §5, No. 10].

**Proposition A.8.** Keep the hypotheses and the notation of Proposition A.7. Then, T induces an isometry of  $L_0^q(\nu; L_0^p(\mu))$  onto  $L_0^{p,q}(\mu, \nu)$ .

If, in addition,  $q < \infty$  and X has a countable base, then

$$L_0^{\infty,q}(\nu,\mu) = \{ f \in L^{\infty,q}(\nu,\mu) \colon f(\cdot,y) \in C_0(\operatorname{Supp}(\mu)) \text{ for } \nu\text{-almost every } y \in Y \}.$$

We now characterize the dual of  $L_0^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)$ . For the sake of simplicity, we shall not present a general result, but we shall content ourselves with the cases we are concerned with (namely, the cases in which both  $\mu$  and  $\nu$  are diffuse measures or counting measures).

**Definition A.9.** Define  $p' := (\max(1, p))'$  for  $p \in ]0, \infty]$ , so that  $p' = \infty$  when  $p \in ]0, 1]$  while  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} = 1$  when  $p \in [1, \infty]$ .

**Proposition A.10.** Let X and Y be two locally compact spaces and  $\mu, \nu$  two diffuse Radon measures on X and Y, respectively. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty[$ . Then, the following hold:

(1) if 
$$\min(p,q) < 1$$
, then  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)' = \{0\}$ ;

(2) if  $p, q \ge 1$ , then the bilinear mapping

$$L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu) \times L^{p',q'}(\mu,\nu) \ni (f,g) \mapsto \int_{X \times Y} fg \,\mathrm{d}(\mu \otimes \nu)$$

induces an isometry of  $L^{p',q'}(\mu,\nu)$  onto  $L^{p,q}(\mu,\nu)'$ .

The first assertion is proved as in the case p = q (cf. [29]). The second assertion is a particular case of [15, Theorem 1 of §3].

**Proposition A.11.** Let X and Y be two discrete spaces, and  $\mu, \nu$  the counting measures on X and Y, respectively. Take  $p, q \in ]0, \infty]$ . Then, the bilinear mapping

$$L^{p,q}_0(\mu,\nu)\times L^{p',q'}(\mu,\nu)\ni (f,g)\mapsto \sum_{(x,y)\in X\times Y} f(x,y)g(x,y)$$

induces an isometry of  $L^{p',q'}(\mu,\nu)$  onto  $L^{p,q}_0(\mu,\nu)'$ .

When  $p, q \ge 1$ , this is a particular case of [15, Theorem 1 of §3]. The general case is treated with a similar proof.

## Bibliography

- [1] Arazy, J., A Survey of Invariant Hilbert Spaces of Analytic Functions on Bounded Symmetric Domains, *Contemp. Math.* **185** (1995), p. 7–65.
- [2] Arazy, J., Fisher, S. D., Invariant Hilbert Spaces of Analytic Functions on Bounded Symmetric Domains, in *Operator Theory: Advances and Applications* 48 (1990), Bairkhäuser Verlag, Basel, p. 67–91.
- [3] Arazy, J. Upmeier, H., Invariant Inner Product in Spaces of Holomorphic Functionson Bounded Symmetric Domains, *Doc. Math. J. DMV* **2** (1997), p. 213–261.
- [4] Arcozzi, N., Monguzzi, A., Peloso, M. M., Salvatori, M., Paley-Wiener Theorems on the Siegel Upper Half-Space, J. Fourier Anal. Appl. 25 (2019), p. 1958–1986.
- [5] Astengo, F., Cowling, M., Di Blasio, B., Sundari, M., Hardy's Uncertainty Principle on Certain Lie Groups, J. London Math. Soc. 62 (2000), p. 461–472.
- [6] Békollé, D., Bergman Spaces with Small Exponents, Indiana U. Math. J. 49 (2000), p. 973–993.
- [7] Békollé, D., The Dual of the Bergman Space  $A^1$  in Symmetric Siegel Domains of Type II, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* **296** (1986), p. 607–619.
- [8] Békollé, D., Bonami, A., Garrigós, G., Nana, C., Peloso, M. M., Ricci, F., Lecture Notes on Bergman Projectors in Tube Domains over Cones: an Analytic and Geometric Viewpoint, *IMHOTEP J. Afr. Math. Pures Appl.* 5 (2004), front matter + ii + 75 pp.
- [9] Békollé, D., Bonami, A., Garrigós, G., Ricci, F., Littlewood-Paley Decompositions Related to Symmetric Cones and Bergman Projections in Tube Domains, P. Lond. Math. Soc. 89 (2004), p. 317–360.
- [10] Békollé, D., Gonessa, J., Nana, C., Atomic Decomposition and Interpolation via the Complex Method for Mixed Norm Bergman Spaces on Tube Domains over Symmetric Cones, preprint, arXiv:1703.07862v1 (2017)
- [11] Békollé, D., Gonessa, J., Nana, C., Lebesgue Mixed Norm Estimates for Bergman Projectors: from Tube Domains over Homogeneous Cones to Homogeneous Siegel Domains of Type II, Math. Ann. 374 (2019), p. 395–427.
- [12] Békollé, D., Ishi, H., Nana, C., Korányi's Lemma for Homogeneous Siegel Domains of Type II. Applications and Extended Results, *Bull. Aust. Math. Soc.* **90** (2014), p. 77–89.
- [13] Békollé, D., Temgoua Kagou, A., Reproducing Properties and L<sup>p</sup>-Estimates for Bergman Projections in Siegel Domains of Type II, Stud. Math. 115 (1995), p. 219–239.
- [14] Békollé, D., Temgoua Kagou, A., Molecular decompositions and interpolation, *Integral Equations Operator Theory* **31** (1998), p. 150–177.
- [15] Benedek, A., Panzone, R., The Spaces  $L^p$ , with Mixed Norm, Duke Math. J., 28 (1961), p. 301–324.
- [16] Bergh, J., Löfström, J., Interpolation Spaces. An Introduction, Springer, 1976.
- [17] Bonami, A., Three Related Problems of Bergman Spaces of Tube Domains over Symmetric Cones, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur. Rend. Lincei (9) Mat. Appl. 13 (2002), p. 183–197.

[18] Bonami, A., Buraczewski, D., Damek, E., Hulanicki, A., Penney, R., Trojan, B., Hua system and pluriharmonicity for symmetric irreducible Siegel domains of type II. J. Funct. Anal. 188 (2002), p. 38–74.

- [19] Bourbaki, N., Algèbre, Chap. 1–3, Springer, 2007.
- [20] Bourbaki, N., Topologie générale, Chap. 5–10, Springer, 2006.
- [21] Bourbaki, N., Topological Vector Spaces, Springer, 2003.
- [22] Bourbaki, N., Integration I, Springer, 2004.
- [23] Bourbaki, N., Groupes et algèbres de Lie, Chap. 2–3, Springer, 2006.
- [24] Cartan, É., Sur les domaines bornés homogènes de l'espace de n variables complexes, Abh. Math. Semin. Univ. Hambg. 11 (1935), p. 116–162.
- [25] Christensen, J., G., Atomic Decompositions of Besov Spaces Related to Symmetric Cones, Contemp. Math. 598 (2013), p. 97–110.
- [26] Christensen, J., Atomic Decompositions of Mixed Norm Bergman Spaces on Tube Type Domains, *Contemp. Math.* **714** (2018), p. 77–85.
- [27] Ciatti, P., Ricci, F., Boundedness of Bergman Projectors on Siegel Domains over Polyhedral Cones, *Math. Ann.* **329** (2004), p. 225–246.
- [28] Coifman, R. R., Rochberg, R., Representation Theorems for Holomorphic and Harmonic Functions in L<sup>p</sup>, Astérisque 77 (1980), p. 11–66.
- [29] Day, M. M., The Spaces  $L^p$  with 0 , Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 46 (1940), p. 816–823.
- [30] Damek, E., Hulanicki, A., Müller, D., Peloso, M. M., Pluriharmonic  $H^2$  functions on symmetric irreducible Siegel domains, *Geom. Funct. Anal.* **10** (2000), p. 1090–1117.
- [31] Debertol, D., Besov Spaces and the Boundedness of Weighted Bergman Projections over Symmetric Tube Domains, *Publ. Mat.* **49** (2005), p. 21–72.
- [32] Duren, P. L., Theory of H<sup>p</sup> Spaces, Academic Press, 1970.
- [33] Faraut, J., Korányi, A., Analysis on Symmetric Cones, Clarendon Press, 1994.
- [34] Folland, G. B., Harmonic Analysis in Phase Space, Princeton University Press, 1989.
- [35] Garrigós, G., Generalized Hardy Spaces on Tube Domains over Cones, *Colloq. Math.* **90** (2001), p. 213–251.
- [36] Geller, D., Fourier Analysis on the Heisenberg Group. I. Schwartz Space, J. Funct. Anal. 36 (1980), p. 205–254.
- [37] Gindikin, S. G., Analysis in Homogeneous Domains, Russ. Math. Surv. 19 (1964), p. 1–89.
- [38] Gindikin, S. G., Invariant Generalized Functions in Homogeneous Domains, Funct. Anal. Appl. 9 (1975), p. 50–52.
- [39] Grafakos, L., Classical Fourier Analysis, Springer, 2008.
- [40] Hörmander, L., The Analysis of Linear Partial Differential Operators I, Springer-Verlag, 1983.
- [41] Ishi, H., Positive Riesz Distributions on Homogeneous Cones, J. Math. Soc. Japan **52** (2000), p. 161–186.
- [42] Ishi, H., Basic relative invariants associated to homogeneous cones and applications, *J. Lie Theory* **11** (2001), p. 155–171.
- [43] Korányi, A., The Poisson integral for generalized half-planes and bounded symmetric domains, *Ann. Math.* 82 (1965), p. 332–350.

[44] Korányi, A., Stein. E. M., H<sup>2</sup> Spaces of Generalized Half-Spaces, Studia Math. 44 (1972), p. 379–388.

- [45] Krantz, S. G., Function Theory of Several Complex Variables, AMS Chelsea Publishing, 2001.
- [46] Lang, S., Fundamentals of Differential Geometry, Springer, 1999.
- [47] Murakami, S., On automorphisms of Siegel Domains, Springer-Verlag, 1972.
- [48] Nakajima, K., Some Studies on Siegel Domains, J. Math. Soc. Japan 27 (1975), p. 54–75.
- [49] Nana, C.,  $L^{p,q}$ -Boundedness of Bergman Projections in Homogeneous Siegel Domains of Type II, J. Fourier Anal. Appl. 19 (2013), p. 997–1019.
- [50] Nana, C., Trojan, B.,  $L^p$ -Boundedness of Bergman Projections in Tube Domains over Homogeneous Cones, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. 10 (2011), p. 477–511.
- [51] Ogden, R. D., Vági, S., Harmonic Analysis of a Nilpotent Group and Function Theory on Siegel Domains of Type II, Adv. Math. 33 (1979), p. 31–92.
- [52] Peloso, M. M., Ricci, F., Analysis of the Kohn Laplacian on quadratic CR manifolds. *J. Funct. Anal.* **203** (2003), p. 321–355.
- [53] Peloso, M. M., Ricci, F., Tangential Cauchy-Riemann equations on quadratic CR manifolds, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur. Rend. Lincei (9) Mat. Appl. 13 (2002), p. 285–294.
- [54] Peloso, M. M., Salvatori, M., Functions of exponential growth in a half-plane, sets of uniqueness, and the Müntz-Szász problem for the Bergman space, J. Geom. Anal. 27 (2017), p. 2570–2599.
- [55] Peloso, M. M., Salvatori, M., On some spaces of holomorphic functions of exponential growth on a half-plane. *Concr. Oper*, **3** (2016), p. 52–67.
- [56] Pjateckiĭ-Šapiro, I. I., Geometry of Homogeneous Domains and the Theory of Automorphic Functions. The Solution of a Problem of É. Cartan (Russian), *UspehiMat. Nauk* 14 (1959), p. 190–192.
- [57] Ricci, F., Harmonic Analysis on the Heisenberg Group, Unpublished notes, Cortona, p. ii+67 (1992).
- [58] Ricci, F., Taibleson, M., Boundary Values of Harmonic Functions in Mixed Norm Spaces and Their Atomic Structure, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. 10 (1983), p. 1–54.
- [59] Rochberg, R., Interpolation by functions in Bergman spaces, *Michigan Math. J.* **29** (1982), p. 229–236.
- [60] Rolewicz, S., Metric Linear Spaces, PWN Polish Scientific Publishers, 1985.
- [61] Rudin, W., Real and Complex Analysis, McGraw-Hill, 1987.
- [62] Rychkov, V. S., Littlewood–Paley Theory and Function Spaces with  $A_p^{loc}$  Weights, *Math. Nachr.* **224** (2001), p. 145–180.
- [63] Sard, A., Hausdorff Measure of Critical Images on Banach Manifolds, Am. J. Math., 87 (1965), p. 158–174.
- [64] Schwartz, L., Théorie des distributions, Hermann, 1978.
- [65] Stein, E., M., Singular Integrals and Differentiability Properties of Functions, Princeton University Press, 1970.
- [66] Taylor, M. E., Noncommutative Harmonic Analysis, AMS, 1986.
- [67] Temgoua Kagou, A., The Duals of Bergman Spaces in Siegel Domains of Type II, *IMHOTEP* 1 (1997), p. 41–87.
- [68] Timoney, R. M., Bloch Functions in Several Complex Variables, I, Bull. London Math. Soc. 12 (1980), p. 241–267.
- [69] Trèves, F., Linear Partial Differential Equations with Constant Coefficients, Gordon and Breach, 1966.

- [70] Triebel, H., Theory of Funtion Spaces, Birkhäuser Verlag, 1983.
- [71] Vergne, M., Rossi, H., Analytic continuation of the Holomorphic Fourier Series of a Semi-Simple Lie Group, *Acta Math.* **136** (1976), p. 1–59.
- [72] Vinberg, E. B., The Theory of Convex Homogeneous Cones, *Trans. Moscow Math. Soc.* **12** (1965),p. 340–403.
- [73] Vinberg, É. B., Gindikin, S. G., Pjateckiĭ-Šapiro, I. I., Classification and canonical realization of complex homogeneous bounded domains (Russian), *Trudy Moskov. Mat. Obšč.* **12** (1963), p. 359–388.
- [74] Xu, Y., Theory of Complex Homogeneous Bounded Domains, Science Press, 2000.
- [75] Yeh, J., Real Analysis: Theory of Measure and Integration, World Scientific, 2006.
- [76] Zhu, K., Holomorphic Besov Spaces on Bounded Symmetric Domains, Quarterly J. Math. Oxford 46 (1995), p. 239–256.
- [77] Zhu, K., Holomorphic Besov Spaces on Bounded Symmetric Domains II, *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 44 (1995), p. 1017–1031.

# **Index of Notation**

Symbol	Description	Page
IN	natural numbers, starting from 0	
$\mathbb{N}^*$	natural numbers, starting from 1	
$\mathbb{Z}$	rational integers	
$\mathbb{R}$	real numbers	
$\mathbb{C}$	complex numbers	
$\mathbb{R}_{+}$	positive ( $\geq 0$ ) real numbers	
	strictly positive $(>0)$ real numbers	
$\mathbb{R}_+^*$ $A^{(B)}$	families in $A^B$ with finite support	
$T_x(M)$	tangent space of $M$ at $x$	
$\varphi_*(X)$	push-forward of $X$ under $\varphi$	
$\mathscr{L}(X;Y)$	continuous linear mappings $X \to Y$	
X'	(continuous) dual of $X$ , $\mathcal{L}(X; \mathbb{C})$	
$\mathscr{L}(X)$	endomorphisms of $X$	
$\mathscr{L}^{(X)}$	Hilbert-Schmidt endomorphisms of $X$	
$\mathcal{L}^1(X)$ ${}^tT$	trace-class endomorphisms of $X$	
_	transpose of T	
( ' , ' )	bilinear pairing	
$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ $\langle \cdot   \cdot \rangle$ $\mathcal{S}$	sesquilinear pairing	
	Schwartz functions	
Hol	holomorphic functions	
$C_0$	continuous functions vanishing at infinity	
$\chi_A$	characteristic function of the set $A$	
$I_X$	identity mapping of $X$	
$\mathcal{M}^1$	bounded Radon measures	
$\mathcal{H}^n$	suitably normalized Hausdorff measure	
$f \cdot \mu \  \mu $	measure with density $f$ with respect to $\mu$	
	absolute value of the measure $\mu$	
$\operatorname{Supp}\left(T\right)$	support of $T$	
$\mathrm{d}\pi$	differential of the representation of $\pi$	
~	the inversion $x \mapsto x^{-1}$	
$T^*$	$\dot{\overline{T}}$	
$L_g, R_g$	left and right translations by $g$	
$1_k$	$(1,\ldots,1)\in\mathbb{N}^k$	
$X_{\mathbb{C}}$	complexification of $X, X \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$	
$\lambda_{\mathbb{C}}$	complexification of $\lambda \in X'$ , $\lambda \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} I_{\mathbb{C}}$	
$\mathbb{C}_{+}$	$\mathbb{R}+i\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*}$	iii
E	vector space over $\mathbb{C}$ of dimension $n$	
F	vector space over $\mathbb{R}$ of dimension $m$	22
$B_E(\zeta,r), B_F(x,r)$	Euclidean balls on $E$ and $F$	
$B_{E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}}((\zeta, z), r)$	Euclidean ball on $E \times F_{\mathbb{C}}$	
$\mathcal{F}_{F}, \mathcal{F}_{F'}$	Fourier transforms on $F, F'$	
$\Omega$	proper open convex cone in $F$	1
$\Omega'$	dual of $\Omega$	1
$\Phi$	duar of 12	1, 22
=	$\Phi(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E})$	1, 22
$\Phi(\zeta)$	$\Phi(\zeta,\zeta)$	1

Symbol	Description	Page
D	Siegel domain of type II	2
$bD$ $\mathcal{N}$	Silov boundary of $D$	$\frac{2}{3}$
$f_h$	$(\zeta, x) \mapsto f(\zeta, x + i\Phi(\zeta) + ih)$	3
$\overset{f}{W}$	(5)) . J (5) 1 - (5) 1 - (5)	3
Pf	Pfaffian	3
$\Lambda_{+}$		3
$H_{\lambda}$	Dangmann nappagantation	4
$\pi_{\lambda}$ $P_{\lambda,0}$	Bargmann representation	4 6
$\mathcal{L}^{\lambda,0}$	Laplace transform	12
$e_{\Omega},e_{\Omega'}$	base points of $\Omega$ and $\Omega'$	22
r	rank of $\Omega$	22
$T_{+}$		22
$\mathbf{m}, \mathbf{m}'$		22
b As As	conoralized power functions	23 23
$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}},\Delta_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$	generalized power functions	23
$ u_{\Omega},  \nu_{\Omega'}$	invariant measures on $\Omega$ and $\Omega'$	23
$\Gamma_{\Omega},  \Gamma_{\Omega'}$	Gamma functions on $\Omega$ and $\Omega'$	25
$\mathbb{N}_{\varOmega},\mathbb{N}_{\varOmega'}$		26
$a^{\mathbf{s}}, i^{\mathbf{s}}$	$a^{\mathbf{s}} = e^{(\sum_{j} s_j) \log a}, i^{\mathbf{s}} = e^{(\sum_{j} s_j)\pi i/2}$	26
$I_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}},I_{\Omega'}^{\mathbf{s}}$	Riemann–Liouville operators	28
$\mathbf{s}^{\mathbf{s}'}$	$\prod_{j=1}^r s_j^{s_j'}$	31
$B_{\mathbf{s},z)}^{\mathbf{s}}$ $L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D), L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$		33
$L_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D), L_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$	in-minut listeness D	34
$d = d_{\Omega},  d_{\Omega'}$	invariant distance on $D$ invariant distances on $\Omega$ and $\Omega'$	$\frac{35}{36}$
$B((\zeta,z),r)$	invariant ball on $D$	35
$B_{\Omega}(h,r), B_{\Omega'}(\lambda,r)$	invariant balls on $\Omega$ , and $\Omega'$	36
$ u_D$	invariant measure on $D$	35
$A_{\mathbf{s}}^{p,q}(D), A_{\mathbf{s},0}^{p,q}(D)$	weighted Bergman space	45
$\mathcal{L}^2_{\mathbf{s}}(\Omega')$		48
$\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{2,2}(D)$		50
$\ell^{p,q}(J,K), \ell^{p,q}_0(J,K)$		52 59
$\begin{array}{c} (L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}, (L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q} \\ (L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}, (L')_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q} \\ (L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',+}^{p,q}, (L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0,+}^{p,q} \end{array}$		59
$(L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}, (L)_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}$		60
$\mathcal{S}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$		72
$(g \times t)_* \varphi$	$\Delta_{\Omega_{\alpha}}^{\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}}(t)\varphi \circ (g \times t)^{-1}$	72
$(g \times t)^* \varphi$	$\Delta_{\Omega}^{-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(t)\varphi \circ (g \times t)$	72
$\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{N}}$		73
$\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$		73
$\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_{\Omega}(\mathcal{N})$		73
$\mathcal{S}'_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$	dual of $\mathcal{S}_{\Omega,L}(\mathcal{N})$	78
$B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega),  \check{B}_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)$	Besov spaces $(\mathbf{ps}_{\mathbf{s}}(\mathbf{A}, \mathbf{c})) \stackrel{\circ}{\mathbf{p}} = \mathbf{s} - (1/p-1) + (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) (\mathbf{A}, \mathbf{c})$	80
$\sigma_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}$ $\mathcal{E}$	$\sigma(B_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega),\mathring{B}_{p',q'}^{-\mathbf{s}-(1/p-1)_{+}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}(\mathcal{N},\Omega))$	83
$\widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s}}(D), \ \widetilde{A}^{p,q}_{\mathbf{s},0}(D)$	extension operator $\mathcal{E}(B_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega)),  \mathcal{E}(\mathring{B}_{p,q}^{-\mathbf{s}}(\mathcal{N},\Omega))$	93 93
$(D)^{\mathbf{s}}$ $(D)^{\mathbf{s},0}$	$\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{D}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\mathfrak{I}^{2})),\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{D}_{p,q}(\mathcal{N},\mathfrak{I}^{2}))$	95 96
$(D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s}}, (D)_{p,q}^{\mathbf{s},0}$ $\widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}'}^{p,q}(D), \widehat{A}_{\mathbf{s},\mathbf{s}',0}^{p,q}(D)$		105
$P_{\mathbf{s}}, P_{\mathbf{s},+}$	Bergman projector	106
$L^{p}(\mu; Z), L^{p}_{0}(\mu; Z)$	Lebesgue space	115
$L_{\text{loc}}^p(\mu; Z), L_{0,\text{loc}}^p(\mu; Z)$	local Lebesgue space	115
$L^{p,q}(\mu, u)$		116

# Index

Strict morphism, 44 T-algebra, 20 Tube domain, 2 Weak topology, 83

### Corrigendum to 'Holomorphic Function Spaces on Homogeneous Siegel Domains'

Mattia Calzi
Dipartimento di Matematica,
Università degli Studi di Milano,
Via C. Saldini 50, 20133 Milano, Italy
mattia.calzi@unimi.it

Marco M. Peloso<sup>1</sup>
Dipartimento di Matematica,
Università degli Studi di Milano,
Via C. Saldini 50, 20133 Milano, Italy
marco.peloso@unimi.it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The authors are members of the Gruppo Nazionale per l'Analisi Matematica, la Probabilità e le loro Applicazioni (GNAMPA) of the Istituto Nazionale di Alta Matematica (INdAM). The authors were partially funded by the INdAM-GNAMPA Project CUP\_E55F22000270001.

PAGE	LINE	ERRATA	CORRIGE
6	17	$(\Im w)^{s'-1}$	$(\Im w)^{2s'-1}$
6	21	2s' > s+2	2s' > s
6	24	$2s' > s + 1 + 1/\min(1, p)$	$2s' > s + (1/p - 1)_+$
11	9	investigate	investigated
18	22	$i(\zeta^*i\zeta') - i(\zeta'^*i\zeta)$	$i(\zeta^*i\zeta'-\zeta'^*i\zeta)$
42	25		delete this line
42	27	$(t,x) \mapsto txt^* \text{ and } (t,x) \mapsto t^*xt$	$(t,x) \mapsto (tx)t^* - x(t^*t^*) + (xt^*)t^* \text{ and } (t,x) \mapsto t^*(xt) - (t^*t^*)x + t^*(t^*x)$
46	13		add the clarification '(where the product in the last two terms is the ordinary
			product of matrices)'
56	-8,-7	$\mid t_{j} \mid$	$\mid e_{j} \mid$
58	-10	$r \to +\infty$	$\rho \to +\infty$
58	-6,-4		lim
64	4	$\begin{vmatrix} \lim_{r \to +\infty} \\ \pi^{(r-1)}(txt^*) \\ \pi^{(r-1)}(t)\pi^{(r-1)}(x)\pi^{(r-1)}(t)^* \end{vmatrix} =$	$\pi^{(r-1)}(t \cdot x) = \pi^{(r-1)}(t) \cdot \pi^{(r-1)}(x)$
64	14	there is $g \in GL(E)$ such that $t \cdot \Phi$	and for every $t' \in T_+$ such that
	10		$\pi^{(r-1)}(t') = t$ there is $g \in GL(E)$ such that $t' \cdot \Phi$
65	-13	there are constants $R, C > 0$	for every $R > 0$ there is a constant $C > 0$
67	2	$= txt^*  \leqslant C_1^2 t  x  t  = C_1^2 x  t ^2$	$\leqslant 3C_1^2 x  t ^2$
77	13	(resp);	or;
77	12		add the assumption ' $\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - \mathbf{d}$
			$(\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$
77	-8,-7	e e	delete this sentence
83	-9 7	f	$f_{h'}$
83	-7	$B(e_{\Omega})$	$B_{\Omega}(e_{\Omega})$
83	-3	f	$f_{h'}$
86	-2	$ \begin{aligned} h' &\coloneqq \Im z' - \varPhi(\zeta') \\ h'^{-1} \cdot h \end{aligned} $	$h' := \Im z' - \Phi(\zeta') = t' \cdot e_{\Omega}, \text{ with } t' \in T_+$ $t'^{-1} \cdot h$
86	-1		
88	-8	$C_9$	$C_8$
90	14,	$(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})$	$(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d})/p$
	18, 20		
94	20 10		delete this line
96	-8	ho p, k	delete this line $pp,q$
100	-8 10	$\mathbf{s}' \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$	· C
	10	$\begin{vmatrix} \mathbf{s} \in \mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d} - \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+) \\ \mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r \end{vmatrix}$	$\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{p'}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2p'}\mathbf{m}' - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$
100	11	$\mathbf{S} + \mathbf{S} \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)} (\mathbf{D} + \mathbf{G}) - \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{H} - (\mathbf{R}_+)$	$\mathbf{s} + \mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)} (\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) - \frac{1}{2q'} \mathbf{m} - (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$
			or $\mathbf{s}+\mathbf{s}' \in \frac{1}{\min(1,p)}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) - \mathbb{R}_+^r$ if $q' = \infty$
100	-11	for every $R_1 > 1$	if $p, q \geqslant 1$ , then for every $R_1 > 1$
112	-11	$d\pi_{\lambda}$	$\pi_{\lambda}$
140	-4	$\mathbf{s} \in \sup \left(\frac{1}{2q}\mathbf{m} + \left(\frac{1}{2\min(p,p')} - \frac{1}{2\min(p,p')}\right)\right)$	
1.45	<u></u>	$\left(\frac{1}{2q}\right)_{+}\mathbf{m}', \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2q'}\mathbf{m}'\right) + (\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$	$(\mathbb{R}_{+}^{*})^{r}$
141	7, 15	$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s}^{\prime\prime}}$	$\Delta_{\Omega}^{\mathbf{s''}-(\mathbf{b}+\mathbf{d})}$
147	-9	$\mathbf{s} \in \left(\frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r\right)$	$\mathbf{s} \in \frac{1}{p}(\mathbf{b} + \mathbf{d}) + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{m}' + (\mathbb{R}_+^*)^r$
151	-2, -1	b+d-s-s'	b+d-s-s',s'

We observe explicitly that, even though (3) of Proposition 3.39 has been weakened, Corollary 3.40 holds in full generality, as a consequence of [CP, Corollaries 4.7 and 4.14].

In addition, the formulae for  $t \cdot x$  and  $x \cdot t$  may be found in [Ge, (1.2)].

Finally, it does not seem that the reference cited in Page 101, line -3 be sufficient to prove the stated assertion. Cf. [Is, Proposition 4.6 and Theorem 4.8] for the proof of a more general fact.

# Bibliography

- [CP] Calzi, M., Peloso, M. M., Boundedness of Bergman Projectors on Homogeneous Siegel Domains, Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo, II. Ser (2022), https://doi.org/10.1007/s12215-022-00798-9.
- [Ge] Geatti, L., Holomorphic Automorphisms of some Tube Domains over Nonselfadjoint Cones, *Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo* **36** (1987), p. 281–331.
- [Is] Ishi, H., Representations of the Affine Transformation Groups Acting Simply Transitively on Siegel Domains, J. Funct. Anal. 167 (1999), p. 425–462.